CWI Syllabi

Managing Editors

K.R. Apt (CWI, Amsterdam) M. Hazewinkel (CWI, Amsterdam) J.M. Schumacher (CWI, Amsterdam) N.M. Temme (CWI, Amsterdam)

Executive Editor

M. Bakker (CWI Amsterdam, e-mail: Miente.Bakker@cwi.nl)

Editorial Board

W. Albers (Enschede)
M.S. Keane (Amsterdam)
J.K. Lenstra (Eindhoven)
P.W.H. Lemmens (Utrecht)
M. van der Put (Groningen)
A.J. van der Schaft (Enschede)
H.J. Sips (Delft, Amsterdam)
M.N. Spijker (Leiden)
H.C. Tijms (Amsterdam)

CWI

P.O. Box 94079, 1090 GB Amsterdam, The Netherlands Telephone + 31 - 20 592 9333 Telefax + 31 - 20 592 4199 URL http://www.cwi.nl

CWI is the nationally funded Dutch institute for research in Mathematics and Computer Science.

Proceedings seminar 1989-1990 Mathematical structures in field theory

E.A. de Kerf, H.G.J. Pijls (eds.)

ISBN 90 6196 448 2 NUGI-code: 811

Copyright O1996, Stichting Mathematisch Centrum, Amsterdam Printed in the Netherlands

CONTENTS

Preface

What is Prequantization, and what is Geometric Quantization $G.M.$ Tuynman	1
1. Physical systems, states and models	1
2. Classical mechanics	2
3. Quantum mechanics	9
4. Prequantization	15
5. Geometric quantization	20
Space-time Algebra in the Dirac theory $P.G.$ Vroegindeweij	29
1. Stace-time algebra STA	29
2. Dirac Gauge theory in STA	33
3. Dirac theory for pairs of particles	37
4. Strong interactions and STA	42
Quark confinement in a model with induced metric $C.$ Dullemond	51
1. Introduction	51
2. The harmonic oscillator and the Anti-de-Sitter space	54
3. A "soft-bag" model for confinement	56
4. The question of higher derivatives	62
5. The question of stability	64
String and the Frenkel-Kac-Segal mechanism $G.G.A.$ Bäuerle	71
1. Introduction	71
2. Bosonic string	72
3. Anomalies	96
4. Troidal compactification	108
5. Frenkel-Kac-Segal mechanism	112
An introduction to Hopf Algebras <i>H.N. van Eck</i>	119
1. Definition	119
2. Examples	125

Classical and quantur	n representation theory	135
N.P. Landsman		
1. Introduction		135
2. Classical mechanic	and Poisson algebras	136
3. Quantum mechanic	s and Jordan-Lie-algebras	143
4. Quantization		153
5. Lie groupoids, Lie	algebroids, and their Jordan-Lie algebras	156

PREFACE

These proceedings contain a selection of the lectures given in the seminar 'Mathematical Structures in Field Theories', held at the University of Amsterdam during the last few years.

Chapter 1 by G.M. Tuynman explains the ideas of prequantization and is intended as a general introduction for the non-specialist.

In the second chapter P.G. Vroegindeweij introduces the space-time algebra, which is the Clifford algebra associated to Minkowski space. The main goal is to give a description of the Dirac equation in terms of this space-time algebra.

Chapter 3 by C. Dullemond deals with quark confinement. The author introduces a classical model with induced metric in order to describe this phenomenon.

The fourth chapter by G.G.A. Baüerle is devoted to the Frenkel-Kac-Segal mechanism, which provides a way to introduce gauge fields. After a review of the bosonic string in Minkowski space the author treats a special case of toroidal compactification, which gives rise to two possible affine Kac-Moody algebras as spectrum generating algebras.

The next chapter by N. van Eck gives an introduction to the theory of Hopf algebras. It may serve as first step in the study of quantum groups.

The last chapter by N.P. Landsman deals again with quantization and presents an introduction to an analytic version of deformation quantization. The central point is to study degenerate Poisson algebras and their quantization by non-simple Jordan-Lie algebras.

We thank CWI again for the technical production of these proceedings.

The editors

E.A. de Kerf H.G.J. Pijls

What is Prequantization, and what is

Geometric Quantization?

G.M. Tuynman

Faculté des Sciences et Techniques, Université de Lille I, 59655 Villeneuve d' Ascq, France

This paper is intended for the non-specialist (either mathematician or theoretical physicist) with a minimum knowledge of differential geometry, classical mechanics and quantum mechanics. It explains the ideas of prequantization and geometric quantization with emphasis on prequantization. In short, prequantization shows that the *mathematical* models of classical mechanics and quantum mechanics are much more alike than one should expect from the conventional formation of these theories. Geometric quantization uses these similarities between classical and quantum mechanics to extend the notion of canonical quantization to general systems in classical mechanics. To appreciate this, one should know that canonical quantization is only applicable to systems which are trivial in the mathematical sense, e.g. a phase space \mathbb{R}^{2n} .

1985 AMS subject classification: 70A05, 81C999, 58F05, 81D07, 58F06. Keywords: prequantization, geometric quantization.

1. PHYSICAL SYSTEMS, STATES AND MODELS

Theoretical physics is the science which tries to find rules, called physical laws, according to which a certain class of natural phenomena behave. Moreover, it tries to formulate these rules in terms of mathematical models. It is therefore very important to make a distinction between the natural phenomena, the physical laws and the mathematical models.

A mathematical model consists usually of several items, e.g. sets (topological spaces, vector spaces, differentiable manifolds), special objects related to these sets (e.g. a metric tensor, a symplectic 2-form), variables denoting elements of these sets (local coordinates such as position or pressure) and certain equations in these variables (e.g. PV = RT' (Boyle - Gay Lussac) or $F = m d^2 r/dt^{2'}$ (Newton)). I will call these items together the mathematical ingredients of the model. The interpretation (also called the semantics) of such a model relates (some of) the mathematical ingredients to the real world, for instance to the position of the moon in the sky, or to the temperature of the water for your tea (it should be boiling!). Since all things influence each other, it follows that if we want to describe a natural phenomenon, we have to include the whole universe in our description. Clearly this is a task too complex to accomplish, so one has to make some approximations to reality. When studying a phenomenon (motion of the moon, boiling of water) one idealises the situation by neglecting those things which are supposed to be unimportant to the object of study and in fact one neglects as much as possible in order to

retain only the essential features of the phenomenon one is studying. The result of neglecting all irrelevant items is called the *physical system*, hence a physical system is an idealisation of reality. Examples of physical systems are a single free particle where one imagines a universe containing only one particle, or two particles with gravitational interaction where one imagines a universe containing only these two particles (e.g. when studying the motion of the moon around the earth these two particles represent the earth and the moon). It is such a physical system, such an idealised situation, which is described by a mathematical model. Hence in the interpretation of the mathematical model, i.e. in relating the model to reality, one has to perform two steps: first of all to relate mathematical concepts to concepts of the idealised physical system and then relating this ideal situation to reality.

When constructing a mathematical model for a physical system, one usually includes all possible states of the system under consideration. How a given state is described depends on the actual model. In some models there is a set of which the elements correspond bijectively to the possible states of the system, e.g. the symplectic model in which the points of the phase space represent the different states of the system. In some models there is a set of which the points describe more than one state of the system, e.g. the Newton model in which figures a set, called the configuration space, of which the elements denote the positions of the particles of the system, but where one also needs the velocities of the particles to distinguish between different states. Finally there exist models in which figures a set of which different elements describe the same state, e.g. quantum mechanics in which vectors of a Hilbert space which differ by a complex constant denote the same state.

2. CLASSICAL MECHANICS

This section is devoted to the mathematical models for classical mechanics; a review is given of the Newton formulation, Lagrange and Hamilton formulation and the symplectic formulation. For the latter three it is indicated how they can be 'derived' from the Newton formulation.

2.1. Newton mechanics

One can say that the origin of classical mechanics in its contemporary form is the theory of Isaac Newton which tries to describe natural phenomena in daily life (falling apples, the motion of the moon etc.) The main constituent of this theory is the well known equation of motion (Newton's second law):

$\mathbf{F} = m\mathbf{a}$

which tells us that the second derivative \mathbf{a} of the position of an object (where \mathbf{a} is the acceleration of the object) times the mass m of that object is equal to the applied force \mathbf{F} (a vectorial equation). If this equation is not to be a tautology, the force applied to an object should be known 'independently' of the object itself, otherwise 'force' would be a redefinition of 'acceleration'.

In the above model the mathematical ingredients are the space \mathbb{R}^3 , representing all possible position of **r** of the object in 'our 3-dimensional

space', and a function $\mathbf{F}: \mathbb{R}^3 \to \mathbb{R}^3$, representing the force $\mathbf{F}(\mathbf{r})$ exerted on the object when it is at the position \mathbf{r} . The model is completed by the equations of motion, which state that the various position $\mathbf{r}(t)$ of the object at different times t satisfy the second order differential equation:

$$\mathbf{F}(\mathbf{r}(t)) = m \frac{d^2 \mathbf{r}}{dt^2}(t)$$
(2.1)

In this way the model can easily be extended to a system of N objects: the mathematical ingredients are the space \mathbb{R}^{3N} , a function $\mathbf{F}:\mathbb{R}^{3N} \to \mathbb{R}^{3N}$ and the equation of motion (2.1). The interpretation is that a point $\mathbf{r} = (\mathbf{r}_1, \ldots, \mathbf{r}_N)$ represents the positions of the N objects in our 3-dimensional space, that $\mathbf{F}(\mathbf{r})$ represents the force exerted on the objects when they are at the positions specified by \mathbf{r} and that the positions $\mathbf{r}(t)$ at different times satisfy the equations of motion (2.1).

Newton himself derived an expression for the gravitational force in a 2particle system, stating that the force F_{12} exerted by an object 1 on an object 2 is proportional to the product of their masses divided by the square of their distance and directed towards the first object:

$$\mathbf{F}_{12}(\mathbf{r}_1, \mathbf{r}_2) = G \frac{m_1 m_2}{|\mathbf{r}_2 - \mathbf{r}_1|^3} (\mathbf{r}_1 - \mathbf{r}_2)$$
 (gravitational force)

The position $\mathbf{r} \in \mathbb{R}^6$ then is specified as $\mathbf{r} = (\mathbf{r}_1, \mathbf{r}_2)$ with $\mathbf{r}_j \in \mathbb{R}^3$ the position of the *j*-th particle and the force $\mathbf{F}: \mathbb{R}^6 \to \mathbb{R}^6$ is given by $\mathbf{F}(\mathbf{r}_1, \mathbf{r}_2) = (\mathbf{F}_{21}(\mathbf{r}_1, \mathbf{r}_2), \mathbf{F}_{12}(\mathbf{r}_1, \mathbf{r}_2))$ with $\mathbf{F}_{21} = -\mathbf{F}_{12}$; the corresponding equations of motion (2.1) are $m_1 d^2 \mathbf{r}_1 / dt^2 = \mathbf{F}_{21}(\mathbf{r}_1, \mathbf{r}_2)$ and $m_2 d^2 \mathbf{r}_2 / dt^2 = \mathbf{F}_{12}(\mathbf{r}_1, \mathbf{r}_2)$.

2.2. The Lagrange formulation

In the course of history the mathematical model of classical mechanics is modified to incorporate new ideas from theoretical physics. The first modification is that one supposes that the force function \mathbf{F} can be derived from a potential $V: \mathbb{R}^{3N} \to \mathbb{R}$ by:

$$\mathbf{F}(\mathbf{r}) = -\frac{\partial V}{\partial \mathbf{r}}$$

This simplifies the search for a correct model for a given system enormously, because one now has to find only one function of 3N variables instead of 3N functions of 3N variables. However, in this model the equations of motion depend manifestly on the choice of a coordinate system (for a general potential only orthogonal transformations of **r** preserve the form of the equations of motion $m d^2 \mathbf{r}/dt^2 = -\partial V/\partial \mathbf{r}$). Moreover, an initial position **r** of the system (of N objects) does not determine a unique solution of the equations of motion because the equations of motion are *second* order differential equations in **r**. On the other hand, if the initial position **r** and the initial velocity $\mathbf{v} = d\mathbf{r}/dt$ are known, then the equations of motion can be solved uniquely.

The Lagrange formulation of classical mechanics solves the above mentioned problems. Its mathematical ingredients are a space $\mathbb{R}^{6N} = \mathbb{R}^{3N} \times \mathbb{R}^{3N}$ with coordinates (r, v), a function $L: \mathbb{R}^{6N} \to \mathbb{R}$ (called the Lagrangian of the system) and

the so called Euler-Lagrange equations of motion:

$$\frac{d\mathbf{r}}{dt}(t) = \mathbf{v}(t) \qquad \frac{\partial L}{\partial \mathbf{r}}(\mathbf{r}(t), \mathbf{v}(t)) = \frac{d}{dt} \left(\frac{\partial L}{\partial \mathbf{v}}(\mathbf{r}(t), \mathbf{v}(t)) \right)$$
(2.2)

The interpretation is that a point (\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v}) represents the positions and the velocities of the N objects (at a given time) and that the time evolution of the system (i.e. the positions and the velocities at different times) is given by the Euler -Lagrange equations of motion. A system described in the Newton formulation on \mathbb{R}^{3N} by a potential V is described in the Lagrange formulation on \mathbb{R}^{6N} by a Lagrangian $L(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v}) = \frac{1}{2}m |\mathbf{v}|^2 - V(\mathbf{r})$.

The main advantage of the Lagrange formulation is that it is 'independent' of the choice of coordinates. More specific: suppose \mathbf{r}' is another set of coordinates on \mathbb{R}^{3N} , i.e. $\mathbf{r}' = \mathbf{r}'(\mathbf{r})$, then we have an associated change of coordinates $(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v}) \rightarrow (\mathbf{r}', \mathbf{v}')$ given by:

$$\mathbf{r}' = \mathbf{r}'(\mathbf{r}) \quad \mathbf{v}' = \mathbf{v}'(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v}) = (\frac{\partial \mathbf{r}'}{\partial \mathbf{r}})\mathbf{v}.$$
 (2.3)

Now if we define the function L' as the function L expressed in the new coordinates $(\mathbf{r}', \mathbf{v}')$, i.e. $L(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v}) = L'(\mathbf{r}'(\mathbf{r}), \mathbf{v}'(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v}))$, then solutions of the Euler - Lagrange equations (2.2) are mapped under the transformation $(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v}) \rightarrow (\mathbf{r}', \mathbf{v}')$ to solutions of (2.2) in which (\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v}) and L are replaced by $(\mathbf{r}', \mathbf{v}')$ and L'.

In modern differential geometry one recognises the transformation (2.3) as the transformation of local coordinates in the tangent bundle of a manifold (in this case the tangent bundle $T\mathbb{R}^{3N} \cong \mathbb{R}^{6N}$ of \mathbb{R}^{3N}). This suggests a generalisation of the mathematical ingredients of the model: instead of \mathbb{R}^{6N} one considers the tangent bundle TQ of a manifold Q and the function L becomes a function $L:TQ \to \mathbb{R}$. The independence of the Euler - Lagrange equations (2.2) under the coordinate transformation (2.3) guarantees that a solution of (2.2) on a local chart corresponds smoothly to a solution of (2.2) on another (intersecting) local chart.

From the point of view of physics one can ask whether this generalisation of the mathematical model has any relevance in the description of actual physical systems. The answer is affirmative if we interpret the manifold Q in the generalised model as the configuration space of the system, i.e. the space which describes the possible positions of the system. As an example one can think of a system of two masses joined by an inflexible, weightless rod of fixed length ρ ; the possible positions of this system are described by the subspace Q of \mathbb{R}^6 defined by the equation $|\mathbf{r}_1 - \mathbf{r}_2| = \rho$, i.e. $Q \cong S^2 \times \mathbb{R}^3$.

2.3. The Hamilton formulation

The Hamilton formulation is another formulation of classical mechanics which solves the above mentioned problems of the Newton formulation with a potential function. It has the advantage that its equations of motion are manifestely first order differential equations. Its mathematical ingredients are a space $\mathbb{R}^{6N} = \mathbb{R}^{3N} \times \mathbb{R}^{3N}$ (which is called the phase space of the system) with coordinates (**r**, **p**), a function $H:\mathbb{R}^{6N} \to \mathbb{R}$ (the Hamiltonian of the system) and the

Hamilton equations of motion:

$$\frac{d\mathbf{r}}{dt}(t) = \frac{\partial H}{\partial \mathbf{p}}(\mathbf{r}(t), \mathbf{p}(t)) \qquad \frac{d\mathbf{p}}{dt}(t) = -\frac{\partial H}{\partial \mathbf{r}}(\mathbf{r}(t), \mathbf{p}(t)))$$
(2.4)

The interpretation of this mathematical model is that a point (\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{p}) represents the position \mathbf{r} and the associated momentum \mathbf{p} (usually \mathbf{p} is just $m\mathbf{v}$) of the Nparticles, the function H represents the total energy of the system and the time evolution of the system is governed by the Hamilton equations of motion (2.4). A physical system described in the Newton formulation with \mathbb{R}^{3N} and potential function V is described in the Hamilton formulation by \mathbb{R}^{6N} and Hamiltonian function $H(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{p}) = |\mathbf{p}|^2 / 2m + V(\mathbf{r})$ (with indeed $\mathbf{p} = m\mathbf{v} = m \, d\mathbf{r}/dt$).

The Hamilton equations of motion are first order differential equations and a well known existence theorem tells us that for all smooth functions H there exist (locally) solutions for (2.4). Moreover, the Hamilton equations are also independent of the specific choice of coordinates, i.e. if we replace the coordinates (**r**, **p**) by (**r'**, **p'**) given by:

$$\mathbf{r}' = \mathbf{r}'(\mathbf{r}) \qquad \mathbf{p}' = (\frac{\partial \mathbf{r}'}{\partial \mathbf{r}})^{-1 \text{transp.}} \mathbf{p}$$
 (2.5)

where $\mathbf{r}'(\mathbf{r})$ is any coordinate transformation on \mathbb{R}^{3N} , then solutions of the Hamilton equations in the unprimed coordinates correspond to solutions of the Hamilton equations in the primed coordinates.

In (2.5) one can recognise the transformation of one set of local coordinates of a cotangent bundle T^*Q to another set of local coordinates, where r and r' are local coordinates on Q and where p and p' are the associated coordinates in the fibres. As in the Lagrange formulation one now can generalise the mathematical model to an arbitrary configuration space Q as follows: the ingredients are the cotangent bundle T^*Q , a function $H:T^*Q \to \mathbb{R}$ and the Hamilton equations of motion (2.4). The independence of the equations (2.4) under the coordinate transformation (2.5) guarantees that the solutions of the Hamilton equations are smooth curves on T^*Q . The same arguments as for the Lagrange formulation show that this generalisation of the mathematical model is relevant for the description of real systems.

Since both the Lagrange formulation and the Hamilton formulation can easily be extended to a general configuration space Q, which yields in the Lagrange formulation the tangent space TQ and in the Hamilton formulation the cotangent space T^*Q , one might think that these two formulations are equivalent. Unfortunately this is not true for a general Lagrangian L on TQ or a general Hamiltonian H on T^*Q . Going from the Lagrange formulation to the Hamilton formulation one can show that *if* the mapping $(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v}) \rightarrow (\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{p})$ defined by $\mathbf{p}(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v}) = \partial L(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v})/\partial \mathbf{v}$ is invertible, *then* the system described by the Lagrangian L on TQ is described in the Hamilton formulation on T^*Q by the Hamiltonian H given by $H(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{p}) = \mathbf{p} \cdot \mathbf{v}(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{p}) - L(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v}(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{p}))$. In the other direction a similar situation holds: *if* the mapping $(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{p}) \rightarrow (\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v})$ defined by $\mathbf{v}(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{p})$ $= \partial H(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{p})/\partial \mathbf{p}$ is invertible, *then* the system described by the Hamiltonian H on T^*Q is described in the Lagrange formulation on TQ by the Lagrangian

$L(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v}) = \mathbf{p}(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v}) \cdot \mathbf{v} - H(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{p}(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v})) = \mathbf{p} \cdot \partial H / \partial \mathbf{p} - H.$

2.4. A coordinate free Hamilton formulation

Once it is known that the solutions of the Hamilton equations define smooth curves on the manifold T^*Q , one would like an intrinsic formulation, independent of local coordinates. The first remark one can make is that the Hamilton equations can be interpreted as the local expression for the flow of a vector field on T^*Q and that the invariance of these equations under the coordinate transformation (2.5) just state that it is a global vector field on T^*Q . This vector field is called X_H since it obviously depends on the Hamilton function H. We thus have a global vector field X_H on T^*Q associated to the global function H on T^*Q , but its definition depends on local coordinates. To define X_H in a way independent of coordinates one introduces a 2-form ω on T^*Q ; using local coordinates (r_i) on Q and associated coordinates (p_i) in the fibres of T^*Q , ω is expressed as:

$$\omega = \sum_{j} dp_{j} \wedge dr_{j} \tag{2.6}$$

which is indeed a global 2-form on T^*Q (and which can be defined in an intrinsic way). Using this 2-form ω the vector field X_H is defined by the intrinsic equation:

$$i(X_H)\omega + dH = 0 \tag{2.7}$$

where i(Y) is the substitution operator of vector fields in forms. In this way the ingredients of the model become the space T^*Q with the 2-form ω , the (smooth) function H and the equation (2.7). The interpretation of the model is that a point (\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{p}) in T^*Q represents the system, i.e. \mathbf{r} denotes the position of the system and \mathbf{p} denotes the associated momentum, and the time evolution is given by the flow ϕ_r of the vector field X_H defined by (2.7).

For those who are unfamiliar with modern differential geometry, we give a translation in more down to earth notations in case of the phase space \mathbb{R}^{6N} . A vector field X on \mathbb{R}^{6N} 'is' a mapping $X:\mathbb{R}^{6N} \to \mathbb{R}^{6N}$ which assigns to a point of \mathbb{R}^{6N} a vector (indicating a direction of motion). With the same abuse of notation, the 1-form dH 'is' the vector of all partial derivatives: $dH = (\partial H/\partial \mathbf{r}, \partial H/\partial \mathbf{p}) \in \mathbb{R}^{6N}$, and the 2-form ω 'is' a $6N \times 6N$ matrix:

 $\omega = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & I_{3N} \\ -I_{3N} & 0 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{where } I_{3N} \text{ denotes the } 3N \times 3N \text{ identity matrix.}$

With these notations, the equation (2.7) becomes the vector equation $\omega X_H + dH = 0$, which has a unique solution for X_H since ω is invertible:

$$X_H = (\partial H/\partial \mathbf{p}, -\partial H/\partial \mathbf{r})$$

The flow ϕ_{τ} of the vector field X_H is a mapping $\phi_{\tau}: \mathbb{R}^{6N} \to \mathbb{R}^{6N}$ satisfying

$$\frac{\partial \phi}{\partial \tau}|_{\tau=0}(\mathbf{r},\mathbf{p}) = X_H(\mathbf{r},\mathbf{p}) \text{ and } \phi_o(\mathbf{r},\mathbf{p}) = (\mathbf{r},\mathbf{p}).$$

If we now write $\phi_t(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{p}) = (\mathbf{r}(t), \mathbf{p}(t))$, then $(\mathbf{r}(t), \mathbf{p}(t))$ is nothing less than a

solution of Hamilton's equations of motion with (\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{p}) as initial condition, i.e. the flow ϕ_r denotes the time evolution of the system.

2.5. The symplectic formulation and the Poisson algebra

We now want to extract the essential mathematical features of the above model. Obvious ingredients are a manifold $M (=T^*Q)$, a 2-form ω on M and a function H on M. However, not all such triples (M, ω, H) are meaningfull. In the first place the 2-form ω has to be *non-degenerate* to ensure that the equation (2.7) has a unique solution for the vector field X_H . In the second place the Poisson algebra (to be defined below) is a useful tool in theoretical physics, so one likes to have it in the generalised case too.

In the Hamilton formulation of classical mechanics on \mathbb{R}^{6N} , the Poisson algebra is the collection of all smooth functions on \mathbb{R}^{6N} (which is a vector space under pointwise addition of functions) equipped with the so called Poisson bracket of functions $\{f,g\}$ defined by:

$$\{f, g\} = \frac{\partial f}{\partial \mathbf{p}} \cdot \frac{\partial g}{\partial \mathbf{r}} - \frac{\partial f}{\partial \mathbf{r}} \cdot \frac{\partial g}{\partial \mathbf{p}}.$$
(2.8)

With these definitions the Poisson bracket is bilinear, antisymmetric and satisfies the Jacobi identity:

$$\{\{f,g\},h\} + \{\{g,h\},f\} + \{\{h,f\},g\} = 0$$

hence the set of all (smooth) functions on \mathbb{R}^{6N} equipped with this bracket is an (infinite dimensional) Lie algebra which is called the Poisson algebra.

In the formulation in terms of T^*Q and ω the Poisson algebra can be defined as the set of smooth functions on T^*Q equipped with the Poisson bracket defined by:

$$\{f,g\} = \omega(X_f, X_g) \tag{2.9}$$

where X_f (and likewise X_g) are defined by:

$$i(X_f)\omega + df = 0 \tag{2.10}$$

which is exactly equation (2.7) with the Hamiltonian H replaced by the arbitrary function f. One can verify that this bracket indeed satisfies the Jacobi identity and reduces to (2.8) in the case $Q = \mathbb{R}^{3N}$ (in our down to earth vector and matrix notations the righthand side of (2.9) is the inner product of the vector X_g with ωX_f).

In the case of a triple (M, ω, H) with ω a non-degenerate 2-form (to ensure that one can define vector fields X_f by means of (2.10)), the bracket (2.9) on the set of smooth functions on M does not in general satisfy the Jacobi identity. One can show that the bracket (2.9) *does* satisfy the Jacobi identity if and only if ω is *closed*. A manifold M equipped with a closed non-degenerate 2form ω is called a *symplectic manifold*, ω its *symplectic form* and the geometry of a symplectic manifold is called *symplectic geometry*.

With these preparations we can generalise the Hamilton formulation to the symplectic formulation. The ingredients are a symplectic manifold (M, ω) and a

real valued function H on M. The interpretation is that the phase space M represents (uniquely) all different states of the system and that the time evolution is given by the flow of the vector field X_H defined by (2.7) or (2.10).

For physicists the important question is whether these mathematical exercises do have any relevance for physics. Again the answer is yes: there exist systems in physics which *can not* be described by a cotangent bundle, but which *can* be described by a triple (M, ω, H) . A simple example of such a system (described extensively in [So1]) is the phase space of classical spin which is described by the space $M = S^2$ (the unit sphere) and the 2-form $\omega = \lambda \sin\theta d\theta \wedge d\phi$ (with λ a real parameter); the sphere S^2 is clearly not a cotangent bundle because S^2 is compact and a cotangent bundle is necessarily non-compact.

2.6. Summary of the symplectic formulation

The symplectic formulation of classical mechanics is given by the following items.

Mathematical ingredients

A manifold M, a non-degenerate closed 2-form ω on M and a function $H: M \rightarrow \mathbb{R}$.

Mathematical manipulations

To each function f on M is associated a vector field X_f defined by $i(X_f)\omega + df = 0$ and to two functions f, g on M is associated a function $\{f,g\}$ defined by $\{f,g\} = \omega(X_f, X_g)$.

Nomenclature

 (M, ω) is called a symplectic manifold, ω its symplectic form; in a physical context M is called the *phase space* of the system under consideration. H is the Hamiltonian (total energy) of the system, X_f is the Hamiltonian vector field associated to the function f and $\{f, g\}$ is the Poisson bracket of f and g.

Interpretation

The different possible states of the physical system under consideration are in 1-1 correspondence with the points of M. If at a given time t the system is represented by the point $m \in M$, then at time t' the system is represented by the point $m' = \phi_{t'-t}(m)$ where ϕ_{τ} denotes the flow of the vector field X_H on M.

Usefulness of the Poisson bracket

A function f on M is called a *conserved quantity* if the function $f \circ \phi_{\tau}$ is independent of the parameter τ , where as before ϕ_{τ} denotes the flow of the vector field X_H ; physically speaking f is a conserved quantity if the value of the function f evaluated at a point which represent the system at a given time t does not depend on t, i.e. if f is constant in time. An elementary calculation shows that f is a conserved quantity if the Poisson bracket $\{f, H\}$ is the zero function.

Remark 1

The 2-form ω must be non-degenerate to guarantee a unique solution for the defining equation of X_f ; ω must be closed to insure that the Poisson bracket $\{,\}$ satisfies the Jacobi identity.

Remark 2

At each point $m \in M$, after the choice of a local coordinate system around m the non-degenerate 2-form ω can be represented by an anti-symmetric nondegenerate matrix Ω , hence the dimension of M is even, $\dim M = 2n$. A famous theorem of Darboux tells us that for each point $m \in M$ there exist local coordinates $(r_1, \ldots, r_n, p_1, \ldots, p_n)$ in a neighbourhood of m such that ω is given by $\omega = \sum_j dp_j \wedge dr_j$.

Remark 3

In our treatment (which is the usual one), the symplectic phase space plays the role of the set of initial values for the Hamilton equations. However, there exists another interpretation of the symplectic manifold M (see [So1]) in which M is interpreted as the space of movements, i.e. each point of M represents the whole movement of the system in time (c.f. the Heisenberg picture of quantum mechanics). In most cases these two interpretations coincide, but not always. An example in which they do not coincide is the Kepler problem, in which the phase space is $(\mathbb{R}^3 \setminus \{0\}) \times \mathbb{R}^3$, i.e. the cotangent space of \mathbb{R}^3 without its origin, and in which the space of movements with negative energy can be identified (after a regularisation) with $T_o S^3$, i.e. the (co)tangent space of S^3 without the zero section ([So2]).

Example

We can realise the Newton formulation with a potential function V on \mathbb{R}^{3N} in the symplectic formulation as follows. The phase space $M = \mathbb{R}^{6N} \ni (\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{p})$, the symplectic form ω is the global form $\omega = \sum_j dp_j \wedge dr_j$ and the Hamiltonian H is the function on M given by $H(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{p}) = |\mathbf{p}|^2 / 2m + V(\mathbf{r})$. The Hamiltonian vector field X_f of the function f is given by:

$$X_f = \frac{\partial f}{\partial p_j} \frac{\partial}{\partial r_j} - \frac{\partial f}{\partial r_j} \frac{\partial}{\partial p_j} \cong (\partial f/\partial \mathbf{p}, -\partial f/\partial \mathbf{r}) \Rightarrow X_H(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{p}) = (\mathbf{p}/m, -\partial V/\partial \mathbf{r})$$

whence the flow ϕ_t of X_H is defined by the equations:

$$d\mathbf{r}/dt = \mathbf{p}/m \& d\mathbf{p}/dt = -\partial V/\partial \mathbf{r}.$$

Substitution of the first equation in the second gives us Newton's law:

$$m d^2 \mathbf{r}/dt^2 = -\partial V/\partial \mathbf{r}.$$

3. QUANTUM MECHANICS

In this section we present the usual mathematical model of quantum mechanics. It is shown that the mathematical model for the dynamics in quantum mechanics can be modified is such a way that the modified model fits the description of classical mechanics in the symplectic formulation (2.6) with the one exception that the symplectic manifold is infinite dimensional. For the sake of simplicity we ignore the fact that self adjoint operators are usually not defined everywhere; in view of Stone's theorem this is not a serious omission because we are 'only' interested in the global 1-parameter group generated by such a self adjoint operator.

3.1. The usual formulation

The mathematical model of quantum mechanics is quite simple. The ingredients are a complex Hilbert space \mathcal{H} , a self-adjoint operator \mathbf{H} on \mathcal{H} called the Hamiltonian of the system and the Schrödinger equation on \mathcal{H} :

$$-i\hbar\frac{\partial\psi}{\partial t}(t) = \mathbf{H}\psi(t) \tag{3.1}$$

where \hbar denotes Planck's constant h divided by 2π .

The *interpretation* of this model is more complicated and consists of two parts: a dynamical part and a probability part.

Interpretation of dynamics

Each non-zero vector $\psi \in \mathcal{K}$ represents a state of the physical system under consideration, but two vectors ψ and ψ' which differ by a non-zero complex constant λ (i.e. $\psi' = \lambda \psi$) represent the same state (and vice versa if ψ and ψ' represent the same state then they differ by a non-zero complex constant). If at time t_o the system is represented by the vector ψ_o and if $\psi(t)$ is a solution of the Schrödinger equation (3.1) with the initial condition $\psi(t_o) = \psi_o$ then at time t the system is represented by $\psi(t)$.

The probability interpretation

An observable f, i.e. a measurable quantity, is represented by a self-adjoint operator \underline{f} on \mathcal{K} . The result of a measurement is an eigenvalue of the operator \underline{f} , but which one is unpredictable. However, a probability distribution is assigned to the possible results by means of the spectral theorem for self-adjoint operators. If (at time t) the system is represented by the vector ψ , then the expectation value $E(\underline{f}, \psi)$ of the result of measuring f when the system is described by ψ is given by:

$$E(\underline{f},\psi) = \frac{\langle \psi, \underline{f}\psi \rangle}{\langle \psi,\psi \rangle}$$
(3.2)

where $\langle \psi, \chi \rangle$ denotes the inner product of the vectors $\psi, \chi \in \mathcal{K}$. Since \underline{f} is a self adjoint operator the expectation value $E(\underline{f}, \psi)$ is real and moreover, it is independent of the choice of the vector ψ representing the state of the system: $E(f, \psi) = E(f, \lambda \psi)$ for $\lambda \neq 0$.

In this paper we are only interested in the dynamic part so in the sequel we will ignore the probability interpretation, although it is the essential part of quantum mechanics: it is the main distinction between classical mechanics and quantum mechanics and, as we will see, the only one. In order to be sure that the interpretation is not contradictory with the mathematical model we have to make an important remark. The operator H is self-adjoint, hence (by Stone's theorem) there exists a 1-parameter group $U(\tau)$ of unitary transformations of \mathcal{K} of which iH/\hbar is the infinitesimal generator:

$$U(\tau) = \exp(i\tau \mathbf{H}/\hbar). \tag{3.3}$$

It follows that the solutions of the Schrödinger equation (3.1) are given by $\psi(\tau) = U(\tau)\psi$ where ψ is an arbitrary initial condition. We deduce that if at time t_o the system is represented by ψ_o then at time t it is represented by the vector $\psi(t)$ given by:

$$\psi(t) = U(t-t_o) \psi_o = \exp(i(t-t_o)\mathbf{H}/\hbar) \psi(t_o) = \exp(it\mathbf{H}/\hbar) \psi(0). \tag{3.4}$$

Since $U(\tau)$ is a *complex linear* transformation of \mathcal{K} , it follows that the time evolution does not contradict the ambiguity in the vector ψ representing the state of the physical system, i.e. if ψ and ψ' represent the same state at time t_o , then $U(t-t_o)\psi$ and $U(t-t_o)\psi'$ represent the same state, which is the state at time t.

3.2. An unusual formulation of quantum dynamics

If $\psi \in \mathcal{K}$ then, in the above interpretation, all non-zero points of the complex line $\mathbb{C}\psi = \{\lambda\psi | \lambda \in \mathbb{C}\}\$ represent the same state; in fact each state of the system is represented *uniquely* by a complex line in \mathcal{K} . In mathematics the set of all (complex) lines in a (complex) vector space is called the projective space associated to the vector space, so we have found that in quantum mechanics the states of a physical system are represented uniquely by the elements of the projective Hilbert space $\mathbb{P}\mathcal{K}$.

We now mention without proof some facts concerning $\mathbb{P}\mathcal{K}$ which are not generally known (the proofs can be found in [Tu1]). First of all, each projective complex Hilbert space $\mathbb{P}\mathcal{K}$ is an (infinite dimensional) complex manifold which has a canonically defined symplectic structure ω . Secondly, since the Schrödinger equation is compatible with the ambiguity of the vector representing a state of the system, it follows that there exists a 1-parameter group ϕ_{τ} of diffeomorphisms on $\mathbb{P}\mathcal{K}$ such that:

$$\pi \circ U(\tau) = \phi_{\tau} \circ \pi$$
 with $U(\tau) = \exp(i\tau H/\hbar)$ (3.5)

where π denotes the projection $\pi: \mathfrak{K} \setminus \{0\} \rightarrow \mathfrak{PK}$ which associates to a vector ψ the unique complex line $\mathbb{C}\psi$ containing ψ ; in fact equation (3.5) can be regarded as the definition of the flow ϕ_{τ} . To complete the preliminaries we introduce the function $E(\mathbb{H}): \mathfrak{PK} \rightarrow \mathbb{R}$ by:

$$E(\mathbf{H})(\pi\psi) = E(\mathbf{H},\psi) = \frac{\langle \psi,\mathbf{H}\psi\rangle}{\langle \psi,\psi\rangle}.$$

It now turns out that the flow ϕ_{τ} is the flow of the Hamiltonian vector field $X_{E(\mathbf{H})}$ associated to the real function $E(\mathbf{H})$ by the symplectic form ω according to formula (2.10). Finally, since \mathbf{H} governs the time evolution of the states in quantum mechanics, it follows from (3.4) and (3.5) that if the system is described at time t=0 by $\pi\psi_o \in \mathbf{P}\mathcal{K}$ then it is described at time t by the point $\phi_t(\pi\psi_o) \in \mathbf{P}\mathcal{K}$.

We can summarise these observations by saying that the dynamics of quantum theory is described by the triple (\mathbb{PK} , ω , $E(\mathbb{H})$) according to the symplectic formulation of classical mechanics (if we allow infinite dimensional manifolds): the states of the system are in 1-1 correspondence with the points of \mathbb{PK} and the time evolution of a state is described by the flow of the Hamiltonian vector field associated to $E(\mathbb{H})$. This shows that the mathematical models of classical mechanics and the dynamical part of quantum mechanics are identical and that their interpretations are also the same. The differences between classical and quantum mechanics lies in the choice of the symplectic manifolds: in classical mechanics one can use 'all' finite dimensional symplectic manifolds but in quantum mechanics one uses only (infinite dimensional complex projective spaces. We stress that the symplectic model of quantum mechanics describes only the dynamical part; for the probability part it is essential to know that the quantum mechanical 'phase space' $\mathbb{P}\mathcal{K}$ is derived from a Hilbert space \mathcal{K} .

3.3. The unit sphere and phase factors

In the previous section we have seen that in quantum mechanics the elements of the Hilbert space \mathcal{K} do not represent the states of the physical system in a unique way but that the elements of the projective Hilbert space $\mathbb{P}\mathcal{K}$ do. One prefers however to work with \mathcal{K} , because working with $\mathbb{P}\mathcal{K}$ is rather difficult. An intermediate level between \mathcal{K} and $\mathbb{P}\mathcal{K}$ is the unit sphere $S\mathcal{K}$ in \mathcal{K} :

$$S\mathcal{H} = \{\psi \in \mathcal{H} \mid \langle \psi, \psi \rangle = 1\}$$

Each state of the physical system is represented by a non-zero vector $\psi \in \mathcal{K}$, but then it is also represented by the vector $\psi/||\psi||$ (i.e. ψ divided by its norm) which is an element of the unit sphere. It follows that each state can be represented by an element of $S\mathcal{K}$, but there remains an ambiguity: if $\psi \in S\mathcal{K}$ then $e^{i\theta}\psi \in S\mathcal{K}$ and ψ and $e^{i\theta}\psi$ represent the same state, hence a state is represented by a circle on the unit sphere $S\mathcal{K}$. If we restrict the projection $\mathcal{K} \setminus \{0\} \rightarrow \mathbb{P}\mathcal{K}$ to the unit sphere we obtain a projection $\pi: S\mathcal{K} \rightarrow \mathbb{P}\mathcal{K}$ of which the inverse images are just the circles representing the states. Two different points ψ, χ on such a circle are related to each other by:

$$\chi = e^{i\theta}\psi$$

where $e^{i\theta}$ is a complex number of modulus 1 usually called a phase factor. The aim is now to translate the mathematical model of quantum dynamics in the Hilbert space formulation to the unit sphere. The ultimate goal of this exercise is to show that the analogy between classical mechanics and quantum mechanics as given in the previous section (3.2) can be extended and that one can describe within the framework of classical mechanics certain phenomena which

are usually thought of as being purely quantum phenomena, i.e. phenomena which can be described only within the framework of quantum mechanics.

To translate the dynamics from \mathcal{K} to $S\mathcal{K}$ we first observe that the Schrödinger equation can be seen as the flow of a vector field. If **H** is the Hamiltonian of the system then we define a vector field $V_{\mathbf{H}}$ on \mathcal{K} , i.e. a map $\mathcal{K} \rightarrow \mathcal{K}$, by:

$$V_{\rm H}(\psi) = (i/\hbar) {\rm H}\psi \tag{3.6}$$

and then the Schrödinger equation is equivalent to the equation of the flow of $V_{\rm H}$ which is defined as $d\psi/dt = V_{\rm H}(\psi)$. Since H is a self-adjoint operator, it follows that the vector field $V_{\rm H}$ is tangent to the unit sphere $S\mathcal{K}$. Another way to see that $V_{\rm H}$ is tangent to $S\mathcal{K}$ is to observe that the flow of $V_{\rm H}$ is the unitary 1-parameter group $U(\tau) = \exp(i\tau H/\hbar)$ which means in particular that the norm of a vector is conserved, i.e. $U(\tau)$ can be seen as a 1-parameter group of diffeomorphisms of $S\mathcal{K}$.

The above observations show that we can represent the dynamics of quantum mechanics in a mathematical model consisting of the unit sphere $S\mathcal{K}$ and the vector field $V_{\rm H}$, with the interpretation that each state of the system is represented by a circle on $S\mathcal{K}$ (freedom of phase vectors) and that the time evolution is given by the flow of the vector field $V_{\rm H}$ (which is indeed a vector field on $S\mathcal{K}$).

3.4. Summary

For ordinary quantum mechanics we have given three mathematical models for the dynamics of a quantum system. We will now summarise the essential features of these models.

Ingredients of the Hilbert space formulation

A Hilbert space \mathcal{K} , a self adjoint operator H on \mathcal{K} and the Schrödinger equation.

Interpretation of the Hilbert space formulation

Each state of the system is represented by a complex line in \mathcal{K} and the time evolution of the system is given by the solutions of the Schrödinger equation (3.1) associated to the self adjoint operator \mathbb{H} (N.B. the time evolution maps complex lines into complex lines so the time evolution of the states is well defined).

Ingredients of the unit sphere formulation

The unit sphere SK in K and a vector field V_{H} on SK (associated to H).

Interpretation of the unit sphere formulation

Each state of the system is represented by a circle on $S\mathcal{K}$ (generated by multiplication by phase factors $e^{i\theta}$) and the time evolution of the system is given by the flow of the vector field $V_{\rm H}$ (which indeed maps the circles representing states into circles representing states).

Ingredients of the projective Hilbert space formulation The projective Hilbert space \mathbb{PK} , its canonical symplectic form ω and the real function $E(\mathbb{H}):\mathbb{PK}\to\mathbb{R}$.

Interpretation of the projective Hilbert space formulation

There is a 1-1 correspondence between the states of the system and the points of the projective Hilbert space \mathbb{PK} ; the time evolution of the system is given by the flow of the Hamiltonian vector field $X_{E(\mathbf{H})}$ on \mathbb{PK} defined by the symplectic form ω and the function $E(\mathbb{H})$ according to formula (2.10).

Remark

In the Hilbert space formulation of quantum mechanics the arbitrariness in the vector representing a state of the system is a non-zero complex number; in the unit sphere formulation this arbitrariness is reduced to a phase factor and finally in the projective Hilbert space formulation there is no arbitrariness at all. In the Hilbert space formulation the time evolution of the system is governed by the Schrödinger equation, or (a completely equivalent description) by the flow of the vector field $V_{\rm H}$ on \mathcal{K} . When we descend to the unit sphere by projecting a non-zero vector ψ to the unit vector $\psi/||\psi||$ we can project the vector field $V_{\rm H}$ to a vector field on S%. Since the projected vector field equals the restriction of $V_{\rm H}$ to the unit sphere, this vector field will also be called $V_{\rm H}$. For the projective Hilbert space formulation we project a second time, now from SK to \mathbb{P} K, i.e. we identify points on SK which differ by a phase factor. The vector field $V_{\rm H}$ (now seen as a vector field on S%) can be projected to $\mathbb{P}\mathcal{K}$ and the result is the Hamiltonian vector field $X_{E(\mathbf{H})}$ on $\mathbb{P}\mathcal{K}$ associated to the function $E(\mathbb{H})$ which represents the expectation value of the Hamiltonian. Since $X_{E(\mathbf{H})}$ is the projection of the vector field $V_{\mathbf{H}}$ on \mathcal{K} it follows that the flow of $X_{E(\mathbf{H})}$ is the projection of the unitary group $U(\tau) = \exp(i\tau \mathbf{H}/\hbar)$ which is the flow of $V_{\rm H}$ on \mathcal{K} . This shows why the Hilbert space formulation is so much easier to use than the projective Hilbert space formulation: computing $\exp(i\tau H/\hbar)$ is much easier than computing the flow of a vector field on an infinite dimensional manifold. On the other hand, the projective Hilbert space formulation is better suited for abstract considerations because there is no ambiguity between states of the system and the points which represent these states.

Diagram



Its flow

 $\exp(i\tau \mathbf{H}/\hbar)$

 $\exp(i \tau H/\hbar)$ restricted to S% $\pi_2 \exp(\tau \mathbf{H}/\hbar) \tau_2 - 1$

4. PREQUANTIZATION

In the first part of this section the idea of prequantization of a symplectic manifold is explained using the example of the symplectic manifold \mathbb{R}^{2n} , which is the phase space of a particle in *n* dimensions (or, if n = 3N, the phase space of *N* particles in our 3-dimensional space). Although this example does not show all essential features of prequantization, it suffices to show the idea; afterwards the problems arising in the general case will be pointed out. The second part of this section will be devoted to the statement that the analogy between classical mechanics and quantum mechanics is more than the simple observation that both can be described by the symplectic formalism.

4.1. Phase factors in classical mechanics

In §3 we have seen that in quantum mechanics the states of a physical system are uniquely represented by points of a projective Hilbert space \mathbb{PK} , but that it is much easier to work with the Hilbert space \mathcal{K} . Since self adjoint operators generate *unitary* groups according to formula (3.3), we can concentrate without loss of generality on the unit sphere $S\mathcal{K}$, in which states are represented by circles generated by multiplication with phase factors. To summarise: in quantum mechanics states are represented by points of \mathbb{PK} and we have a projection $\pi:S\mathcal{K} \to \mathbb{PK}$ in which the inverse image of a point is a circle U(1) of phase factors.

Prequantization duplicates this situation in classical mechanics. This was first done by L. van Hove [vH] who investigated the canonical quantization program of Dirac; lateron the same ideas were developed independently by Kostant [Ko] and Souriau [So1]. Let us start with the example of the phase space $M = \mathbb{R}^{2n}$ with coordinates (**r**, **p**) and its canonical symplectic form $\omega = \sum_{j} dp_{j} \wedge dr_{j}$, then we can define a space Y and a projection $\pi: Y \to M$ by:

$$Y = \mathbb{R}^{2n} \times U(1) \quad \text{and } \pi: Y \to M, \ (\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{p}, e^{i\theta}) \to (\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{p})$$

In this situation the inverse image of a point in M (representing a state of the physical system) is a circle of phase factors.

As far as phase factors are concerned we now have trivially duplicated the situation of quantum mechanics, but what purpose does it have? To facilitate the notation we will use the angle θ as a coordinate on U(1) (so Y is parametrised by $(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{p}, \theta)$) and we will denote a vector field X on M as a mapping $X: M \to \mathbb{R}^{2n}$ and a vector field V on Y as a mapping $V: Y \to \mathbb{R}^{2n+1}$. Now if f is any real valued function on M (e.g. the Hamiltonian H), then its Hamiltonian vector field X_f is defined by equation (2.10) which gives us:

$$X_{f}(\mathbf{r},\mathbf{p}) = \left(\frac{\partial f}{\partial \mathbf{p}}(\mathbf{r},\mathbf{p}), -\frac{\partial f}{\partial \mathbf{r}}(\mathbf{r},\mathbf{p})\right). \tag{4.1}$$

We now mention without proof that the mapping $f \rightarrow X_f$ from the Poisson

algebra to vector fields is a mapping of Lie algebras (where we use for functions the Poisson bracket and for vector fields the commutator of vector fields). One easily verifies that the kernel of this map consists of the constant functions on M, so it is not an injective map. We now can use the space Y to construct a map $f \rightarrow V_f$ from the Poisson algebra to vector fields on Y which *is* an injective Lie algebra morphism and which projects on X_f . The fact that Y can be used in this way can be seen as a mathematical motivation for its introduction. Within a certain framework which will be specified later, the map $f \rightarrow V_f$ is unique and given by:

$$V_{f}(\mathbf{r},\mathbf{p},\theta) = \left(\frac{\partial f}{\partial \mathbf{p}}(\mathbf{r},\mathbf{p}), -\frac{\partial f}{\partial \mathbf{r}}(\mathbf{r},\mathbf{p}), f(\mathbf{r},\mathbf{p}) - \mathbf{p} \cdot \frac{\partial f}{\partial \mathbf{p}}(\mathbf{r},\mathbf{p})\right).$$
(4.2)

From (4.2) one deduces immediately that it is injective: constant functions are mapped to vector fields in the direction of the phase factors, and projects to X_f : omitting the θ coordinate in (4.2) gives (4.1). Since the integral curves of X_H (with H the Hamiltonian of the system) define the time evolution of the system, it is interesting to investigate the integral curves of V_H on Y. If $(\mathbf{r}(t), \mathbf{p}(t))$ denotes an integral curve of X_H , then one easily verifies that the integral curves of V_H are given by $(\mathbf{r}(t), \mathbf{p}(t), e^{i\theta(t)})$ with:

$$e^{i\theta}(t) = e^{i\theta(t_s)} \exp(-i \int_{t_s}^{t} [\mathbf{p}(s) \cdot \frac{\partial H}{\partial \mathbf{p}}(\mathbf{r}(s), \mathbf{p}(s)) - H(\mathbf{r}(s), \mathbf{p}(s))] ds).$$
(4.3)

Physicists will recognise the integrand in the exponential as the Lagrangian L of the system (see the end of §2.3) and hence they will recognise the integral itself as the action and the complete exponential as the phase factor which plays the fundamental role in the Feynman path integral.

We see that the introduction of the sppace $Y = M \times U(1)$, in which the states of the physical system are described by circles, has two consequences. In the first place we now can represent the Poisson algebra (functions on M) injectively by vector fields on Y which project on the Hamiltonian vector fields on M; in the second place we find that in the time evolution of the phase factor $e^{i\theta}$ is given by the phase factor of the Feynman path integral.

For the moment we stay in the realm of mathematics where two important questions arise: 'what are the relevant features of this construction' and 'can we obtain similar results for an arbitrary symplectic manifold'? Prequantization (or the prequantization formulation of classical mechanics) is a theory which gives an affirmative answer to the second question, of course after specifying what the 'relevant' features are. In the first place the important feature of Y is that it carries a 1-form α given by:

$$\alpha = \mathbf{p} \cdot d\mathbf{r} + d\theta \tag{4.4}$$

which satisfies $d\alpha = \omega$ and which turns Y into a principal U(1) fibre bundle over M with connection α and curvature ω . According to this point of view the vector fields V_f are the unique vector fields on Y which satisfy the conditions:

It turns out that one can find for all symplectic manifolds (M, ω) (except for some nasty cases to be defined below) a principal fibre bundle Y over M with connection α such that the structure group is the circle and that the curvature is ω . If such a (Y, α) exists, one can construct a unique injective Lie algebra morphism $f \rightarrow V_f$ from the Poisson algebra to vector fields on Y satisfying (4.5). Although the introduction of the 1-form α seems quite ad hoc, it should be mentioned that it appears quite naturally when one looks for injective representations of the Poisson algebra as vector fields on a bundle over M which project to the (non-injective) representation by the Hamiltonian vector fields on M.

Before going on to the next subsection which describes some of the consequences, we have to mention some details concerning the construction of the bundle Y and its (connection) form α . When the symplectic manifold (M, ω) is given, one can define a subgroup $Per(\omega)$ of **R** called the group of periods of the symplectic form ω . There exists a bundle (Y, α) over M with the desired properties if and only if $Per(\omega)$ is discrete in \mathbb{R} . If $Per(\omega)$ is discrete, then there exists a unique non-negative real number p_{er} called the generator of $Per(\omega)$, such that $Per(\omega) = p_{er} \mathbb{Z} \subset \mathbb{R}$. It then follows that there exists a principal fibre bundle Y over M with structure group $\mathbb{R}/\operatorname{Per}(\omega) \cong \mathbb{R}$ modulo $p_{er} \cong a$ circle with radius $p_{er}/2\pi$) and a connection form α with $d\alpha = \omega$. If $p_{er} = 0$, then the space Y constructed in this way is not a circle bundle but an \mathbb{R} bundle $(\mathbb{R}/\{0\}=\mathbb{R})$; however, one can wind this real line over any period to obtain a circle and 'hence' a circle bundle with connection α satisfying $d\alpha = \omega$. Since all circle groups are isomorphic to U(1), it follows that we have obtained a space Y and a projection $\pi: Y \rightarrow M$ such that the inverse image of a point $m \in M$ is a circle of 'phase factors'.

In the general case the bundle (Y, α) constructed in this way is not unique; it is unique if M is simply connected. If (Y, α) is not unique, one can sometimes use the non-uniqueness to explain effects in physics which can not be understood at the level of the phase space M (e.g. the Bohm-Aharonov experiment, see [Wo]). If the phase space M is the cotangent bundle of some configuration space Q, i.e. $M = T^*Q$, with its canonical symplectic form ω as defined in (2.6) then $p_{er} = 0$ and $Y = T^*Q \times U(1)$ is a possible choice for Y as in the example of $M = \mathbb{R}^{2n}$; it is the unique choice if Q is simply connected.

Finally one should know that one can always choose a local trivialisation (local gauge) such that the 1-form α looks locally like (4.4) where (**r**, **p**) are (local) coordinates on M and θ a coordinate on the circle \mathbb{R} mod p_{er} (hence not always modulo 2π !). The choice of a different trivialisation corresponds to a local gauge transformation, which affects the local expression of α and hence the local expression of V_f . However, the changes are such that the Lagrangian $L = \mathbf{p} \cdot \partial H / \partial \mathbf{p} - H$ in (4.3) is changed by a 'total time derivative', i.e. the integral in (4.3) is changed by a boundary term, which can be interpreted as a change of the coordinate θ .

4.2. Analogies between classical and quantum mechanics

This subsection will contain only statements of results; readers unfamiliar with the notion of principal fibre bundle and connection should always keep in mind the example of $M = \mathbb{R}^{2n}$, $Y = \mathbb{R}^{2n} \times U(1)$ (and $\alpha = \mathbf{p} \cdot d\mathbf{r} + d\theta$). First of all some terminology: the bundle Y is called the *prequantum bundle* over the symplectic manifold M; the reason for this name will become clear in §5. In the second place we need some facts about the prequantum bundle (Y, α) over (M, ω) . It is well known that the flow of a Hamiltonian vector field X_f on Mpreserves the symplectic form ω (which implies Liouville's theorem stating that a canonical transformation preserves the so called Liouville measure on the phase space). From the definition (4.5) of the vector fields V_f one can deduce that the flow of a vector field V_f on Y preserves the 1-form α . With these preparations we can state the analogies between classical and quantum mechanics.

Analogy 1

In classical mechanics each state of the system is represented in M by a point and in Y by a circle; in quantum mechanics a state is represented in \mathbb{PK} by a point and in $S\mathcal{K}$ by a circle.

Analogy 2

In quantum mechanics the projective Hilbert space $\mathbb{P}\mathcal{K}$ is an (infinite dimensional) symplectic manifold. If we construct the prequantum bundle Y over this symplectic manifold $\mathbb{P}\mathcal{K}$, we obtain the unit sphere $S\mathcal{K}$ and in this case the prequantum bundle is unique. Moreover, the dynamics on $\mathbb{P}\mathcal{K}$ is given by the Hamiltonian vector field $X_{E(\mathbf{H})}$ associated to the Hamiltonian $E(\mathbf{H})$ and the unique lift $V_{E(\mathbf{H})}$ defined by (4.5) to the prequantum bundle $Y = S\mathcal{K}$ is the vector field $V_{\mathbf{H}}$ on $S\mathcal{K}$ defined in (3.6).

Symmetry transformations

According to Wigner, a symmetry of the quantum description of a physical system is a bijection of the projective Hilbert space \mathbb{PK} , i.e. a bijective mapping from states to states, which moreover preserves the transition probabilities, i.e. which preserves the form P on \mathbb{PK} defined by:

$$P:\mathbb{P}\mathcal{K}\times\mathbb{P}\mathcal{K}\to\mathbb{R}_{\geq 0} \quad , \quad P(\pi\psi,\pi\chi) = \frac{|\langle\psi,\chi\rangle|^2}{||\psi||^2||\chi||^2} \tag{4.6}$$

where $\langle \rangle$ denotes the inner product on \mathcal{K} and $||\psi||^2 = \langle \psi, \psi \rangle$. Using this definition of a symmetry Wigner showed that for each symmetry g there exists either a unitary or an anti unitary operator U(g) on the Hilbert space \mathcal{K} such that U(g) induces g, i.e.

$$\pi(U(g)\psi) = g(\pi\psi).$$

Moreover, he showed that if U'(g) is another (anti) unitary operator on \mathcal{K} which induces g, then U'(g) differs a phase factor from $U(g): U'(g) = e^{i\theta}U(g)$. It follows that if G is a connected Lie group of symmetries of the quantum system, then each symmetry can be represented by a unitary transformation of the Hilbert space \mathcal{K} . It does *not* imply that the group G can be represented as a group of unitary operators on \mathcal{K} , because we only know that $U(g)U(h) = e^{i\theta}U(gh)$ for some phase factor $e^{i\theta}$ depending on g and h, but this phase factor is in general different from 1.

The best one can do in the general case is to construct a group G' of unitary transformations of the Hilbert space \mathcal{K} together with a surjective group homomorphism $\pi':G' \rightarrow G$ which has the following properties. In the first place the action of G' on \mathcal{K} induces the action of G on \mathbb{PK} , i.e.

$$\pi'(g')(\pi(\psi)) = \pi(g'\psi) \ g' \in G' \text{ and } \psi \in \mathcal{H} \setminus \{0\}$$

and in the second place the kernel ker(π') of π' is isomorphic to U(1) and commutes with all elements of G' (in such a situation one calls G' a *central extension* of G by U(1)). A different way to visualise the group G' is to say that G' consists of *all* possible choices U(g) for $g \in G$ (which obviously has a homomorphism onto $G(U(g) \rightarrow g)$ whose kernel is isomorphic to U(1) (the freedom in U(g) is a phase factor). It should be noted that this group G' is uniquely determined by the action of the group G on $\mathbb{P}\mathcal{K}$.

It sometimes happens that G' equals $G \times U(1)$ as product of groups in which case one obviously can represent G as a group of unitary transformation on \mathfrak{K} by identifying G with the subgroup $G \times \{1\}$ of $G \times U(1)$; in the other cases G can not be represented as a group of unitary transformations on \mathcal{K} . Examples of these possibilities are abundant in physics: the rotation group SO(3) is a symmetry group at the level of the projective Hilbert space; if the system consists of particles with half-integer spin, then the central extension G' is not the direct product of SO(3) with U(1) so SO(3) can not be represented as a group of unitary transformations of \mathcal{K} . If we use the double covering group SU(2) of SO(3) instead of SO(3) itself, then the extension G' is the trivial product $SU(2) \times U(1)$ hence SU(2) can be represented as a group of unitary transformations of \mathcal{K} . Physicists conclude that SO(3) is not the correct symmetry group of the quantum description, but that SU(2) is the symmetry group of the quantum description which represents the rotation invariance. Exactly the same situation occurs for (the connected component of) the Lorentz group L: for L the central extension G' is not the trivial product but for its double covering $SL(2,\mathbb{C})$ the central extension is the trivial product. Again one concludes that $SL(2,\mathbb{C})$ is the correct symmetry group of the quantum description which represents the Lorentz invariance. In these examples it turns out that if we replace the symmetry group by its simply connected covering, then we get a representation of this covering as a group of unitary transformations on \mathcal{K} . That this is not the general idea is clear when we study the group \mathbb{R}^{2n} of translations in position and momentum applied to the quantum description of a particle with classical phase space \mathbb{R}^{2n} . This group is already simply connected, but the central extension G' is not the trivial product but the Heisenberg group (in physics this group is sometimes called the Weyl-Wigner group). It turns out that if G is a simply connected and semi simple Lie group, then the central extension G' is the trivial product. Hence if these two conditions are satisfied, then we know in advance that G can be represented as a group of unitary transformations on \mathcal{K} .

One final remark before we state the third analogy between classical and quantum mechanics. At the level of the projective Hilbert space \mathbb{PK} , a symmetry group G is a group of bijections which preserve the form P defined in (4.6). At the level of the Hilbert space such a symmetry group is represented by a central U(1) extension G' of bijections which preserve the inner product <,> on \mathcal{K} . Since G' preserves the inner product, it preserves the unit sphere $S\mathcal{K}$, hence we can interpret G' as a group of bijections of the unit sphere $S\mathcal{K}$ which preserve the form <,> on $S\mathcal{K}$.

Analogy 3

A symmetry group of the quantum description of a system is a group G of bijections of $\mathbb{P}\mathcal{K}$ which preserve the form P. One can always find a group G' of bijections of $S\mathcal{K}$ which preserve <,> such that each symmetry $g \in G$ is represented by a circle (of phase factors) in G' and the action of this circle on $S\mathcal{K}$ induces the action of g on $\mathbb{P}\mathcal{K}$.

In classical mechanics 'exactly' the same situation occurs. A symmetry group of the classical description of a system is a group G of bijections of the phase space M which preserve the symplectic form ω (Liouville). One can 'always' (with the exception of some topologically nasty cases) find a group G' of bijections of the prequantum bundle Y which preserve the 1-form α such that each symmetry $g \in G$ is represented by a circle (of phase factors) in G' and the action of this circle on Y induces the action of g on M.

Moreover, if a physical system is described in both classical mechanics and quantum mechanics, and if we assume that a group appears as a symmetry group for both descriptions, then the same extensions appear. If the classical system described particles of half-integer spin, then the extension of SO(3) is not trivial; the extension of SU(2) is always trivial because it is a simply connected, semi simple Lie group. If the translations in position and momentum form a symmetry group, then the associated extension (which acts on the prequantum bundle Y in the prequantization description) is the Heisenberg group.

5. GEOMETRIC QUANTIZATION

5.1. Quantization in general

When physicists speaks about quantization they mean a loosely process which tells them how to obtain the mathematical ingredients of the quantum description of a physical system (§3) if the mathematical ingredients of the classical description (§2) are known. The idea that such a procedure should exist can be traced back to a remark of Dirac who observed that there exists a remarkable resemblance between the Poisson brackets of functions on the (classical) phase space and the commutator of the corresponding quantum observables (self adjoint operators on \mathcal{K}). To be more specific, he observed that if f and g are (real) functions on the (classical) phase space representing observable quantities (i.e. f(m) represents the result of measuring f when the system is described

by the point *m* of the phase space) and if \underline{f} and \underline{g} are the self adjoint operators on \mathcal{K} representing the same observable quantities in the quantum description, then the self adjoint operator \underline{h} which represents the (classical) observable $h = \{f,g\}_{\text{Poisson}}$ is equal to $(i/\hbar)[\underline{f},\underline{g}]$. To state this property in a more formal way we write O(f) for the self adjoint operator \underline{f} in \mathcal{K} which represents the observable f. With this notation the observation of Dirac can be states as:

$$[O(f), O(g)] = -i\hbar O(\{f,g\}).$$

When we apply this 'rule' to the position and momentum observables p and r on the phase space \mathbb{R}^2 we find the well known canonical commutation relation:

$$[O(p), O(r)] = -i\hbar Id, \tag{5.1}$$

where we have made the additional assumption that a constant observable (a function on the phase space which takes a constant value) should be represented by the same constant times the identity operator on \mathcal{K} .

In the physical literature several (different) quantization procedures are known, e.g. canonical quantization, Weyl-Wigner quantization, quantization by Feynman-path integrals, stochastic quantization, quantization by *-products and geometric quantization. Although the starting points of these quantization procedures are quite different, the first test for these procedures always is to see whether the canonical commutation relation (5.1) is satisfied if the phase space is \mathbb{R}^2 . In this aspect canonical quantization is the most drastic: it takes the canonical commutation relation (5.1) as basic axiom for the quantization. We now intend to formalise the notion of quantization with the canonical commutation relations and Diracs remark in mind. It should be a procedure which has as input the phase space (M, ω) of a system in the symplectic formulation and as output a Hilbert space \mathfrak{K} together with a map O which assigns to a real valued function f on M a self adjoint operator $O(f) \equiv \underline{f}$ on \mathfrak{K} , such that

certain conditions are satisfied. In the first place, the physical contents should be the same, i.e. M and \mathcal{K} describe the same physical system and if the function f on M represents an observable quantity, then O(f) should represent the same physical quantity. In the second place the map O should satisfy certain desirable conditions Q(i)...Q(v) listed below.

$$\begin{array}{ll} Q(i) & O(f+g) = O(f) + O(g) \\ Q(ii) & O(\lambda f) = \lambda O(f) \ (\lambda \in \mathbb{R}) \end{array} \right\} \Leftrightarrow O \ is \ \mathbb{R} \ -linear$$

where f + g is the pointwise addition of functions. I do not know of a physical motivation for this linearity condition, but it is certainly desirable from the computational point of view. However, even this linearity condition raises questions: a priori it is not guaranteed that the domains of O(f) and O(g) are the same, so in condition Q(i) one has to be careful with the domains of the

operators. Another desideratum is that the constant observable 1 is represented by the identity operator:

$$Q(iii) O(1) = Id_{\mathcal{K}},$$

which represents the idea that if a measurement yields always 1 in the classical description, then it should yield 1 in the quantum description too (see §3.1). According to Dirac's remark one also would expect O to be a Lie algebra morphism:

$$Q(iv) [O(f), O(g)] = -i\hbar O(\{f,g\}).$$

The final condition to be imposed on a quantization procedure should be that it yields the well known and well tested Schrödinger quantization in the case of $M = \mathbb{R}^{2n}$, i.e. $\mathcal{H} = L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ (the square integrable (complex) functions of $\mathbf{r} \in \mathbb{R}^n$) together with the following assignments for some operators: $O(\mathbf{r}) = \mathbf{r}$ (pointwise multiplication) and $O(\mathbf{p}) = -i\hbar\partial/\partial \mathbf{r}$ (differentiation with respect to r). In view of a theorem of Stone and Von Neumann this condition can be reformulated as:

> $|\mathcal{K}$ is irreducible the action of a Q(v)complete set of canonical coordinates

(this reformulation by means of Stone-Von Neumann is not quite correct, but for the sake of simplicity we ignore the technical details). Condition Q(v) has a clear physical motivation: the (abelian) group of translations in position and momentum \mathbb{R}^{2n} acts transitively on the phase space $M = \mathbb{R}^{2n}$, i.e. there exists no proper submanifold of M which is invariant under the action of the group of translations \mathbb{R}^{2n} . Q(v) is a different formulation of the same idea: there should not exist a proper subspace of $\mathfrak K$ which is invariant under the action of the position and momentum operators (because the canonical coordinates are position and momentum).

Unfortunately, condition Q(v) does not make sense for a general phase space, i.e. a symplectic manifold, because in general there do not exist global canonical coordinates (although Darboux's theorem tells us that *locally* there always exist canonical coordinates). With the motivation for Q(v) in mind, we can reformulate Q(v) in such a way that it makes sense for a larger class of symplectic manifolds. Suppose G is a symmetry group of the symplectic manifold (M, ω) , i.e. each diffeomorphism $g \in G$ of M leaves ω invariant (see also analogy 3, §4.2). If we assume G to be a symmetry group of the quantum description too, then it follows from §4.2 that a central extension G' of G acts as a group of unitary transformations on the Hilbert space \mathfrak{K} . If we now suppose that G acts transitively on M, as is the case with $M = G = \mathbb{R}^{2n}$, then we can reformulate Q(v) as Q(v)': \Re is an irreducible representation

Q(v)') for (a central extension of) G

In this way Q(v)' is applicable to a large class of symplectic manifolds (and if we go to the category of diffeological manifolds as developed by J.-M. Souriau [So3], Q(v)' is applicable to all symplectic manifolds).

However, Van Hove has shown in [vH] (see also [Ab&Ma]) that even for the phase space \mathbb{R}^{2n} the five conditions Q(i)-Q(v) are incompatible! For $M = \mathbb{R}^{2n}$ there does not exist a map O from all (smooth) functions f on M to self adjoint operators on any Hilbert space \mathcal{K} such that the conditions Q(i)-Q(v) are satisfied. That this could happen was already felt by Dirac himself because he phrases his remark which led to canonical quantization as: '... the quantum-brackets, or at any rate the simpler ones, have the same values as the corresponding classical Poisson brackets' [Di, p87]. What physicists usually do is to weaken condition Q(iv) by requiring that Q(iv) holds only for a certain subset of all observables (but which one is in general not specified).

5.2. The first step in the geometric quantization procedure

In the previous section we have seen that the quite natural conditions Q(i)-Q(v)' cannot be used as an axiomatic basic for quantization because they are contradictory. Geometric quantization is a quantization procedure which *tries* to define in an intrinsic way the Hilbert space \mathcal{K} and the map Owhen the symplectic manifold (M, ω) is given, such that Q(i)-Q(iii) are always satisfied, such that Q(iv) is satisfied for a (well defined) subset of observables and such that Q(v)' holds whenever applicable. Moreover, when both the classical and the quantum description of a physical system are known, it tries to obtain the given quantum description from the classical description. It should be said up to now geometric quantization is not completely succesful in the realisation of this program (e.g. see [Du]).

To give the reader an idea how the geometric quantization procedure works, we take the well known phase space $M = \mathbb{R}^{2n}$ with its canonical symplectic form ω (formula (2.6)) as an example. The Liouville measure $\epsilon^L = dp_1 \dots dp_n dr_1 \dots dr_n$ on M hives us in a canonical way a Hilbert space: $\mathfrak{K}_1 = L^2(\mathbb{R}^{2n}, \epsilon_L)$, i.e. the space of square integrable (complex) functions on M. Using the Hamiltonian vector field X_f associated to (real) functions we can define (self adjoint) operators $O_1(f)$ on \mathfrak{K}_1 by:

$$O_1(f) = -i\hbar X_f.$$

One now can verify that the map O_1 satisfies the conditions Q(i), Q(ii) and Q(iv) (because the map $f \rightarrow X_f$ is a Lie algebra morphism) but it does not satisfy condition Q(iii) since the Hamiltonian vector field of a constant function is zero.

To find a Hilbert space and a map O for which Q(iii) is satisfied, we can use the prequantum bundle (Y, α) with $Y = \mathbb{R}^{2n} \times U(1)$ over the symplectic manifold (M, ω) . On Y we also have a canonical measure $\epsilon_Y = dp...dp_n$ $dr_1...dr_n d\theta$ (with $e^{i\theta}$ the element of U(1)), so we can define a Hilbert space $\mathfrak{K}_2 = L^2(\mathbb{R}^{2n} \times U(1), \epsilon_Y)$, i.e. the space of square integrable (complex) functions on Y. Using the injective representation V of the Poisson algebra (formula (4.5)) we can define operators $O_2(f)$ on \mathfrak{K}_2 by:

$$O_2(f) = -i\hbar V_f.$$

Again, one easily verify that O_2 satisfies conditions Q(i), Q(ii) and Q(iv), but as before O_2 does not satisfy Q(iii). Although the operator $O_2(1)$ is not the zero operator on \mathcal{K}_2 , neither is it the identity operator (it is $-i\hbar[\partial/\partial\theta)$. We now define \mathcal{K}_3 as the subspace of \mathcal{K}_2 on which $O_2(1)$ is the identity operator; one deduces from the expression of $O_2(1)$ that \mathcal{K}_3 is given by:

$$\mathfrak{K}_{3} = \{ f \in \mathfrak{K}_{2} | f(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{p}, \theta) = f(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{p}) e^{i\theta/\hbar} \}.$$
(5.2)

From the expression of the vector fields V_f (formula (4.2)) one deduces that the Hilbert space \mathcal{K}_3 is invariant under the action of the operators $O_2(f)$, so we can define O_3 as the same map as O_2 (but in this case the operators have to be seen as operators on \mathcal{K}_3).

Table

 $\begin{aligned} &\mathfrak{K}_1 = \text{ functions on } M & O_1(f) = -i\hbar X_f \\ &\mathfrak{K}_2 = \text{ functions on } Y & O_2(f) = -i\hbar V_f \\ &\mathfrak{K}_3 = \psi \in \mathfrak{K}_2 : O_2(1)\psi = \psi & O_3(f) = Osub2(f) = -i\hbar V_f \end{aligned}$

What we gave got now is a Hilbert space \mathcal{K}_3 and a map O_3 which satisfies the conditions Q(i) - Q(iv); our only worry is condition Q(v)'. However, before we investigate whether Q(v)' is satisfied or not (it is not), we will say a few words about the case of a general phase space. We have said already that if (M, ω) is any symplectic space, then there exists (nearly always) a prequantum bundle (Y, α) over (M, ω) and an injective representation V of the Poisson algebra as vector fields on Y. In such a case one can always define the analogue of \mathcal{K}_2 and the map $O_2(Y$ has a canonical measure defined by the 1-form α), but sometimes the subspace \mathcal{K}_3 consists of the zero vector only. Whether \mathcal{K}_3 is $\{0\}$ or not depends upon the value of the number p_{er} which is associated to the symplectic manifold (M, ω) (see the end of §4.1): $\mathcal{K}_3 \neq \{0\}$ if and only if p_{er} is an integer multiple of $2\pi\hbar$. An 'explanation' of this condition can be found in studying formula (5.2). We know from the discussion at the end of §4.1 that the coordinate θ should be taken modulo p_{er} , hence $\theta=0$ and $\theta=p_{er}$ indicate the same point, which in turn 'implies' that $\exp[ip_{er}/\hbar] = 1$.

This condition on the symplectic manifold $(p_{er}$ an integer multiple of $2\pi\hbar$) can be thought of as a quantization condition: it restricts the possible phase spaces for which this method works. To show that this condition has a meaning in physics, we first memorate that if (M, ω) is a cotangent bundle with its canonical symplectic form, then p_{er} is zero, so the quantization condition is trivially satisfied and a pair (\mathcal{K}_3, O_3) with the properties Q(i)-Q(iv) always exists. Secondly, if (M, ω) is the symplectic space which represents in the classical formalism a particle with spin, i.e. $M = S^2$ and $\omega = \lambda \sin\theta d\theta \wedge d\phi$ (see the end of §2.5), then $p_{er} = 4\pi\lambda$ and the quantization conditions becomes the well known quantization of spin in quantum mechanics $\lambda = n\hbar/2$ (with $n \in \mathbb{Z}$). One of the conclusions of these observations could be that this procedure, i.e. the construction of a pair (\mathcal{K}_3, O_3) by means of the prequantum bundle Y, gives us relevant information on the quantum behaviour of the physical system when we only know its classical (symplectic) description. This consideration plus the fact that (\mathcal{K}_3, O_3) satisfies Q(i)...Q(iv) explains the names prequantization and prequantum bundle: (Y, α) and (\mathcal{K}_3, O_3) can be seen as a first step towards a quantum description.

Let us now return to condition Q(v) and our example $M = \mathbb{R}^{2n}$. Since we know the dependence of functions in \mathcal{K}_3 on the coordinate θ , we can identify \mathcal{K}_3 with $L^2(\mathbb{R}^{2n})$. Using formulas (4.2) and (5.2) we find that $O_3(f)$ can be expressed by:

$$O_{3}(f) = -i\hbar \frac{\partial f}{\partial \mathbf{p}} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial \mathbf{r}} + i\hbar \frac{\partial f}{\partial \mathbf{r}} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial \mathbf{p}} + f - \mathbf{p} \cdot \frac{\partial f}{\partial \mathbf{p}}$$

from which one deduces that $O_3(\mathbf{p}) = -i\hbar\partial/\partial \mathbf{r}$, which is indeed differentiation with respect to \mathbf{r} and that $O_3(\mathbf{r}) = \mathbf{r} + i\hbar\partial/\partial \mathbf{p}$, which is not multiplication by \mathbf{r} . That we do not obtain the usual Schrödinger quantization (see §5.1) is in complete agreement with Van Hove's result that the conditions Q(i) - Q(v) are incompatible. In fact Van Hove has indicated in [vH] a proper subspace of \mathcal{K}_3 which is invariant under the action of the operators $O_3(\mathbf{r})$ and $O_3(\mathbf{p})$.

5.3. THE IDEA OF A POLARIZATION AND PAIRING

The main idea to obtain (in an intrinsic way) the Schrödinger quantization from the constructions described in the previous subsection, the idea which is the heart of the geometric quantization procedure, is the idea of a polarization. Since the technicalities of the construction with polarizations are beyond the scope of this paper, this section will be brief and it will only outline the main idea and mention the problems which one encounters. The first observation one should make is that *if* we restrict \mathcal{K}_3 to functions which depend only on the coordinates **r** and *if* we integrate these functions only over **r**, then the operators $O_3(\mathbf{r})$ and $O_3(\mathbf{p})$ are the correct operators on $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ for the Schrödinger quantization. The problem then is that for a general observable f (e.g. the kinetic energy $|\mathbf{p}|^2/2$) the operator $O_3(f)$ does not have any meaning on this 'subspace' of \mathcal{K}_3 ; only for functions which are at most linear in **p** makes $O_3(f)$ any sense on the space of square integrable functions in **r**.

Nevertheless, it is this idea which is generalised by a polarization. With regard to polarizations, the main property of the coordinates $r_{1...r_n}$ is that they constitute a maximal set of independent functions in involution, i.e. the differentials of them are everywhere linearly independent, the Poisson bracket of any pair of them is zero and the set is maximal with respect to the previous two properties. Roughly speaking, a polarization F on a symplectic manifold is a set of (complex) functions $f_{1...f_n}$ which is a maximal set of independent functions in involution; these functions need not be defined globally, but in every neighbourhood such a system should exist and they should satisfy compatibility conditions on the intersection of two such neighbourhoods. One can deduce that the number of independent functions in a polarization F is always half the dimension of the symplectic manifold M and that if the functions are real there exist functions $g_{1...g_n}$ such that the set of functions $f_{1...f_n} g_{1...g_n}$

constitutes a system of canonical coordinates on the symplectic manifold. One then constructs a Hilbert space \mathcal{K}_{GQ} (GQ to indicate Geometric Quantization) which consists of functions on Y on which $O_3(1)$ is the identity operator (i.e. which depend in a specified way on the coordinate θ in the fibre of the bundle Y) and which depend only on the 'coordinates' $f_1...f_n$; the norm of such functions is defined by integrating over the 'coordinates' $f_1...f_n$.

The main technical problem with this approach is the question how to define 'integrating over the coordinates $f_1...f_n$ ' for a general polarization F. The first solution was the idea of half-densities (something like square roots of measures), but this did not give the correct quantization of the harmonic oscillator. The second solution is the idea of half-forms (something like square roots of volume forms) which gives the correct results for the harmonic oscillator. However, there remain systems for which even the solution with half-form does not yield the correct answers (e.g. see [Du]), but it is the best solution till now. The map O_{GO} which gives us the operators on \mathcal{K}_{GO} associated to classical observables is derived from the map O_3 but, as we have seen in our example, the domain of O_{GO} is a rather small set of observables which depends strongly upon the choice of the polarization F. On this small domain the map O_{GQ} satisfies the conditions Q(i) - Q(iv). In the case of $M = \mathbb{R}^{2n}$ and the polarization defined by the position coordinates r it also satisfies Q(v); for a certain class of Lie Groups G one can show that if such a Lie group G acts transitively on M as diffeomorphisms which conserve the symplectic form ω , then the modified condition Q(v)' is satisfied (for mathematicians: this is essentially the Borel-Weil-Bott theorem on irreducible representations of compact simply connected Lie groups).

Let us give some examples of polarizations and the associated Hilbert spaces for our example $M = \mathbb{R}^{2n}$. As already said $F_r = \{r_1...r_n\}$ is a polarization and the associated Hilbert space \mathcal{K}_r is the space of square integrable functions of the coordinates **r** with respect to the Lebesque measure on \mathbb{R}^n . Another polarization is given by the momentum coordinates: $F_p = \{p_1...p_n\}$ for which the associated Hilbert space \mathcal{K}_p is the space of square integrable functions of the coordinates **p** with respect to the Lebesque measure (physicists will recognise these two Hilbert spaces as the position and momentum representations of the Schrödinger quantization). Yet another polarization is given by the complex functions z_j defined by $z_j = p_j + ir_j$: $F_z = \{z_1...z_n\}$; in this case the associated Hilbert space \mathcal{K}_z is the space of holomorphic functions in z (i.e. functions independent of the coordinates z_j^{\dagger} which are the complex conjugates of the z_j) which are square integrable with respect to the Gaussian measure $\exp(-\Sigma_j |z_j|^2)$ on $\mathbb{R}^{2n} = \mathbb{C}^n$; this is called the Bargmann representation of the Schrödinger quantization.

It is known that there exist unitary equivalences between the three Hilbert spaces described above (between \mathcal{K}_r and \mathcal{K}_p it is the Fourier transform and between \mathcal{K}_r and \mathcal{K}_z it is the Bargmann transform), so the natural question is whether we can 'always' construct in an intrinsic way a unitary equivalence between the Hilbert spaces associated to different polarizations on the same symplectic manifold. Up till now the answer is sometimes yes and sometimes

no. Under certain conditions on two polarizations F_1 and F_2 on a given symplectic manifold (M, ω) with associated Hilbert spaces \mathcal{K}_1 and \mathcal{K}_2 one can define a map $\Psi: \mathcal{K}_1 \times \mathcal{K}_2 \to \mathbb{C}$ which is linear in the second coordinate and anti linear in the first. This map is called the pairing and is defined by means of a kernel function, the so called BKS-kernel after Blattner, Kostant and Sternberg. Ψ is defined by integration of this kernel function over (not always all coordinates of) M. One hopes that such a pairing defines bijective maps: $A: \mathcal{K}_1 \to \mathcal{K}_2$ and $B: \mathcal{K}_2 \to \mathcal{K}_1$ such that:

$$<\psi_1, B\psi_2>_1 = \Psi(\psi_1, \psi_2) = _2$$

where \langle , \rangle_j is the inner product on \mathcal{K}_j and moreover, one hopes that A and B are unitary. It turns out that the pairing defined by the BKS-kernel applied to the case of the polarizations F_r , F_p and F_z on \mathbb{R}^{2n} defines indeed unitary maps which are the already mentioned unitary equivalences between \mathcal{K}_r , \mathcal{K}_p and \mathcal{K}_z . Unfortunately no general theorem is known under which circumstances this pairing defines a unitary equivalence between the Hilbert spaces associated to different polarizations; there exists an example in which the pairing defines a dilatation and there exists an example in which the pairing defines bijective maps A and B which are neither unitary nor dilatations.

We conclude this section with three remarks.

1) The inner product on a Hilbert space \mathcal{K}_{GQ} associated to a polarization F is defined by the pairing of F with itself, so the BKS-kernel generalise the inner product.

2) One can use the pairing to extend the domain of the map O_{GQ} but on the extended domain O_{GQ} does in general no longer satisfy condition Q(iv). The idea behind this extension is to use the flow ϕ_t of the Hamiltonian vector field X_f on the phase space M to define a transformed polarization $\phi_t * F$, then to construct the pairing between F and $\phi_t * F$ (if it exists!) and finally to take the derivative with respect to t. This method is sometimes called the method of infinitesimal pairing; it can be used for the kinetic energy $|\mathbf{p}|^2/2$ on the phase space \mathbb{R}^{2n} with the polarization F_r in which case it yields the correct answer $O_{GQ}(|\mathbf{p}|^2/2) = -\hbar^2 \Delta_r/2$ on \mathcal{K}_r . The main draw back of this method is that there is no guarantee that the result is a self adjoint operator; one can not even tell beforehand whether it is formally symmetric; in each separate case one has to check whether the obtained operator is a self adjoint one.

3) Suppose we have two different polarizations F_1 and F_2 which define two Hilbert spaces \mathcal{K}_1 and \mathcal{K}_2 , suppose that the BKS-kernel defines a unitary equivalence $A: \mathcal{K}_1 \to \mathcal{K}_2$ between \mathcal{K}_1 and \mathcal{K}_2 and suppose that f is an observable which lies in the extended domains of both $O_{GQ,1}$ and $O_{GQ,2}$ as defined in the previous paragraph. One might hope that $O_{GQ,1}(f)$ and $O_{GQ,2}(f)$ are 'the same', i.e. $A \circ O_{GQ,1}(f) = O_{GQ,2}(f) \circ A$. Unfortunately, this is not true in general: the result of geometric quantization depends on the choice of the polarization, even when the Hilbert spaces are unitarily related (see [Tu2] for an example of this kind on $M = \mathbb{R}^{2n}$). This 'negative' result is intimately related to the fact that geometric quantization tries to satisfy the incompatible conditions Q(i)...Q(v)' as far as possible (see [Ab&Ma] for some explicit calculations). References

- [Ab&Ma] R. ABRAHAM & J.E. MARSDEN, Foundations of mechanics, 2nd ed. -Benjamin/Cummings, Reading (Massachusets), 1978.
- [Di] P.A.M. DIRAC, *The principles of quantum mechanics*, 4th (rev.) ed. (1st ed. 1930.). Clarendon press, Oxford, 1976.
- [Du] C. DUVAL, J. ELHADAD and G.M. TUYNMAN, Hyperfine interaction in a classical hydrogen atom and geometric quantization, -J. Geom. & Phys. 3 (1986) pp. 401-420.
- [Ko] B. KOSTANT, Quantization and unitary representations, in: Lectures in modern analysis and applications III (C.T. Taam, ed.). -Springer, Berlin, 1970. - (LNM 170).
- [Sol] J.-M. SOURIAU, Structure des systèmes dynamiques, Dunod, Paris, 1969.
- [So2] J.-M. SOURIA, Sur la variété de Kepler, in: Symposia Mathematica XIV, pp. 343-360. Academic Press, London/New York, 1974.
- [So3] J.-M. SOURIAU, Groupes différentiels et physique mathématique, Preprint CPT-83/P.1547. - CPT/CNRS, Marseille-Luminy, 1983.
- [Tu1] G.M. TUYNMAN & W.A.J.J. WIEGERINCK, Central extensions and physics, J. Geom. & Phys. 4 (1987) pp. 207-258.
- [Tu2] G.M. TUYNMAN, Generalised Bergman kernels and geometric quantization, J. Math. Phys. 28 (1987) pp. 573-583.
- [vH] L. VAN HOVE, Sur certaines représentations unitaires d'un groupe infini de transformations, Mémoires de l'Académie Royale de Belgique 26 no. 6 (1951).
- [Wo] N. WOODHOUSE, Geometric quantization, Clarendon Press, Oxford, 1980.
Space-time Algebra in the Dirac Theory

P.G. Vroegindeweij

Eindhoven University of Technology Department of Mathematics and Computing Science P.O. Box 513, 5600 MB Eindhoven, The Netherlands

29
33
37
42
49
49

SPACE-TIME ALGEBRA STA

1.1. Introduction

Let *M* denote Minkowski space-time, that is \mathbb{R}^4 , endowed with an orthonormal basis $\{e_0, e_1, e_2, e_3\}$ and an indefinite quadratic form

$$(x,x) = ||x||^2 = x_0^2 - x_1^2 - x_2^2 - x_3^2, \quad x \in M.$$

We want to define a multiplication of vectors in M, satisfying the rule $x^2 = ||x||^2$. Using the basis $\{e_0, e_1, e_2, e_3\}$ and writing

 $x = x_0e_0 + x_1e_1 + x_2e_2 + x_3e_3$

this requirement can be expressed by

$$(x_0e_0+x_1e_1+x_2e_2+x_3e_3)^2 = x_0^2-x_1^2-x_2^2-x_3^2.$$

This valids for

$$\begin{cases} e_0^2 = 1 \\ e_1^2 = e_2^2 = e_3^2 = -1 \\ e_k e_l + e_l e_k = 0, \quad k \neq l \end{cases}$$

or shortly

$$e_k e_l + e_l c_k = 2g_{kl} = 2 \operatorname{diag}(1, -1, -1, -1).$$

Remarks.

1. Clearly with the multiplication of vectors as introduced above we recovered the real Clifford algebra of M. This 2^4 -dimensional algebra is named space-

time algebra STA. As to be found in e.g. [1], volume 2, page 41, one can introduce STA in a coordinate free way by means of the tensor algebra of M and the ideal, generated by expressions of the form $x \otimes x - (x,x) \cdot 1$.

2. Do not confuse the 16-dimensional (real) Clifford algebra, just introduced, and the 32-dimensional complex Dirac algebra, as used in relativistic quantum mechanics and isomorphic with the algebra of complex (4×4) -matrices $\mathbb{C}(4)$.

1.2. Matrix representations

Sometimes it is convenient to represent the basis vectors e_0, e_1, e_2, e_3 by matrices. We mostly use the (unitary) representation $\gamma_0, \gamma_1, \gamma_2, \gamma_3$ given by

$$\gamma_0 = \begin{pmatrix} I_2 & 0 \\ 0 & -I_2 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \gamma_k = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -\sigma_k \\ \sigma_k & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad k = 1, 2, 3$$

where $I_2 = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix}$ and σ_k are the Pauli matrices given by

$$\sigma_1 = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix}, \quad \sigma_2 = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & -i \\ i & 0 \end{bmatrix}, \quad \sigma_3 = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{bmatrix}.$$

Obviously one has

$$\gamma_k \gamma_0 = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & \sigma_k \\ \sigma_k & 0 \end{bmatrix}, \quad k = 1, 2, 3$$

$$\gamma_0 \gamma_1 \gamma_2 \gamma_3 = \gamma_5 = i \begin{bmatrix} 0 & I_2 \\ I_2 & 0 \end{bmatrix}.$$

An alternative representation for STA is the algebra $\mathbb{H}(2)$ of (2×2) -matrices over the field of quaternions \mathbb{H} . In this case the basis vectors e_0, e_1, e_2, e_3 respectively correspond to $\begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{bmatrix}$ and $\begin{bmatrix} 0 & i_k \\ i_k & 0 \end{bmatrix}$, k = 1, 2, 3, where i_k , k = 1, 2, 3, are the quaternions.

1.3. Some requisites in STA

Having made a choice for the orientation the *pseudoscalar* $e_5 = e_0e_1e_2e_3$ is an invariant, just like the determinant in linear spaces. Note that

$$e_5^2 = -1$$

and

$$e_5 e_k = -e_k e_5, \quad k = 0, 1, 2, 3.$$

Let a and b be vectors in STA, then we can write

$$ab = \frac{1}{2}(ab+ba) + \frac{1}{2}(ab-ba).$$

The symmetric part $\frac{1}{2}(ab+ba)=a\cdot b$ is a scalar, because

$$ab+ba = (a+b)^2-a^2-b^2 \in \mathbb{R}$$

The antisymmetric part $\frac{1}{2}(ab-ba)=a \wedge b$ is called the bivectorial part of ab.

The elements of STA are called *multivectors* and can be written (with 16 parameters) as

$$A = \alpha + \alpha^{k} e_{k} + \alpha^{kl} e_{k} e_{l} + \alpha^{klm} e_{k} e_{l} e_{m} + \beta e_{5},$$

k < 1 < m and k, l, m = 0, 1, 2, 3.

We shall also write for the multivector A:

$$A = A_0 + A_1 + A_2 + A_3 + A_4$$

where

 $A_0 = \alpha$ is the scalar part of A,

 $A_1 = \alpha^k e_k$ is the vectorial part of A,

 $A_2 = \alpha^{kl} e_k e_l$ is the bivectorial part of A,

 $A_3 = \alpha^{klm} e_k e_l e_m$ is the trivectorial part of A and

 $A_4 = \beta e_5$ is the pseudoscalar part of A.

Next we introduce some special maps of STA \rightarrow STA.

The inversion or main involution is given by $A \mapsto \overline{A}$ with

 $\overline{A} = -e_5Ae_5 = A_0 - A_1 + A_2 - A_3 + A_4.$

It can also be given by $\overline{A}_k = (-1)^k A_k$. The most obvious properties are $\overline{\overline{A}} = A$ and $\overline{AB} = \overline{AB}$.

The even and odd parts of A are defined by

$$A_{\text{even}} = \frac{1}{2}(A + \overline{A}) = \frac{1}{2}(A - e_5Ae_5) = A_0 + A_2 + A_4$$

and

$$A_{\text{odd}} = \frac{1}{2}(A - \overline{A}) = \frac{1}{2}(A + e_5Ae_5) = A_1 + A_3.$$

The reversion or main antiautomorphism is given by $A \mapsto \tilde{A}$ with

$$A = A_0 + A_1 - A_2 - A_3 + A_4.$$

It can also be given by

$$\tilde{A}_k = (-1)^{\frac{k(k-1)}{2}} A_k = (-1)^{[\frac{k}{2}]} A_k.$$

The most obvious properties are $\widetilde{A} = A$ and $\widetilde{A}\widetilde{B} = \widetilde{BA}$.

Note that $A \rightarrow A$ reflects the order of the basis vectors e_0, e_1, e_2, e_3 . Further we present the map $A \rightarrow A^{\dagger}$ by

$$A^{\dagger} = e_0 A e_0.$$

The most obvious properties of this map are $(A^{\dagger})^{\dagger} = A$ and $A^{\dagger}B^{\dagger} = (BA)^{\dagger}$. Observe that his map corresponds to Hermitean conjugation of matrices.

Finally we introduce the Hodge dual map $A \mapsto A$ by

$$\star A = -Ae_5.$$

REMARKS.

- 1. Besides the basis $\{e_0, e_1, e_2, e_3\}$ we often use the *dual* basis $\{e^0, e^1, e^2, e^3\}$
- Besides the basis {e₀, e₁, e₂, e₃} we often use the *dual* basis {eⁱ, eⁱ, e

1.3. The Pauli algebra P Let us introduce $\epsilon_1, \epsilon_2, \epsilon_3$ by

$$\epsilon_k = e_k e_0, \quad k = 1, 2, 3$$

with properties

$$\epsilon_k \epsilon_l = e_l e_k, \quad k \neq l, \quad k, l = 1, 2, 3$$

and

$$\epsilon_1\epsilon_2\epsilon_3 = e_0e_1e_2e_3 = e_5.$$

Obviously ϵ_1, ϵ_2 and ϵ_3 generate the even subalgebra of STA. Because

$$\epsilon_k \epsilon_l + \epsilon_l \epsilon_k = 2\delta_{kl}, \quad k, l = 1, 2, 3$$

this even subalgebra is isomorphic to the Clifford algebra of \mathbb{R}^3 with Euclidean metric, the so-called Pauli algebra P. Note that indeed the Pauli matrices $\sigma_1, \sigma_2, \sigma_3$ are matrix representations of the basis vectors $\epsilon_1, \epsilon_2, \epsilon_3$ and that the algebra $\mathbb{C}(2)$ of complex (2×2)-matrices is isomorphic to P.

More generally one can write down the chain of even subalgebras:

 $\mathbf{R} \subset \mathbf{C} \subset \mathbf{H} \subset \mathbf{P} \subset \mathbf{STA} \subset \cdots$

1.4. The differential operator ϑ Finally we introduce the differential operator ∂ as

$$\partial = e_0 \partial_0 - e_1 \partial_1 - e_2 \partial_2 - e_3 \partial_3 = e^{\mu} \partial_{\mu}$$

with properties

$$\partial = d - \delta$$
 (Hodge-de Rham operator),
 $\partial x = \partial \cdot x + \partial \wedge x$,
 $\partial^2 = \partial \cdot \partial + \partial \wedge \partial = \partial \cdot \partial$,
 $\partial^2 = -d\delta - \delta d$ (Laplace-Beltrami operator).

Although one has the rule $\partial_k(ab) = (\partial_k a)b + a(\partial_k b)$, Leibniz rule for ∂ of course cannot be expressed by $\partial(ab) = (\partial a)b + a(\partial b)$.

For more details and rules we refer to [4], Section 4.

2. DIRAC GAUGE THEORY IN STA

2.1. The Dirac equation

The Dirac equation, describing electrons and photons can be given by

$$(i\gamma^{\mu}D_{\mu}-m)\Psi=0$$

with $D_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu} - iqA_{\mu}$ and

$$\Psi = \begin{pmatrix} \psi_1 \\ \psi_2 \\ \psi_3 \\ \psi_4 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_1 + i\beta_1 \\ \alpha_2 + i\beta_2 \\ \alpha_3 + i\beta_3 \\ \alpha_4 + i\beta_4 \end{pmatrix} = (\alpha_1 + i\beta_1)u_1 + (\alpha_2 + i\beta_2)u_2 +$$
(1)

$$+(\alpha_3+i\beta_3)u_3+(\alpha_4+i\beta_4)u_4$$

with
$$u_1 = \begin{bmatrix} 1 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix}$$
, $u_2 = \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ 1 \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix}$, $u_3 = \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ 1 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix}$, $u_4 = \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix}$ as basis vectors in spinor space.

We can also write

$$(i\gamma^{\mu}\partial\mu+q\gamma^{\mu}A_{\mu})\Psi = m\Psi$$

or in slash-notation

$$\partial \Psi i + qA \Psi = m\Psi$$

Dl

-

-

with $\partial = \gamma^{\mu} \partial_{\mu}$ and $A = \gamma^{\mu} A_{\mu}$.

2.2. The Dirac equation in STA

The main goal of this section is to give descriptions of Diracs equation in STA-language.

Using the obvious relations

one finds after substitution in (1)

-

_

$$\Psi = (\alpha_1 + \alpha_4 \gamma_1 \gamma_0 + \beta_4 \gamma_2 \gamma_0 + \alpha_3 \gamma_3 \gamma_0 + \beta_2 \gamma_3 \gamma_2 + \alpha_2 \gamma_3 \gamma_1 + \beta_1 \gamma_2 \gamma_1 + \beta_3 \gamma_5) u_1.$$
 (2)

The quantity in parentheses appears exactly as the matrix representation of an even multivector ψ in STA. We write shortly $\Psi = M(\psi)u_1$ and if no confusion

is likely we shall identify $M(\psi)$ and ψ .

Substitution of $\Psi = M(\psi)u_1$ in the Dirac equation

$$(\gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}\Psi + q\gamma^{\mu}A_{\mu}\Psi = m\Psi)$$

and identifying $M(\psi)$ and ψ yields the equation

$$(\gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}\psi\gamma_{2}\gamma_{1}\gamma_{0}+q\gamma^{\mu}A_{\mu}\psi\gamma_{0}-m\psi)u_{1}=0.$$

The expression in parentheses is the matrix representation of an *even* multivector in STA and although u_1 does not have an inverse, we can write

$$\gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}\psi\gamma_{2}\gamma_{1}\gamma_{0}+q\gamma^{\mu}A_{\mu}\psi\gamma_{0}-m\psi=0$$

because

$$M(\psi) = \begin{pmatrix} \psi_1 & -\overline{\psi}_2 & \psi_3 & \overline{\psi}_4 \\ \psi_2 & \overline{\psi}_1 & \psi_4 & -\overline{\psi}_3 \\ \psi_3 & \overline{\psi}_4 & \psi_1 & -\overline{\psi}_2 \\ \psi_4 & -\overline{\psi}_3 & \psi_2 & \overline{\psi}_1 \end{pmatrix}$$

is determined by its first column $M(\psi)u_1$.

Changing from matrices to multivectors in STA we find for Dirac's equation

$$\partial \psi e_2 e_1 + qA\psi = m\psi e_0$$

or, using $e_2e_1 = e_5e_3e_0$

$$\partial \psi e_5 e_3 e_0 + q A \psi = m \psi e_0,$$

with ψ an even multivector in STA.

Obviously, if one starts with D2, one finds D1 and thence the equivalence of D1 and D2 is clear.

Remarks.

- 1. Note that the scalar part of ψ corresponds to $\frac{1}{4}$ tr $M(\psi)$ because all $\gamma_k \gamma_l$ with $k \neq l$ and γ_5 are traceless.
- 2. In contradistinction to γ_0 , γ_1 and γ_2 the quantities e_0 , e_1 and e_2 in D2 are no matrices in C(4) but vectors in STA.
- 3. The quantity $i \in \mathbb{C}$ in D1 has been replaced by $e_5e_3e_0 = e_2e_1$ in D2. Indeed one has $(e_2e_1)^2 = -1$ but the bivector e_2e_1 represents some special direction in STA. The interpretation of this direction has been amply discussed in [5].
- 4. As known, other representations of the γ -matrices are related to our choice by the relation $\hat{\gamma}_{\mu} = S^{-1} \gamma_{\mu} S$. One can prove that apart from an (allowed) Lorentz transformation, equation D2 is independent of the choice of the γ_{μ} . All details are discussed by Hestenes in [5].

D2

2.3. Another description of Dirac's equation in STA

Multiplication from the right of equation D2 with the factor $\frac{1}{2}(1+e_0)(1+e_3e_0)$ and introduction of the multivector

$$\phi = \frac{1}{2}\psi(1+e_0)(1+e_3e_0)$$

yields after some minor manipulations:

$$\partial \phi e_5 + qA\phi = m\phi$$
 D3

with the condition $\phi e_3 e_0 = \phi$. Conversely the equation D3 yields again D2 as can be proved in the following way:

Substitution of $\phi = \psi_1 + \psi_2 e_0$ with ψ_1 and ψ_2 even in D3 and use of

 $\partial \phi e_5 = \partial \phi e_3 e_0 e_5 = \partial \phi e_2 e_1$

gives the equation

$$\partial \psi_1 e_2 e_1 + \partial \psi_2 e_1 e_0 + qA\psi_1 + qA\psi_2 e_0 = m\psi_1 + m\psi_2 e_0.$$

After splitting in odd and even parts one finds

$$\partial \psi_1 e_2 e_1 + qA\psi_1 = m\psi_2 e_0$$

and

$$\partial \psi_2 e_0 e_2 e_1 + q A \psi_2 e_0 = m \psi_1.$$

Multiplication of the second equation on the right by e_0 gives the pair of equations

$$\partial \psi_1 e_5 e_3 e_0 + qA\psi_1 = m\psi_2 e_0$$

$$\partial \psi_2 e_5 e_3 e_0 + qA\psi_2 = m\psi_1 e_0.$$

Add both equations and call $\psi_1 + \psi_2 = \psi$ (ψ even), thence one finds

$$\partial \psi e_5 e_3 e_0 + qA\psi = m\psi e_0. \qquad D2$$

2.4. Remarks

- 1. It is tempting to conclude that D1 and D3 have more resemblance than D1 and D2 but that is misleading because the anomaly in D3 is hidden in the structure of $\phi = \frac{1}{2}\psi(1+e_0)(1+e_3e_0)$. We return to that question in the next section.
- 2. Although the equivalence of D1 and D3 is evident from that of D1 and D2 and of D2 and D3 we give a straight proof because it affords more insight in the structure of D3.

Let

$$\Psi = egin{pmatrix} \psi_1 \ \psi_2 \ \psi_3 \ \psi_4 \end{pmatrix} ext{ and } \eta = egin{pmatrix} \psi_1 & 0 & \psi_1 & 0 \ \psi_2 & 0 & \psi_2 & 0 \ \psi_3 & 0 & \psi_3 & 0 \ \psi_4 & 0 & \psi_4 & 0 \end{bmatrix}.$$

As is easy to check one has the relations $\eta \gamma_3 \gamma_0 = \eta$ and $\eta \gamma_5 = \eta i$. Conversely, if $\alpha \in \mathbb{C}(4)$ and the relations $\alpha \gamma_3 \gamma_0 = \alpha$ and $\alpha \gamma_5 = \alpha i$ hold, then

$$\alpha = \begin{pmatrix} \psi_1 & 0 & \psi_1 & 0 \\ \psi_2 & 0 & \psi_2 & 0 \\ \psi_3 & 0 & \psi_3 & 0 \\ \psi_4 & 0 & \psi_4 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Dirac's Equation D1, given by

$$i\gamma^{\mu}D_{\mu}\Psi = m\Psi$$
 with $D_{\mu}=\partial_{\mu}-iqA_{\mu}$

is equivalent with the equation

 $i\gamma^{\mu}D_{\mu}\eta = m\eta$

or

$$\gamma^{\mu}D_{\mu}\eta\gamma_{5} = m\eta.$$

Because $\eta \in \mathbb{C}(4)$, one can write $\eta = \phi + i\phi_1$; $\phi, \phi_1 \in STA$. By using $\eta i = \eta\gamma_5$ one finds $\phi_1 = -\phi\gamma_5$.

Substitution of $\eta = \phi + i\phi_1$ in $\gamma^{\mu}D_{\mu}\eta\gamma_5 = m\eta$ and use of $\phi_1 = -\phi\gamma_5$ yields the pair of equations

 $\gamma^{\mu}D_{\mu}\phi\gamma_5 = m\phi$ and $\gamma^{\mu}D_{\mu}\phi_1\gamma_5 = m\phi_1$

both equivalent with the sole equation

$$\gamma^{\mu}D_{\mu}\phi\gamma_{5} = m\phi,$$

with the condition $\phi \gamma_3 \gamma_0 = \phi$ and with $D_{\mu} \phi = \partial_{\mu} \phi - q A_{\mu} \phi \gamma_5$. Summarizing one recognizes the matrix representation of D3. The converse is also true.

3. The equation of Dirac is related to a number of notions and quantities such as currents, gauge invariant derivative, Lagrange density and so on. In the next table we summarize these associated notions for the Equations D1, D2, D3.

	DI	D2	D3
Dirac equation	$\partial \Psi i + qA \Psi = m\Psi \Psi \in \mathbb{C}^4$	$\partial \psi e_5 e_3 e_0 + qA \psi = m \psi e_0$ $\psi \in STA$ ψ even	$\partial \phi e_5 + qA \phi = m\phi$ $\phi \in STA$ $\phi e_3 e_0 = \phi$
current	$J_{\mu} = \Psi^{\dagger} \gamma_0 \gamma_{\mu} \Psi$	$J = \psi e_0 \tilde{\psi}$	$J_{\mu} = (\phi^{\dagger} e_0 e_{\mu} \phi)_0$
spin current	$s_{\mu} = -i \Psi^{\dagger} \gamma_0 \gamma_{\mu} \gamma_5 \Psi$	$s = \psi e_3 \tilde{\psi}$	$s_{\mu}=-(\phi^{\dagger}e_0e_{\mu}e_5\phi e_5)_0$
gauge trans- formation	$\hat{\Psi} = \Psi e^{-i\alpha}$	$\hat{\psi} = \psi e^{-\alpha e_3 e_3 e_0}$	$\hat{\phi} = \phi e^{-\alpha e_3}$
gauge invariant derivative	$D_{\mu}\Psi=\partial_{\mu}\Psi-qA\Psi i$	$D\psi = \partial \psi - qA \psi e_5 e_3 e_0$	$D\phi = \partial\phi - qA\phi e_5$
Lagrangean density	$L = \Psi^{\dagger} \gamma_0 (\gamma^{\mu} D_{\mu} i - m) \Psi$	$L = (\psi^{\dagger} e_0 (D\psi e_5 e_3 e_0 - m\psi e_0))_0$	$L = (\phi^{\dagger} e_0 (D\phi e_5 - m\phi))_0$

All derivations can be found in [4].

3. DIRAC THEORY FOR PAIRS OF PARTICLES

3.1. Classical theory

The strong forces between nucleons and the weak forces between leptons are described, at least in former days, by the pair of Dirac equations:

$$(i\gamma^{\mu}D_{\mu}-m)\Psi=0$$

with $\Psi = \begin{bmatrix} \Psi_1 \\ \Psi_2 \end{bmatrix}$, $D_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu} - \frac{1}{2}iA_{\mu}^k \tau_k$ and $\tau_k = \sigma_k$, k = 1, 2, 3.

We shall use a description equivalent with this classical one, although, with the SU(2)-action from the right side on Ψ .

Let

$$\Psi_{1} = \begin{pmatrix} \Psi_{11} \\ \Psi_{21} \\ \Psi_{31} \\ \Psi_{41} \end{pmatrix}, \quad \Psi_{2} = \begin{pmatrix} \Psi_{12} \\ \Psi_{22} \\ \Psi_{32} \\ \Psi_{42} \end{pmatrix} \text{ and } \Psi = \begin{pmatrix} \Psi_{11} & \Psi_{12} \\ \Psi_{21} & \Psi_{22} \\ \Psi_{31} & \Psi_{32} \\ \Psi_{41} & \Psi_{42} \end{pmatrix},$$

then the free Dirac equation for the pair $(\Psi_1, \Psi_2) = \Psi$ can be written as

$$(i\gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}-m)\Psi = 0.$$

Replacing of $\partial_{\mu}\Psi$ by $D_{\mu}\Psi = \partial_{\mu}\Psi + \Psi A_{\mu}$ with $A_{\mu} - \frac{1}{2}iA_{\mu}^{k}\tau_{k}$ yields

$$(i\gamma^{\mu}D_{\mu}-m)\Psi=0$$

In the next table we compare some notions, associated with the Dirac

	classical	here
current	$j_k^{\mu} = \frac{1}{2} \overline{\Psi} \gamma^{\mu} \tau_k \Psi$	$j_k^{\mu} = \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{tr}(\overline{\Psi} \gamma^{\mu} \Psi \tau_k)$
gauge trans- formations	$\hat{\psi} = U\psi, \ U = e^{-\frac{1}{2}i\alpha^{k}e_{k}} \\ \hat{A}_{\mu} = UA_{\mu}U^{-1} - (\partial_{\mu}U)U^{-1}$	$\hat{\psi} = \psi U, \ U = e^{-\frac{1}{2}i\alpha^{k}\tau_{k}} \\ \hat{A}_{\mu} = U^{-1}A_{\mu}U - U^{-1}(\partial_{\mu}U)$
gauge invariant derivative	$D_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu} + A_{\mu}$	$D_{\mu}\Psi = \partial_{\mu}\Psi + \Psi A_{\mu}$
Lagrangian	$L_1 = \overline{\Psi}(i\gamma^{\mu}D_{\mu} - m)\Psi$	$L_1 = \operatorname{tr}(\overline{\Psi}(i\gamma^{\mu}D_{\mu} - m)\Psi)$
Field strength tensor	$F_{\mu\nu} = \partial_{\mu}A_{\nu} - \partial_{\nu}A_{\mu} + [A_{\mu}, A_{\nu}]$	$F_{\mu\nu} = \partial_{\mu}A_{\nu} - \partial_{\nu}A_{\mu} - [A_{\mu}, A_{\nu}]$

equation, in the classical description and in our one.

The rule $[D_{\mu}, D_{\nu}]\Psi = F_{\mu\nu}\Psi$ transforms into $[D_{\mu}, D_{\nu}]\Psi = \Psi F_{\mu\nu}$.

3.2. (4×4) -matrices as wave functions

As a prelude to a description of 3.1 in STA-formalism we need the following conventions, again resulting in the classical theory. Instead of

$\Psi_{1} = \begin{pmatrix} \Psi_{11} \\ \Psi_{21} \\ \\ \Psi_{31} \\ \\ \Psi_{41} \end{pmatrix}, \Psi_{2} = \begin{pmatrix} \Psi_{12} \\ \\ \Psi_{22} \\ \\ \\ \Psi_{32} \\ \\ \Psi_{42} \end{pmatrix} \text{ and } \Psi = \begin{pmatrix} \Psi_{12} \\ \\ \\ \Psi_{22} \\ \\ \\ \Psi_{42} \end{pmatrix}$	Ψ11 Ψ21 Ψ31 Ψ41	
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	--------------------------	--

we consider the (4×4) -matrices

$$\Phi_{1} = \begin{pmatrix} \psi_{11} & 0 & \psi_{11} & 0 \\ \psi_{21} & 0 & \psi_{21} & 0 \\ \psi_{31} & 0 & \psi_{31} & 0 \\ \psi_{41} & 0 & \psi_{41} & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \Phi_{2} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \psi_{12} & 0 & \psi_{12} \\ 0 & \psi_{22} & 0 & \psi_{22} \\ 0 & \psi_{32} & 0 & \psi_{32} \\ 0 & \psi_{42} & 0 & \psi_{42} \end{pmatrix}$$

and

$$\boldsymbol{\Phi} = \boldsymbol{\Phi}_1 + \boldsymbol{\Phi}_2 = \begin{pmatrix} \psi_{11} & \psi_{12} & \psi_{11} & \psi_{12} \\ \psi_{21} & \psi_{22} & \psi_{21} & \psi_{22} \\ \psi_{31} & \psi_{32} & \psi_{31} & \psi_{32} \\ \psi_{41} & \psi_{42} & \psi_{41} & \psi_{42} \end{pmatrix}.$$

The pair of free Dirac equations now can be presented by

$$(i\gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}-m)\Phi = 0.$$

(3)

As is easy to check, Φ is an eigenfunction of $\gamma_5 = i \begin{bmatrix} 0 & I_2 \\ I_2 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$ from the right with eigenvalue $i \in \mathbb{C}$, i.e.

$$i\Phi = \Phi i = \Phi \gamma_5$$
.

Thence we write instead of (3):

$$\gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}\Phi\gamma_{5} = m\Phi.$$

Instead of $A_{\mu} = -\frac{1}{2}iA_{\mu}^{k}\tau_{k}$ we now find $A_{\mu} = -\frac{1}{2}A_{\mu}^{k}\gamma_{k}\gamma_{0}\gamma_{5}$. (Note that $\gamma_{k}\gamma_{0} = \tau_{k} \begin{bmatrix} 0 & I_{2} \\ I_{2} & 0 \end{bmatrix}$.)

Finally all these conventions lead to the Dirac equation

$$\gamma^{\mu}D_{\mu}\Phi\gamma_{5} = m\Phi, \text{ or}$$

 $D\Phi\gamma_{5} = m\Phi$

where $D = \gamma^{\mu} D_{\mu}$.

Our wave function Φ is a 4×4-matrix over the complex field C and hence belongs to the complex Dirac algebra, which is isomorphic to C(4).

Therefore we can write

$$\Phi = \alpha + \alpha^{k} \gamma_{k} + \alpha^{kl} \gamma_{k} \gamma_{l} + \alpha^{klm} \gamma_{k} \gamma_{l} \gamma_{m} + \beta \gamma_{5},$$

where $\alpha, \alpha^k, \alpha^{kl}, \alpha^{klm}$ and $\beta \in \mathbb{C}$.

Let $\phi = \operatorname{re} \Phi$ be the real part of Φ then ϕ is the matrix representation of an element of STA.

Obviously $\mathcal{D}\Phi\gamma_5 = m\Phi$ implies $\mathcal{D}\phi\gamma_5 = m\phi$ but the converse is also true. Viz. let $\Phi = \phi + i\eta$, then using $\Phi i = \Phi\gamma_5$ one finds $\eta = -\phi\gamma_5$, i.e. $\Phi = \phi(1 - i\gamma_5)$. Therefore it obviously follows that $\mathcal{D}\phi\gamma_5 = m\phi$ implies $\mathcal{D}\Phi\gamma_5 = m\Phi$.

Now we are ready to translate the equation $D\phi\gamma_5 = m\phi$ into the STA-formalism.

3.3. Dirac's equation in STA for pairs of particles

Meanwhile we have reasons enough to investigate the equation

$$D\phi e_5 = m\phi$$

with $\phi \in STA$, $D = e^{\mu}D_{\mu}$, $D_{\mu}\phi = \partial_{\mu}\phi + \phi A_{\mu}$, $A_{\mu} = -\frac{1}{2}A_{\mu}^{k}e_{k}e_{0}e_{5}$ and with matrix representation $\mathcal{D}\phi\gamma_{5} = m\phi$. For the associated notions one finds respectively a) currents:

$$j_k^{\mu} = (\phi^{\dagger} e_0 e^{\mu} \phi e_k e_0)_0$$

b) gauge transformations:

$$\begin{cases} \hat{\phi} = \phi U \text{ with } U = e^{-\frac{1}{2}\alpha^{k}e_{k}e_{0}e_{s}} \\ \hat{A}_{\mu} = U^{-1}A_{\mu}U - U^{-1}(\partial_{\mu}U) \end{cases}$$

c) Lagrangian:

$$L = 2(\phi^{\dagger}e_{0}(D\phi e_{5}-m\phi))_{0} - \frac{1}{4}F_{\mu\nu}^{k}F_{k}^{\mu\nu}$$

It is merely an algebraic excercise to prove the following gauge invariances.

1. $(\hat{\phi}^{\dagger} e_0 e_{\mu} \hat{\phi})_0 = (\phi^{\dagger} e_0 e_{\mu} \phi)_0$ 2. $\hat{D}_{\mu} \hat{\phi} = (D_{\mu} \phi) U$ 3. $\hat{F}_{\mu\nu} = U^{-1} F_{\mu\nu} U$

4.
$$L = L$$
.

3.4. Ideals in STA

Ideals in an algebra are generated by idempotents, minimal ideals by primitive idempotents. As is clear from the $\mathbb{H}(2)$ -representation STA has two minimal left ideals J_+ and J_- . (Compare again the complex Dirac algebra $\cong \mathbb{C}(4)$ with four minimal left ideals.)

For the primitive idempotents we choose $\frac{1}{2}(1+e_3e_0)$ and $\frac{1}{2}(1-e_3e_0)$. Hence we can write

$$\phi = \frac{1}{2}\phi(1+e_3e_0) + \frac{1}{2}\phi(1-e_3e_0)$$

with

$$\frac{1}{2}\phi(1+e_3e_0) = \phi_1 \in J_+$$

and

$$\frac{1}{2}\phi(1-e_3e_0) = \phi_2 \in J_{-}.$$

Observe that $\phi_1 = \phi_1 e_3 e_0$ and thence we recognize the uninterpreted condition associated with D3 in 2.3. As promised in 2.4 we here return to that question by mentioning that D3 describes the restriction of $D\phi e_5 = m\phi$ to the ideal J_+ in STA.

This gives rise to the idea to describe the weak interaction between electron and neutrino by means of the two ideals J_+ and J_- . For a further investigation we need the following trivial properties:

a. $J_{+} \cap J_{-} = \{0\}$ b. $\phi_{1} \in J_{+}$ iff $\phi_{1}e_{3}e_{0} = \phi_{1}$ iff $\phi_{1}(1-e_{3}e_{0}) = 0$ iff $\phi_{1}(1+e_{3}e_{0}) = 2\phi_{1}$

and

c. $\phi_2 \in J_-$ iff $\phi_2 e_3 e_0 = -\phi_2$ iff $\phi_2(1+e_3e_0)=0$ iff $\phi_2(1-e_3e_0)=2\phi_2$. Substitution of $\phi = \phi_1 + \phi_2$ in the equation $e^{\mu}D_{\mu}\phi e_5 = m\phi$ yields:

$$0 = e^{\mu}D_{\mu}\phi e_{5} - m\phi = \partial\phi e_{5} + e^{\mu}\phi A_{\mu}e_{5} - m\phi =$$

= $\partial\phi_{1}e_{5} + e^{\mu}\phi_{1}A_{\mu}e_{5} - m\phi_{1} + \partial\phi_{2}e_{5} + e^{\mu}\phi_{2}A_{\mu}e_{5} - m\phi_{2},$

where

$$\phi_a A_{\mu} e_5 = \frac{1}{2} A^k_{\mu} \phi_a e_k e_0 \quad a = 1, 2.$$

Some rewriting yields:

$$0 = (\partial \phi_1 e_5 + e^{\mu} B_{1,\mu} - m \phi_1) + (\partial \phi_2 e_5 + e^{\mu} B_2, \mu - m \phi_2)$$

where

$$B_{1,\mu} = \frac{1}{2}A_{\mu}^{1}\phi_{2}e_{1}e_{0} + \frac{1}{2}A_{\mu}^{2}\phi_{2}e_{2}e_{0} + \frac{1}{2}A_{\mu}^{3}\phi_{1}e_{3}e_{0} \in J_{+}$$

and

$$B_{2,\mu} = \frac{1}{2}A_{\mu}^{1}\phi_{1}e_{1}e_{0} + \frac{1}{2}A_{\mu}^{2}\phi_{1}e_{2}e_{0} + \frac{1}{2}A_{\mu}^{3}\phi_{2}e_{3}e_{0} \in J_{-}.$$

Whence

$$\partial \phi_1 e_5 + e^{\mu} B_{1,\mu} - m \phi_1 \in J_+$$

and

$$\partial \phi_2 e_5 + e^{\mu} B_{2,\mu} - m \phi_2 \in J_{--}$$

and therefore

$$\partial \phi_1 e_5 + e^{\mu} B_{1,\mu} - m \phi_1 = 0$$

and

$$\partial \phi_2 e_5 + e^{\mu} B_{2,\mu} - m \phi_2 = 0.$$

Substitution of the expressions for $B_{1,\mu}$ and $B_{2,\mu}$ and again some rewriting yields in J_+ :

$$e^{\mu}(\partial_{\mu}\phi_{1}e_{5} + \frac{1}{2}A^{3}_{\mu}\phi_{1}) + \frac{1}{2}e^{\mu}(A^{1}_{\mu}\phi_{2} + A^{2}_{\mu}\phi_{2}e_{5})e_{1}e_{0} = m\phi_{1} \qquad (\alpha)$$

and similarly in J_{-} :

$$e^{\mu}(\partial_{\mu}\phi_{2}e_{5}-\frac{1}{2}A_{\mu}^{3}\phi_{2})+\frac{1}{2}e^{\mu}(A_{\mu}^{1}\phi_{1}-A_{\mu}^{2}\phi_{1}e_{5})e_{1}e_{0}=m\phi_{2}.$$
 (β)

Let us now compare (α) and (β) with the description given in 3.1.

We started from the equation

$$(i\gamma^{\mu}D_{\mu}-m)\Psi = 0$$

with

$$D_{\mu}\Psi = \partial_{\mu}\Psi + \Psi A_{\mu}$$
$$A_{\mu} = -\frac{1}{2}iA_{\mu}^{k}\tau_{k}$$

and

$$\Psi = \begin{pmatrix} \Psi_{11} & \Psi_{12} \\ \Psi_{21} & \Psi_{22} \\ \Psi_{31} & \Psi_{32} \\ \Psi_{41} & \Psi_{42} \end{pmatrix} = (\Psi_1, \Psi_2).$$

Substitution of $\tau_1 = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$, $\tau_2 = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & -i \\ i & 0 \end{bmatrix}$, $\tau_3 = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{bmatrix}$, and some rewriting and splitting yields now:

$$\gamma^{\mu}(\partial_{\mu}\Psi_{1}i + \frac{1}{2}A_{\mu}^{3}\Psi_{1}) + \frac{1}{2}\gamma^{\mu}(A_{\mu}^{1}\Psi_{2} + A_{\mu}^{2}\Psi_{2}i) = m\Psi_{1} \qquad (\alpha')$$

$$\gamma^{\mu}(\partial_{\mu}\Psi_{2}i - \frac{1}{2}A_{\mu}^{3}\Psi_{2}) + \frac{1}{2}\gamma^{\mu}(A_{\mu}^{1}\Psi_{1} - A_{\mu}^{2}\Psi_{1}i) = m\Psi_{2}.$$
 (β)

Note that the only genuine difference between α,β and α',β' is the factor e_1e_0 in α,β but that is just the factor that maps $\phi_2 \in J_-$ onto $\phi_2 e_1 e_0 \in J_+$ and similarly $\phi_1 \in J_+$ onto $\phi_1 e_1 e_0 \in J_-$.

Hence our conclusion is that the description of the weak interaction with the two minimal ideals in STA is wholly equivalent with the usual description by means of the Lie group SU(2).

4. STRONG INTERACTIONS AND STA

4.1. Classical descriptions

Nowadays descriptions of strong interaction fields make use of the symmetry group SU(3) instead of SU(2). In this subsection we give a brief summary of SU(3) gauge fields as can be found in [6] but with the same adjustment as carried out for SU(2) in 3.1. (It turns out that the operator $i\gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu} - m$ acts from the left but that the group SU(3) acts from the right.)

Let us first write down the free Dirac equations for triples of quarks:

$$(i\gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}-m)\Psi = 0$$

where

$$\Psi = (\Psi_{\text{red}}, \Psi_{\text{blue}}, \Psi_{\text{green}}) = \begin{pmatrix} \Psi_{11} & \Psi_{12} & \Psi_{13} \\ \Psi_{21} & \Psi_{22} & \Psi_{23} \\ \Psi_{31} & \Psi_{32} & \Psi_{33} \\ \Psi_{41} & \Psi_{42} & \Psi_{43} \end{pmatrix}.$$

Subsequently we replace the operator ∂_{μ} by D_{μ} , defined as

$$D_{\mu}\Psi = \partial_{\mu}\Psi + \Psi A_{\mu}$$

where

$$A_{\mu} = A_{\mu}^{k}T_{k} = -\frac{1}{2}iA_{\mu}^{k}\lambda_{k}.$$

The (3×3) -matrices λ_k are the well-known generators of SU(3). The gauge transformations are given by

$$\begin{cases} \hat{\Psi} = \Psi U \\ \hat{A}_{\mu} = U^{-1}A_{\mu}U - U^{-1}\partial_{\mu}U \end{cases} \text{ with } U = e^{-\frac{1}{2}i\alpha^{k}\lambda_{k}}. \end{cases}$$

The currents λ_k^{μ} are in this case

r

$$\gamma_k^{\mu} = \frac{1}{2} \mathrm{tr} \overline{\Psi} \gamma^{\mu} \Psi \lambda_k.$$

The wave function¹ $\Psi = (\Psi_1, \Psi_2, \Psi_3)$ is associated with the Lagrangian

$$L_0 = \sum_{\alpha=1}^{3} \overline{\Psi}_{\alpha}(i\gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}-m)\Psi_{\alpha} = \operatorname{tr}(\overline{\Psi}(i\gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}-m)\Psi).$$

As in the SU(2)-case replacing of $\partial_{\mu}\Psi$ by $D_{\mu}\Psi = \partial_{\mu}\Psi + \Psi A_{\mu}$ yields

$$L_1 = \operatorname{tr}(\overline{\Psi}(i\gamma^{\mu}D_{\mu}-m)\Psi).$$

For the dynamical part L_F of L one has

$$L_F = -\frac{1}{2} \operatorname{tr}(F_{\mu\nu}F^{\mu\nu}) = -\frac{1}{2} F^k_{\mu\nu} F^{\mu\nu}_k$$

with

$$F_{\mu\nu} = \partial_{\mu}A_{\nu} - \partial_{\nu}A_{\mu} - [A_{\mu}, A_{\nu}] = -\frac{1}{2}iF_{\mu\nu}^{k}\lambda_{k}.$$

Finally we summarize the usual gauge invariances:

1. $\hat{D}_{\mu}\hat{\Psi} = (D_{\mu}\Psi)U$ 2. $\hat{F}_{\mu\nu} = U^{-1}F_{\mu\nu}U$ 3. $\hat{L} = L$.

The proofs can be found in[6].

4.2. SU(3) gauge theory in STA

In contradistinction to $SU(2) \subset STA$ the group SU(3) suffers from the disease that it is not a subset of STA. Therefore a treatment as in 3.2 is now impossible.

 1 From now on we drop the folkloristic notation Ψ_{red} and so on.

In spite of this defect it is possible to describe the notions and properties of Section 4.1 in terms of STA. Consider to that end the Lie algebra of bivectors in STA. We can write any bivector B as

$$B = (a_1 + e_5b_1)e_1e_0 + (a_2 + e_5b_2)e_2e_0 + (a_3 + e_5b_3)e_3e_0.$$

Note that one can consider this space of bivectors as a copy of \mathbb{C}^3 . Next observe that

$$B^{\dagger} = (a_1 - e_5 b_1)e_1e_0 + (a_2 - e_5 b_2)e_2e_0 + (a_3 - e_5 b_3)e_3e_0$$

can be considered as the 'complex conjugate' of B. Further, we find that

$$B^{\dagger}B = a_1^2 + b_1^2 + a_2^2 + b_2^2 + a_3^2 + b_3^2 - 2 \begin{vmatrix} e_1e_0 & e_2e_0 & e_3e_0 \\ a_1 & a_2 & a_3 \\ b_1 & b_2 & b_3 \end{vmatrix}.$$

Therefore $(B^{\dagger}B)_0 = a_1^2 + b_1^2 + a_2^2 + b_2^2 + a_3^2 + b_3^2$ and that means that the Lie algebra of bivectors in STA with square norm $||B||^2 = (B^{\dagger}B)_0$ has SU(3) as invariance group.

The original ideas can be found in [7]. To develop further details it is necessary to express the generators λ_k in terms of STA. The procedure is as follows:

Let B be a bivector in STA, define $B\lambda_1 = \frac{1}{2}(e_1e_0Be_2e_0 + e_2e_0Be_1e_0)$. Substitution of

$$B = (a_1 + e_5b_1)e_1e_0 + (a_2 + e_5b_2)e_2e_0 + (a_3 + e_5b_3)e_3e_0$$

yields

$$B\lambda_1 = (a_2 + e_5b_2)e_1e_0 + (a_1 + e_5b_1)e_2e_0.$$

On basis $\{e_1e_0, e_2e_0, e_3e_0\}$ one finds indeed $\lambda_1 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$. Likewise we can calculate the remaining λ_k :

c .

~

$$B\lambda_2 = \frac{1}{2}(e_3e_0B - Be_3e_0) \qquad \lambda_2 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -e_5 & 0 \\ e_5 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

where e_5 plays the role of *i*.

$$B\lambda_{3} = \frac{1}{2}(e_{1}e_{0}Be_{1}e_{0} - e_{2}e_{0}Be_{2}e_{0}) \qquad \lambda_{3} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$$
$$B\lambda_{4} = \frac{1}{2}(e_{1}e_{0}Be_{3}e_{0} + e_{3}e_{0}Be_{1}e_{0}) \qquad \lambda_{4} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$$

$$B\lambda_{5} = \frac{1}{2}(e_{2}e_{0}B - Be_{2}e_{0}) \qquad \lambda_{5} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & -e_{5} \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ e_{5} & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$$
$$B\lambda_{6} = \frac{1}{2}(e_{2}e_{0}Be_{3}e_{0} + e_{3}e_{0}Be_{2}e_{0}) \qquad \lambda_{6} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$$
$$B\lambda_{7} = \frac{1}{2}(e_{1}e_{0}B - Be_{1}e_{0}) \qquad \lambda_{7} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & -e_{5} \\ 0 & e_{5} & 0 \end{bmatrix}$$
$$B\lambda_{8} = \frac{-1}{2\sqrt{3}}(B + 3e_{3}e_{0}Be_{3}e_{0}) \qquad \lambda_{8} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & -2 \end{bmatrix}.$$

Given $\Psi = (\Psi_1, \Psi_2, \Psi_3)$

with
$$\Psi_1 = \begin{pmatrix} \Psi_{11} \\ \Psi_{21} \\ \Psi_{31} \\ \Psi_{41} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} a_{11} + ib_{11} \\ a_{21} + ib_{21} \\ a_{31} + ib_{31} \\ a_{41} + ib_{41} \end{pmatrix}$$

and likewise $\Psi_{kl} = a_{kl} + ib_{kl}$, $1 \le k \le 4$, $1 \le l \le 3$ one can consider the 4×3 -matrix

$$\psi_{kl} = (a + e_5 b)_{kl}.$$

The only difference between Ψ and ψ is that the complex number *i* has been replaced by the pseudo-unit e_5 . Introducing the linear space B^4 , consisting of quadruples of bivectors i.e.

$$\phi = \begin{pmatrix} B_1 \\ B_2 \\ B_3 \\ B_4 \end{bmatrix} \in B^4$$

we can write

$$\phi = \begin{pmatrix} B_1 \\ B_2 \\ B_3 \\ B_4 \end{pmatrix} = \psi \begin{bmatrix} e_1 e_0 \\ e_2 e_0 \\ e_3 e_0 \end{bmatrix} =$$

$$= \begin{bmatrix} a_{11}e_{1}e_{0} + b_{11}e_{5}e_{1}e_{0} + a_{12}e_{2}e_{0} + b_{12}e_{5}e_{2}e_{0} + a_{13}e_{3}e_{0} + b_{13}e_{5}e_{3}e_{0} \\ a_{21}e_{1}e_{0} + b_{21}e_{5}e_{1}e_{0} + a_{22}e_{2}e_{0} + b_{22}e_{5}e_{2}e_{0} + a_{23}e_{3}e_{0} + b_{23}e_{5}e_{3}e_{0} \\ a_{31}e_{1}e_{0} + b_{31}e_{5}e_{1}e_{0} + a_{32}e_{2}e_{0} + b_{32}e_{5}e_{2}e_{0} + a_{33}e_{3}e_{0} + b_{33}e_{5}e_{3}e_{0} \\ a_{41}e_{1}e_{0} + b_{41}e_{5}e_{1}e_{0} + a_{42}e_{2}e_{0} + b_{42}e_{5}e_{2}e_{0} + a_{43}e_{3}e_{0} + b_{43}e_{5}e_{3}e_{0} \end{bmatrix}$$

We yet define the 4×4-matrices $\Gamma^0, \Gamma^1, \Gamma^2, \Gamma^3$ as $\gamma^0, \gamma^1, \gamma^2, \gamma^3$, but where $i \in \mathbb{C}$ (in γ^2) is replaced by e_5 .

The free Dirac equations

$$(i\gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}-m)\Psi = 0,$$

as mentioned in 4.1 can be replaced by

$$(e_5\Gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}-m)\psi = 0.$$

Obviously this yields the equations

$$(e_5\Gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}-m)\phi = 0.$$

Just like in Section 3 we can replace $\partial_{\mu}\phi$ by

$$D_{\mu}\phi = \partial_{\mu}\phi + \phi A_{\mu},$$

to be interpreted in the following way

$$\phi \lambda_k = \begin{pmatrix} B_1 \\ B_2 \\ B_3 \\ B_4 \end{pmatrix} \lambda_k = \begin{pmatrix} B_1 \lambda_k \\ B_2 \lambda_k \\ B_3 \lambda_k \\ B_4 \lambda_k \end{pmatrix},$$

the latter as defined above and

$$\phi A_{\mu} = A_{\mu}^{k} \phi T_{k} = -\frac{1}{2} e_{5} A_{\mu}^{k} \phi \lambda_{k}$$

whence

$$D_{\mu}\phi = \partial_{\mu}\phi + \phi A_{\mu}.$$

In conclusion we find

$$(e_5\Gamma^{\mu}D_{\mu}-m)\phi=0$$

or

$$D\phi e_5 = m\phi$$

with

φ∈**B**⁴.

REMARK. Comparing the equation $D\phi e_5 = m\phi$ with $\phi \in STA$ as dealt with in Section 3 one observes that in that case $D\phi e_5 = m\phi$ obeys Lorentz invariance because it is manifestly independent of coordinates, but for the equation $D\phi e_5 = m\phi$ with $\phi \subseteq B^4$ as presented in this section this Lorentz invariance is not automatically satisfied. This Lorentz invariance can be proved in a similar way as done in the literature on equation D1.

Compare for instance [8], page 52.

Finally we give the translations into STA of the notions $F_{\mu\nu}$, $\hat{\phi}$, L_0 , L_1 , L_F and so on, including their invariances. Defining

$$F_{\mu\nu} = \partial_{\mu}A_{\nu} - \partial_{\nu}A_{\mu} - [A_{\mu}, A_{\nu}]$$

one finds the property

$$[D_{\mu}, D_{\nu}]\phi = \phi F_{\mu\nu}.$$

PROOF.

$$[D_{\mu}, D_{\nu}]B_{k} = D_{\mu}(D_{\nu}, B_{k}) - D_{\nu}(D_{\mu}B_{k}) =$$

= $D_{\mu}(\partial_{\nu}B_{k} + B_{k}A_{\mu}) - D_{\nu}(\partial_{\mu}B_{k} + B_{k}A_{\mu}) =$
= $\partial_{\mu}(\partial_{\nu}B_{k} + B_{k}A_{\nu}) + (\partial_{\nu}B_{k} + B_{k}A_{\nu})A_{\mu} +$
 $- \partial_{\nu}(\partial_{\mu}B_{k} + B_{k}A_{\mu}) - (\partial_{\mu}B_{k} + B_{k}A_{\mu})A_{\nu} =$
= $B_{k}(\partial_{\mu}A_{\nu} - \partial_{\nu}A_{\mu} + A_{\nu}A_{\mu} - A_{\nu}A_{\mu}) = B_{k}F_{\mu\nu},$

hence we can write

$$[D_{\mu}, D_{\nu}]\phi = \phi F_{\mu\nu}$$

where

$$\phi = \begin{bmatrix} B_1 \\ B_2 \\ B_3 \\ B_4 \end{bmatrix}.$$

Next define ϕU as

$$\begin{bmatrix} B_1 \\ B_2 \\ B_3 \\ B_4 \end{bmatrix} U = \begin{cases} B_1 U \\ B_2 U \\ B_3 U \\ B_4 U \end{bmatrix}$$

and thence

$$\begin{cases} \hat{\phi} = \phi U \\ \hat{A}_{\mu} = U^{-1}A_{\mu}U - U^{-1}(\partial_{\mu}U) \end{cases}$$

This expresses the gauge transformation for SU(3) in STA-formalism. Let $\phi^{\dagger} = (B_{1}^{\dagger}, B_{2}^{\dagger}, B_{3}^{\dagger}, B_{4}^{\dagger})$ then we can define the currents by its components

$$j_k^{\mu} = \frac{1}{2} (\phi^{\dagger} \Gamma_0 \Gamma^k \phi \lambda_k)_0.$$

This expression corresponds to

$$j_k^{\mu} = \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{tr}(\Psi^{\dagger} \gamma_0 \gamma^{\mu} \Psi \lambda_k)$$

where

$$\Psi = (\psi_1, \psi_2, \psi_3).$$

which we prove as follows:

$$\phi^{\dagger}\Gamma_{0}\Gamma^{k}\phi\lambda_{k} = (e_{1}e_{0}, e_{2}e_{0}, e_{3}e_{0}) \begin{bmatrix} \overline{\psi}_{1} \\ \overline{\psi}_{2} \\ \overline{\psi}_{3} \end{bmatrix} \Gamma_{0}\Gamma^{\mu}(\psi_{1}, \psi_{2}, \psi_{3}) \begin{bmatrix} e_{1}e_{0} \\ e_{2}e_{0} \\ e_{3}e_{0} \end{bmatrix} \lambda_{k}.$$

`

Hence

$$\frac{1}{2}(\phi^{\dagger}\Gamma_{0}\Gamma^{\mu}\phi\lambda_{k})_{0} = \frac{1}{2}\sum_{a=1}^{3}\overline{\psi}_{a}\Gamma_{0}\Gamma^{\mu}\psi_{a}\lambda_{k}$$

corresponding to

$$\frac{1}{2}\sum_{a=1}^{3}\overline{\Psi}_{a}\gamma_{0}\gamma^{\mu}\Psi_{a}\lambda_{k} = \frac{1}{2}\mathrm{tr}\overline{\Psi}\gamma_{0}\gamma^{\mu}\Psi\lambda_{k}.$$

The Lagrangian L_0 can be defined by

$$L_0 = (\phi^{\dagger} \Gamma_0 (e^5 \Gamma^{\mu} \partial_{\mu} - m) \phi)_0$$

in agreement with

$$L_0 = \operatorname{tr}(\overline{\Psi}(i\gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}-m)\Psi).$$

PROOF.

$$\phi^{\dagger}\Gamma_{0}(e_{5}\Gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}-m)\phi = (e_{1}e_{0},e_{2}e_{0},e_{3}e_{0})\begin{bmatrix}\overline{\psi}_{1}\\\overline{\psi}_{2}\\\overline{\psi}_{3}\end{bmatrix}\Gamma_{0}(e_{5}\Gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}-m)(\psi_{1},\psi_{2},\psi_{3})\begin{bmatrix}e_{1}e_{0}\\e_{2}e_{0}\\e_{3}e_{0}\end{bmatrix}.$$

Again it is in immediate that

$$(\phi^{\dagger}\Gamma_{0}(e^{5}\Gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}-m)\phi)_{0} = \sum_{a=1}^{3}\overline{\psi}_{a}\Gamma_{0}(e_{5}\Gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}-m)\psi_{a}$$

corresponding to

$$\sum_{a=1}^{3} \Psi_{a}^{\dagger} \gamma_{0} (i \gamma^{\mu} \partial_{\mu} - m) \Psi_{a} = \operatorname{tr}(\overline{\Psi}(i \gamma^{\mu} \partial_{\mu} - m) \Psi).$$

 L_1 can be derived from L_0 by replacing ∂_{μ} by D_{μ} in the usual way. For L_F one obtains the expression

$$L_F = -\frac{1}{2} \text{tr}(F_{\mu\nu}F^{\mu\nu}) = -\frac{1}{4}F^k_{\mu\nu}F^{\mu\nu}_k$$

with

$$F_{\mu\nu} = -\frac{1}{2}e_5F_{\mu\nu}^k\lambda_k.$$

Observing that

$$\hat{\phi} = \phi U = \psi U \begin{vmatrix} e_1 e_0 \\ e_2 e_0 \\ e_3 e_0 \end{vmatrix} = \hat{\psi} \begin{vmatrix} e_1 e_0 \\ e_2 e_0 \\ e_3 e_0 \end{vmatrix}$$

it is a trivial task to prove the gauge invariances:

1.
$$D_{\mu}\phi = (D_{\mu}\phi)U$$

2. $\hat{F}_{\mu\nu} = U^{-1}F_{\mu\nu}U$
3. $\hat{L} = L$.

FINAL REMARKS

1. Electro-weak forces

In this contribution we did not deal with the Glashow-Weinberg-Salam model of electro-weak forces and associated symmetry group $SU(2) \times U(1)$ because all the necessary material can be found by combining Section 3 and [7].

2. Gravitational forces

If one takes gravitational forces into account, Dirac's equation D1 transforms into the so-called Dirac-Weyl equation as treated by G.G.A. Bäuerle in these proceedings [9]. I hope, translation of this formalism into STA-language can be given in the near future.

References

- [1] WEARDEN, B.L. V.D., Algebra, Zweiter Teil, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1966.
- [2] PORTEOUS, I.R., Topological Geometry, Cambridge Univ. Press, 1981.
- [3] ATIYAH, M.F., BOTT, R., SHAPIRO, A., Clifford modules, Topology 3,

3-38, 1964.

- [4] VROEGINDEWEIJ, P.G., The Clifford algebra of space-time applied to field theories, part I, EUT Report 87-WSK-03, Eindhoven, The Netherlands, 1987.
- [5] HESTENES, D., Observables, operators and complex numbers in the Dirac theory, J.M. Ph. 16, 556-572, 1975.
- [6] QUIGG CHRIS, Gauge theories of the Strong, Weak and Electromagnetic interactions, The Benjamin/Cummings Publishing Company, Inc., London, 1983.
- [7] HESTENES, D., Space-time structure of Weak and Electromagnetic interactions, Found. Phys. 12, 153-168, 1982.
- [8] JAUCH, J.M. and ROHRLICH, F., The theory of photons and electrons, 2nd expanded edition, TMP Springer, Berlin, 1976.
- [9] JAGER, E.M. DE PYLS, H.G.J., editors Proc. sem. Math. structures in field theories, C.W.I. syllabus, no. 2, Centre for Mathematics and comp. sc., Amsterdam, 1984.

Quark confinement in a model with induced metric

C. Dullemond

Institute for Theoretical Physics, University of Nijmegen Toernooiveld 1, 6525 ED Nijmegen, The Netherlands

1 INTRODUCTION

One of the striking features of meson spectroscopy is the close resemblance between the 'charmonium' and 'beautonium' spectra. With some imagination also a 'strangonium' spectrum can be discerned. Not only the ratio's between the mass-level differences seem to be nearly the same for all 'quarkonia' spectra, but also their absolute values (see fig. 1). If mesons are considered as bound states of quarks and antiquarks one can consider 'strangonium' as a bound state of the strange quark s and its antiquark \overline{s} , 'charmonium' as a bound state of the charmed quark c and its antiquark \overline{c} , and 'beautonium' as a bound state of the beauty quark b and its b. A direct comparison can be made with 'positronium', a bound state of an electron e^- and its antiparticle e^+ , or 'muonium', a bound state of a μ^- and a μ^+ . A comparison of the latter two 'atoms' shows that the discrete spectra are proportional to the mass, but otherwise equivalent. In the same way as this scaling behaviour can be understood in terms of properties of the Coulomb potential can one try to understand the scaling behaviour of the quarkonia spectra in terms of properties of the potential which binds the quarks together.

Let us assume that the spectra of the different quarkonium atoms can be obtained by solving a Schrödinger equation (which is a good approximation as long as the level differences are small compared to the rest masses themselves). Let

$$\left[-\frac{1}{2m}\frac{d^2}{dr^2} + \frac{L^2}{2mr^2} + V(r,m)\right]\psi = E\psi,$$
 (1)

where m is the reduced mass of the quarks q and \overline{q} bound within the

quarkonium system under consideration, E is the total energy, V(r,m) the potential in terms of m and the distance r between the quarks an \vec{L} the angular momentum (we take Planck's reduced constant \hbar and the light velocity c both equal to 1). For simplicity the spin of the quarks is not taken into account.

The question is which equation V(r,m) must satisfy in order for the spectra to have the desired scaling property. For that purpose we introduce the parameter ρ :

$$\rho = \sqrt{m}r.$$
 (2)

This transforms eq. (1) into

$$\left[-\frac{1}{2}\frac{d^2}{d\rho^2} + \frac{L^2}{2\rho^2} + \tilde{V}(\rho,m)\right]\psi = E\psi.$$
 (3)

The condition that the spectra be independent of m except for an additional constant now becomes

$$\tilde{V}(\rho,m) = \tilde{V}_1(\rho) + \tilde{V}_2(m).$$
 (4)

Next we find out how V(r,m) itself must depend on *m*. If the interactions between the quarks are flavor-independent, then $\frac{\partial V}{\partial r}$ is independent of *m* (the forces do not depend on the quark species) and we have

$$V(r,m) = V_1(r) + V_2(m), (5)$$

We can solve the equations (2), (4) and (5) and obtain

$$V(r,m) = \gamma \ln r + k(m), \tag{6}$$

where $\gamma > 0$ is the condition for confinement. This potential is known as the potential of Quigg and Rosner [1] (see fig. 2 for the spectra). A variant is the potential of A. Martin [2]:

$$V = \gamma r^{0.1} + k(m), \tag{7}$$

which is nearly logarithmic.

Not only the congruence of the spectra is explained by such a potential, also the details of the spectra are quite reasonable. The only disadvantage is that it is impossible to find a fundamental reason why the potential should be logarithmic. Since the discovery of beautonium (also called bottomonium) in 1977 no connection with fundamental field theory has ever been found. Many authors therefore claim that the resemblance is just an accident.

Maybe a radical rethinking of what flavor independence means might establish a link between the quarkonia spectra and fundamental field theory. A very strong candidate for such a theory is Quantum Chromo Dynamics (QCD) in which quarks are endowed with 'color'-degrees of freedom and interact with a non-abelian gauge field, called the 'gluon'-field. Forces due to gluon exchange between quarks are independent of the quark mass and are therefore flavorindependent, at least in first instance, since renormalization causes the coupling constant to become a 'running' coupling constant which is flavordependent. The latter is a small effect. Nevertheless, let us assume that the forces which bind the quarks are not **independent** of the quark masses, but **proportional** to the quark masses. Then, instead of eq. (5) we have

$$V(r,m) = mV_1(r) + V_2(m).$$
 (8)

If we now solve eqs (2), (4) and (8), we find:

$$\tilde{V}(\rho,m) = C\rho^{2} + \tilde{V}_{2}(m)$$
and
$$V(r,m) = mCr^{2} + \tilde{V}_{2}(m)$$
(9)

With $C = \frac{1}{2}\omega^2$ we find

$$V(r,m) = \frac{1}{2}m\omega^2 r^2 + k(m),$$
 (10)

which is the isotropic harmonic oscillator potential with universal frequency ω . Fig. 3 shows the spectra.

Although the harmonic oscillator potential makes a much better chance to follow from fundamental field theory than the logarithmic potential, one has to explain why the forces are proportional to the quark masses and why the physical spectrum deviates from the 'bare' harmonic oscillator spectrum.

Note that when forces are proportional to the mass, accelerations are mass independent. Flavor independence of forces is replaced by flavor independence of accelerations. To reconcile this with the fact that gluon exchange gives rise to flavor independent forces, one must separate the forces due to perturbative QCD from those of nonperturbative QCD. Not much is known of the latter. In particular, it is not known how nonperturbative QCD can cause permanent confinement of quarks. Flavor independence of accelerations reminds one of gravitational forces. Also here the accelerations are more important than forces. Free particles follow timelike geodesics in a curved space-time and these geodesics are mass independent. This does not mean that masses are unimportant, because masses are sources of gravitation. Thus, although the sun and the planets all follow timelike geodesic trajectories in a curved space, the sun dominates the solar system because of its mass. We shall therefore try to give a geometric description of 'quasi-free' quark motion which only temporarily subdues the importance of quark masses. The model presented here is manifestly classical. A consistent formulation in terms of a Lagrangian field theory can be given and opens the door to quantization. A real scalar dynamical field ϕ is put to work for 'inducing' an alternative metric field $g_{\mu\nu}$, called a quasi or induced metric.

2 THE HARMONIC OSCILLATOR AND THE ANTI-DE SITTER SPACE

Suppose that the harmonic oscillator spectrum be exact and that wave packets carry out exact harmonic oscillations with frequency ω . The higher the energy, the larger the amplitude. let u be the displacement from the equilibrium position. Then

$$\dot{u}_{\max} = \omega u_{\max}.$$
 (11)

The largest velocity is ω times the largest displacement, but since the velocity can never surpass light velocity we have that u_{max} can never surpass $\frac{1}{\omega}$. All oscillations take place within a sphere of radius $R = \frac{1}{\omega}$. An idea of the magnitude of R can be obtained by determining the average level spacing ΔE of all quarkonia states. Then $R \approx \frac{c\hbar}{\Delta E} \approx 1$ fm $= 10^{-15}$ m. The sphere of radius Rcan be visualized as a rigid 'bag', within which the quarks are confined. The heavier the quarks, the more they tend to concentrate in the center of the bag. Nevertheless, all mesons have the same size in our model. One could also think of the bag as wrapping a gluon cloud which must be nearly identical for all mesons.

Let us define the following quasi-metric tensor field $g_{\mu\nu}$ inside a sphere of radius R [3]. (The true metric tensor field is still $\eta_{\mu\nu} = \text{diag}(+1,-1,-1,-1)$.)

$$g_{kl} = -\frac{R^2}{R^2 - r^2} \left[\delta^{kl} + \frac{x^k x^l}{R^2 - r^2} \right], \quad (k, l = 1, 2, 3),$$

$$g_{k0} = g_{0k} = 0,$$

$$g_{00} = \frac{R^2}{R^2 - r^2}$$
(12)

where $r^2 = \sum_k x^{k^2}$, x^k being the position of a point inside the sphere. Fig. 4 gives an artists view of this metric by showing the quasi-unit spheres. Note that they become singular at the surface of the bag. Also, in the center the quasi metric tensor is equal to the metric tensor.

The quasi-geodesic equation is, with x^0 being the time coordinate,

$$\frac{d^2 x^{\mu}}{d\tau^2} + \overline{\Gamma}^{\mu}_{\nu\rho} \frac{dx^{\nu}}{d\tau} \frac{dx^{\rho}}{d\tau} = 0, \qquad (13)$$

where

$$\overline{\Gamma}^{\mu}_{\nu\rho} = \frac{1}{2} g^{\mu\lambda} (\partial_{\rho} g_{\lambda\nu} + \partial_{\nu} g_{\lambda\rho} - \partial_{\lambda} g_{\nu\rho})$$
(14)

is the quasi affine connection and $\overline{\tau}$ the quasi proper time. Rewriting eq. (13) one finds, with $x^0 = t$:

$$\frac{d^2 x^k}{dt^2} = -\frac{1}{R^2} x^k,$$
(15)

Harmonic oscillator ($\omega = 1$)	Lie algebra ($\omega = 1$) of SO(1,2) [†]
[a,H] = a	[a,H] = a
$[a^{\dagger},H] = -a^{\dagger}$	$[a^{\dagger},H] = -a^{\dagger}$
$[a,a^{\dagger}]=1$	$[a, a^{\dagger}] = 1$
One vacuum state $ 0\rangle$ with	Two 'vacuum' states $ 0\rangle$ and $ 0'\rangle$ with
$ a 0\rangle = 0$ and $\langle 0 0\rangle = 1$	1. $a 0\rangle = 0$ and $\langle 0 0\rangle = 1$
	$H(a^{\dagger})^{n} 0\rangle = (E_{0}+n)(a^{\dagger})^{n} 0\rangle$
	$\langle 0 a^n(a^{\dagger})^n 0\rangle > 0$, provided $E_0 > 0$
$ H(a^{\dagger})^{n} 0\rangle = (E_{0}+n)(a^{\dagger})^{n} 0\rangle$	2. $a^{\dagger} 0'\rangle = 0$ and $\langle 0' 0'\rangle = 1$
$\langle 0 a^n(a^{\dagger})^n 0\rangle > 0$	$Ha^{n} 0'\rangle = -(E_{0}+n)a^{n} 0'\rangle$
	$\langle 0' (a^{\dagger})^n a^n 0'\rangle > 0$, provided $E_0 > 0$.

which is the isotropic harmonic oscillator equation with frequency $\omega = \frac{1}{R}$. Thus, all geodesics (quasi-timelike, -lightlike, or -spacelike) are at least parts of harmonic oscillations around one and the same space point with universal frequency ω , but those oscillations which are confined to the interior of the sphere are quasi-timelike and can represent particle motion.

The metric (12) has a very high degree of symmetry. It is invariant under hyperbolic rotations of the group O(3,2) or rather the universal covering of it. It is called the (universal covering of the) anti-de Sitter group and the metric space is the anti-de Sitter space. If space reflections and time reversal are omitted one deals with the restricted group SO(3,2)[†]. The subgroup SO(3) \otimes SO(2) is important because SO(3) represents the spherical symmetry and SO(2) the invariance under time translations of the metric.

In order to see that this has something to do with harmonic oscillations we compare the spectrum generating algebra of the one dimensional harmonic oscillator with the Lie algebra of the group O(1,2) (see cadre).

In fig. 5 a scetch in made of the harmonic oscillator and O(1,2) spectrum. Note that the O(1,2) spectrum displays a kind of 'Dirac sea' of negative energy states, which is characteristic of a relativistic model. By increasing E_0 one approaches more and more the nonrelativistic harmonic oscillator. This can be seen by making the following substitution

$$H = E_0 + H$$

$$a = \sqrt{E_0} \overline{a}$$

$$a^{\dagger} = \sqrt{E_0} \overline{a}^{\dagger}$$
(16)

and by subsequently ignoring \overline{H} in the expression for $[\overline{a}, \overline{a}^T]$. Then the Lie algebra transforms into the spectrum generating algebra of the harmonic oscillator.

There exists also a geometric way to show how a maximally symmetric space produces a quasi-metric within a sphere. Again we pass to the one-dimensional harmonic oscillator and consider a line element of length 2R instead of a sphere. For this we consider fig. 6. In this figure the maximally symmetric space is represented by a hyperboloid. Geodesics are obtained by intersecting

this by a plane through the center. Quasi-timelike geodesics correspond to circles or ellipses. The latter are closed. In order to open them up the hyperboloid is replaced by a 'scroll' representing the universal covering space. Each point on the hyperboloid represents points on an infinite number of Riemann sheets.

In order to represent quasi-free particle motion on the 'scroll' by particle motion in our space we roll up our flat space time (2 dimensional in this case) into a cylinder and pass this through the neck of the hyperboloid. Next every point on the scroll is projected sheet by sheet on the cylinder by central projection. The plane which cuts out the ellipse on the hyperboloid now cuts out an ellipse on the cylinder. This in turn transforms into a harmonic oscillation when the cylinder is unrolled again. Since the projection lines cannot have angles smaller that 45° with the 1-axis, the ellipses on the cylinder are confined to a strip of width 2R if R is the radius of the cylinder.

3 A 'SOFT-BAG' MODEL FOR CONFINEMENT

So far the bag has been considered as a rigid object containing a quasi metric field which confines quarks. In reality the bag should react to the presence of the quarks. In what follows a scetch will be given of how this could be achieved [4].

Suppose in our Minkowski space-time a real scalar field ϕ is present. We can see this as a solution of an Euler-Lagrange equation following from the Lagrangian

$$\mathcal{L}_{(\phi)} = \frac{1}{2} \partial_{\mu} \phi \partial^{\mu} \phi - V(\phi). \tag{17}$$

A massive field with ϕ^4 interaction would have

$$V(\phi) = \frac{1}{2}\mu^2 \phi^2 + \frac{\lambda}{4!} \phi^4,$$
 (18)

but much more complicated forms can be found, even singular ones. We could use ϕ to construct a quasi metric, for example,

$$g_{\mu\nu} = \eta_{\mu\nu} + \alpha \partial_{\mu} \phi \partial_{\nu} \phi. \tag{19}$$

This $g_{\mu\nu}$ must satisfy a number of conditions. It must have the same signature as $\eta_{\mu\nu}$ and particles moving with quasi light velocity may never move faster that real light. This means that there should be a quasi light cone which always should be inside the real light cone (see fig. 7). Suppose p^{μ} is tangent to the particle trajectory on the quasi light cone. Then

$$g_{\mu\nu}p^{\mu}p^{\nu} = 0. (20)$$

Form eq. (19) it then follows that

$$\eta_{\mu\nu}p^{\mu}p^{\nu} + \alpha(p^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}\phi)^2 = 0.$$
⁽²¹⁾

Thus we see that $\eta_{\mu\nu}p^{\mu}p^{\nu} \ge 0$ if $\alpha \le 0$.

When $\partial_{\mu}\phi = 0$ we find that $g_{\mu\nu} = \eta_{\mu\nu}$ and there is no difference between the

Minkowski metric and the quasi metric. When $\partial_{\mu}\phi$ is small, the $g_{\mu\nu}$ and $\eta_{\mu\nu}$ do not differ so much, but when $\partial_{\mu}\phi$ is so large that

$$1 + \alpha \partial_{\mu} \phi \partial^{\mu} \phi = 0, \tag{22}$$

then the quasi light cone collapses into a line. If $\partial_{\mu}\phi$ becomes even larger, then the signature changes such that the light cone disappears. Somehow the system should prevent $\partial_{\mu}\phi$ from passing this point. There are more requirements which the metric must satisfy. If a collapse of the light cone takes place, it should be such that quasi free particles are prevented from passing that point. The 'bag', which is the set of space-time points in which collapse takes place, should act as an effective barrier for such particles (see fig. 8).

Now suppose that there exists another real scalar field ζ with the following Lagrangian

$$\mathcal{L}_{(\zeta)} = \frac{1}{2} \sqrt{-g} g^{\rho\sigma} \partial_{\rho} \zeta \partial_{\sigma} \zeta - \frac{1}{2} \sqrt{-g} \mu^2 \zeta^2, \qquad (23)$$

with $g = \det g_{\mu\nu}$ and $g^{\rho\sigma}$ the inverse of $g_{\rho\sigma}$. Then since the Euler-Lagrange equation for ζ is linear in ζ , so that the superposition principle holds, we have to do with a free field in some sense. We shall call it quasi free and indeed, if a wave packet is constructed it will follow more or less a quasi timelike geodesic trajectory with respect to the metric $g_{\mu\nu}$. Such a wave packet cannot pass the wall of the bag and is therefore confined.

How can we construct a Poincaré-invariant model? Write

$$\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}_{(\phi)} + \mathcal{L}_{(\zeta)}. \tag{24}$$

If this is supplemented with the form of $V(\phi)$ and the form of $g_{\mu\nu}$ as a function of $\eta_{\mu\nu}$ and $\partial_{\rho}\phi$, then we have in fact a model in which \mathcal{L} is a function of $\eta_{\mu\nu}$ (trivial), ϕ , $\partial_{\mu}\phi$, ζ , and $\partial_{\mu}\zeta$ and these produce the Euler-Lagrange equations

$$\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \phi} = \partial_{\rho} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\rho} \phi)}, \qquad (25)$$

and

$$\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \zeta} = \partial_{\rho} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\rho} \zeta)}, \qquad (26)$$

Because $\mathcal{L}_{(j)}$ contains $\partial_{\rho}\phi$, eq. (25) differs from the equation

$$rac{\partial \mathcal{L}_{(\phi)}}{\partial \phi} = \partial_{
ho} rac{\partial \mathcal{L}_{(\phi)}}{\partial (\partial_{
ho} \phi)} \, ,$$

which is not valid anymore. The latter would lead to a rigid bag, impervious to the motion of its contents, while eq. (25) reacts to the presence of the field ζ , which means that we deal with a soft bag. Since $\mathcal{L}_{(\phi)}$ does not contain ζ or $\partial_{\rho}\zeta$, the field ζ listens only to the metric $g_{\mu\nu}$. Thus ζ helps to shape $g_{\mu\nu}$, but once $g_{\mu\nu}$ is defined, the dynamics of ζ are completely subjected to $g_{\mu\nu}$. Note also that \mathcal{L} never contains second or higher order derivatives of the fields ϕ and ζ and that is how it should be. Note that except for $\eta_{\mu\nu}$ all fields occurring in \mathcal{E} are dynamical fields, *e.g.* no a priori defined nontrivial functions of x^{μ} are present in the Lagrangian. Stated differently, the \mathcal{E} is a completely Poincaré invariant expression in terms of the dynamical fields. This leads to conservation of total energy, momentum and angular momentum. A stress-energy-momentum tensor density can be defined as follows. First rewrite $\mathcal{E}_{(\phi)}$ and $\mathcal{E}_{(\Omega)}$;

$$\mathfrak{L}_{(\phi)} = \frac{1}{2} \sqrt{-\eta} \eta^{(\mu\nu)} \partial_{\mu} \phi \partial_{\nu} \phi - \sqrt{-\eta} V(\phi), \quad (\eta = \det \eta_{\mu\nu}), \tag{27}$$

with indices between brackets meaning symmetrization (in this case only a formal operation), and

$$\mathcal{L}_{(\zeta)} = \frac{1}{2} \sqrt{-g} g^{(\rho\sigma)} \partial_{\rho} \zeta \partial_{\sigma} \zeta - \frac{1}{2} \sqrt{-g} \mu^2 \zeta^2, \qquad (28)$$

and substitute this in the expression for \mathcal{C} . Then determine

$$T^{\mu\nu} = T^{\nu\mu} = -2 \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \eta_{\mu\nu}}$$
 (29)

The tensor $T^{\mu\nu}$ then satisfies the continuity equation

$$\partial_{\nu}T^{\mu\nu} = 0. \tag{30}$$

The factor -2 is chosen to make $T^{\mu\nu}$ equal to the stress-energy momentum tensor (density). The symmetry of $T^{\mu\nu}$ and the validity of the continuity-equation guarantee conservation of energy, momentum and angular momentum. We can now write

$$T^{\mu\nu} = -2 \left[\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \eta_{\mu\nu}} \bigg|_{g_{\mu\nu}} + \frac{\partial g_{\rho\sigma}}{\partial \eta_{\mu\nu}} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial g_{\rho\sigma}} \bigg|_{\eta_{\mu\nu}} \right] = T^{\mu\nu}_{(\phi)} + T^{\mu\nu}_{(\zeta)}, \tag{31}$$

where

$$\Gamma^{\mu\nu}_{(\phi)} = -2 \frac{\partial \mathcal{E}}{\partial \eta_{\mu\nu}} \bigg|_{g_{\phi\sigma}}$$
(32)

is the stress-energy-momentum tensor of the ϕ -sector (the 'bag') only, and

$$T^{\mu\nu}_{(\mathcal{S})} = -2 \left. \frac{\partial g_{\rho\sigma}}{\partial \eta_{\mu\nu}} \frac{\partial \mathcal{C}}{\partial g_{\rho\sigma}} \right|_{\eta_{\mu\nu}} = \left. \frac{\partial g_{\rho\sigma}}{\partial \eta_{\mu\nu}} \mathsf{T}^{\rho\sigma}$$
(33)

is the stress-energy-momentum tensor of the ζ -sector (the confined field). The force balance can be written in form

$$\partial_{\nu} T^{\mu\nu}_{(j)} = -\partial_{\nu} T^{\mu\nu}_{(\phi)}, \tag{34}$$

and keeps track of the flow of energy, momentum and angular momentum from the confined field towards the bag and vice versa.

The symmetric tensor density $T^{\rho\sigma}$ is the quasi stress-energy-momentum tensor density of the confined field. It leads to the notion of quasi energy and

quasi momentum, which according to eq. (33) may differ substantially from the real energy and momentum of the ζ sector. The quasi energy and quasi momentum are not conserved but locally conserved in the sense that

$$\overline{D}_{\nu}\mathsf{T}^{\mu\nu} = 0, \tag{35}$$

where \overline{D}_{ν} denotes the quasi covariant derivative, *i.e.*

$$\overline{D}_{\nu}\mathsf{T}^{\mu\nu} = \partial_{\nu}\mathsf{T}^{\mu\nu} + \overline{\Gamma}^{\mu}_{\rho\nu}\mathsf{T}^{\rho\nu} + \overline{\Gamma}^{\nu}_{\rho\nu}\mathsf{T}^{\mu\rho}.$$
(36)

From eqs (17), (32), (33) and (35) it follows that, with $\Box = \partial_{\mu} \partial^{\mu}$.

$$\partial^{\mu}\phi[\Box\phi + V'(\phi)] = -\partial_{\nu}\left[\frac{\partial g_{\rho\sigma}}{\partial \eta_{\mu\nu}}\mathsf{T}^{\rho\sigma}\right].$$
(37)

This will be valid if $T^{\rho\sigma}$ satisfies eq. (35). Thus, the right hand side of eq. (37) must contain the factor $\partial^{\mu}\phi$ which then can be divided out. The result is

$$\Box \phi + V'(\phi) = \text{source term.}$$
(38)

The source term not only depends on the confined fields, but also on ϕ itself. This scheme allows the contents of the bag to exert a pressure on the bag wall. It is interesting to note that point particles can take the place of fields. Let

$$\overline{\mathsf{T}}^{\mu\nu} = m \frac{u^{\mu} u^{\nu}}{u^0} \delta^{(3)} [\vec{x} - \vec{x}_0(t)], \tag{39}$$

where $\vec{x} = \vec{x}_0(t)$ is a given particle world line, $g_{\mu\nu}u^{\mu}u^{\nu} = 1$, $u^0 > 0$, m > 0 and u^{μ} is tangent to the curve $\vec{x} = \vec{x}_0(t)$. Then if $\vec{x}_0(t)$ is a quasi timelike geodesic trajectory we have

$$\overline{D}_{\nu}\overline{\mathsf{T}}^{\mu\nu} = 0. \tag{40}$$

Thus there is quasi local conservation of energy and momentum. True energy and momentum are not conserved but exchanged with the bag proper. A point source appears in eq. (38).

Let us next elaborate on the shape of $V(\phi)$ in order to produce bags. Consider a point particle with equation of motion

$$M\ddot{x} + U'(x) = 0,$$
 (41)

where U(x) is some smooth potential with a spike at x=0 of finite height ΔU (see fig. 8). Suppose a particle is put on top of the spike. Although in unstable equilibrium, it may stay there forever. It may be there also for all times $< t_0$ and then rolling off, either to the left or to the right. When it rolls off to the left it disappears forever. When it rolls off to the right it climbs until it reaches point P, then it runs back and comes to rest forever on the top of the spike (fig. 9). It may also periodically leave the top and come back (fig. 10).

As a special case we may consider a linear potential with a spike. Then the particle trajectory consists of a segment of a parabola in between straight lines stretching out to infinity, or an infinite number of identical segments of parabolas interconnected by straight lines. In all cases we have

$$\Delta U = \frac{1}{2} m \dot{x}^2 \bigg|_{t \downarrow t_0}. \tag{42}$$

When $U(x) = \rho x +$ spike, one finds that the total width ΔT of each segment is equal to

$$\Delta T = \sqrt{\frac{8m\Delta U}{\rho^2}}.$$
(43)

Next consider the equation

$$\frac{\partial^2 \phi}{\partial t^2} - \frac{\partial^2 \phi}{\partial x^2} + V'(\phi) = 0.$$
(44)

If we are interested in static solutions this reduces to

$$\frac{\partial^2 \phi}{\partial x^2} - V'(\phi) = 0. \tag{45}$$

Thus if

$$V(\phi) = -\rho\phi + \text{dip of depth }\Delta V \tag{46}$$

(see fig. 11), and if ϕ satisfies the boundary condition

$$|\phi| < c < \infty \quad \text{for } \phi \rightarrow \pm \infty,$$
 (47)

then the solutions are the same as those of figs 9 and 10 with segments of parabolas, but now x replaced by ϕ and t by x. By carefully combining two limiting processes (the static limit and the limit of an infinitely thin spike) one finds solutions consisting of irregularly spaced identical segments of parabolas. In the case of three space dimensions one similarly finds static spherically symmetric solutions of uniform size. These are the 'bags' we are looking for. Inside the bags the field ϕ forms segments of paraboloids, while in the space between the bags the field ϕ is zero. Note that at the bag surface we have, with ΔV being the depth of the dip:

$$\partial_{\rho}\phi\partial^{\rho}\phi = -2\Delta V. \tag{48}$$

Of course, nonstatic solutions of nonspherical size also exist. They all are characterized by the existence of singular surfaces and regions where ϕ vanishes. At the singular surface $\partial_{\rho}\phi\partial^{\rho}\phi$ assumes a fixed value given by eq. (48).

Finally there is the question of the relation between $g_{\mu\nu}$, $\eta_{\mu\nu}$ and ϕ . First of all, we would like $g_{\mu\nu}$ to become singular on the bag wall. Thus it must become singular when eq. (48) is satisfied. Then it should have the right signature, it should not violate causality and it should indeed act as an effective barrier for quasi free particles or fields, massive or massless, when $g_{\mu\nu}$ is singular. It may however give rise to a 'sticky' bag wall. Particles approaching the wall get glued to it as if they are falling towards a black hole. Also this must be prevented. Keeping in mind that second and higher order derivatives of ϕ are not allowed to occur in $g_{\mu\nu}$ one finds for the simplest functional form of the quasi metric tensor the inverse of

$$g^{\mu\nu} = (1 + \alpha \partial_{\rho} \phi \partial^{\rho} \phi) \cdot (\eta^{\mu\nu} + \alpha \partial^{\mu} \phi \partial^{\nu} \phi), \qquad (49)$$

with

$$\alpha = \frac{1}{2\Delta V} > 0. \tag{50}$$

For static, spherically symmetric solutions this leads to the form (12) with

$$R = \frac{3\sqrt{2\Delta V}}{|\rho|}$$
 (51)

4 The question of higher derivatives

Can higher derivatives always be prevented? Suppose we had a vector field A_{μ} whose Lagrangian in flat space-time were given by

$$\mathcal{L} = -\frac{1}{2} (\partial_{\nu} A_{\mu}) (\partial^{\nu} A^{\mu}) + \frac{1}{2} \mu^{2} A_{\mu} A^{\mu}, \qquad (52)$$

then in a curved space-time this should be written as

$$\mathcal{L} = -\frac{1}{2}\sqrt{-g}g^{\alpha\beta}g^{\gamma\delta}(\overline{D}_{\gamma}A_{\alpha})(\overline{D}_{\delta}A_{\beta}) + \frac{1}{2}\sqrt{-g}\mu^{2}g^{\alpha\beta}A_{\alpha}A_{\beta}.$$
 (53)

The D_{γ} introduces second derivatives of ϕ and so this \mathcal{L} is not allowed. However, if we construct \mathcal{L} in the way it should be done:

$$\mathcal{L} = -\frac{1}{4}F_{\mu\nu}F^{\mu\nu} + \frac{1}{2}\mu^2 A_{\mu}A^{\mu}, \qquad F_{\mu\nu} = \partial_{\mu}A_{\nu} - \partial_{\nu}A_{\mu}, \qquad (54)$$

then this gives for a curved space-time

$$\mathcal{L} = -\frac{1}{4}\sqrt{-g}g^{\alpha\beta}g^{\gamma\delta}F_{\alpha\gamma}F_{\beta\delta} + \frac{1}{2}\sqrt{-g}g^{\alpha\beta}A_{\alpha}A_{\beta}, \qquad (55)$$

which does not contain second derivatives of ϕ and which is therefore allowed. However, a quasi-covariant 'gauge fixing term' of the form

$$-\frac{1}{2}\lambda(g^{\rho\sigma}\overline{D}_{\rho}A_{\sigma})^{2}$$
(56)

is not allowed. This is not fatal, because there exist other gauge fixing possibilities.

Next, the quasi curvature tensor or its contracted forms are forbidden to enter. They clearly introduce higher derivatives of ϕ .

Very special is the role of spinor fields. Here it seems as if the quasi affine connection is inevitable. We have in flat space-time

$$\mathcal{L}_{(\psi)} = \frac{i}{2} [\bar{\psi} \gamma^{\mu} \partial_{\mu} \psi - (\partial_{\mu} \bar{\psi}) \gamma^{\mu} \psi] - m \bar{\psi} \psi. \tag{57}$$

Its form in curved space-time is rather complicated and requires the introduction of so-called tetrad or vierbein fields. Somehow ∂_{μ} must be replaced by a \overline{D}_{μ} which involves these auxiliary fields and the quasi affine connection. By a unique stroke of luck all second derivatives of ϕ drop out, provided ϕ is the only field present in $g_{\mu\nu}$ and provided the real curvature tensor does not occur in $g_{\mu\nu}$ in any generalization of $\eta_{\mu\nu}$ to real curved space if one likes to do so. Under all circumstances minimal substitution of gauge fields, abelian or nonabelian, is allowed.

All taken together we see that most field Lagrangians fail to satisfy the criteria. Also it seems that more than one field ϕ is not allowed for constructing bags. However, scalar fields can be confined. More important, abelian or non-abelian gauge fields minimally coupled to spinor fields, are all allowed. Thus, the QCD-Lagrangian can be written in $g_{\mu\nu}$ language without causing trouble. Apparently, quarks and gluons can be confined within bags, and quarks can be given an electric charge. Moreover, quarks with large quasi rest masses dominate the scene.

5 The question of stability

According to Derrick's Theorem [5], solutions of the kind we have constructed are solutions which cannot be stable. This is reflected in the fact that V(0) is not the lowest value of $V(\phi)$. It might mean that unfilled bags cannot exist, but the question goes deeper. Consider eq. (38). In order to achieve stability one might introduce sources and simultaneously modify $V(\phi)$ such that, at least for static spherically symmetric solutions, ϕ remains unchanged. If $V(\phi)$ can be modified such that V(0) is always smaller than $V(\phi)$ for $\phi \neq 0$, then stability is obtained. So far, no sources have been found which can achieve this. What can happen though is that the system becomes too stable and returns to the hard bag model. Thus stability is still a problem. We are however in good company: also classical electrodynamics is unstable unless point charges are given an infinite mass. There the problems are reduced to manageable proportions by quantization, regularization and renormalization. So it must be hoped that quantization helps to stabilize bags.

Quantization might also throw light on the meaning of the field ϕ . In this model it is treated as a fundamental field, like a Higgs field, but it may well be a condensate of already existing fields. As such it is then a pure quantum phenomenon.

References

- [1] C. QUIGG and J.L. ROSNER, Phys. Rep. 56, 167 (1979).
- [2] A. MARTIN, Phys. Lett. 93B, 338 (1980).
- [3] C. DULLEMOND and E. VAN BEVEREN, Phys. Rev. D 28, 1028 (1983).
- [4] C. DULLEMOND, Gen. Rel. Grav. 20, 139 (1988); 20, 989 (1988); 20, 1099 (1988).
- [5] G.H. DERRICK, J. Math. Phys. 5, 1252 (1964).



Figure 1: Mass spectrum of neutral vector mesons



Figure 2: Mass spectrum of mesons in the model of Quigg and Rosner



Figure 3: 'Bare' mass spectrum in harmonic oscillator model



Figure 4: Static, spherically symmetric bag model with quasi unit spheres


Figure 5: A. One dimensional harmonic oscillator spectrum B. SO(1,2) spectrum



SO(1,2) bag 9سر= diag(_1, _1, _1)

Figure 6: Geometric construction of quasi-free quark motion in a 2-dimensional space-time



Figure 7: Relative positions of real and quasi lightcones



Figure 8: Particle potential with 'spike'



Figure 9: Particle motion for potential of fig. 8: one soliton



Figure 10: particle motion for potential of fig. 8: infinitely many solitons



Figure 11: Linear potential with dip

Strings and the Frenkel-Kac-Segal mechanism

G.G.A. Bäuerle Institute for Theoretical Physics University of Amsterdam Valckenierstraat 65 1018 XE Amsterdam The Netherlands

1. INTRODUCTION

The Frenkel-Kac-Segal mechanism is interesting both from a mathematical and a physical point of view. Its mathematical investigation was initiated by Frenkel and Kac [2] and Segal [11]. It gives there a so-called untwisted vertex operator realization of the basic representations of the simply-laced affine Kac-Moody algebras (see e.g. [3]). In physics it made its appearance through Halpern [8] (see also [6]). Here we will discuss, following [7], how it gives rise to gauge fields in a bosonic string theory. This is called the Frenkel-Kac-Segal mechanism. It provides a way to introduce the fundamental interactions of nature as gauge interactions without assuming the existence of gauge fields from the outset. Moreover, there are only two possible choices for the gauge group: $E_8 \times E_8$ or Spin(32)/Z₂.

In section 2 the bosonic string in Minkowski spacetime is reviewed. It is treated similar to the description of a relativistic particle by means of Hamilton's action principle. For the action of the classical bosonic string the Nambu-Goto action and the Polyakov action are discussed. For the Nambu-Goto action the bosonic string is quantized via the so-called old-covariant appraoch. Its state vector space is constructed similar to that of the harmonic oscillator via creation and annihilation operators. Both the cases of open and closed strings are considered.

Section 3 deals with the situations where symmetries in a classical theory are not preserved in the act of quantizing the theory. Such circumstances are dubbed anomalies. Here their appearance is treated in the setting of Feynman's functional integral quantization following Fujikawa (see e.g. [4] and [5]). In order to retain conformal invariance in the quantized bosonic string theory one is lead to put the dimension of Minkowski spacetime equal to 26.

Since spacetime appears to be four-dimensional 22 of these dimensions have to be made unobservable. In section 4 this is effected by toroidal compactification. Its discussion is continued in section 5 where a special case of toroidal compactification is considered. This gives rise to two possible affine Kac-Moody algebras as spectrum generating algebras.

2. BOSONIC STRING

In this section we discuss the classical as well as the quantum theory of a bosonic string in the setting of the special theory of relativity. Spacetime of special relativity is a four-dimensional Minkowski space. In elementary texts this space is introduced in a simple (coordinate dependent) way, namely as \mathbf{R}^4 with a scalar product $v \cdot w := v^0 w^0 - v^1 w^1 - v^2 w^2 - v^3 w^3$ $(v, w \in \mathbf{R}^4)$.

As a stepping stone towards the classical bosonic string we give a discussion of a particle in Minkowski spacetime. String theory will ultimately include gravity, and thus spacetime will be curved. It is for the sake of simplicity that we start with Minkowski spacetime.

Spacetime The primitive concept of the theory of relativity is that of an event. This arises as follows. Every physical phenomena occurs somewhere in space and happens in a certain stretch of time. One can imagine this phenomena to be partitioned as a collection of happenings for which the extensions in space and durations in time are negligible for an accurate description of this phenomena. Such an 'infinitesimal' happening is called an event. Spacetime M is defined to be the set of all (possible) events. It is assumed that spacetime can be equipped with coordinate systems. More precisely, spacetime is assumed to be a differentiable manifold. In view of later applications the spacetime manifold is supposed to be n-dimensional, although the immediately observable world strongly suggests the value n = 4. The successive events in the history of a particle gives rise to a one-dimensional submanifold of spacetime, the worldline of the particle.

The spacetime manifold of the theory of special relativity has more structure, it is assumed to be an *n*-dimensional Minkowski space \mathbf{M} , i.e. an *n*dimensional affine space with a flat metric η with signature $(1, -1, \ldots, -1)$.

The fact that **M** is an affine space means that **M** is equipped with a family of coordinate systems $\{(\kappa_{\alpha}, \mathbf{M}) \mid \alpha \in I\}$, where the coordinate maps κ_{α} are defined on all of **M** (*I* is an index set) and $\kappa_{\alpha}(\mathbf{M}) = \mathbf{R}^{n}$. Moreover, all coordinate transformations $\kappa_{\beta} \circ \kappa_{\alpha}^{-1} \colon \mathbf{R}^{n} \to \mathbf{R}^{n}$ are assumed to be (possibly inhomogeneous) linear transformations. Hence, denoting the coordinates of $x \in \mathbf{M}$ with respect to the charts κ_{α} and κ_{β} respectively by $\kappa_{\alpha}(x) = (x^{0}, x^{1}, \dots, x^{n-1}) \equiv (x^{\mu})$ and $\kappa_{\beta}(x) = (x^{0'}, x^{1'}, \dots, x^{n-1'}) \equiv (x^{\mu'})$ one has

$$x^{\mu'} = L^{\mu'}{}_{\nu}x^{\nu} + a^{\mu'} \quad (\det(L^{\mu'}{}_{\nu}) \neq 0) \tag{1}$$

The coordinate systems $(\kappa_{\alpha}, \mathbf{M})$ are called rectilinear and the coordinate transformations (1) are called affine. In an affine space the concept of a straight line makes sense. Indeed, a straight line is by definition a curve $\gamma: \lambda \in \mathbf{R} \mapsto \mathbf{M}$ with linear coordinate expressions $\kappa_{\alpha} \circ \gamma: \lambda \mapsto (v^0 \lambda + c^0, v^1 \lambda + c^1, \dots, v^{n-1} \lambda + c^{n-1})$ with not all v^{μ} equal to zero. The whole point of the assumption that spacetime \mathbf{M} of special relativity is an affine space is that it allows to represent the worldlines of free particles in this theory by straight lines. Since the metric tensor field η is taken to be flat in special relativity, the components of η with respect to each rectilinear coordinate system form a constant symmetric $n \times n$ matrix with signature $(1, -1, \ldots, -1)$. By means of an affine coordinate transformation this matrix can be diagonalized, i.e. there exists a rectilinear coordinate system (κ, \mathbf{M}) such that the components of the metric have the form

$$\eta_{\mu\nu} = \eta \left(\partial_{\mu} \big|_{p}, \partial_{\nu} \big|_{p} \right) = \operatorname{diag} \left(1, -1, \dots, -1 \right)$$
⁽²⁾

where the coordinates of a point $x \in \mathbf{M}$ are denoted by $\kappa(x) = (x^0, x^1, \dots, x^{n-1})$ $\equiv (x^{\mu}) \in \mathbf{R}^n$ and $\{\partial_{\mu}|_p\}_{\mu=0}^{n-1}$ is the coordinate basis in the tangent space $T_p(\mathbf{M})$ for the rectilinear chart (κ, \mathbf{M}) . Such a coordinate system (κ, \mathbf{M}) is called a Lorentz coordinate system or Lorentz chart. Coordinate transformations between Lorentz coordinate systems are inhomogeneous Lorentz transformations (Poincaré transformations). The only coordinate systems we will use here on Minkowski spacetime are Lorentz coordinate systems. Instead of the zeroth coordinate x^0 we also write ct (c speed of light) and t is called time or time coordinate of the event $x \in \mathbf{M}$ with respect the Lorentz chart (κ, \mathbf{M}) .

The Minkowski scalar product of a pair of vectors $v, w \in T_p(\mathbf{M})$ is denoted by $v \cdot w \equiv \eta(v, w) = \eta_{\mu\nu}v^{\mu}w^{\nu}$ (summation convention) and, in particular, $v^2 \equiv v \cdot v$. We use the notational convention that Greek indices run through the values $0, 1, \ldots, n-1$ and that Roman indices run through the values $1, \ldots, n-1$.

Free massive particle It is assumed that the successive events in the history of a point particle form a one-dimensional submanifold $\ell \subset \mathbf{M}$ diffeomorphic to the real numbers **R**. The whole history of this particle is described by this submanifold ℓ , the worldline of the particle. Each diffeomorphism between ℓ and **R** parametrizes ℓ and thus gives rise to a curve

$$\gamma: \lambda \in \mathbf{R} \mapsto \gamma(\lambda) \in \ell \subset \mathbf{M} \tag{3}$$

in spacetime. Reparametrization of the curve (3) by means of a diffeomorphism $f: \lambda \in \mathbf{R} \mapsto \check{\lambda} = f(\lambda) \in \mathbf{R}$ gives a new curve $\check{\gamma}$ defined by $\check{\gamma}(\check{\lambda}) := \gamma(\lambda)$, i.e. $\check{\gamma} = \gamma \circ f^{-1}$. However, this new curve describes the same history of the particle since it involves the same events. That is, the curves γ and $\check{\gamma}$ give rise to the same worldline ℓ . It is to be stressed that the (physical) history of a particle is independent of the choice of a parametrization of its worldline.

Let (\mathbf{M}, κ) be a Lorentz chart, then the coordinate expression of the curve γ , i.e. $\kappa \circ \gamma$: $\lambda \in \mathbf{R} \mapsto \kappa(\gamma(\lambda)) \in \mathbf{R}^n$, will be denoted by $x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}(\lambda)$. A particle is called massive if all the tangent vectors $\dot{\gamma}$ to its worldline are timelike vectors, i.e.

$$\eta(\dot{\gamma},\dot{\gamma}) = \eta_{\mu\nu} \frac{dx^{\mu}}{d\lambda} \frac{dx^{\nu}}{d\lambda} > 0 \qquad (\lambda \in \mathbf{R})$$
(4)

A particle is called massless if $\eta(\dot{\gamma}, \dot{\gamma}) = 0$ for all $\lambda \in \mathbf{R}$. A very useful parameter along the worldline of a massive particle is obtained from the arclength. The arclength $s_{pq}^{(\gamma)}$ along the curve γ between the points $p = \gamma(\lambda_1)$ and $q = \gamma(\lambda_2)$ on this curve is defined by

$$s_{pq}^{(\gamma)} := \int_{\lambda_1}^{\lambda_2} \sqrt{\eta(\dot{\gamma}, \dot{\gamma})} d\lambda = \int_{\lambda_1}^{\lambda_2} \sqrt{\eta_{\mu\nu}} \frac{dx^{\mu}}{d\lambda} \frac{dx^{\nu}}{d\lambda} d\lambda$$
(5)

Observe that the arclength of a segment of a worldline does not change under a reparametrization of this worldline. Let $p_0 = \gamma(\lambda_0)$ be a fixed point on γ , then the parameter $s = s(\lambda)$ assigned to the point $x = \gamma(\lambda)$ is by definition the arclength $s(\lambda) = s_{p_0x}^{(\gamma)}$. For a massive particle we will often use such a parameter s to parametrize its worldline, and its coordinate expression then reads $x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}(s)$.

We now want to obtain, in a plausible way, the action S of a free massive particle (for the part of its worldline ℓ between the events p and q on ℓ). Let $x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}(\lambda)$ be a coordinate expression of a curve representing ℓ such that $\kappa(p) = (x^{\mu}(\lambda_1))$ and $\kappa(q) = (x^{\mu}(\lambda_2))$. The action S is a functional of $x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}(\lambda)$ and a function of the parameters λ_1 and λ_2 of the endpoints p and q:

$$S = S_{\lambda_1 \lambda_2} [x^{\mu}] \tag{6}$$

The role of S in classical physics is that it gives, via Hamilton's action principle, the equations of motion of the particle. Hamilton's action principle asserts the actual trajectory $x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}(\lambda)$ of the particle for given endpoints $x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}(\lambda_1)$ and $x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}(\lambda_2)$ stands out from the collection of all other imaginable trajectories with the same endpoints by the property that S is stationary at $x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}(\lambda_1)$, i.e.

$$\left. \frac{d}{d\epsilon} S[x^{\mu} + \epsilon y^{\mu}] \right|_{\epsilon=0} = 0 \tag{7}$$

for all $y^{\mu} = y^{\mu}(\lambda)$ with $y^{\mu}(\lambda_1) = y^{\mu}(\lambda_2) = 0$ [all competing trajectories have the same endpoints!]. Let r be an event on ℓ between p and q with $\kappa(r) = (x^{\mu}(\lambda_3))$ $(\lambda_1 < \lambda_3 < \lambda_2)$, then the actions $S_{\lambda_1\lambda_2}[x^{\mu}]$ and $S_{\lambda_1\lambda_3}[x^{\mu}]$ have to give the same equations of motion for $\lambda \in [\lambda_1, \lambda_3]$. This can be implemented by requiring the action to be additive:

$$S_{\lambda_1 \lambda_2}[x^{\mu}] = S_{\lambda_1 \lambda_3}[x^{\mu}] + S_{\lambda_3 \lambda_2}[x^{\mu}]$$
(8)

Taking *n* intermediate values $\lambda_3 < \lambda_4 < \ldots < \lambda_{n+2}$ between λ_1 and λ_2 instead of only λ_3 this leads in the limit $n \to \infty$ to

$$S_{\lambda_1 \lambda_2}[x^{\mu}] = \int_{\lambda_1}^{\lambda_2} \mathcal{L} \mathrm{d}\lambda \tag{9}$$

where

$$\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}(x^{\mu}, \frac{\mathrm{d}x^{\mu}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}, \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 x^{\mu}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda^2}, \ldots)$$
(10)

From Hamilton's action principle (7), (9) and (10) follows the Euler-Lagrange equation

$$\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial x^{\mu}} - \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \left(\frac{\mathrm{d}x^{\mu}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}\right)} + \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \left(\frac{\mathrm{d}^{2}x^{\mu}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda^{2}}\right)} - \ldots = 0 \tag{11}$$

If \mathcal{L} contains second or higher order derivatives then the order of this differential equation may be of an order higher than two. In order to implement the common assumption that the proper initial conditions at $\lambda = \lambda_0$ for a particle are its 'position' $x^{\mu}(\lambda_0)$ and its 'velocity' $\frac{dx^{\mu}}{d\lambda}(\lambda_0)$ we want (11) to be a second order differential equation and thus we assume that \mathcal{L} does not contain second or higher order derivatives:

$$\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}(x^{\mu}, \frac{\mathrm{d}x^{\mu}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}) \tag{12}$$

Next we want to find an action for a free particle. For a free particle all points of spacetime appear to be equivalent. Hence we want the action of a free particle to be invariant under translations in M:

$$S[x^{\mu} + a^{\mu}] = S[x^{\mu}]$$
(13)

This is satisfied if

$$S_{\lambda_1 \lambda_2}[x^{\mu}] = \int_{\lambda_1}^{\lambda_2} \mathcal{L}(\frac{\mathrm{d}x^{\mu}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}) \mathrm{d}\lambda \tag{14}$$

Since all Lorentz coordinate systems are equivalent one assumes that the action is a scalar under Lorentz transformations. All Lorentz scalars which can be made out of the tangent vector $\dot{\gamma}$ are functions of $\eta(\dot{\gamma}, \dot{\gamma}) = \eta_{\mu\nu} \frac{dx^{\mu}}{d\lambda} \frac{dx^{\nu}}{d\lambda}$. Hence

$$S_{\lambda_1 \lambda_2}[x^{\mu}] = \int_{\lambda_1}^{\lambda_2} f(\eta_{\mu\nu} \frac{\mathrm{d}x^{\mu}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda} \frac{\mathrm{d}x^{\nu}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}) \mathrm{d}\lambda \tag{15}$$

The choice of the parametrization of the worldline has no physical relevance. The requirement of invariance under reparametrizations of ℓ gives, e.g.

$$S_{\lambda_1 \lambda_2}[x^{\mu}] = \alpha \int_{\lambda_1}^{\lambda_2} \sqrt{\eta_{\mu\nu} \frac{\mathrm{d}x^{\mu}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda} \frac{\mathrm{d}x^{\nu}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda}} \mathrm{d}\lambda \tag{16}$$

where α is a constant. Defining the Lagrangian L by

$$S = \int \mathrm{Ld}t \tag{17}$$

where t is the time coordinate, we find

$$\mathbf{L} = \alpha \sqrt{\eta_{\mu\nu}} \frac{\mathrm{d}x^{\mu}}{\mathrm{d}t} \frac{\mathrm{d}x^{\nu}}{\mathrm{d}t} = \alpha c \sqrt{1 - \frac{\mathbf{v}^2}{c^2}} \tag{18}$$

where $\mathbf{v} = (\frac{dx^1}{dt}, \frac{dx^2}{dt}, \frac{dx^3}{dt})$ is the velocity of the particle. In the non-relativistic regime $\mathbf{v}^2 \ll c^2$ (18) gives

$$\mathbf{L} = \alpha c - \alpha \frac{\mathbf{v}^2}{2c} + \dots \tag{19}$$

In the second term in the right-hand side of (19) we recognize the non-relativistic kinetic energy $\frac{1}{2}m\mathbf{v}^2$, with the constant m the mass of the particle. Hence we put $\alpha = mc$ and the action of a free massive particle (for the part of its worldline between the events $\gamma(\lambda_1)$ and $\gamma(\lambda_2)$) becomes

$$S = -mc \int_{\lambda_1}^{\lambda_2} \sqrt{\eta(\dot{\gamma}, \dot{\gamma})} d\lambda$$
⁽²⁰⁾

The action S is proportional to the arclength between $\gamma(\lambda_1)$ and $\gamma(\lambda_2)$. For the action (20) Hamilton's action principle gives, via its Euler-Lagrange equations, rise to

$$\frac{d^2 x^{\mu}}{ds^2} = 0 \tag{21}$$

Hence worldlines of free massive particles are straight lines in Minkowski spacetime. This is up to expectations, since a free particle is not subjected to accelerations.

The action (20) is not suitable for massless particles (m = 0). There exists a nice alternative to the action (20). It has the advantage that it does not contain a square root, and moreover, it can also be used for massless particles. It requires, however, the introduction of an auxiliary field on the worldline ℓ . This auxiliary field is taken to be a so-called one-bein field e on the onedimensional manifold ℓ .

More generally one defines an *n*-bein field on an *n*-dimensional semi-Riemannian manifold (M,g) [the metric tensor g has signature $(1,-1,\ldots,-1)$] to be a set of *n* contravariant vector fields $\{e_a \mid a = 0,\ldots,n-1\}$ on M such that for all $e_a(x) \in T_x(M)$ one has the orthonormality relations

$$g(e_a(x), e_b(x)) = \eta_{ab} \quad (a, b = 0, \dots, n-1)$$
(22)

where $\eta_{00} = -\eta_{11} = -\eta_{22} = \ldots = 1$ and $\eta_{ab} = 0$ for $a \neq b$. The (holonomic) components e_a^{μ} of an *n*-bein field e_a are introduced as usual by

$$e_a = e_a^\mu \partial_\mu \tag{23}$$

where ∂_{μ} is a tangent vector to the μ -th coordinate curve. From (22) follows for the components of the e_a 's

$$g_{\mu\nu}e_a{}^{\mu}(x^{\sigma})e_b{}^{\nu}(x^{\sigma}) = \eta_{ab} \tag{24}$$

and this implies

$$g_{\mu\nu} = \eta^{ab} e_{a\mu}(x^{\sigma}) e_{b\nu}(x^{\sigma}) = \eta_{ab} e^{a}_{\mu}(x^{\sigma}) e^{b}_{\nu}(x^{\sigma})$$
(25)

where (η^{ab}) is the inverse matrix of (η_{ab}) (i.e. $\eta^{ab} = \eta_{ab}$), $e_{a\mu} := g_{\mu\nu}e_a^{\nu}$ and $e^a_{\mu}(x^{\sigma}) := \eta^{ab}e_{b\mu}(x^{\sigma})$. From (25) one sees that the metric tensor is uniquely determined by the *n*-bein fields, and so one can use *n n*-bein fields e_a $(a = 0, 1, \ldots, n-1)$ instead of the metric tensor field *g*. To a given metric *g* their correspond, however, several *n*-bein fields. Indeed, let the linear transformation

$$\Lambda(x): \quad v \in T_x(M) \mapsto \hat{v} = \Lambda(x)v \in T_x(M) \tag{26}$$

be a Lorentz transformation, i.e. for all $v, w \in T_x(M)$ one has $g(v, w) = g(\hat{v}, \hat{w})$, then the vectors $\{\hat{e}_a(x) \mid a = 0, 1, \dots, n-1\}$ with $\hat{e}_a(x) := \Lambda(x)e_a(x)$ form an *n*-bein if $\{e_a(x) \mid a = 0, 1, \dots, n-1\}$ is an *n*-bein. One has $\hat{e}_a(x) = \Lambda(x)e_a(x) = e_b(x)\Lambda(x)^b_a$ and $g(\hat{e}_a(x), \hat{e}_b(x)) = g(e_a(x), e_b(x)) = \eta_{ab}$ and consequently

$$\eta_{cd}\Lambda(x)^{c}{}_{a}\Lambda(x)^{d}{}_{b} = \eta_{ab} \tag{27}$$

and we see that $(\Lambda(x)^a{}_b)$ is a Lorentz matrix. The *n*-bein fields $e_a(x)$ and $\hat{e}_a(x)$ give rise to the same metric

$$g_{\mu\nu} = \eta^{ab} e_{a\mu}(x^{\sigma}) e_{b\nu}(x^{\sigma}) = \eta^{ab} \hat{e}_{a\mu}(x^{\sigma}) \hat{e}_{b\nu}(x^{\sigma})$$
(28)

For the invariant volume element $\sqrt{|g|}d^n x$ with $g := \det(g_{\mu\nu})$ one has $\sqrt{|g|}d^n x = ed^n x$ where $e := \det(e_{a\mu})$. Notice that under a coordinate transformation $(x^{\mu}) \mapsto (x^{\mu'})$ one has

$$e_{a\mu'} = \frac{\partial x^{\mu}}{\partial x^{\mu'}} e_{a\mu} \tag{29}$$

We are now in the position to introduce an alternative action $S = S[x^{\mu}, e]$ of a particle in Minkowski spacetime. This new action depends on the worldline ℓ of the particle and on an auxiliary field e on ℓ . This action has to be a Lorentz scalar and independent of its parametrization $x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}(\lambda) = \check{x}^{\mu}(\check{\lambda})$ where $\check{\lambda} = \check{\lambda}(\lambda)$ is considered as a coordinate transformation on ℓ . Since

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\check{x}^{\mu}}{\mathrm{d}\check{\lambda}} = \frac{\mathrm{d}\lambda}{\mathrm{d}\check{\lambda}}\frac{\mathrm{d}x^{\mu}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda} \tag{30}$$

and [see (29)]

$$\check{e} = \frac{\mathrm{d}\lambda}{\mathrm{d}\check{\lambda}}e\tag{31}$$

one has

$$\check{e}^{-1}\frac{\mathrm{d}\check{x}^{\mu}}{\mathrm{d}\check{\lambda}} = e^{-1}\frac{\mathrm{d}x^{\mu}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda} \tag{32}$$

The reparametrization invariant volume element of ℓ is $ed\lambda$. In view of all this the alternative action is taken to be

$$S = -\frac{c}{2} \int_{\lambda_1}^{\lambda_2} \left(e^{-2} \eta_{\mu\nu} \frac{\mathrm{d}x^{\mu}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda} \frac{\mathrm{d}x^{\nu}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda} + m^2 \right) e \mathrm{d}\lambda \tag{33}$$

Clearly this action is does not contain a square root and the constant m can be taken zero in it. Its Euler-Lagrange equations for x^{μ} and e respectively read

$$\frac{d}{d\epsilon}S[x^{\mu} + \epsilon y^{\mu}, e]\Big|_{\epsilon=0} = 0$$
(34)

 \mathbf{and}

$$\frac{d}{d\epsilon}S[x^{\mu}, e + \epsilon f]\bigg|_{\epsilon=0} = 0$$
(35)

for all $y^{\mu} = y^{\mu}(\lambda)$ and $f = f(\lambda)$ vanishing at the endpoints having parameters λ_1 and λ_2 . From (35) follows

$$-\frac{c}{2}\frac{\partial(e^{-1}\eta(\dot{\gamma},\dot{\gamma})+m^2e)}{\partial e}=0$$
(36)

or

~

$$e = \frac{\sqrt{\eta(\dot{\gamma}, \dot{\gamma})}}{m} \tag{37}$$

For $m \neq 0$ insertion of (37) in (33) gives back the original action (20). For m = 0 (35) gives

$$\eta(\dot{\gamma},\dot{\gamma}) = 0 \tag{38}$$

i.e. the tangent vectors to the worldline of a massless particle are lightlike. From (34) one obtains

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda} \left(e^{-2} \frac{\mathrm{d}x^{\mu}}{\mathrm{d}\lambda} \right) = 0 \tag{39}$$

For $m \neq 0$ one can choose $\lambda = s$ (the arclength) and then $e = m^{-1}$ and (39) becomes

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}^2}{\mathrm{d}s^2}x^\mu = 0\tag{40}$$

For a massless particle (m = 0) one cannot choose λ to be equal to the arclength. However λ can be chosen such that e = constant and (39) then gives

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}^2}{\mathrm{d}\lambda^2}x^\mu = 0\tag{41}$$

Classical bosonic string Whereas at a fixed time t a particle is represented by a point (event) in spacetime, a classical bosonic string is (at a fixed time t) by definition a differentiable curve α_t : $\xi \in [a, b] \subset \mathbf{R} \mapsto \alpha_t(\xi) \in \mathbf{E}_t^{n-1}$, where $\mathbf{E}_t^{n-1} := \{x \in \mathbf{M} \mid x^0 = ct\}$ is the physical space at time t. For the sake of convenience we assume that this curve is not selfintersecting. There are two cases to distinguish. Either this curve has two different endpoints, i.e. $\alpha_t(a) \neq \alpha_t(b)$, and then the string is called open, or the endpoints coincide, i.e. $\alpha_t(a) = \alpha_t(b)$, and then the string is called closed.

The history of the point $\alpha_t(\xi_0)$ (ξ_0 fixed) of the string gives rise to a worldline in $\ell_{\xi_0} \in \mathbf{M}$. Hence, the evolution of a string in the course of time gives rise to a subset $\Sigma := \bigcup_{\xi} \ell_{\xi} \subset \mathbf{M}$ consisting of a one-parameter family (parameter ξ) of worldlines. The subset Σ is the so-called the worldsheet of the string and it is the range of the map

$$(\xi, t) \in [a, b] \times \mathbf{R} \mapsto (ct, \alpha_t(\xi)) \in \mathbf{M}$$

$$(42)$$

We assume that the worldsheet Σ is a two-dimensional submanifold of \mathbf{M} . For an open string this submanifold has boundaries, formed by the worldlines ℓ_a and ℓ_b of the endpoints of the string. The worldsheet of a closed string has a tubelike form. Similar to the situation prevailing for a particle, the history of a string is determined by the points of the worldsheet Σ and its parametrization is irrelevant in this respect. Consequently we will not restrict to the parameters (ξ, t) of (42), but use more general parameters (σ, τ) instead. Let us furthermore assume for the sake of convenience that they coordinatize the whole worldsheet Σ . The coordinate expression of the worldsheet then reads

$$x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}(\sigma, \tau) \quad (\mu = 0, 1, \dots, n-1)$$
 (43)

where the real parameters σ and τ are taken to run through the intervals $0 \leq \sigma \leq \pi$ and $-\infty < \tau < \infty$ for an open string and they are taken to run through the intervals $0 \leq \sigma \leq 2\pi$ and $-\infty < \tau < \infty$ for a closed string. Furthermore we assume that τ is a timelike parameter, i.e., the tangent vectors to the curves on the worldsheet with $\sigma = \text{constant}, -\infty < \tau < \infty$ are timelike, i.e.

$$\eta_{\mu\nu}\frac{\partial x^{\mu}}{\partial \tau}\frac{\partial x^{\nu}}{\partial \tau} > 0 \tag{44}$$

and that σ is a spacelike parameter, i.e., the tangent vectors to the curves on the worldsheet with $\tau = \text{constant}$, $0 \le \sigma \le \pi$ are spacelike, i.e.

$$\eta_{\mu\nu}\frac{\partial x^{\mu}}{\partial \sigma}\frac{\partial x^{\nu}}{\partial \sigma} < 0 \tag{45}$$

For a closed string one has the condition

$$x^{\mu}(0,\tau) = x^{\mu}(2\pi,\tau) \quad (-\infty < \tau < \infty)$$
 (46)

Instead of requiring $0 \le \sigma \le 2\pi$ it is sometimes more convenient to extend the range of σ to all of **R** and make thereafter the identification

$$x^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau) = x^{\mu}(\sigma+2\pi,\tau) \quad (-\infty < \sigma,\tau < \infty)$$
(47)

The dynamics of the classical string is also described by means of Hamilton's action principle. As its dynamical variables are taken the functions $x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau)$ [see (43)]. The action S of the string is then a real-valued functional of these functions $x^{0} = x^{0}(\sigma,\tau), \ldots, x^{n-1} = x^{n-1}(\sigma,\tau)$:

$$S: (x^0, \dots, x^{n-1}) \mapsto S = S[x^{\mu}] \in \mathbf{R}$$

$$\tag{48}$$

It has the form

$$S = \int_{\tau_i}^{\tau_f} d\tau \int_{0}^{a\pi} d\sigma \mathcal{L}(x^{\mu}, \partial_{\sigma} x^{\mu}, \partial_{\tau} x^{\mu})$$
(49)

where a = 1 for an open string and a = 2 for a closed string. Hamilton's action principle states that in the set of all a priori possible histories (worldsheets Σ) the action S is stationary for the actually happening history of the string, or more explicitly:

$$\frac{d}{d\lambda}S[x^{\mu} + \lambda y^{\mu}]\Big|_{\lambda=0} = 0$$
(50)

for all functions $y^{\mu} = y^{\mu}(\sigma, \tau)$ satisfying

$$y^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau_i) = y^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau_f) = 0 \qquad (0 \le \sigma \le a\pi)$$
(51)

Indeed, one has [see (49)]

$$\frac{d}{d\lambda}S[x^{\mu}+\lambda y^{\mu}]\Big|_{\lambda=0} = \int_{\tau_{i}}^{\tau_{f}} d\tau \int_{0}^{s\pi} d\sigma \left(\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial x^{\mu}}y^{\mu}+\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial x^{\mu\prime}}y^{\mu\prime}+\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \dot{x}^{\mu}}\dot{y}^{\mu}\right)\Big|_{\lambda=0}$$
(52)

where

$$\dot{x}^{\mu} := \frac{\partial x^{\mu}}{\partial \tau}, \quad x^{\mu'} := \frac{\partial x^{\mu}}{\partial \sigma}$$
 (53)

Hence

$$\frac{d}{d\lambda}S[x^{\mu} + \lambda y^{\mu}]\Big|_{\lambda=0} = \int_{\tau_{i}}^{\tau_{f}} d\tau \int_{0}^{a\pi} d\sigma \left(\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial x^{\mu}} - \frac{\partial}{\partial \sigma}\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial x^{\mu'}} - \frac{\partial}{\partial \tau}\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \dot{x}^{\mu}}\right) y^{\mu} + \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial x^{\mu'}}y^{\mu}\Big|_{\sigma=0}^{\sigma=a\pi} + \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \dot{x}^{\mu}}y^{\mu}\Big|_{\tau=\tau_{i}}^{\tau=\tau_{f}}$$
(54)

Hence the action S is stationary if the right-hand side of (54) vanishes. The last term in the right-hand side of (54) vanishes due to (51), i.e. we determine the evolution of the string $x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}(\sigma, \tau)$ for a given initial configuration $x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}(\sigma, \tau_i)$ and a given final configuration $x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}(\sigma, \tau_f)$. Thus we find

$$\int_{\tau_{i}}^{\tau_{f}} d\tau \int_{0}^{\pi} d\sigma \left(\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial x^{\mu}} - \frac{\partial}{\partial \sigma} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial x^{\mu'}} - \frac{\partial}{\partial \tau} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \dot{x}^{\mu}} \right) y^{\mu} + \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial x^{\mu'}} y^{\mu} \Big|_{\sigma=0}^{\sigma=a\pi} = 0$$
(55)

Recall that the factor

$$\pi_{\mu} \equiv \pi^{\tau}{}_{\mu} := \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \dot{x}^{\mu}} \tag{56}$$

appearing in (54) is called the conjugate momentum. Here we have introduced the more elaborate notation $\pi^{\tau}{}_{\mu}$ since we similarly define

$$\pi^{\sigma}{}_{\mu} := \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial x^{\mu}{}'} = \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_{\sigma} x^{\mu})}$$
(57)

For all functions $y^{\mu} = y^{\mu}(\sigma, \tau)$ with a support contained in $0 < \sigma < a\pi$ and $\tau_i < \tau < \tau_f$ one has

$$\int_{\tau_i}^{\tau_f} d\tau \int_0^{\pi} d\sigma \left(\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial x^{\mu}} - \frac{\partial}{\partial \sigma} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial x^{\mu'}} - \frac{\partial}{\partial \tau} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \dot{x}^{\mu}} \right) y^{\mu} = 0$$
(58)

since for these functions the last term in the left-hand side of (55) vanishes. Hence

$$\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial x^{\mu}} - \partial_{\tau} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\tau} x^{\mu})} - \partial_{\sigma} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\sigma} x^{\mu})} = 0$$
(59)

for $0 < \sigma < a\pi$ and $\tau_i < \tau < \tau_f$. The equations (59) are called the Euler-Lagrange equations of the string. An alternative form of these equations reads

$$\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial x^{\mu}} - \partial_{\tau} \pi^{\tau}{}_{\mu} - \partial_{\sigma} \pi^{\sigma}{}_{\mu} = 0$$
(60)

For a closed string the last term in the left-hand side of (55) vanishes due to $y^{\mu}(0,\tau) = y^{\mu}(2\pi,\tau)$ and (46) [supplied with similar conditions for its derivatives with respect to \dot{x}^{μ} and $x^{\mu'}$. For an open string (55) gives, using (59),

$$\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial x^{\mu\prime}}\Big|_{\sigma=0} y^{\mu}(0) - \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial x^{\mu\prime}}\Big|_{\sigma=a\pi} y^{\mu}(\pi) = 0$$
(61)

Since $y^{\mu}(0)$ and $y^{\mu}(\pi)$ are independent we arrive for an open string at the boundary conditions

$$\pi^{\sigma}{}_{\mu}|_{\sigma=0} = \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial x^{\mu'}}\Big|_{\sigma=0} = 0, \qquad \pi^{\sigma}{}_{\mu}|_{\sigma=\pi} = \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial x^{\mu'}}\Big|_{\sigma=\pi} = 0$$
(62)

One candidate for the action S of the string is the so-called Nambu-Goto action. This action is proportional to the area of the worldsheet of the string between $\tau = \tau_i$ and $\tau = \tau_f$. This choice is similar to the action of a particle, which is taken to be proportional to the arclength between two events of its worldline. Analogously the area of a surface does not change if this surface is reparametrized. Recall that the area $d\mathcal{A}$ of an infinitesimal element of the worldsheet bounded by the four curves $\tau = \text{constant}$, $\tau + d\tau = \text{constant}$, $\sigma = \text{constant}$ and $\sigma + d\sigma = \text{constant}$

$$d\mathcal{A} = \sqrt{(\dot{x} \cdot x')^2 - \dot{x}^2 {x'}^2} d\sigma d\tau \tag{63}$$

The Nambu-Goto action is taken to be

$$S = -\frac{T}{c} \int_{\tau_i}^{\tau_f} d\tau \int_{0}^{a\pi} d\sigma \sqrt{(\dot{x} \cdot x')^2 - \dot{x}^2 {x'}^2}$$
(64)

where the real number T is called the string tension. Observe that \dot{x}^{μ} and x'^{μ} are timelike and spacelike tangent vectors to the worldsheet of the string, respectively. The Lagrangian density corresponding to (64) reads

$$\mathcal{L} = -\frac{T}{c}\sqrt{(\dot{x} \cdot x')^2 - \dot{x}^2 {x'}^2}$$
(65)

The Euler-Lagrange equation (59) reads for this Lagrangian density

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial \tau} \left\{ \frac{x'^{\mu}(\dot{x} \cdot x') - \dot{x}^{\mu} \dot{x}^{2}}{\sqrt{(\dot{x} \cdot x')^{2} - \dot{x}^{2} x'^{2}}} \right\} + \frac{\partial}{\partial \sigma} \left\{ \frac{\dot{x}^{\mu}(\dot{x} \cdot x') - x'^{\mu} \dot{x}^{2}}{\sqrt{(\dot{x} \cdot x')^{2} - \dot{x}^{2} x'^{2}}} \right\} = 0$$
(66)

This equation of motion is a non-linear partial differential equation. The first term in curly brackets in the left hand of (66) is proportional to the conjugate momentum $\pi_{\mu} \equiv \pi^{\tau}_{\mu} = \pi_{\mu}(\sigma, \tau)$ [see (56)]. The latter reads for the Nambu-Goto action

$$\pi^{\tau}{}_{\mu} = -\frac{T}{c} \frac{x'_{\mu}(\dot{x} \cdot x') - \dot{x}_{\mu}{x'}^2}{\sqrt{(\dot{x} \cdot x')^2 - \dot{x}^2 {x'}^2}}$$
(67)

Furthermore

$$\pi^{\sigma}{}_{\mu} = -\frac{T}{c} \frac{\dot{x}_{\mu}(\dot{x} \cdot x') - x'_{\mu} \dot{x}^2}{\sqrt{(\dot{x} \cdot x')^2 - \dot{x}^2 {x'}^2}}$$
(68)

From (67) and (68) one gets the following identities

$$\pi^{\tau} \cdot x' = 0, \qquad (\pi^{\tau})^2 + \frac{T^2}{c^2} {x'}^2 = 0$$
 (69)

$$\pi^{\sigma} \cdot \dot{x} = 0, \qquad (\pi^{\sigma})^2 + \frac{T^2}{c^2} \dot{x}^2 = 0$$
 (70)

For an open string the boundary conditions at the endpoints read [see (62)]

$$\pi^{\sigma\mu}|_{\sigma=0} = \frac{\dot{x}^{\mu}(\dot{x}\cdot x') - {x'}^{\mu}\dot{x}^2}{\sqrt{(\dot{x}\cdot x')^2 - \dot{x}^2 {x'}^2}}\bigg|_{\sigma=0} = 0$$
(71)

$$\pi^{\sigma\mu}|_{\sigma=\pi} = \left. \frac{\dot{x}^{\mu}(\dot{x} \cdot x') - {x'}^{\mu} \dot{x}^2}{\sqrt{(\dot{x} \cdot x')^2 - \dot{x}^2 {x'}^2}} \right|_{\sigma=\pi} = 0$$
(72)

From (70), (71) and (72) follows

$$\dot{x}^{2}\big|_{\sigma=0} = \dot{x}^{2}\big|_{\sigma=\pi} = 0 \tag{73}$$

This means that the endpoints of an open string move with the speed of light. For a closed string (66) is supplemented by the boundary condition (46) or (47) a closed string.

By means of a reparametrization

$$\sigma \mapsto \tilde{\sigma} = \tilde{\sigma}(\sigma, \tau), \quad \tau \mapsto \tilde{\tau} = \tilde{\tau}(\sigma, \tau)$$
(74)

one can be simplify the Euler-Lagrange equation (66). A reparametrization induces also a new coordinate expression $\tilde{x}^{\mu} = \tilde{x}^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau)$ of the worldsheet, where $\tilde{x}^{\mu}(\tilde{\sigma},\tilde{\tau}) := x^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau)$. Recall that the evolution of the string is completely described by the events (points) on its worldsheet Σ and the choice of the parametrization of the worldsheet has no observable consequences. It can be shown that the reparametrization can be chosen in such a way that \tilde{x} satisfies the constraints

$$\dot{x}^2 + {x'}^2 = 0, \qquad \dot{x} \cdot x' = 0$$
(75)

Equivalently one has $\dot{x}^2 \pm 2\dot{x} \cdot x' + {x'}^2 = 0$, or

$$(\dot{x} \pm x')^2 = 0 \tag{76}$$

where the tilde has been and will be suppressed from now on. A parametrization of the worldsheet which satisfies (75) or (76) is called the orthonormal gauge. In this gauge the Euler-Lagrange equation (66) reads

$$\ddot{x} - x'' = 0 \tag{77}$$

This equation has the form of the wave equation in two dimensions. Hence in the orthonormal gauge the equation of motion (77) turns out to be linear. However, the constraints (75) [and (76)] on x^{μ} are non-linear. In the orthonormal gauge the conjugate momentum (67) becomes

$$\pi^{\mu} = \frac{T}{c} \dot{x}^{\mu} \tag{78}$$

The boundary conditions (71) and (72) for an open string take the simple form

$$x'^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau)\big|_{\sigma=0} = x'^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau)\big|_{\sigma=\pi} = 0$$
(79)

The general solution of the equation of motion (77) is now given by means of a Fourier series with respect to the variable σ . For an open string this solution, also satisfying the boundary conditions (79), reads

$$\frac{1}{\ell}x^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} c_n^{\mu}(\tau) \cos n\sigma \tag{80}$$

where (77) implies that the $c_n^{\mu}(\tau)$'s satisfy

$$\ddot{c}_n^{\mu} + n^2 c_n^{\mu} = 0$$
 $(n = 0, 1, 2, ...)$ (81)

and ℓ is a real constant, to be fixed later in such a way that it sets, in a convenient manner, the scale of the integration constants resulting from the integration of (81). The general solution of (81) reads for n = 0

$$c_0^{\mu}(\tau) = q^{\mu} + p^{\mu}\tau \tag{82}$$

and for the other values of n one has

$$c_n^{\mu}(\tau) = q_n^{\mu} \cos n\tau + \dot{q}_n^{\mu} \frac{\sin n\tau}{n} \qquad (n = 1, 2, ...)$$
(83)

where $q^{\mu} = c_0^{\mu}(0)$, $p^{\mu} = \dot{c}_0^{\mu}(0)$, $q_n^{\mu} = c_n^{\mu}(0)$ and $\dot{q}_n^{\mu} = \dot{c}_n^{\mu}(0)$ are real integration constants. Insertion of (82) and (83) in (80) gives

$$\frac{1}{\ell}x^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau) = q^{\mu} + p^{\mu}\tau + \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \left\{ q_n^{\mu}\cos n\tau + \dot{q}_n^{\mu}\frac{\sin n\tau}{n} \right\}\cos n\sigma \tag{84}$$

Introduction of so-called harmonic oscillator variables by

$$\alpha_{\pm n}^{\mu} := \frac{1}{2} \left(\dot{q}_{n}^{\mu} \pm i n q_{n}^{\mu} \right) \qquad (n = 1, 2, \ldots)$$
(85)

permits us to rewrite (84) as

$$\frac{1}{\ell}x^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau) = q^{\mu} + p^{\mu}\tau + i\sum_{n\neq 0}\frac{\alpha_{n}^{\mu}}{n}e^{-in\tau}\cos n\sigma$$

$$= q^{\mu} + p^{\mu}\tau + \frac{i}{2}\sum_{n\neq 0}\left\{\frac{\alpha_{n}^{\mu}}{n}e^{-in(\tau+\sigma)} + \frac{\alpha_{n}^{\mu}}{n}e^{-in(\tau-\sigma)}\right\}$$
(86)

For future reference we note that (85) gives for the complex conjugate

$$\alpha_n^{\mu*} = \alpha_{-n}^{\mu} \tag{87}$$

From (78) and (86) follows

$$\frac{c}{T\ell}\pi_{\mu} = p^{\mu} + \sum_{n\neq 0} \alpha_{n}^{\mu} e^{-in\tau} \cos n\sigma$$
$$= p^{\mu} + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{n\neq 0} \left\{ \alpha_{n}^{\mu} e^{-in(\tau+\sigma)} + \alpha_{n}^{\mu} e^{-in(\tau-\sigma)} \right\}$$
(88)

Setting

$$\alpha_0^{\mu} := p^{\mu} \tag{89}$$

this can be rewritten as

$$\frac{c}{T\ell}\pi_{\mu} = \frac{1}{2}\sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} \left\{ \alpha_{n}^{\mu} \mathrm{e}^{-\mathrm{i}n(\tau+\sigma)} + \alpha_{n}^{\mu} \mathrm{e}^{-\mathrm{i}n(\tau-\sigma)} \right\}$$
(90)

Next we indicate, following section 1.5 of [10], how the constraints (76) can be expressed in harmonic oscillator variables. From (86) follows, using (89),

$$\frac{1}{\ell}(\dot{x}^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau)\pm x^{\mu\prime}(\sigma,\tau))=\sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty}\alpha_{n}^{\mu}\mathrm{e}^{-\mathrm{i}n(\tau\pm\sigma)}$$
(91)

Both these results are related by interchanging σ and $-\sigma$. Hence, if we declare (86) to hold on the extended interval $-\pi \leq \sigma \leq \pi$, instead of only on the interval $0 \leq \sigma \leq \pi$, we can combine the two constraints (76) into one. Namely

$$\left\{\dot{x}(\sigma,\tau) + x'(\sigma,\tau)\right\}^2 = 0, \qquad (-\pi \le \sigma \le \pi)$$
(92)

where [see (91)]

$$\frac{1}{\ell}(\dot{x}^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau) + {x^{\mu}}'(\sigma,\tau)) = \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} \alpha_n^{\mu} \mathrm{e}^{-\mathrm{i}n(\tau+\sigma)}, \qquad (-\pi \le \sigma \le \pi)$$
(93)

From (92) and (93) we get

$$\frac{1}{\ell^2} \left(\dot{x}(\sigma,\tau) + x'(\sigma,\tau) \right)^2 = \sum_{m,p=-\infty}^{\infty} \alpha_m^{\mu} \alpha_{p\mu} e^{-i(m+p)(\tau+\sigma)}$$
$$= \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} e^{-in(\tau+\sigma)} \sum_{m=-\infty}^{\infty} \alpha_m \alpha_{n-m}$$
(94)

Hence the constraints (76) can be expressed as

$$L_n = 0 \qquad (n \in \mathbf{Z}) \tag{95}$$

where L_n is defined by

$$L_{n} := \frac{1}{2} \sum_{m = -\infty}^{\infty} \alpha_{m} \alpha_{n-m} \tag{96}$$

Similar to (33) there exists an alternative to the Nambu–Goto action which depends on $x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}(\sigma, \tau)$ and the two-bein $e_a [e_a(\sigma, \tau) \in T_x(\Sigma)$ where x is the point in the worldsheet Σ with coordinates (σ, τ)]. This action is usually called the Polyakov action [9] although it can already be found in [1] by L. Brink, P. Di Vecchia and P. Howe. Let us denote the coordinates in the worldsheet Σ also by $(\xi^{\alpha}) \equiv (\xi^0, \xi^1) := (\sigma, \tau)$. Recall [see (22)] that one has the orthonormality relations

$$g(e_a(\sigma,\tau), e_b(\sigma,\tau)) = \eta_{ab} \quad (a,b \in \{0,1\})$$

$$\tag{97}$$

where $\eta_{00} = -\eta_{11} = 1$ and $\eta_{01} = \eta_{10} = 0$. Consequently

$$g_{\alpha\beta} = \eta^{ab} e_{a\alpha} e_{b\beta} = \eta_{ab} e^a_{\alpha} e^b_{\beta} \qquad (\alpha, \beta, a, b \in \{0, 1\})$$
(98)

where (η^{ab}) is the inverse matrix of (η_{ab}) , i.e. $\eta^{ab} = \eta_{ab}$ and $e_{a\alpha} := g_{\alpha\beta}e_a^{\beta}$ [compare (25)]. From this one sees that the components of the 2-dimensional metric tensor g are uniquely determined by the 2-bein fields. The invariant volume element of the worldsheet reads $ed\sigma d\tau$ where $e := \det(e_a^{\beta}) = \det(\sqrt{-g_{\alpha\beta}})$. A simple reparametrization invariant scalar containing the string variable x^{μ} reads $g^{\alpha\beta}\partial_{\alpha}x^{\mu}\partial_{\beta}x^{\nu}\eta_{\mu\nu} = e^{\alpha}_{a}e^{\beta}_{b}\eta^{ab}\partial_{\alpha}x^{\mu}\partial_{\beta}x^{\nu}\eta_{\mu\nu}$. In view of this the Polyakov action is taken to be

$$S = \frac{T}{2c} \int_{\tau_i}^{\tau_f} d\tau \int_{0}^{a\pi} d\sigma \ e e^{\alpha}_a e^{\beta}_b \eta^{ab} \partial_{\alpha} x^{\mu} \partial_{\beta} x^{\nu} \eta_{\mu\nu}$$
(99)

Since $g^{\alpha\beta} = e^{\alpha}_{a}e^{\beta}_{b}\eta^{ab}\partial_{\alpha}x^{\mu}\partial_{\beta}x^{\nu}\eta_{\mu\nu}$ and $e = \sqrt{-g}$ $[g := \det(g_{\alpha\beta})]$ this can be rewritten as

$$S = \frac{-T}{2c} \int_{\tau_i}^{\tau_f} d\tau \int_{0}^{a\pi} d\sigma \, \sqrt{-g} g^{\alpha\beta} \partial_\alpha x^\mu \partial_\beta x^\nu \eta_{\mu\nu} \tag{100}$$

 \mathbf{From}

$$\frac{d}{d\lambda}S[x^{\mu},g^{\alpha\beta}+\lambda k^{\alpha\beta}]\Big|_{\lambda=0} = 0$$
(101)

one finds

$$\partial_{\alpha}x^{\mu}\partial_{\beta}x^{\nu}\eta_{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{2}g_{\alpha\beta}(g^{\gamma\delta}\partial_{\gamma}x^{\mu}\partial_{\delta}x^{\nu})$$
(102)

Setting

$$h_{\alpha\beta} := \partial_{\alpha} x^{\mu} \partial_{\beta} x^{\nu} \eta_{\mu\nu} \tag{103}$$

or as matrix equation

$$(h_{\alpha\beta}) = \begin{pmatrix} \dot{x}^2 & \dot{x} \cdot x' \\ \dot{x} \cdot x' & {x'}^2 \end{pmatrix}$$
(104)

we get [see (102]

$$h_{\alpha\beta} = \frac{1}{2} g_{\alpha\beta} (g^{\gamma\delta} \partial_{\gamma} x^{\mu} \partial_{\delta} x^{\nu}) \tag{105}$$

Hence

$$\det(h_{\alpha\beta}) = \frac{1}{4} (g^{\gamma\delta} \partial_{\gamma} x^{\mu} \partial_{\delta} x^{\nu})^2 \det(g_{\alpha\beta})$$
(106)

or [compare (104)]

$$\sqrt{(\dot{x}\cdot x')^2 - \dot{x}^2 {x'}^2} = \sqrt{-\det(h_{\alpha\beta})} = \frac{1}{2} (g^{\gamma\delta} \partial_\gamma x^\mu \partial_\delta x^\nu) \sqrt{-g}$$
(107)

From this consequence of the equation of motion one sees that the Nambu action (64) and the Polyakov action (99) give rise to the same equation of motion of the string variable $x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}(\sigma, \tau)$. The following obvious remark has to be made. The equivalence of the Nambu action and the Polyakov action is here only derived in a classical setting. In a quantum mechanical theory this has to be reconsidered.

Quantization We shortly recall the elements of quantum mechanics which are needed here. In quantum theory the fundamental classical dynamical variables are replaced by linear operators acting on a Hilbert space \mathcal{H} . To begin with these operators are sufficiently characterized by means of (anti)commutation relations. A state of the system is represented by a non-zero vector in \mathcal{H} , called a state vector. In Dirac's notation vectors in \mathcal{H} are denoted by $|\psi\rangle, |\phi\rangle, \ldots$ and the inner product of the vectors $|\psi\rangle$ and $|\phi\rangle$ is denoted by $\langle\psi|\phi\rangle$. The vectors $|\psi\rangle \neq 0$ and $\lambda |\psi\rangle$ ($\lambda \in \mathbf{C}, \lambda \neq 0$) represent the same state of the system. Observables (measurable physical quantities) are represented by self-adjoint operators acting on \mathcal{H} . These self-adjoint operators are thought to be constructed from the operators representing the fundamental dynamical variables. The relation between the quantum theoretical description of states and observables on the one hand and the outcome of experiments on the other hand is found in the probability interpretation. This can be stated as follows. Let the state of a system be represented by a non-zero vector $|\psi\rangle \in \mathcal{H}$. One measures the observable \mathcal{A} , represented by the self-adjoint operator A, repeatedly. For everyone of these measurements the system which is prepaired in the same state $|\psi\rangle$. The outcome of a measurement is always a spectral value of the self-adjoint operator A. The mean value (expectation value) $\langle A \rangle$ of all these measurements is given by

$$\langle A \rangle = \frac{\langle \psi | A | \psi \rangle}{\langle \psi | \psi \rangle} \tag{108}$$

Observe that the left-hand expression contains the quantity which is to be determined experimentally, and the right-hand expression contains the quantity which is to be calculated theoretically.

There are several ways to quantize a classical system. For the classical string theory with the Nambu–Goto action we outline here the so-called old covariant approach. In this approach, which is similar to the Gupta–Bleuler formalism of quantumelectrodynamics, the classical canonical variables $x^{\mu}(\sigma, \tau)$ and $\pi^{\mu}(\sigma, \tau)$ are replaced by linear operators, and the latter will also be denoted by $x^{\mu}(\sigma, \tau)$ and $\pi^{\mu}(\sigma, \tau)$. Due to this replacement the classical variables q^{μ} , p^{μ} and α^{μ}_{n} in (86) also become linear operators and (86) becomes an operator identity. The equal-time canonical commutation relations of the operators $x^{\mu}(\sigma, \tau)$ and $\pi^{\mu}(\sigma, \tau)$ read

$$[x^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau),\pi_{\nu}(\sigma',\tau)] = i\hbar\delta(\sigma-\sigma')\delta^{\mu}_{\nu}$$
(109)

$$[x^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau), x^{\nu}(\sigma',\tau)] = 0 \tag{110}$$

 $[\pi^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau),\pi^{\nu}(\sigma',\tau)] = 0 \tag{111}$

Observe that (109) can be rewritten as

$$[\pi^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau), x^{\nu}(\sigma',\tau)] = i\hbar\delta(\sigma-\sigma')\eta^{\mu\nu}$$
(112)

where $\eta^{\mu\nu} := \eta_{\mu\nu}$. These commutation relations lead to commutation relations for the operators q^{μ} , p^{μ} and α_n^{μ} . Choosing

$$\ell := \sqrt{\frac{c\hbar}{\pi T}} \tag{113}$$

one obtains

,

$$[p^{\mu}, q^{\nu}] = \mathrm{i}\eta^{\mu\nu} \tag{114}$$

$$[\alpha_m^\mu, \alpha_n^\nu] = n\delta_{m, -n}\eta^{\mu\nu} \tag{115}$$

Equation (86) has to be replaced by

$$\alpha_n^{\mu\uparrow} := \alpha_{-n}^{\mu} \tag{116}$$

where † means hermitian conjugation. From (115) and (116) follows

$$[\alpha_m^{\mu}, {\alpha_n^{\nu}}^{\dagger}] = -n\delta_{mn}\eta^{\mu\nu} \quad (m, n = 1, 2, \ldots)$$
(117)

The next step will be the construction of the state vector space of the bosonic string. The theory of the linear harmonic oscillator will serve as a stepping stone.

Linear harmonic oscillator The operators $\{\alpha_n^{\mu}\}\$ are, indeed, with good reason called harmonic oscillator variables as can be seen from the following results pertinent to the harmonic oscillator in one dimension. We give here a rather elaborate discussion of the energy eigenvalue problem of the harmonic oscillator since we will encounter a similar situation in the treatment of the state vector space of the bosonic string.

The hamiltonian H of the one-dimensional harmonic oscillator is given by

$$H = \frac{p^2}{2m} + \frac{1}{2}m\omega^2 q^2$$
$$= \frac{\hbar\omega}{2} \left(\frac{p^2}{m\hbar\omega} + \frac{m\omega q^2}{\hbar}\right)$$
(118)

where p is the momentum operator and q the position operator of the particle oscillating with frequency $\nu = \omega/2\pi$. The operators p and q are characterized by their commutation relation

 and

$$[p,q] = \frac{\hbar}{i} \tag{119}$$

Introducing the dimensionless operators

$$P := \sqrt{\frac{1}{m\hbar\omega}}p, \qquad Q := \sqrt{\frac{m\omega}{\hbar}}q \tag{120}$$

one gets

$$H = \frac{\hbar\omega}{2} \left(Q^2 + P^2\right) \tag{121}$$

and

$$[P,Q] = \frac{\hbar}{\mathrm{i}} \tag{122}$$

Hence, inspired by the identity $a^2 + b^2 = (a - ib)(a + ib)$ for c-numbers, one can write for the operators P and Q

$$Q^{2} + P^{2} = (Q - iP)(Q + iP) + i[P, Q] = a^{\dagger}a + 1$$
(123)

where

$$a := \frac{Q + iP}{\sqrt{2}}, \qquad a^{\dagger} := \frac{Q - iP}{\sqrt{2}}$$
(124)

From (121) and (123) follows

.

.

$$H = \hbar\omega(a^{\dagger}a + \frac{1}{2}) \tag{125}$$

Due to (122) and (124) the operators a^{\dagger} and a satisfy the commutation relations

$$[a, a^{\dagger}] = 1 \tag{126}$$

Immediate consequences of (125) and (126) are

$$[H, a^{\dagger}] = \hbar \omega a^{\dagger} \tag{127}$$

and

$$[H,a] = -\hbar\omega a \tag{128}$$

From (127) and (128) follows that a and a^{\dagger} can be used to produce new eigenvectors of H from old ones. Indeed, if $|\psi\rangle$ is an eigenvector of H with eigenvalue E, i.e. $H|\psi\rangle = E|\psi\rangle$, then (128) gives via action on $|\psi\rangle$ that $H(a|\psi\rangle) - E(a|\psi\rangle) = -\hbar\omega(a|\psi\rangle)$ and consequently $a|\psi\rangle$ is either an eigenvector of H with eigenvalue $E - \hbar \omega$ or it is the zero vector. Similarly, if $|\psi\rangle$ is an eigenvector of H with eigenvalue E then $a^{\dagger}|\psi\rangle$ is either an eigenvector of H with eigenvalue $E + \hbar \omega$ or it is the zero vector. Instead of the hamiltonian H one can equally well analyze the so-called number operator

$$N := a^{\dagger}a \tag{129}$$

From [see (125) and (129)]

$$H = \hbar\omega(N + \frac{1}{2}) \tag{130}$$

one sees that H and N have the same set of eigenvectors. Denoting the eigenvalue equation of N by

$$N|n\rangle = n|n\rangle \tag{131}$$

where we have labelled an eigenvector by its eigenvalue $n \in \mathbf{R}$. The analogues of (127) and (128) are

$$[N, a^{\dagger}] = a^{\dagger} \tag{132}$$

 \mathbf{and}

$$[N,a] = -a \tag{133}$$

From (133) it follows that $N(a|n\rangle) - n(a|\psi\rangle) = -(a|\psi\rangle)$ and consequently $a|n\rangle$ is either an eigenvector of N with eigenvalue n - 1, i.e. $a|n\rangle \propto |n - 1\rangle$, or it is the zero vector. Similarly, it follows from (132) that $a^{\dagger}|n\rangle$ is either an eigenvector of N with eigenvalue n + 1, i.e. $a^{\dagger}|n\rangle \propto |n + 1\rangle$, or it is the zero vector. It is assumed that the eigenvalues of N (and for that matter of H) are non-degenerate. Note that

$$H|n\rangle = \hbar\omega(n+\frac{1}{2})|n\rangle \tag{134}$$

Furthermore the eigenvectors are taken to be normalized

$$\langle n|n\rangle = 1 \tag{135}$$

The spectrum of N is a subset of the non-negative real numbers since for an eigenvalue n of N one has

$$0 \le \|a|n\rangle\|^2 = \langle n|a^{\dagger}a|n\rangle = \langle n|N|n\rangle = n$$
(136)

[see (129) and (131)]. Hence, if $n \neq 0$ then $a|n\rangle \neq 0$ is an eigenvector of N with eigenvalue n-1 or using (135), (136) and choosing a suitable phase factor in the eigenvectors one has

$$a|n\rangle = \sqrt{n}|n-1\rangle \qquad (n>0) \tag{137}$$

We are now ready to conclude that the eigenvalues of N are n = 0, 1, 2, ...Suppose that $|x\rangle$ (x > 0) is an eigenvector of N with $x \neq 0, 1, 2, ...$ Let p be a natural number and p > x, then $a^p |x\rangle$ is an eigenvector of N [see (137)] with a negative eigenvalue, namely the eigenvalue x - p < 0. This is a contradiction and hence it follows that the only possible eigenvalues of N are given by n = 0, 1, 2, ... Let $|n_0\rangle$ be an eigenvector of N then one gets by repeated action of a the new eigenvectors $a|n_0\rangle \propto |n_0 - 1\rangle, a|n_0 - 1\rangle \propto |n_0 - 2\rangle, ..., a|2\rangle \propto |1\rangle, a|1\rangle \propto |0\rangle$. At this point this ladder has to stop, since otherwise one would get a negative eigenvalue. Thus [compare (136)]

$$a|0\rangle = 0 \tag{138}$$

Observe in this formula the difference between the unit vector $|0\rangle$ and the zero vector in its right-hand side. By repeated action of a^{\dagger} one obtains the new eigenvectors $a^{\dagger}|n_{0}\rangle \propto |n_{0}+1\rangle, a^{\dagger}|n_{0}+1\rangle \propto |n_{0}+2\rangle, \ldots$ This part of the ladder does not stop [compare (136)]. Hence for each $n = 0, 1, 2, \ldots$ there is an eigenvector $|n\rangle$ and the action of a on the eigenvectors of this ladder is given by (137) and (138). The eigenvalue E_{n} of $|n\rangle$ for the hamiltonian H is given by [see (134)]

$$E_n = \hbar\omega(n + \frac{1}{2}) \quad (n = 0, 1, 2, ...)$$
 (139)

The eigenvector $|0\rangle$ has the lowest energy eigenvalue and the corresponding state is called the ground state of the harmonic oscillator. Under the action of a on eigenvectors of H the energy eigenvalue decreases by an 'energy quantum' $\hbar\omega$ and therefore a is called the annihilation operator. From $a^{\dagger}|n\rangle \propto |n+1\rangle$ follows by means of (135) and a proper choice of the phase factors in the normalized eigenvectors

$$a^{\dagger}|n\rangle = \sqrt{n+1} |n+1\rangle \quad (n=0,1,2,...)$$
 (140)

Hence, under the action of a^{\dagger} on eigenvectors of H the energy eigenvalue increases by an 'energy quantum' $\hbar\omega$ and therefore a is called the creation operator. From (140) follows

$$|n\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{n}}a^{\dagger}|n-1\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{n(n-1)}}a^{\dagger^{2}}|n-2\rangle = \dots$$
 (141)

or

$$|n\rangle := \frac{1}{\sqrt{n!}} (a^{\dagger})^{n} |0\rangle \tag{142}$$

In summary, the state vector space \mathcal{H} of the linear harmonic oscillator is spanned by an orthonormal basis $\{|n\rangle \mid n = 0, 1, 2, ...\}$ of eigenvectors of N and H with eigenvalues n and $\hbar\omega(n+\frac{1}{2})$, respectively. The ground state vector has the lowest eigenvalue and it is characterized by $a|0\rangle = 0$ [see (138)]. All other eigenvectors $|n\rangle$ of N and H are obtained from the ground state vector $|0\rangle$ by means of the repeated action of the creation operator [see (141)]. The energy eigenvalues are given by (139). We conclude this section with a comment on the role played by the following modification in the sign in the right-hand of (126):

$$[a, a^{\dagger}] = \pm 1 \tag{143}$$

when we still adhere to $a|0\rangle = 0$. Let

$$|\psi\rangle := a^{\dagger}|0\rangle \tag{144}$$

then the scalar product of this vector with itself is given by

$$\langle \psi | \psi \rangle = \langle 0 | a a^{\dagger} | 0 \rangle = \langle 0 | a^{\dagger} a \pm 1 | 0 \rangle$$
(145)

$$\langle \psi | \psi \rangle = \pm 1 \tag{146}$$

Hence with a minus sign in the right-hand side of (143) the vector space resulting by a repeated action of a^{\dagger} on $|0\rangle$ has an indefinite scalar product.

State vector space of the bosonic string Inspired by all this we next turn to the construction of the state vector space \mathcal{H} of the bosonic string. This is the Hilbert space containing all vectors representing physically realizable states. The action of the operators q^{μ} , p^{μ} and α_n^{μ} has to be defined on a dense domain in \mathcal{H} . Below we will see that the state vector space \mathcal{H} is a proper subspace of the representation space \mathcal{R} of the operators q^{μ} , p^{μ} and α_n^{μ} . Since the observables $x^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau)$ and $\pi^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau)$ are represented by self-adjoint operators, the operators q^{μ} and p^{μ} are self-adjoint operators. The operators α_n^{μ} $(n = \pm 1, \pm 2, ...)$ are not self-adjoint. By comparison of (117) and (126) one sees that $\alpha_n^{\mu\dagger}$ (n = 1, 2, ...) are creation operators, and that α_n^{μ} (n = 1, 2, ...) are annihilation operators. The analogue of the ground state of the harmonic oscillator is here the vector denoted by $|0\rangle \in \mathcal{R}$ (same notation as for the harmonic oscillator!), however, it is now characterized by

$$\alpha_n^{\mu}|0\rangle = 0 \quad (n = 1, 2, ...)$$
 (147)

$$p^{\mu}|0\rangle = 0 \tag{148}$$

Let $\gamma \equiv (\gamma^{\mu}) \in \mathbf{R}^n$ and $q \equiv (q^{\mu}) = (q^0, \dots, q^{n-1})$ then the vector

$$|\gamma\rangle := e^{-i\gamma \cdot q}|0\rangle \tag{149}$$

is an eigenvector of the pairwise commuting operators $p \equiv (p^{\mu}) = (p^0, \dots, p^{n-1})$:

$$p^{\mu}|\gamma\rangle = \gamma^{\mu}|\gamma\rangle \tag{150}$$

This is an immediate consequence of (148), (114) and

$$[p^{\mu}, e^{-i\gamma \cdot q}] = \gamma^{\mu} e^{-i\gamma \cdot q}$$
(151)

Observe that

$$\langle \gamma | \gamma' \rangle = 0 \quad \text{for} \quad \gamma \neq \gamma'$$
 (152)

since eigenvectors of a self-adjoint operator with different eigenvalues are orthogonal. From the vectors $|\gamma\rangle$ one obtains a basis of \mathcal{R} by means of repeated action of creation operators $\alpha_n^{\mu\dagger}$ (n = 1, 2, ...) on these vectors. In this way we get the basis

$$|\gamma\rangle, \ \alpha_{n_1}^{\mu_1}^{\dagger}|\gamma\rangle, \alpha_{n_1}^{\mu_1}^{\dagger}\alpha_{n_2}^{\mu_2}^{\dagger}|\gamma\rangle, \dots,$$

$$\alpha_{n_1}^{\mu_1}^{\dagger}\alpha_{n_2}^{\mu_2}^{\dagger}\dots \alpha_{n_p}^{\mu_p}^{\dagger}|\gamma\rangle, \dots$$
(153)

where $n_1, n_2, \ldots, n_p, \ldots = -1, -2, \ldots \ (p \in \mathbf{N}_+).$

Next we implement the constraints (76) in the quantum mechanical setting. Replacement of the α_n 's in (96) by there corresponding operators leads to ambiguous results, since the classical quantities α_n and α_{-n} commute, wheras their corresponding operators do not commute. This is usually remedied by replacing products of classical quantities by the so-called normal ordered product of their corresponding operators. Normal ordering of a product of creation and/or annihilation operators means that in this product these operators are put in an ordering where all annihilation operators commute, and likewise, that all annihilation operators commute. Normal ordering of a product of creation and/or annihilation operators commute. Normal ordering of a product of creation and/or annihilation operators commute. Normal ordering of a product of creation and/or annihilation operators commute. Normal ordering of a product of creation and/or annihilation operators commute. Normal ordering of a product of creation and/or annihilation operators is indicated by putting colons around this product, i.e.

$$:\alpha_{-3}\alpha_7: := \alpha_{-3}\alpha_7$$
$$:\alpha_7\alpha_{-3}: := \alpha_{-3}\alpha_7$$
(154)

Thus the operator corresponding to the classical L_n is defined to be

$$L_n := \frac{1}{2} \sum_{m=-\infty}^{\infty} : \alpha_m \cdot \alpha_{n-m}:$$
(155)

where $\alpha_n \equiv (\alpha_n^{\mu})$. This gives in particular

$$L_0 := \frac{1}{2}p^2 + \sum_{n>0} \alpha_n^{\dagger} \cdot \alpha_n = \frac{1}{2}p^2 + N$$
(156)

where we introduced

$$N := \sum_{n>0} \alpha_n^{\dagger} \cdot \alpha_n \tag{157}$$

Since the classical constraints $L_n = 0$ cannot be implemented as operator equations $L_n = 0$ one proceeds as follows. One defines a so-called physical state $|\psi\rangle$ by the conditions

$$L_n|\psi\rangle = 0 \quad (n>0) \tag{158}$$

and

$$L_0|\psi\rangle = \lambda|\psi\rangle \qquad (\lambda \in \mathbf{R}) \tag{159}$$

These states form the subspace of physical states. From (158) follows

$$\langle \psi \mid L_{-n} = \langle \psi \mid L_n^{\dagger} = 0 \quad (n > 0)$$
(160)

This [(158)-(160)] gives rise to

$$\langle \psi \mid L_n - \delta_{0n} \lambda \mid \psi \rangle = 0 \tag{161}$$

for all $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ and physical states $|\psi\rangle$. This is the quantum mechanical analogue of the classical constraints $L_n = 0$. In the subsequent section we will argue that the dimension of Minkowski spacetime n = 26 and $\lambda = 1$. Restricted to the subspace of physical states one has

$$\frac{1}{2}p^2 + N = 1 \tag{162}$$

The momentum of the string is given by

$$P^{\mu} = \int_0^{\pi} \pi^{\mu}(\sigma) \mathrm{d}\sigma = \sqrt{\frac{\pi T \hbar}{c}} p^{\mu}$$
(163)

With the definition of the operator of the square of the mass $M^2 := P^2$ one gets on the subspace of physical states using (162)

$$M^2 = \frac{2\pi\hbar T}{c}(N-1)$$
(164)

Tachyon From (150) and (156) follows

$$-\frac{1}{2}\gamma^{2}|\gamma\rangle = -\frac{1}{2}p^{2}|\gamma\rangle = L_{0}|\gamma\rangle = |\gamma\rangle$$
(165)

Hence the mass-squared of the states (149), i.e. the eigenvalue m^2 of M^2 , is given by

$$m^2 = \gamma^2 = -2 \tag{166}$$

Hence the momentum P^{μ} of these states is spacelike, whereas for particles with a speed not exceeding the speed of light the momentum P^{μ} is timelike or lightlike. The states (149) describe a particle with a superluminal speed. Such particles are called tachyons. They are not observed in nature. By introducing additional fermionic degrees of freedom in the string model the tachyon can be eliminated from the theory. The resulting string model is called a superstring. Here we will, however, stick to the bosonic string. Actually we will consider the closed bosonic string, because it is this string for which we have the Frenkel– Kac–Segal mechanism.

Closed string The parameter expression of the worldsheet of the closed string is given by $x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}(\sigma, \tau)$ where $0 \le \sigma \le 2\pi$. Actually one can take $-\infty < \sigma < \infty$ if one supplements this by

$$x^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau) = x^{\mu}(\sigma+2\pi,\tau) \tag{167}$$

The general solution of the Euler-Lagrange equation in the orthonormal gauge (77)

$$x^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau) = g^{\mu}(\tau+\sigma) + h^{\mu}(\tau-\sigma)$$
(168)

where g and h are arbitrary (twice-differentiable) functions. The solutions $x^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau) = g^{\mu}(\tau+\sigma)$ are called left-movers and the solutions $x^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau) = h^{\mu}(\tau-\sigma)$ are called right-movers. We will rewrite (168) as

$$\frac{1}{\ell}x^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau) = \frac{1}{2}x_{L}^{\mu}(\mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}(\tau+\sigma)}) + \frac{1}{2}x_{R}^{\mu}(\mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}(\tau-\sigma)})$$
(169)

Furthermore

$$x_{L}^{\mu}(z) = q^{\mu} + p_{L}^{\mu}(\tau + \sigma) + i \sum_{n \neq 0} \frac{\alpha_{n}^{L^{\mu}}}{n} z^{-n} \qquad (z := e^{i(\tau + \sigma)})$$
(170)

and

$$x_{R}^{\mu}(z) = q^{\mu} + p_{R}^{\mu}(\tau - \sigma) + i \sum_{n \neq 0} \frac{\alpha_{n}^{R^{\mu}}}{n} z^{-n} \qquad (z := e^{i(\tau - \sigma)})$$
(171)

From (167) and (169)-(171) follows

$$p_L^{\mu} = p_R^{\mu} \equiv p \tag{172}$$

The canonical commutation relations of $x^{\mu}_L,\,x^{\mu}_R,\,\pi^L_\mu$ and π^R_μ lead to

$$[\alpha_m^{L\,\mu}, \alpha_n^{L\,\nu}] = [\alpha_m^{R\,\mu}, \alpha_n^{R\,\nu}] = m\delta_{m,-n}\eta^{\mu\nu}$$
(173)

$$[\alpha_m^{L\,\mu}, \alpha_n^{R^{\nu}}] = 0 \tag{174}$$

$$[q^{\mu}, p^{\nu}] = \frac{i}{2} \eta^{\mu\nu}, \qquad [q^{\mu}, q^{\nu}] = [p^{\mu}, p^{\nu}] = 0$$
(175)

Defining

$$L_{n}^{L} := \frac{1}{2} \sum_{m} \alpha_{m\mu}^{L} \alpha_{n-m}^{L}^{\mu} :, \qquad L_{n}^{R} := \frac{1}{2} \sum_{m} \alpha_{m\mu}^{R} \alpha_{n-m}^{R}^{\mu} :$$
(176)

the states $|\psi\rangle$ of the physical subspace are characterized by

$$L_{n}^{L}|\psi\rangle = 0, \quad L_{n}^{R}|\psi\rangle = 0 \quad (n = 1, 2, ...)$$
 (177)

and

$$(L_0^L + L_0^R) |\psi\rangle = 2\psi\rangle \tag{178}$$

where again the dimension of Minkowski spacetime is taken to be 26. The generator of translations in σ is $L_n^L - L_n^R$. Since the choice of the origin $\sigma = 0$ is arbitrary this generator has to be zero:

$$L_0^L = L_0^R \tag{179}$$

The momentum of the closed string is given by

$$P^{\mu} = 2\sqrt{\frac{\pi T\hbar}{c}}p^{\mu} \tag{180}$$

With $M^2 := P^2$ one finds

$$M^{2} = \frac{4\pi\hbar T}{c} (N_{L} + N_{R} - 2\mathbf{1})$$
(181)

where

$$N_L := \sum_{n>0} \alpha_n^{L^{\dagger}} \cdot \alpha_n^L \qquad N_R := \sum_{n>0} \alpha_n^{R^{\dagger}} \cdot \alpha_n^R \tag{182}$$

From (176), (179) and (182) one obtains

$$N_L = N_R \tag{183}$$

3. Anomalies

Field theories occur in two species: a classical version and a quantum theoretical version. The quantum theoretical version is mostly obtained from the classical version by a so-called quantization procedure. Some aspects of the classical theory have their analogues in the corresponding quantum theory. In many classical field theories symmetries and conserved quantities give rise to symmetries and conserved quantities in the corresponding quantum theory. There are, however, exceptions to this rule. In such a situation one speaks of anomalies. For the classical version we will consider here a so-called classical lagrangian field theory.

Classical lagrangian field theory The main ingredients of such a theory are its fundamental dynamical variables, called fields, its action and its observables (measurerable quantities). The fields are a finite set of maps

$$\phi_i: x \in M \mapsto \phi_i(x) \in \mathbf{C} \quad (i = 1, \dots, N)$$
(184)

where M is a differentiable manifold. Usually M is the spacetime manifold consisting of all possible point-events. An example is provided by the fourdimensional Minkowski space $(\mathbf{M}, \eta \text{ of special relativity} and more generally$ the four-dimensional semi-Riemannian manifold <math>(M, g) of general relativity. Here g is a metric on M with signature (1, -1, -1, -1). An example of a field on spacetime M is the electromagnetic field strength, which is represented by a 2-form F on M. However, M may as well be the two-dimensional worldsheet Σ of string theory. The fundamental dynamical variables are in this case the maps

$$\Sigma \to \mathbf{M}$$
 (185)

with coordinate expressions $x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}(\sigma, \tau)$. Classical mechanics can also be considered as a field theory. Then M is the one-dimensional manifold of time **T**. In the lagrangian formalism field are then maps

$$t \in \mathbf{T} \mapsto (q(t), \dot{q}(t)) \in T(Q) \tag{186}$$

where T(Q) is the tangent bundle of the configuration space Q.

Fields will collectively be denoted by $\Phi = (x^1, \ldots, x^N)$. The action S is a given real functional of the fields, i.e. a map

$$S: \Phi \mapsto S[\Phi] \in \mathbf{R} \tag{187}$$

It is assumed that the action has the form

$$S = \int_{\Omega} \mathcal{L}(\Phi, \partial_{\mu} \Phi, \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \Phi, \ldots) \mathrm{d}^{n} x$$
(188)

where Ω is an open subset of M. For the sake of convenience we have assumed here that it is contained in the coordinate neighbourhood of a chart (U,κ) of the differentiable manifold M. Denoting the coordinates of $x \in U$ by $\kappa(x) =$ (x^1,\ldots,x^n) we have $\partial_{\mu} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\mu}}$, $d^n x := dx^1 dx^2 \ldots dx^n$ and $\mu, \nu = 1,\ldots,n$. The function real function $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}(\Phi, \partial_{\mu} \Phi, \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \Phi, \ldots)$ is called the lagrangian (density). The dependence of S on Ω will be made explicit by the notation $S \equiv S_{\Omega}$.

The equations of motion of the fields are obtained from the action by means of Hamilton's action principle. For the particular case of the string this was already given in (50). Its general form reads

$$\frac{d}{d\lambda}S_{\Omega}[\Phi + \lambda\Psi]\Big|_{\lambda=0} = 0$$
(189)

for all fields Ψ which vanish on the boundary $\partial\Omega$ of Ω . The Euler-Lagrange equations corresponding to (189) read for $x \in \Omega$

$$\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \phi^{i}} - \partial_{\mu} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \phi^{i})} + \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \phi^{i})} - \ldots = 0 \quad (i = 1, \ldots, n)$$
(190)

In many cases one has a lagrangian $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}(\Phi, \partial_{\mu}\Phi)$ and then only the first two terms in the left-hand side appear.

The observables of a classical lagrangian field theory are functions $\mathcal{O} = \mathcal{O}(\phi_1, \ldots, \phi^n)$ of the fields. Some observables are related via Noether's theorem to smooth families of symmetries of the action. A transformation of the fields

$$\Phi \mapsto \hat{\Phi} = G(\Phi) \tag{191}$$

is called a symmetry transformation if there are functions \mathcal{M}^{κ} of $\Phi, \partial_{\mu}\Phi, \dots$ such that

$$\mathcal{L}(\hat{\Phi}, \partial_{\mu}\hat{\Phi}, \ldots) = \mathcal{L}(\Phi, \partial_{\mu}\Phi, \ldots) + \partial_{\kappa}\mathcal{M}^{\kappa}(\Phi, \partial_{\mu}\Phi, \ldots)$$
(192)

This implies, using Gauss' theorem,

$$S[\hat{\Phi}] = S[\Phi] + \int_{\partial\Omega} \Lambda^{\kappa}(\Phi, \partial_{\mu}\Phi, \ldots) \mathrm{d}\sigma_{\kappa}$$
(193)

where $d\sigma_{\kappa}$ is a surface element of the boundary $\partial\Omega$ of Ω . From (193) and Hamilton's action principle [see (189)] follows that $\hat{\Phi}$ is a solution of the Euler-Lagrange equations iff Φ is a solution of the Euler-Lagrange equations.

We now state Noether's theorem. Let

$$\hat{\Phi} = G(\Phi, \varepsilon) = \Phi + \varepsilon F(\Phi) + O(\varepsilon^2)$$
(194)

that is

$$\hat{\phi}^i = G^i(\Phi, \varepsilon) = \phi^i + \varepsilon F^i(\Phi) + O(\varepsilon^2) \quad (i = 1, \dots, N)$$
(195)

be a smooth one-parameter family of symmetry transformations. Then (192) takes the form

$$\left. \frac{d}{d\varepsilon} \mathcal{L}(\hat{\Phi}, \partial_{\mu} \hat{\Phi}, \ldots) \right|_{\varepsilon=0} =: \partial_{\kappa} \Lambda^{\kappa}(\Phi, \partial_{\mu} \Phi, \ldots)$$
(196)

On the other hand

$$\frac{d}{d\varepsilon}\mathcal{L}(\hat{\Phi},\partial_{\mu}\hat{\Phi},\ldots)\Big|_{\varepsilon=0} = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \left(\frac{\partial\mathcal{L}}{\partial\phi^{i}}F^{i} + \frac{\partial\mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_{\mu}\phi^{i})}\partial_{\mu}F^{i}\right)$$
(197)

and using the Euler-Lagrange equations for the first factor in the first term under the summation sign in the right-hand side of (197) one gets

$$\left. \frac{d}{d\varepsilon} \mathcal{L}(\hat{\Phi}, \partial_{\mu} \hat{\Phi}, \ldots) \right|_{\varepsilon = 0} = \partial_{\mu} \left(\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \phi^{i})} F^{i} \right)$$
(198)

From (196) and (198) we get the following continuity equation (differential conservation equation):

$$\partial_{\mu}J^{\mu} = 0 \tag{199}$$

where the so-called Noether current J^{μ} is defined by

$$J^{\mu} := \left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_{\mu}\phi^{i})} F^{i}\right) - \Lambda^{\mu}$$
(200)

We will now indicate how (199) leads to global conservation laws. Firstly (199) implies

$$0 = \int_{\Omega} \partial_{\mu} J^{\mu} \mathrm{d}^{n} x = \int_{\partial \Omega} J^{\mu} \mathrm{d}\sigma_{\mu}$$
(201)

Secondly, let the boundary $\partial\Omega$ consist out of two disjoint connected subsets Σ_1 and Σ_2 and let $\partial\Sigma$ be the common boundary of the closures of Σ_1 and Σ_2 . Reversing the orientation of e.g. Σ_2 permits us to rewrite (201) as

$$\int_{\Sigma_1} J^{\mu} \mathrm{d}\sigma_{\mu} = \int_{\Sigma_2} J^{\mu} \mathrm{d}\sigma_{\mu} \tag{202}$$

Defining

$$Q(\Sigma) := \int_{\Sigma} J^{\mu} \mathrm{d}\sigma_{\mu}$$
(203)

we conclude that $Q(\Sigma)$ is the same for all Σ 's with the same boundary.

The meaning of all this becomes clear when we consider in the setting of special relativity the example of the electromagnetic four-current $j^{\mu}(x^{\nu}) = (c\rho(ct, \mathbf{x}), \mathbf{j}(ct, \mathbf{x}))$ where ρ is the electric charge density and $\mathbf{j} = (j^1, j^2, j^3)$ is the electric current density (c is speed of light). We assume that j^{μ} vanishes sufficiently rapidly at spatial infinity $|\mathbf{x}| \to \infty$. The charge at time t is defined by the spatial integral

$$Q(t) := \int_{\Sigma(t)} \rho(ct, \mathbf{x}) d\mathbf{x}$$
(204)

with $\Sigma(t)$ the hyperplane in Minkowski spacetime consisting of all events with $x^0 = ct =$ constant with respect to a given Lorentz coordinate system. Here we have the pendant of (199):

$$0 = \partial_{\mu} j^{\mu} = \frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t} + \nabla \mathbf{j}$$
(205)

The independence of the hyperplane $\Sigma(t)$ [see (202)] leads in this case to charge conservation

$$\frac{dQ(t)}{dt} = 0 \tag{206}$$

Similarly $Q(\Sigma)$ from (203) gives rise to a conservation law for a suitable oneparameter family (parameter τ , e.g. $\tau = t$) of hypersurfaces $\Sigma = \Sigma(\tau)$. The following fact is very important: if translations $x^{\mu} \mapsto x^{\mu} + \varepsilon^{\mu}$ in Minkowski spacetime give rise to symmetry transformations then Noether's theorem leads to the conservation law of energy and momentum. Indeed, spacetime translations give rise to the following 4-parameter family of transformations of fields [compare (195)]

$$\hat{\phi}^{i}(x^{\mu}) := \phi^{i}(x^{\mu} + \varepsilon^{\mu}) = \phi^{i}(x^{\mu}) + \varepsilon^{\kappa} \partial_{\kappa} \phi^{i}(x^{\mu}) + O(\varepsilon^{2}) \qquad (i = 1, \dots, N)(207)$$

If the lagrangian does not depend explicitly on (x) then

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial \varepsilon^{\kappa}} \mathcal{L}(\phi^{i}(x^{\mu} + \varepsilon^{\mu}), \partial_{\nu} \phi^{i}(x^{\mu} + \varepsilon^{\mu}), \ldots) \bigg|_{\varepsilon=0} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\kappa}} \mathcal{L}(\phi^{i}(x^{\mu}), \partial_{\nu} \phi^{i}(x^{\mu}), \ldots) = \partial_{\mu}(\delta^{\mu}_{\kappa} \mathcal{L})$$
(208)

Hence in this case the transformations (207) are symmetry transformations. Let us denote the Noether current J^{μ} corresponding to the one-parameter family obtained from (207) by setting $\varepsilon^{\mu} = 0$ for $\mu \neq \kappa$ by Θ_{κ}^{μ} then

$$\Theta_{\kappa}{}^{\mu} = \left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_{\mu}\phi^{i})} \partial_{\kappa}\phi^{i}\right) - \delta_{\kappa}^{\mu}\mathcal{L}$$
(209)

and one has

$$\partial_{\mu}\Theta_{\kappa}{}^{\mu} = 0 \tag{210}$$

The conserved current $\Theta_{\kappa}{}^{\mu}$ is called the canonical energy-momentum tensor. The four conserved charges

$$P_{\kappa} := \int \Theta_{\kappa}^{0} \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x}$$
(211)

form the four-momentum of the system. In particular $cP_0 = H$ is the energy of the system and

$$\Theta_0{}^0 = \left(\sum_{i=1}^N \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial(\partial_0 \phi^i)} \partial_0 \phi^i\right) - \mathcal{L}$$
(212)

is the energy density. Notice that these observables are indeed functions of the fields.

Feynman quantization There are various quantization procedures for classical theories. Here we will use Feynman's quantization procedure although it is in many instances mathematically ill-founded due to its liberal use and handling of functional integrals. In this method all kinds of physical quantities are expressed in terms of functionals. We will restrict ourselves here to the socalled τ -functions (also somewhat misleadingly called Green's functions). The τ -fuctions contain all the information about the scattering of the particles of the quantum field theory in question. Scattering of particles is described in quantum theory by means of scattering amplitudes. Scattering amplitudes are complex valued functions of the variables which are used to describe the states of the incoming and the outgoing particles of a scattering process. The probability that a particular scattering process occurs is obtained from the square of the absolute value of the corresponding scattering amplitude. So the description of scattering processes is completely encoded in their scattering amplitudes. In turn, the scattering amplitudes can be obtained by means of the reduction formulas of Lehmann, Symanzik and Zimmerman from the above mentioned τ -fuctions.

We will define τ -fuctions and their expression in terms of Feynman's functional integrals starting from the classical field theory with one real scalar field ϕ on Minkowski spacetime. The lagrangian is taken to be

$$\mathcal{L} = \frac{1}{2} \partial_{\mu} \phi \partial^{\mu} \phi - \frac{1}{2} m^2 \phi^2 - \mathcal{V}(\phi)$$
(213)
with e.g.

$$\mathcal{V} = \frac{1}{3!}\phi^3 + \frac{1}{4!}\phi^4 \tag{214}$$

The corresponding hamiltonian density \mathcal{H} is obtained by a Legendre transformation, i.e. let

$$\pi := \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \dot{\phi}} \qquad (\dot{\phi} \equiv \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial t}) \tag{215}$$

be the conjugate momentum then under the assumption that $\dot{\phi}$ can be solved from (215), giving $\dot{\phi} = f(\phi, \pi)$, then

$$\mathcal{H} := \left. \left(\pi \dot{\phi} - \mathcal{L} \right) \right|_{\dot{\phi} = f(\phi, \pi)} \tag{216}$$

Observe that

$$\mathcal{H} := \Theta_0^{\ 0} \tag{217}$$

For the lagrangian (213) one has (setting c = 1)

$$\pi = \partial_0 \phi \tag{218}$$

and (216) yields

$$\mathcal{H} := \frac{1}{2}\pi^2 + \frac{1}{2}\nabla\phi\cdot\nabla\phi + \frac{1}{2}m^2\phi^2 + \mathcal{V}(\phi)$$
(219)

and integration over a hyperplane $\Sigma(t)$ gives the hamiltonian of the classical theory

$$H := \int \mathcal{H} d\mathbf{x}$$
$$= \int \left\{ \frac{1}{2} \pi^2 + \frac{1}{2} \nabla \phi \cdot \nabla \phi + \frac{1}{2} m^2 \phi^2 + \mathcal{V}(\phi) \right\} d\mathbf{x}$$
(220)

In the quantization procedure the real scalar fields $\phi(x)$ and $\pi(x)$ are replaced by a self-adjoint operator fields denoted by $\underline{\phi}(x)$ and $\underline{\pi}(x)$. The Hamilton operator \underline{H} is obtained from (220) by replacing the classical fields $\phi(x)$ and $\pi(x)$ by their corresponding operator fields $\underline{\phi}(x)$ and $\underline{\pi}(x)$ and specifying some ordering prescription, e.g. normal ordering in the interaction picture (in the interaction picture the fields are free fields). The spectrum of H is bounded from below and it is assumed that there has been added such a constant to the hamiltonian that its lowest eigenvalue is equal to zero. The eigenstate with the lowest eigenvalue of H is called the ground state or more specifically the vacuum state. For $m^2 > 0$ it can be made easily plausible that the ground state is non-degenerate and an normalized vector representing this state is denoted by $|0\rangle$. Hence

$$H|0\rangle = 0 \qquad \langle 0|0\rangle = 1 \tag{221}$$

We are now finally in the position that we are able to define the τ -fuctions:

$$\tau(x_1, x_2, \dots, x_n) := \langle 0 | T(\underline{\phi}(x_1) \underline{\phi}(x_2) \dots \underline{\phi}(x_n)) | 0 \rangle$$
(222)

wherein T denotes the time-ordering instruction defined by

$$T(\underline{\phi}(x_1)\underline{\phi}(x_2)\dots\underline{\phi}(x_n)) := \underline{\phi}(x_{i_1})\underline{\phi}(x_{i_2})\dots\underline{\phi}(x_{i_n})$$
(223)

if $x_{i_1}^0 > x_{i_2}^0 > \ldots > x_{i_n}^0$. Hence the time-ordering instruction puts the operators in an ordering such every operator with an earlier time x^0 stands to the right of each operator with a later time. In Feynman's quantization a τ -function (like other physical quantities) is expressed in a functional integral. A functional integral is the (mystifying) modification of an ordinary integral $\int f(x) dx$ obtained by replacing the integration variable x by a function (in our case the scalar fields on Minkowski spacetime \mathbf{M}) and the the function f = f(x) by a complex-valued functional $F = F[\phi]$. Notationally this has the following effect

$$\int \mathrm{d}x \ f(x) \to \int \mathcal{D}\phi F[\phi] \tag{224}$$

A rigorous definition of a functional integral exists only for special simple cases. In the physicist's approach functional integrals are often introduced by means of a lattice approximation. Take for instance a cubic lattice in some hypercube C in Minkowski spacetime **M**. Let us denote the lattice points by x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_N . We assume that there exists some approximation $\phi^{(a)}$ of the classical field ϕ which is completely determined by the values of the field ϕ in the lattice points x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_N , more in particular

$$\phi^{(a)}(x_i) = \phi(x_i) \equiv \phi_i \qquad (i = 1, \dots, N)$$

$$(225)$$

Herewith a scalar field ϕ is replaced by a finite set of real numbers ϕ_1, \ldots, ϕ_N . The value of the functional $F[\phi]$ is now approximated by $F[\phi^{(a)}]$ which only depends on $\phi_1, \phi_2, \ldots, \phi_N$. In this way the functional $F[\phi]$ is replaced by the function $\tilde{F}(\phi_1, \phi_2, \ldots, \phi_N) := F[\phi^{(a)}]$. In a great desire to improve this approximation one take the limits where the lattice distance approaches zero and the hypercube C approaches to the whole Minkowski spacetime **M**. Let us symbolize both these limits by $N \to \infty$ '. Then the functional integral in (224) is introduced by the pseudo-definition

$$\int \mathcal{D}\phi F[\phi] := \lim_{N \to \infty} \underbrace{\int \dots \int}_{N} \tilde{F}(\phi_1, \phi_2, \dots, \phi_N) \prod_{i=1}^{N} \mathrm{d}\phi_i$$
(226)

Although this is a lot of wishful mathematics, Feynman's functional integrals are a powerful tool to obtain quantitative results (sometimes agreeing excellently with experiment) and conceptional insights in quantum field theory.

Now the miracle of Feynman quantization. Recall that our classical system is characterized by its action functional $S = S[\phi]$ defined by

$$S[\phi] := \int \mathcal{L}(\phi, \partial_{\mu}\phi) \mathrm{d}^{4}x \tag{227}$$

This action gives rise to τ -functions through

$$\langle 0|T(\underline{\phi}(x_1)\underline{\phi}(x_2)\dots\underline{\phi}(x_n))|0\rangle = \int \mathcal{D}\phi \ \phi(x_1)\phi(x_2)\dots\phi(x_n)\mathrm{e}^{\frac{\mathrm{i}}{\hbar}S[\phi]}$$
(228)

Observe that in the right-hand side, apart from $\hbar := h/2\pi$ (*h* being Planck's constant) only entities from classical field theory occur. Nevertheless, this functional integral determines the τ -functions of the corresponding quantum field theory, and therewith for instance all scattering processes for the system in question.

A related result is obtained when one considers a local observable $\mathcal{O}(x) \equiv \mathcal{O}(\phi(x), \partial_{\mu}\phi(x))$ at the point x. In the corresponding quantum theory this is represented by the operator $\underline{\mathcal{O}}(x) \equiv \mathcal{O}(\phi(x), \partial_{\mu}\phi(x))$ and one has

$$\langle 0|\underline{\mathcal{O}}(x)|0\rangle = \int \mathcal{D}\phi \ \mathcal{O}(x) \mathrm{e}^{\frac{\mathrm{i}}{\hbar}S[\phi]}$$
(229)

More generally, one has for a functional $F = F[\phi]$ of the classical field ϕ

$$\langle 0|T(F[\underline{\phi}])|0\rangle = \int \mathcal{D}\phi \ F[\phi] e^{\frac{i}{\hbar}S[\phi]}$$
(230)

Observe that (228) is a particular case of (230) with $F[\phi] = \phi(x_1)\phi(x_2)\dots\phi(x_n)$.

The pendant of Feynman's functional integrals in the realm of one integration variable are integrals of the Fresnel type $\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} f(x) \exp(ix^2) dx$. By a rotation in the complex plane this can be transform in a Gaussian integral $\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \tilde{f}(x) \exp(-x^2) dx$ for which eventual convergence is much more easily asserted.

In quantum field theory one proceeds in a similar way. One performs the following substitution of the time coordinates, called a Wick rotation,

$$t \to \tau := -it \tag{231}$$

which entails

$$\phi(ct, \mathbf{x}) \to \phi_E(c\tau, \mathbf{x})$$
 (232)

$$\mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{L}_E := -\left[\frac{1}{2}(\partial_\tau \phi_E)^2 + \frac{1}{2}\nabla \phi_E \cdot \nabla \phi_E + \frac{1}{2}m^2 \phi_E^2 + \mathcal{V}(\phi_\mathcal{E})\right]$$
(233)

 \mathbf{and}

$$\int \mathcal{D}\phi \ F[\phi] \mathrm{e}^{\frac{\mathrm{i}}{\hbar}S[\phi]} \to \int \mathcal{D}\phi \ F[\phi_E] \mathrm{e}^{-\frac{1}{\hbar}S_E[\phi_E]}$$
(234)

where

$$S_E[\phi_E] := \int \left[\frac{1}{2} (\partial_\tau \phi_E)^2 + \frac{1}{2} \nabla \phi_E \cdot \nabla \phi_E + \frac{1}{2} m^2 \phi_E^2 + \mathcal{V}(\phi_\mathcal{E}) \right] \mathrm{d}\tau \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x} \quad (235)$$

Under a Wick rotation the Minkowsi metric changes (up to a sign) into the euclidean metric: $(ct)^2 - \mathbf{x}^2 \rightarrow -[(c\tau)^2 + \mathbf{x}^2]$. The quantum field theory described by (234) is called a euclidean quantum field theory. Euclidean quantum field theories play an important role in the quest to put field theory on a mathematically sound foundation (constructive quantum field theory).

 $U_{\mathbf{A}}(1)$ symmetry We next consider some (absence of) symmetry in classical and quantum electrodynamics. The lagrangian of classical electrodynamics reads

$$\mathcal{L}(\psi,\overline{\psi},A_{\mu}) = \overline{\psi}(i\gamma^{\mu}D_{\mu} - m)\psi - \frac{1}{e^{2}}Tr(F_{\mu\nu}F^{\mu\nu})$$
(236)

where ψ is the 4-component Dirac spinor field, describing after quantization e.g. electrons and positrons, and $F_{\mu\nu}$ is the electromagnetic field strenght tensor, describing after quantization photons. The electromagnetic field strenght tensor $F_{\mu\nu}$ is obtained from the electromagnetic potentials A_{μ} via

$$F_{\mu\nu} := \partial_{\mu}A_{\nu} - \partial_{\nu}A_{\mu} \tag{237}$$

The γ^{μ} 's are the four Dirac matrices, defined as unitary 4×4 matrices satisfying

$$\gamma^{\mu}\gamma^{\nu} + \gamma^{\nu}\gamma^{\mu} = 2\eta^{\mu\nu} \tag{238}$$

Considering ψ as a 4- component column vector and \dagger denoting hermitian conjugation one defines

$$\overline{\psi} := \psi^{\dagger} \gamma^{0} \tag{239}$$

Finally D_{μ} is the gauge covariant derivative:

$$D_{\mu} := \partial_{\mu} - iA_{\mu} \tag{240}$$

It is well known, and easily verified, that the transformations

 $\psi \to \hat{\psi} := e^{i\varepsilon}\psi \quad (\varepsilon \in \mathbf{R})$ (241)

entailing

$$\overline{\psi} \to \hat{\psi} = \overline{\psi} e^{-i\varepsilon} \tag{242}$$

are symmetry transformations. This gives rise to the Noether current

$$j^{\mu} := \overline{\psi} \gamma^{\mu} \psi \tag{243}$$

with the continuity equation (local conservation law)

$$\partial_{\mu}j^{\mu} = 0 \tag{244}$$

This leads to the conservation of electric charge [see (206)].

The symmetry transformations (241) form the group U(1) of unitary 1×1 matrices (phase factors). The lagrangian (236) is even invariant under a larger group. Namely a group where the phase ε depends on the spacetime coordinates: $\varepsilon = \varepsilon(x^{\mu})$. Indeed, one has

$$\mathcal{L}(\psi',\overline{\psi}',A'_{\mu}) = \mathcal{L}(\psi,\overline{\psi},A_{\mu})$$
(245)

under the transformations

$$\psi \mapsto \psi' := \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\varepsilon(x)}\psi \tag{246}$$

$$\overline{\psi} \mapsto \overline{\psi}' = e^{-i\varepsilon(x)}\overline{\psi}$$
(247)

$$A_{\mu} \mapsto A_{\mu}' := A_{\mu} + \partial_{\mu} \varepsilon \tag{248}$$

The transformation (246)-(248) is called a gauge transformation.

A first hint that one also has charge conservation in the quantized theory can be made plausible as follows. We consider a modification of the transformation (246)—(248) where A_{μ} is left unchanged:

$$\psi \mapsto \tilde{\psi} := e^{i\varepsilon(x)}\psi \tag{249}$$

$$\overline{\psi} \mapsto \overline{\tilde{\psi}} = e^{-i\varepsilon(x)}\overline{\psi}$$
(250)

$$A_{\mu} \mapsto \tilde{A}_{\mu} := A_{\mu} \tag{251}$$

Due to the difference of (248) and (251) the transformations (249)—(251) do not leave the lagrangian invariant. One has

$$\mathcal{L}(\psi,\overline{\psi},A_{\mu}) \to \mathcal{L}(\tilde{\psi},\overline{\tilde{\psi}},A_{\mu}) = \mathcal{L}(\psi,\overline{\psi},A_{\mu}) - \overline{\psi}\gamma^{\mu}\psi\partial_{\mu}\varepsilon$$
(252)

Changing the names of the integration variables ψ and $\overline{\psi}$ gives

$$\int \mathcal{D}\psi \mathcal{D}\overline{\psi} \mathcal{D}A_{\mu} e^{\frac{i}{\hbar}S[\psi,\overline{\psi},A_{\mu}]} = \int \mathcal{D}\overline{\psi} \mathcal{D}\overline{\overline{\psi}} \mathcal{D}A_{\mu} e^{\frac{i}{\hbar}S[\overline{\psi},\overline{\overline{\psi}},A_{\mu}]}$$
$$= \int \mathcal{D}\psi \mathcal{D}\overline{\psi} \mathcal{D}A_{\mu} e^{\frac{i}{\hbar}\left\{S[\psi,\overline{\psi},A_{\mu}] - \int \overline{\psi}\gamma^{\mu}\psi\partial_{\mu}\varepsilon d^{4}x\right\}}$$
(253)

Hence

$$0 = \int \mathcal{D}\psi \mathcal{D}\overline{\psi} \mathcal{D}A_{\mu} \int d^{4}x \overline{\psi}(x) \gamma^{\mu} \psi(x) \partial_{\mu} \varepsilon(x) e^{\frac{i}{\hbar}S[\psi,\overline{\psi},A_{\mu}]}$$
$$= \int d^{4}x \varepsilon(x) \int \mathcal{D}\psi \mathcal{D}\overline{\psi} \mathcal{D}A_{\mu} \partial_{\mu}(\overline{\psi}(x)\gamma^{\mu}\psi(x)) e^{\frac{i}{\hbar}S[\psi,\overline{\psi},A_{\mu}]}$$
(254)

and this gives

$$0 = \int \mathcal{D}\psi \mathcal{D}\overline{\psi} \mathcal{D}A_{\mu} \ \partial_{\mu}(\overline{\psi}(x)\gamma^{\mu}\psi(x)) \mathrm{e}^{\frac{\mathrm{i}}{\hbar}S}$$
$$= \partial_{\mu}\langle 0|\overline{\psi}(x)\gamma^{\mu}\psi(x)|0\rangle$$
(255)

where the fields in the right-hand side are operator fields. Below we also will not explicitly indicate whether we have classical fields or operator fields, since this will be clear from the context. Similarly one can show that

$$\langle 0|T(\frac{\partial\psi(x)\gamma^{\mu}\psi(x)}{\partial x^{\mu}}\dots\overline{\psi_{a_{i}}}(x_{i})\dots\psi_{b_{j}}(y_{j})\dots\psi_{b_{m}}(y_{m})$$

$$\dots A_{\mu_{p}}(z_{p})\dots)|0\rangle = 0$$
(256)

By means of the reduction formulas of Lehmann, Symanzik and Zimmermann one can conclude from this the operator relation

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial \mu}\overline{\psi}(x)\gamma^{\mu}\psi(x) = 0 \tag{257}$$

representing charge conservation in the quantized theory. It is to be noticed that the above derivation hinges on the invariance of the functional integration elements under the transformations (249)—(251). Formally one expects

$$\mathcal{D}\tilde{\psi}\mathcal{D}\overline{\tilde{\psi}} = e^{i\varepsilon(x)}\mathcal{D}e^{-i\varepsilon(x)}\psi\mathcal{D}\overline{\psi} = \mathcal{D}\psi\mathcal{D}\overline{\psi}$$
(258)

and this can be made plausible even after a more careful consideration of these functional integrations. A different state of affairs is encountered for the following transformations.

We now consider the lagrangian (236) with m = 0, i.e. massless quantum electrodynamics. For this we introduce the fifth gamma matrix

$$\gamma_5 := i\gamma^0 \gamma^1 \gamma^2 \gamma^3 \tag{259}$$

This is a hermitian matrix since γ^0 is hermitian and γ^1 , γ^2 and γ^3 are anti-hermitian. The transformations

$$\psi \to \hat{\psi} := e^{i\epsilon\gamma_5}\psi \quad (\epsilon \in \mathbf{R})$$
(260)

which entails

$$\overline{\psi} \to \hat{\psi} = \overline{\psi} e^{-i\varepsilon\gamma_5} \tag{261}$$

are symmetry transformations in massless quantum electrodynamics. This gives rise to the conserved Noether current

$$j_A^{\mu} := \overline{\psi} \gamma_5 \gamma^{\mu} \psi \tag{262}$$

with the continuity equation (local conservation law)

$$\partial_{\mu}j^{\mu}_{A} = 0 \tag{263}$$

This leads to the conservation of the so-called axial charge defined by

$$Q_A := \int \overline{\psi} \gamma_5 \gamma^0 \psi \mathrm{d}\mathbf{x}$$
 (264)

and its conservation law reads

$$\frac{d}{dt}Q_A = 0 \tag{265}$$

The symmetry transformations (260) form a group of symmetry transformations denoted by $U_A(1)$. In order to investigate whether the axial charge is conserved we consider the transformations [compare (249) and (250)]

$$\psi(x) \mapsto \tilde{\psi}(x) := e^{i\varepsilon(x)\gamma_5}\psi(x) \tag{266}$$

$$\overline{\psi}(x) \mapsto \widetilde{\psi}(x) = e^{-i\varepsilon(x)}\overline{\psi}(x)$$
(267)

$$A_{\mu}(x) \mapsto \tilde{A}_{\mu}(x) := A_{\mu}(x) \tag{268}$$

For these transformations one has

$$\mathcal{L}(\psi,\overline{\psi},A_{\mu}) \to \mathcal{L}(\tilde{\psi},\overline{\tilde{\psi}},A_{\mu}) = \mathcal{L}(\psi,\overline{\psi},A_{\mu}) - \overline{\psi}\gamma^{\mu}\gamma_{5}\psi\partial_{\mu}\varepsilon$$
(269)

Changing the names of the integration variables ψ and $\overline{\psi}$ gives

$$\int \mathcal{D}\psi \mathcal{D}\overline{\psi}\mathcal{D}A_{\mu} e^{\frac{i}{\hbar}S[\psi,\overline{\psi},A_{\mu}]} = \int \mathcal{D}\tilde{\psi}\mathcal{D}\overline{\tilde{\psi}}\mathcal{D}A_{\mu} e^{\frac{i}{\hbar}S[\tilde{\psi},\overline{\tilde{\psi}},A_{\mu}]}$$
(270)

However, a careful treatment of the functional integration element gives in this case

$$\mathcal{D}\psi\mathcal{D}\overline{\psi} \to \mathcal{D}\tilde{\psi}\mathcal{D}\overline{\bar{\psi}} = \mathcal{D}\psi\mathcal{D}\overline{\psi}\exp{-\frac{\mathrm{i}}{16\pi^2}}\mathrm{Tr}\int\varepsilon(x)\epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}F_{\mu\nu}F_{\rho\sigma}$$
(271)

where $\epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$ is the completely anti-symmetric Levi-Civita symbol $\epsilon^{0123} = -1$. The extra term in the right-hand side is the analogue of a Jacobian for functional intrals. All this leads to [compare (257)]

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\mu}}\overline{\psi(x)}\gamma^{\mu}\gamma_{5}\psi(x) = \frac{\mathrm{i}}{16\pi^{2}}\mathrm{Tr}\epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}F_{\mu\nu}F_{\rho\sigma}$$
(272)

Although in classical massless electrodynamics one has $U_A(1)$ symmetry and conservation of the axial charge these features do not appear in the quantized theory due to the fact that the right-hand side of (272) is not zero. This is called an anomaly. Anomalies in quantum field theory have a long history. Their treatment in the setting of functional integrals is due to Fujikawa.

The purpose of the forgoing discussion of an anomaly for a simple model was the fact that they lead us to consider a bosonic string in 26-dimensional spacetime only. The lagrangian of the Polyakov string reads

$$\mathcal{L} = -\frac{1}{2}\sqrt{-g}g^{\alpha\beta}\partial_{\alpha}x^{\mu}\partial_{\beta}x^{\nu}\eta_{\mu\nu}$$
(273)

where $x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}(\sigma, \tau)$, $g_{\alpha\beta} = g_{\alpha\beta}(\sigma, \tau)$, $g := \det(g_{\alpha\beta})$, $\eta_{\mu\nu} := \operatorname{diag}(1, -1, \ldots, -1)$, $(\xi^1, \xi^2) \equiv (\sigma, \tau)$ and $\partial_{\alpha} \equiv \frac{\partial}{\partial \xi^{\alpha}}$. This Lagrangian has a Weyl symmetry, i.e. it is invariant under the transformation

$$g^{\alpha\beta}(\sigma,\tau) \mapsto e^{\Lambda(\sigma,\tau)} g^{\alpha\beta}(\sigma,\tau)$$
 (274)

$$x^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau) \mapsto x^{\mu}(\sigma,\tau)$$
 (275)

It can be shown (see [5]) that the partition function Z of the Polyakov string has in the conformally Euclidean gauge $g_{\alpha\beta}(\sigma,\tau) = \rho(\sigma,\tau)\delta_{\alpha\beta}$ the form

$$Z = \int \mathcal{D}\sqrt{\rho} \mathcal{D}\tilde{x}^{\mu} \mathcal{D}\xi \mathcal{D}\tilde{\eta} \exp \left\{ \int \left[-\frac{1}{2} \partial_{\alpha} \tilde{x} \cdot \partial_{\beta} \tilde{x} \delta^{\alpha\beta} + \xi \ \beta \tilde{\eta} \right] d\sigma \tau + \Gamma_{WZ}(\phi) \right\}$$
(276)

where

$$\Gamma_{\rm WZ}(\phi) = -\frac{26-n}{24\pi} \int \left[\frac{1}{2}(\partial\phi)^2 + \frac{1}{2}\mu^2(e^{2\phi}-1)\right]$$
(277)

is the Liouville action and $\tilde{x} := \sqrt{\rho}x$, $\tilde{\eta} := \rho\eta$ and n is the dimension of the Minkowski spacetime. Due to the Wess–Zumino term Γ_{WZ} we have, in general, lost the conformal invariance by quantizing the Polyakov string. However, if dimension of the Minkowski spacetime n = 26 the anomaly is absent and the quantized theory is conformally invariant as well. If one wants the survival of the idea of a string at all in the act of quantization it seems that one has to restrict to 26-dimensional spacetime. Since the immediately observable spacetime is four-dimensional 22 of the 26 dimensions have to be made unobservable. This can be done in a Kaluza-Klein type of way, by curling these extra dimensions up so that their spacial extensions are to small for observation at present. Compared with the original Kaluza-Klein theory a string brings with it a new feature, a winding number. The curling up of the extra dimensions is called compactification. In the next section there is made a modest start by first curling up only one of these extra dimensions. Therafter we turn to the question of curling up more dimensions by letting them form a torus.

4. TOROIDAL COMPACTIFICATION

We now turn to the compactification of 26-dimensional Minkowski spacetime \mathbf{M}^{26} . That is, we will consider string theory in a spacetime $\mathbf{M}^k \times C^{26-k}$ with \mathbf{M}^k being k-dimensional Minkowski spacetime and C^{26-k} a (26-k)-dimensional compact riemannian manifold. Actually we will take here $C^{26-k} = T^{26-k}$, a (26-k)-dimensional torus. In order to simplify things we start with the case k = 25. This is the case where one spatial direction of \mathbf{M}^{26} , e.g. x^1 , is turned into a circle S^1 (with radius R) and the spacetime manifold M becomes a 26-dimensional cylinder

$$M = \mathbf{M}^{26} / 2\pi R \mathbf{Z} = \mathbf{M}^{25} \times S^1 \tag{278}$$

More explicitly, spacetime M arises by identifying in the 26-dimensional Minkowski spacetime the points $(x^0, x^1, x^2, \ldots, x^{25})$ and $(x^0, x^1 + 2\pi Rs, x^2, \ldots, x^{25})$ $(s \in \mathbb{Z})$. Instead of R we will frequently use a defined by R =: la. A closed string can wind several times around the cylinder (see figure 1). Hence the condition that the string is closed reads now



FIGURE 1. Winding numbers of a string on a cylinder.

$$x^{1}(\sigma + 2\pi, \tau) = x^{1}(\sigma, \tau) + 2\pi m R \quad (m \in \mathbf{Z})$$
(279)

where m is called the winding number. The general solution of the equation of motion of x^1 is given by

$$x^{1}(\sigma,\tau) = q^{1} + \frac{1}{2}(p_{L}^{1} + p_{R}^{1})\tau + \frac{1}{2}(p_{L}^{1} - p_{R}^{1})\sigma + \frac{i}{2}\sum_{n\neq 0}\frac{1}{n}\left[\alpha_{n}^{L^{1}}e^{in(\tau+\sigma)} + \alpha_{n}^{R^{1}}e^{in(\tau-\sigma)}\right]$$
(280)

This gives with the condition (279)

$$p_L^1 - p_R^1 = 2ma \tag{281}$$

Hence in the Schrödinger representation these operators are given by

$$p_L^1 = \frac{1}{2i}\frac{\partial}{\partial q^1} + ma \qquad p_R^1 = \frac{1}{2i}\frac{\partial}{\partial q^1} - ma$$
(282)

The operator $p^1 = p_L^1 + p_R^1 = \frac{1}{i} \frac{\partial}{\partial q^1}$ has an eigenfunction $\exp(ik^1q^1)$ with eigenvalue $k^1 \in \mathbf{R}$. Wave functions have to be single-valued, i.e. $\exp(ik^1q^1)$ has to be invariant under $x^1 \to x^1 + 2\pi R$ or $q^1 \to q^1 + 2\pi R/\ell = q^1 + 2\pi a$. This condition gives

$$k^1 a = n \qquad (n \in \mathbf{Z}) \tag{283}$$

The eigenvalue equations

$$p_{L}^{1} \exp(ik^{1}q^{1}) = k_{L}^{1} \exp(ik^{1}q^{1}),$$

$$p_{R}^{1} \exp(ik^{1}q^{1}) = k_{R}^{1} \exp(ik^{1}q^{1}) \quad (k_{L}^{1}, k_{R}^{1} \in \mathbf{R})$$
(284)

imply [see (282)]

$$k_L^1 = \frac{n}{2a} + ma$$
 $k_R^1 = \frac{n}{2a} - ma$ (285)

The corresponding eigenvalues of P_L^1 and P_R^1 are respectively $m\frac{RT\pi}{c} + n\frac{1}{2R}$ and $-m\frac{RT\pi}{c} + n\frac{1}{2R}$ since

$$P_L{}^1 = \left(\frac{\pi T}{c}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} p_L{}^1, \quad P_R{}^1 = \left(\frac{\pi T}{c}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} p_R{}^1 \tag{286}$$

The conditions (279) and (283) have a quite different type of origin: (283) has a quantum mechanical background, whereas (279), depending on the winding number, has a classical origin. The tuning of these two effects will be seen to give rise to the Frenkel-Kac-Segal mechanism.

The mass-squared has to do with the motion in the 25-dimensional Minkowski spacetime:

$$M^{2} := \sum_{\mu \neq 1} P_{\mu} P^{\mu} = \frac{4\pi T}{c} \sum_{\mu \neq 1} p_{\mu} p^{\mu}$$
(287)

By restricting to the subspace of the physical states one has

$$\mathbf{1} = \frac{1}{2} \left[(p_L^1)^2 + \sum_{\mu \neq 1} p_{L\mu} p_L^{\mu} \right] = \frac{1}{2} \left[(p_R^1)^2 + \sum_{\mu \neq 1} p_{R\mu} p_R^{\mu} \right]$$
(288)

This gives, using (287),

$$M^{2} = \frac{4\pi T}{c} [N_{L} + N_{R} + \frac{1}{2} (p_{R}^{1})^{2} + \frac{1}{2} (p_{L}^{1})^{2} - 2]$$
(289)

The eigenvalues m^2 of M^2 are given by [see (285)

$$m^{2} = \frac{4\pi T}{c} [N_{L}' + N_{R}' + \left(\frac{n}{2a}\right)^{2} + (ma)^{2} - 2]$$
(290)

where N'_L and N'_R are eigenvalues of N_L and N_R . Let $|k, k_L, k_R\rangle$ be a state without excitations, i.e.

$$N_L|k,k_L,k_R\rangle = 0, \quad N_R|k,k_L,k_R\rangle = 0$$
(291)

$$P_{L}^{\mu}|k,k_{L},k_{R}\rangle = k_{L}^{\mu}|k,k_{L},k_{R}\rangle, \ P_{R}^{\mu}|k,k_{L},k_{R}\rangle = k_{R}^{\mu}|k,k_{L},k_{R}\rangle \ (\mu \neq 1) \ (292)$$

$$P_L^1|k,k_L,k_R\rangle = k_L^1|k,k_L,k_R\rangle, \quad P_R^1|k,k_L,k_R\rangle = k_R^1|k,k_L,k_R\rangle$$
(293)

From (290) we see that there massless states for $N'_L = N'_R = 1, n = m = 0$. In general, there are actually two independent state vectors for these states:

$$\alpha_{-1}^{L} \alpha_{-1}^{R} |k, k_L, k_R\rangle \quad (\mu \neq 1)$$
(294)

and

$$\alpha_{-1}^{R} \alpha_{-1}^{L} |k, k_L, k_R\rangle \quad (\mu \neq 1)$$
(295)

This are massless bosons with helicity one. One contends that they are the particle states of gauge fields.

In passing we note that the two-dimensional vectors $(p_L^1, p_R^1) = (\frac{n}{2a} + ma, \frac{n}{2a} - ma)$ form a lattice

$$\Lambda := \{ ne_1 + me_2 \mid e_1 := (\frac{1}{2a}, \frac{1}{2a}), \ e_2 := (a, -a), \ n, m \in \mathbf{Z} \}$$
(296)

A lattice is called even if p^2 is an even integer for each lattice vector p. Since

$$(p_L^1, p_R^1)^2 := (p_L^1)^2 - (p_R^1)^2 = 2mn \in 2\mathbf{Z}$$
(297)

the lattice Λ is even. The dual basis $\{e_1^*, e_2^*\}$ of the basis $\{e_1, e_2\}$ is defined by

$$e_i \cdot e_j^* = \delta_{ij} \tag{298}$$

where the dot \cdot indicates the two-dimensional Minkowski scalar product [compare (297)]. This gives

$$e_1^* = (a, -a) = e_2, \qquad e_2^* := (\frac{1}{2a}, \frac{1}{2a}) = e_1$$
 (299)

The dual lattice of Λ is defined by

$$\Lambda^* := \{ ne_1^* + me_2^* \mid n, m \in \mathbf{Z} \}$$
(300)

A lattice is called selfdual if $\Lambda^* = \Lambda$. From (299) one sees that the lattice Λ is selfdual.

The term $\left(\frac{n}{2a}\right)^2 + (ma)^2$ in (290) is due to the S^1 compactification. Recall that its first term had a quantum mechanical origin (single-valuedness of a wave function) and its second term a classical origin (winding number). The map $a \mapsto \frac{1}{2a}$ entails $\frac{1}{2a} \mapsto a$ and $\left(\frac{n}{2a}\right)^2 + (ma)^2 \mapsto (na)^2 + \left(\frac{m}{2a}\right)^2$. Hence this boils down to an interchange of m and n. For a = 1/2a, i.e.

$$a = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}, \text{ or } R = \sqrt{\frac{c}{2\pi T}}$$
(301)

this map has a fixed point and the mass formula (290) becomes in this case

$$m^{2} = \frac{4\pi T}{c} [N_{L}' + N_{R}' + \frac{1}{2}(n^{2} + m^{2}) - 2]$$
(302)

where n and m now play an equivalent role. The choice (301) of a specific radius of the compactifying circle entails new massless states [see (302)] with $N'_L = 0, N'_R = 1, n^2 + m^2 = 2$ and $N'_L = 1, N'_R = 0, n^2 + m^2 = 2$. From (285) we now get $(k_L^1, k_R^1) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(n + m, n - m)$. Since $n^2 + m^2 = 2$ we have $n, m = \pm 1$ and thus we arrive at $(k_L^1, k_R^1) = (\pm \sqrt{2}, 0)$ or $(0, \pm \sqrt{2})$. Thus the four state vectors of the extra massless states are

$$\alpha_{-1}^{R\ \mu}|k,\pm\sqrt{2},0\rangle \quad (\mu\neq 1)$$
 (303)

 \mathbf{and}

$$\alpha_{-1}^{L}{}^{\mu}|k,0,\pm\sqrt{2}\rangle \quad (\mu\neq 1) \tag{304}$$

So we end up in this special case with 2+4=6 massless helicity-one states. We will see that this are the particles of the six gauge fields of the 6-dimensional Lie group $SU(2) \times SU(2)$.

5. FRENKEL-KAC-SEGAL MECHANISM

We now turn to the compactification of several dimensions. In particular we will consider instead of $\mathbf{M^{26}}$ a spacetime

$$M = \mathbf{M}^{26} / \Lambda \tag{305}$$

where Λ is a lattice spanning a *d*-dimensional euclidean (linear) submanifold of \mathbf{M}^{26} . The replacement $\mathbf{M}^{26} \to M$ is called toroidal compactification. Hence

$$M = \mathbf{M}^{26-d} \times T^d \tag{306}$$

where T^d is a *d*-dimensional torus. Thus we identify the points $(x^0, \ldots, x^{25-d}, x^{26-d}, \ldots, x^{25})$ and $(x^0, \ldots, x^{25-d}, x^{26-d} + \lambda^{26-d}, \ldots, x^{25} + \lambda^{25})$ if $(\lambda^{26-d}, \ldots, \lambda^{25}) \in \Lambda$. For the sake of convenience we consider only the components of $x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}(\sigma, \tau)$ for $\mu = 26 - d, \ldots, 25$, i.e. the motion of the string on the torus. Likewise, we restrict ourselves to the consideration of either left-movers or right-movers, however, we will suppress the subscripts L and R. The resulting *d*-component operator field will be denoted by [compare (170) and (171)]

$$x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}(z) \quad (\mu = 26 - d, \dots, 25, z := e^{i(\tau \pm \sigma)})$$
 (307)

Defining

$$x_{>}^{\mu} = i \sum_{n>0} \frac{\alpha_{n}^{\mu}}{n} z^{-n}$$
(308)

$$x_{<}^{\mu} = i \sum_{n < 0} \frac{\alpha_{n}^{\mu}}{n} z^{-n}$$
(309)

$$x_0^{\mu} = q^{\mu} - ip^{\mu}\log z \tag{310}$$

one has

$$x^{\mu} = x^{\mu}_{<} + x^{\mu}_{0} + x^{\mu}_{>} \tag{311}$$

The so-called vertex operator is defined by

$$U(\gamma, z) := \exp(i\gamma_{\mu}x_{<}^{\mu})\exp(i\gamma_{\mu}x_{0}^{\mu})\exp(i\gamma_{\mu}x_{>}^{\mu})$$
(312)

Below we need to discuss whether $U(\gamma, z)$ is a single-valued function of z. The potentially dangerous term appears to be the second factor in the right-hand side of (312) [see (310)]. By means of the operator identity

$$e^{A}e^{B} = e^{A+B}e^{\frac{1}{2}[A,B]}$$
(313)

which holds if $[A, B] = \lambda \mathbf{1}$ ($\lambda \in \mathbf{C}$) we can rewrite this factor as

$$e^{i\gamma \cdot x_0(z)} = e^{i\gamma \cdot q} e^{\gamma \cdot p \log z} e^{\frac{1}{2}q^2}$$
(314)

where $a_{\mu}b^{\mu} \equiv a \cdot b$ and $a^2 \equiv a \cdot a$.

The generators of the Virasoro algebra L_n have the commutation relations

$$[L_m, L_n] = (m-n)L_{m+n} + \frac{d}{12}m(m^2 - 1)\delta_{m, -n} \quad (m, n \in \mathbb{Z})$$
(315)

where $d = \dim \Lambda$. The L_n 's generate conformal transformations. The transformation of the vertex operator under conformal transformations is given by

$$[L_n, U(\gamma, z)] = \left(z^{n+1}\frac{d}{dz} - nz^n\frac{\gamma^2}{2}\right)U(\gamma, z)$$
(316)

For the tachyon with $\gamma^2 = -2$ this gives

$$[L_n, U(\gamma, z)] = z^1 \frac{d}{dz} (z^n U(\gamma, z))$$
(317)

We now introduce

$$A_{\gamma} := \frac{1}{2\pi i} \oint U(\gamma, z) \frac{\mathrm{d}z}{z} \qquad (\gamma^2 = -2) \tag{318}$$

where the contour is a closed curve winding once around the origin z = 0 of the complex plane, e.g. a circle. From (317) one obtain then

$$[L_n, A_\gamma] = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \oint \frac{d}{dz} (z^n U(\gamma, z)) dz$$
(319)

Hence $[L_n, A_\gamma] = 0$ if $U(\gamma, z)$ is single-valued. In order to investigate this question we look at the action of $e^{i\gamma \cdot x_0(z)}$ on

$$|\lambda\rangle := e^{iq \cdot \lambda}|0\rangle \tag{320}$$

We find, using (313),

$$e^{i\gamma \cdot x_{0}(z)}|\lambda\rangle = e^{i\gamma \cdot (q-ip\log z)}e^{-iq \cdot \gamma}|\lambda+\gamma\rangle = e^{\gamma \cdot p\log z + \frac{1}{2}[\gamma \cdot p\log z, -iq \cdot \gamma]}|\lambda+\gamma\rangle$$
$$= e^{\gamma \cdot (\lambda+\gamma)\log z + -\log z}|\lambda+\gamma\rangle$$
(321)

or

$$z^{i\gamma \cdot x_0(z)} |\lambda\rangle = z^{1+\gamma \cdot \lambda} |\lambda+\gamma\rangle \tag{322}$$

In order that $e^{i\gamma \cdot x_0(z)}$ is single-valued we require

$$\gamma \cdot \lambda \in \mathbf{Z} \tag{323}$$

A lattice Λ in a vector space with a bilinear form, denoted by \cdot , is called integral if for all $\gamma, \lambda \in \Lambda$ one has $\gamma \cdot \lambda \in \mathbb{Z}$. The requirement that the lattice which is used for the toroidal compactification is even leads, via the single-valuedness of $U(\gamma, z)$, to

$$[L_n, A_\gamma] = 0 \qquad (\gamma \in \Lambda^{(2)}) \tag{324}$$

where $\Lambda^2 := \{\gamma \in \Lambda \mid \gamma^2 = -2\}$ with Λ an integral lattice.

An important consequence of (324) is that A_{γ} maps physical states to physical states. Indeed, let $|\psi\rangle$ be a physical state, i.e. $L_n|\psi\rangle = 0$ (n = 1, 2, ...) and $L_0|\psi\rangle = |\psi\rangle$ then $L_n(A_{\gamma}|\psi\rangle) = 0$ (n = 1, 2, ...) and $L_0(A_{\gamma}|\psi\rangle) = (A_{\gamma}|\psi\rangle)$. Hence $A_{\gamma}|\psi\rangle$ is a physical state. One can show that

$$A_{\beta}A_{\gamma} - (-1)^{\beta \cdot \gamma}A_{\gamma}A_{\beta} = \begin{cases} A_{\beta+\gamma} & \text{if} & \beta \cdot \gamma = -1\\ \beta \cdot p & \text{if} & \beta \cdot \gamma = -2\\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(325)

$$[p^{\mu}, A_{\gamma}] = \gamma^{\mu} A_{\mu} \tag{326}$$

$$[p^{\mu}, p^{\nu}] = 0 \tag{327}$$

The remaining obstacle on our way towards a Lie algebra which transforms physical states into physical states is the factor $(-1)^{\beta \cdot \gamma}$ in (325). So one introduces operators

$$E^{\gamma} := A_{\gamma} c_{\gamma} \tag{328}$$

and one adjusts the operators c_{γ} in such a way that the undesirable factors $(-1)^{\beta \cdot \gamma}$ in (325) disappear. That this is indeed possible is now explained in a number of steps. First, one writes

$$c_{\gamma} := \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\gamma \cdot q} \hat{c}_{\gamma} \tag{329}$$

and defines \hat{c}_{γ} by

$$\hat{c}_{\gamma}|\lambda\rangle := \varepsilon(\gamma,\lambda)|\gamma+\lambda\rangle$$
(330)

Second, $\varepsilon(\gamma, \lambda)$ is taken to be a function on the lattice Λ with values ± 1 such that

$$\varepsilon(\gamma,\lambda)\varepsilon(\gamma+\lambda,\delta) = \varepsilon(\gamma,\lambda+\delta)\varepsilon(\gamma,\delta)$$
(331)

called a cocycle condition, and

$$\varepsilon(\gamma,\lambda) = (-1)^{\beta \cdot \gamma} \varepsilon(\lambda,\gamma) \tag{332}$$

All this implies

$$\hat{c}_{\beta}\hat{c}_{\gamma}|\lambda\rangle = \varepsilon(\beta,\gamma)\hat{c}_{\beta+\gamma}|\lambda\rangle|\gamma+\lambda\rangle$$
(333)

or

$$\hat{c}_{\beta}\hat{c}_{\gamma} = \varepsilon(\beta,\gamma)\hat{c}_{\beta+\gamma} \tag{334}$$

Using (332) this gives

$$\hat{c}_{\beta}\hat{c}_{\gamma} - (-1)^{\beta \cdot \gamma}\hat{c}_{\gamma}\hat{c}_{\beta} = 0 \tag{335}$$

A cocycle is not unique, since $\eta_{\gamma}\eta_{\lambda}\varepsilon(\gamma,\lambda)$ is a cocycle if $\varepsilon(\gamma,\lambda)$ is a cocycle. This freedom in the choice of a cocycle allows us to require additionally

$$\varepsilon(\gamma, -\gamma) = \varepsilon(\gamma, 0) = 1$$
 (336)

for all $\gamma \in \Lambda$.

Finally we find in this way a Lie algebra g_{Λ} spanned by $\{E^{\gamma}, p^{\mu} \mid \gamma \in \Lambda^{(2)}, 1 \leq \mu \leq \dim \Lambda\}$ with commutation relations

$$[E^{\beta}, E^{\gamma}] = \begin{cases} \varepsilon(\beta, \gamma) E^{\beta+\gamma} & \text{if} & \beta \cdot \gamma = -1\\ \beta \cdot p & \text{if} & \beta = -\gamma\\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(337)

$$[p^{\mu}, E^{\beta}] = \beta^{\mu} E^{\beta} \tag{338}$$

$$[p^{\mu}, p^{\nu}] = 0 \tag{339}$$

Notice that dim $g_{\Lambda} = #(\Lambda^{(2)}) + \dim \Lambda$ where $#(\Lambda^{(2)})$ is the number of elements of $\Lambda^{(2)}$, the set $\{p^{\mu} \mid 1 \leq \mu \leq \dim \Lambda\}$ spans a Cartan subalgebra and for all simple roots one has $\|\beta\| = \sqrt{2}$, i.e. g_{Λ} is a simply-laced Lie algebra.

In some physical models the Virasoro generator L_0 is the hamiltonian. Since the elements of g_{Λ} commute with L_0 and transform physical states into physical states the Lie algebra g_{Λ} gives via exponentiation rise to a symmetry group.

This is the first part of the Frenkel-Kac-Segal construction. We now proceed with the higher moments

$$E_n^{\beta} := \frac{1}{2\pi i} \oint U(\beta, z) c_{\beta} z^n \frac{\mathrm{d}z}{z} \qquad (\beta \in \Lambda^{(2)}, \ n \in \mathbf{Z})$$
(340)

$$\alpha_n^{\mu} := \frac{1}{2\pi i} \oint P^{\mu}(z) z^n \frac{\mathrm{d}z}{z} \qquad (1 \le \mu \le \dim \Lambda, \ n \in \mathbf{Z})$$
(341)

where

$$P^{\mu}(z) := iz \frac{\mathrm{d}x^{\mu}}{\mathrm{d}z} = \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} \alpha_n z^n$$
(342)

and the contours in (340) and (341) are e.g. circles around the origin z = 0. Observe that one has for n = 0

$$E_0^\beta = E^\beta \qquad \alpha_0^\mu = p^\mu \tag{343}$$

The Lie algebra spanned by $\{E_n^{\gamma}, \alpha_n^{\mu} \mid \gamma \in \Lambda^{(2)}, 1 \leq \mu \leq \dim \Lambda\}$ is denoted by \hat{g}_{Λ} . Its commutation relations read

$$[E_m^{\beta}, E_n^{\gamma}] = \begin{cases} \varepsilon(\beta, \gamma) E_{m+n}^{\beta+\gamma} & \text{if} & \beta \cdot \gamma = -1\\ \beta \cdot \alpha_{m+n} + m \delta_{m,-n} & \text{if} & \beta = -\gamma \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(344)

$$[\alpha_m^{\mu}, E_n^{\beta}] = \beta^{\mu} E_{m+n}^{\beta} \tag{345}$$

$$[\alpha_m^\mu, \alpha_n^\nu] = m \delta^{\mu\nu} \delta_{m,-n} \tag{346}$$

Hence \hat{g}_{Λ} is a Kac–Moody algebra.

The commutation relations of the generators of \hat{g}_{Λ} with the generators of the Virasoro algebra are given by

$$[L_m, E_n^\beta] = -nE_{m+n}^\beta \tag{347}$$

$$[L_m, \alpha_n^\mu] = -n\alpha_{m+n}^\mu \tag{348}$$

Denoting the generators of \hat{g}_{Λ} collectively by X_n , i.e.

$$X_n = E_n^\beta, \alpha_n^\mu \tag{349}$$

then for any eigenstate $|h\rangle$ of L_0 all non-zero vectors $X_n|h\rangle$ are also eigenstates of L_0 . More explicitly $L_0|h\rangle = h|h\rangle$ and $[L_0, X_n] = -nX_n$ imply $-n(X_n|h\rangle) = L_0X_n|h\rangle - X_0L_n|h\rangle = L_0X_n|h\rangle - X_0h|h\rangle$ or

$$L_0(X_n|h\rangle) = (h-n)(X_n|h\rangle) \tag{350}$$

Since \hat{g}_{Λ} connects some of the energy eigenstates it is called a partially spectrum generating algebra.

One can argue that a lattice is suitable for toral compactification if it is even and self-dual. The dimension of even and self-dual euclidean lattices is dim $\Lambda = 8n$. This is the number of dimensions which are compactified. Hence we compactify 8, 16, 24,... dimensions. Since we start with 26-dimensional Minkowski spacetime we end up after toral compactification eventually with a spacetime with 18, 10 and 2 dimensions. The case of 10 dimensions is particularly interesting since a superstring requires a 10-dimensional Minkowski spacetime.

In this case we are interested in 16-dimensional even self-dual euclidean lattices. There are only two lattices of this type. They are called $\Gamma^8 \oplus \Gamma^8$ and Γ^{16} . Here Γ^8 is the root lattice of the Lie algebra E^8 and Γ^{16} is the root lattice of the Lie algebra so(32) with one additional point or equivalently the weight lattice of the Lie algebra of the Lie group $\text{Spin}(32)/\mathbb{Z}_2$. Thus we finally arrive at the following result. Toroidal compactification of the bosonic string in 26-dimensional Minkowski spacetime by a suitable 10-dimensional lattice gives rise to either $E_8 \times E_8$ or $\text{Spin}(32)/\mathbb{Z}_2$ as symmetry group. The zero mass modes gives the gauge fields of these groups.

References

- 1. L. Brink, P. Di Vecchia and P. Howe, A locally supersymmetric and reparametrization invariant action for the spinning string, Phys. Lett. 65B (1981), 471-474.
- 2. I.B. Frenkel and V.G. Kac, Basic representations of affine Lie algebras and dual resonance models, Invent. Math. 62 (1980), 23-66.
- 3. I. Frenkel, J. Lepowski and A. Meurman, Vertex operator algebras and the Monster, Academic Press, 1988.
- 4. K. Fujikawa, Path integral for gauge theories with fermions, Phys. Rev. **D21** (1980), 2548.
- 5. K. Fujikawa, Path integral for relativistic strings, Phys. Rev. D25 (1982), 2584.
- 6. P. Goddard and D. Olive, Algebras, lattices and strings p. 51-96 in Vertex operators in mathematics and physics (J. Lepowski, S. Mandelstam and I.M. Singer eds.), Springer-Verlag, 1985.
- P. Goddard, Symmetry and algebras in string theory preprint DAMTP 87-23 of Lectures given at the ICTP Spring School on Superstring theory, Trieste, Italy, April 1987.
- M.B. Halpern, Quantum "solitons" which are SU(N) fermions, Phys. Rev. D12 (1975), 1684–1699.
- 9. A.M. Polyakov, Quantum geometry of bosonic strings, Phys. Lett.103B (1981), 207-211.
- J. Scherk, An introduction to the theory of dual models and strings, Rev. Mod. Phys. 47 (1975), 123-164.
- 11. G. Segal, Unitary representations of some infinite dimensional groups, Commun. Math. Phys. 80 (1981), 301-342.

An Introduction to Hopf Algebras

H.N. van Eck Department of Mathematics University of Twente P.O. Box 217, 7500 AE Enschede The Netherlands

1. DEFINITION

The notion "algebra" can be described as follows. A linear space A over a field K is an algebra over K or K-algebra if there is a *linear* mapping $m: A \otimes_K A \to A$. This mapping is called *multiplication*, for x and $y \in A$ one mostly writes xy for $m(x \otimes y)$.

The algebra A is *associative* iff the following diagram commutes.



 Id_A is the identity map on A.

A is commutative iff the next diagram commutes.



A has a unit iff the next two diagrams commutes.



j is the linear map with $j(1 \otimes x) = x;$ i is the embedding of K into A (i(1) = 1, the units of K and A are identified).

j' is the linear map with $j'(x\otimes 1)=x.$

Let B another algebra and $f: A \rightarrow B$ an application. f is a homomorphism(or an algebra orphism) iff the following diagram commutes.



m' is the multiplication of B.

The notion "coalgebra" is the dual of the notion "algebra". So, a linear space H over K is called a *coalgebra* if there is a linear mapping $\Delta : H \to H \otimes H$. Δ is named *coproduct* or *diagonalisation*. H is said to be *coassociative* if the following diagram commutes.



H is said to be *cocommutative* if the next diagram commutes.



au is the already known twistmap.

H has a socalled *counit* ϵ if the next two diagrams commute.



Let H' be another coalgebra and $f: H \to H'$ an application. f is said to be a *coalgebra morphism* if the following diagram commutes.



A bialgebra H is an associative algebra as well as a coassociative coalgebra in such a way that both the coproduct Δ and the counit ϵ (always existing) are algebramorphisms. If H' is another bialgebra then $f: H \to H'$ is a bialgebramorphism if f is an algebra- as well as a coalgebramorphism with $\epsilon' \circ f = \epsilon$ where ϵ' is the counit of H'.

REMARK. We just said that Δ should be a homomorphism in order that H will be a bialgebra. This means that $H \otimes H$ must be an algebra with a multiplication m' and that there must be a commutative diagram as below.



Now, if A and B are associative algebras with unit 1 then $A \otimes_K B$ is also an associative algebra with unit $1 \otimes 1$. The multiplication is given by $(a \otimes b)(a' \otimes b') = (aa') \otimes (bb')$ so that $m' = (m \otimes m) \circ (\mathrm{Id}_H \otimes \tau \otimes \mathrm{Id}_H)$.

REMARK. $H \otimes H$ is also a coalgebra with coproduct Δ' equal to $(\mathrm{Id}_H \otimes \tau \otimes \mathrm{Id}_H) \circ (\Delta \otimes \Delta)$. With this definition *m* becomes a *coalgebra coalgebra coalgebra*.

REMARK. K is a bialgebra with coproduct $\Delta_K : K \to K \otimes_K K$ linear for which $\Delta_K(1) = 1 \otimes 1$ (the inverse of the multiplication). With this in mind and with help of the definition one sees that a counit of a coalgebra C is a coalgebra morphism and even a bialgebra morphism if C is a bialgebra.

CONVOLUTION

Let A be an associative algebra with unit 1 and C a coassociative coalgebra with counit ϵ . If $u: C \to A$ and $v: C \to A$ are linear then we define $u \star v$ to be the linear map $C \xrightarrow{\Delta} C \otimes C \xrightarrow{u \otimes v} A \otimes A \xrightarrow{m} A$. In this way we get an associative multiplication, named "convolution", in $\mathcal{L}(C; A)$. There is a unit $\mathbf{1}_{C,A} = i \circ \epsilon$ where $i: K \longrightarrow A$ is the linear map with i(1) = 1. This implies that counits (if existing) of coalgebras are unique (take A = K).

ANTIPODE

Let now C = A = H be a bialgebra. The inverse s of Id_H (if existing) with respect to the convolution is called "antipode" or "inversion". We shall state and prove some properties of s.

1. s(xy) = s(y)s(x) for x and $y \in H$. In other words

$$s \circ m = m \circ (s \otimes s) \circ \tau. \tag{1}$$

Proof. We shall prove the following formula.

$$(s \circ m) \star m = \mathbf{1}_{H \otimes H, H} = m \star (m \circ (s \otimes s) \circ \tau).$$
⁽²⁾

 $(s \circ m) \star m : H \otimes H \xrightarrow{\Delta_{H \otimes H}} H \otimes H \otimes H \otimes H \otimes H \xrightarrow{(s \circ m) \otimes m} H \otimes H \xrightarrow{m} H.$ (3)

Now $\Delta_{H\otimes H} = (\mathrm{Id} \otimes \tau \otimes \mathrm{Id}) \circ (\Delta \otimes \Delta)$ and $(s \circ m) \otimes m = (s \otimes \mathrm{Id}_H) \circ (m \otimes m)$ moreover the multiplication $m_{H\otimes H}$ of $H \otimes H$ is given by $(m \otimes m) \circ (\mathrm{Id}_H \otimes \tau \otimes \mathrm{Id}_H)$. So (3) can be rewritten as

$$H \otimes H \xrightarrow{\Delta \otimes \Delta} H \otimes H \otimes H \otimes H \otimes H \xrightarrow{m_{H \otimes H}} H \otimes H \xrightarrow{s \otimes \mathrm{Id}} H \otimes H \xrightarrow{m} H.$$
(4)

 Δ is a homomorphism so $m_{H\otimes H} \circ (\Delta \otimes \Delta) = \Delta \circ m$. (4) can therefore be transferred to the formula

$$H \otimes H \xrightarrow{m} H \xrightarrow{\Delta} H \otimes H \xrightarrow{s \otimes \mathrm{Id}} H \otimes H \xrightarrow{m} H, \tag{5}$$

and this to $H \otimes H \xrightarrow{m} H \xrightarrow{1_H} H = \mathbf{1}_{H \otimes H, H}$ because s is an antipode.

 $m \star (m \circ (s \otimes s) \circ \tau) : H \otimes H \xrightarrow{\Delta_{H \otimes H}} H \otimes H \otimes H \otimes H \otimes H \xrightarrow{m \otimes (m \circ (s \otimes s) \circ \tau)} H \otimes H \xrightarrow{m} H.$ Now $\Delta_{H \otimes H} = (\mathrm{Id}_H \otimes \tau \otimes \mathrm{Id}_H) \circ (\Delta \otimes \Delta)$ and $m \otimes (m \circ (s \otimes s) \circ \tau) = (m \otimes m) \circ (\mathrm{Id}_H \otimes \mathrm{Id}_H \otimes s \otimes s) \circ (\mathrm{Id}_H \otimes \mathrm{Id}_H \otimes \tau).$ So $m \star (m \circ (s \otimes s) \circ \tau)$ can be split up into

$$H \otimes H \xrightarrow{\Delta \otimes \Delta} H \otimes H \otimes H \otimes H \otimes H \xrightarrow{\operatorname{Id} \otimes \tau \otimes \operatorname{Id}} H \otimes H \otimes H \otimes H \otimes H \xrightarrow{\operatorname{Id} \otimes \operatorname{Id} \otimes \cdots}$$

 $H \otimes H \otimes H \otimes H$ and

.

$$H \otimes H \otimes H \otimes H \stackrel{\operatorname{Id} \otimes \operatorname{Id} \otimes s \otimes s}{\longrightarrow} H \otimes H \otimes H \otimes H \otimes H \stackrel{m \otimes m}{\longrightarrow} H \otimes H \stackrel{m}{\longrightarrow} H.$$

To be able to trace the capital aitches we prime one of them. The former of these two mappings becomes in this way

 $\begin{array}{l} H \otimes H' \stackrel{\Delta \otimes \Delta}{\longrightarrow} H \otimes H \otimes H' \otimes H' \stackrel{\mathrm{Id}}{\longrightarrow} \stackrel{\otimes \tau \otimes \mathrm{Id}}{\longrightarrow} H \otimes H' \otimes H \otimes H' \stackrel{\mathrm{Id}}{\longrightarrow} \stackrel{\otimes \mathrm{Id}}{\longrightarrow} \stackrel{\circ \tau}{\longrightarrow} H \otimes H' \otimes H \otimes H' \stackrel{\mathrm{Id}}{\longrightarrow} H \otimes H \otimes H' \stackrel{\mathrm{Id}}{\longrightarrow} H \otimes H \otimes H' \stackrel{\mathrm{Id}}{\longrightarrow} H \otimes H' \stackrel{\mathrm{Id}}{\longrightarrow} H \otimes$

 $m \circ (m \otimes m) = H \otimes H' \otimes H' \otimes H \xrightarrow{Id \otimes m \otimes Id} H \otimes H' \otimes H \xrightarrow{m \otimes Id} H \otimes H \xrightarrow{m} H.$ So, the mapping $H' \xrightarrow{\Delta} H' \otimes H' \xrightarrow{Id \otimes s} H' \otimes H' \xrightarrow{m} H'$ is hidden in $m \star (m \circ (s \otimes s) \circ \tau)$ and

 $H' \xrightarrow{\Delta} H' \otimes H' \xrightarrow{\operatorname{Id} \otimes s} H' \otimes H' \xrightarrow{m} H' = \mathbf{1}_H.$ Of $m \star (m \circ (s \otimes s) \circ \tau)$ there remains $H \xrightarrow{\Delta} H \otimes H \xrightarrow{\operatorname{Id} \otimes s} H \otimes H \xrightarrow{m} H$ because the images of $\mathbf{1}_H$ are scalars. So $m \star (m \circ (s \otimes s) \circ \tau) = \mathbf{1}_{H \otimes H, H}.$ m therefore has a left and a right inverse so these inverses must be equal.

2. The dual of formula (1) is

$$\Delta \circ s = \tau \circ (s \otimes s) \circ \Delta. \tag{6}$$

We shall prove this by showing that $\Delta \circ s$ is a left and that $\tau \circ (s \otimes s) \circ \Delta$ is a right inverse of Δ .

$$(\Delta \circ s) \star \Delta = H \xrightarrow{\Delta} H \otimes H \xrightarrow{(\Delta \circ s) \otimes \Delta} H \otimes H \otimes H \otimes H \otimes H \xrightarrow{m_{H \otimes H}} H \otimes H = H \xrightarrow{\Delta} H \otimes H \xrightarrow{s \otimes \text{Id}} H \otimes H \xrightarrow{\Delta \otimes \Delta} H \otimes H \otimes H \otimes H \otimes H \xrightarrow{m_{H \otimes H}} H \otimes H = H \xrightarrow{\Delta} H \otimes H \xrightarrow{s \otimes \text{Id}} H \otimes H \xrightarrow{m} H \xrightarrow{\Delta} H \otimes H = \mathbf{1}_{H, H \otimes H}.$$

 $\begin{array}{l} \Delta\star(\tau\circ(s\otimes s)\circ\Delta)=H\stackrel{\Delta}{\to}H\otimes H\stackrel{\Delta\otimes\Delta}{\to}H\otimes H'\otimes H'\otimes H\stackrel{\mathrm{Id}\otimes\mathrm{Id}\otimes s\otimes s}{\to}\\ H\otimes H'\otimes H'\otimes H\stackrel{\mathrm{Id}\otimes\mathrm{Id}\otimes\tau}{\to}H\otimes H'\otimes H\otimes H'\stackrel{\mathrm{Id}\otimes\tau\otimes\mathrm{Id}}{\to}H\otimes H'\otimes H'\otimes H'\stackrel{\mathrm{Id}\otimes\tau\otimes}{\to}\\ H\otimes H'\otimes H\otimes H'\otimes H\otimes H'\otimes H\otimes H'\stackrel{\mathrm{Id}\otimes\tau\otimes\mathrm{Id}}{\to}H\otimes H'\otimes H'\otimes H'\stackrel{\mathrm{Id}\otimes\tau}{\to}\\ H\otimes H' \text{ because }H\otimes H'\otimes H\otimes H'\stackrel{\mathrm{Id}\otimes\tau\otimes\mathrm{Id}}{\to}H\otimes H'\otimes H'\otimes H'\stackrel{\mathrm{Id}\otimes\tau}{\to}\\ H\otimes H' = m_{H\otimes H}. \ H \text{ is coassociative and this gives the following commutative diagram.} \end{array}$



It is clear that $H' \otimes H'$ stems from H' but the two unprimed aitches of $H \otimes H' \otimes H' \otimes H$ are derived from H because according to the diagram first Δ is applied and then two times Id_H . Therefore $H' \xrightarrow{\Delta} H' \otimes H' \xrightarrow{\mathrm{Id} \otimes s} H' \otimes H' \xrightarrow{\mathrm{Id} \otimes s} H' \otimes H' \xrightarrow{\mathrm{m}} H'$ is hidden in $\Delta \star (\tau \circ (s \otimes s) \circ \Delta)$ and what remains is the same application but then without primes. The left inverse of Δ is equal to the right inverse.

The opponent H° of H is the bialgebra which is as set equal to H and which has the multiplication $m^{\circ} = m \circ \tau$ and the coproduct $\Delta^{\circ} = \tau \circ \Delta$.

The formulae (1) and (6) are equivalent with the commutativity of the next two diagrams.

$$H \longleftarrow M \otimes H$$

$$s \downarrow \qquad H \otimes H$$

$$h \longrightarrow H \otimes H$$

3. If we prove that s(1) = 1 and that $\epsilon \circ s = \epsilon$ then it follows that s is an isomorphism of H onto H° .

 $(s \star \mathrm{Id}_H)(1) = 1$ and = s(1). The second relation is more difficult. If $f: H \to V$ is a linear mapping then

$$f = H \xrightarrow{\Delta} H \otimes H \xrightarrow{f \otimes \epsilon} V \otimes K \xrightarrow{m} V$$

This follows from the equality

 $H \xrightarrow{\Delta} H \otimes H \xrightarrow{\operatorname{Id} \otimes \epsilon} H \otimes K = (h \longrightarrow h \otimes 1(h \in H)).$

Therefore $s = H \stackrel{\Delta}{\to} H \otimes H \stackrel{s \otimes \epsilon}{\longrightarrow} H \otimes K \stackrel{m}{\to} H$ and this can be written as $H \stackrel{\Delta}{\to} H \otimes H \stackrel{s \otimes 1}{\longrightarrow} H \otimes H \stackrel{m}{\to} H$. So, $1 \circ s$ (where 1 is the unit of $\pounds(H)$) = $H \stackrel{\Delta}{\to} H \otimes H \stackrel{s \otimes 1}{\longrightarrow} H \otimes H \stackrel{m}{\to} H \stackrel{1}{\to} H =$ $H \stackrel{\Delta}{\to} H \otimes H \stackrel{s \otimes 1}{\longrightarrow} H \otimes H \stackrel{1 \otimes 1}{\longrightarrow} H \otimes H \stackrel{m}{\to} H =$ $H \stackrel{\Delta}{\to} H \otimes H \stackrel{s \otimes 1d}{\longrightarrow} H \otimes H \stackrel{1 \otimes 1}{\longrightarrow} H \otimes H \stackrel{m}{\to} H =$ $H \stackrel{\Delta}{\to} H \otimes H \stackrel{s \otimes 1d}{\longrightarrow} H \otimes H \stackrel{m}{\to} H \stackrel{1}{\to} H = 1 \circ 1 = 1$. It follows that $\epsilon \circ s = \epsilon$.

4. The last property of s that we prove is $s \circ s = \text{Id}_H$. In other words we show that s is an *involution*.

 $s \star (s \circ s) = H \stackrel{\Delta}{\to} H \otimes H \stackrel{s \otimes (s \circ s)}{\to} H \otimes H \stackrel{m}{\to} H = H \stackrel{\Delta}{\to} H \otimes H \stackrel{s \otimes s}{\to} H \otimes H \stackrel{H \otimes g}{\to} H \otimes H \stackrel{m}{\to} H = H \stackrel{s}{\to} H \stackrel{\Delta}{\to} H \otimes H \stackrel{\tau}{\to} H \otimes H \stackrel{H \otimes g}{\to} H \otimes H \stackrel{m}{\to} H = H \stackrel{s}{\to} H \stackrel{\Delta}{\to} H \otimes H \stackrel{\tau}{\to} H \otimes H \stackrel{H \otimes g}{\to} H \otimes H \stackrel{m}{\to} H \stackrel{H}{\to} H \otimes H \stackrel{r}{\to} H \stackrel{s}{\to} H \stackrel{s}{\to} H \stackrel{\Delta}{\to} H \otimes H \stackrel{s \otimes \mathrm{Id}}{\to} H \otimes H \stackrel{m}{\to} H = 1 \circ s = 1.$

DEFINITION. A linear space H over a field K is a **Hopf algebra** if H is a bialgebra and possesses an antipode.

- 2. EXAMPLES
- 1. Group algebras.

Let G be a group and K a field. The linear space $H = K^{(G)}$ consists of finite linear combinations of group elements, i.e. $x \in H$ means that there is a family $(x_g)_{g \in G}$ of K with $x_g \neq 0$ for at most a finite number of $g \in G$ and that $x = \sum_{g \in G} x_g e_g$ where e_g is an

alternative notation for g. (e_g) is the canonical base of the linear space H. We define a multiplication m as the linear mapping $H \otimes H \to H$ with $m(e_g \otimes e_h) = e_{gh}$. H is with this m an associative algebra with unit e_1 (1 is the unit of G). We define the coproduct Δ as the linear mapping $H \to H \otimes H$ with $\Delta(e_g) = e_g \otimes e_g$. Δ is a homomorphism: $\Delta(e_g e_h) = \Delta(e_{gh}) = e_{gh} \otimes e_{gh} = (e_g \otimes e_g)(e_h \otimes e_h)$. H has the counit ϵ with $\epsilon(e_g) = 1$ for all $g \in G$. ϵ is a homomorphism too. H is in this way a bialgebra. There is an antipode s: a linear endomorphism of H with $s(e_g) = e_{g^{-1}}$.

This example has caused the following definition: if H is a Hopf algebra with coproduct Δ then $x \in H$ is grouplike if $\Delta(x) = x \otimes x$.

2. Enveloping and symmetric algebras of Lie algebras.

Let V be a vectorspace over a field K. We can construct the tensoralgebra T(V) as follows: $T(V) = K \oplus V \oplus (V \otimes V) \oplus (V \otimes V \otimes V) \oplus \ldots T(V)$ has an N-grading: $T^n = V \otimes \ldots \otimes V$ (n factors), $T^0 = K$. T(V) has also a N-filtering: $T_n = \bigoplus_{m=0}^{n} T^m$. It follows that $T_0 = K$ and that $T_m \otimes T_n \subset T_{m+n}$ (the multiplication of T(V) is given by \otimes itself).

 \mathfrak{g} is a Lie algebra with underlying space V. The envelope $U(\mathfrak{g})$ is the quotient of $T(\mathfrak{g})$ and the two-sided ideal J which is generated by elements of the shape $x \otimes y - y \otimes x - [x, y]$ with x and $y \in \mathfrak{g}$. U has an N-filtering: U_n is the image of T_n under the canonical mapping $T \to U$. It follows that $U_0 = K$, that $U_n \subset U_{n+1}$ and that $U_m U_n \subset U_{m+n}$.

 U_n is the image of I_n under one concernent I_n $U_0 = K$, that $U_n \subset U_{n+1}$ and that $U_m U_n \subset U_{m+n}$. Let $G^n = U_n/U_{n-1}$ if $n > 0, G^0 = U_0 = K$ and $G = \bigoplus_{n \ge 0} G^n$. For $\xi \in G^m$ and $\eta \in G^n$ we define the product $\xi \eta = xy + U_{m+n-1}$ if $\xi = x + U_{m-1}$ and if $\eta = y + U_{n-1}$. This product is well defined because if we take $x' \in U_m$ and $y' \in U_n$ such that $x' - x \in U_{m-1}$ and $y' - y \in U_{n-1}$ then $\xi \eta = x'y' + U_{m+n-1}$. In this way G becomes an associative algebra with the 1 of K as unit. The element $x \otimes y - y \otimes x$ has degree 2 and the element [x,y] degree 1 whereas their images in U are equal. That means that G is commutative and this fact gives rise to the following construction.

Poisson bracket.

For $x \in U_m$ and $y \in U_n$, $xy - yx \in U_{m+n-1}$ because $\xi\eta - \eta\xi = 0$ with $\xi = x + U_{m-1}$ and $\eta = y + U_{n-1}$. So, for ξ and η we can define $\{\xi, \eta\} = xy - yx + U_{m+n-2}$. This is well defined for if $\xi = x' + U_{m-1}$ and $\eta = y' + U_{n-1}$ than xy - yx - x'y' + y'x' = (x - x')(y - y') + x'(y - y') + (x - x')y' - (y - y')(x - x') - (y - y')x' = (x - x')(y - y') - (y - y')(x - x') + (i)x'(y - y') - (y - y')x' + (i)(x - x')y' - y'(x - x'). (ii) (i), (ii) and (iii) ϵU_{m+n-2} . G is with this bracket a Lie algebra but $\{, \}$ has an extra property: If $\alpha = a + U_{p-1}$ then $\{\alpha, \xi\eta\} = axy - xya + U_{m+n+p-2} = (ax - xa)y + x(ay - ya) + U_{m+n+p-2} = \{\alpha, \xi\}\eta + \xi\{\alpha, \eta\}$. So, $\{, \}$ is a Poisson bracket.

It follows from the theorem of Poincaré, Birkhoff and Witt that the restriction of the canonical mapping $T \to U$ to $T^1 = \mathfrak{g} = V$ is *injective*. So we can view upon \mathfrak{g} as embedded in U. U has a coproduct Δ which is a homomorphic extension to U of the linear application $x \mapsto x \otimes 1 + 1 \otimes x(x \in \mathfrak{g})$.

This homomorphism is possible because $\Delta(xy - yx) =$

 $(xy - yx) \otimes 1 + 1 \otimes (xy - yx)$ while $\Delta([x, y]) = [x, y] \otimes 1 + 1 \otimes [x, y]$ and these relations are consistent with each other. If U has a counit ϵ then there must hold: $(\epsilon \otimes \operatorname{Id}_U) \circ \Delta(x) = h(x)$ or $\epsilon(x) \otimes 1_U + \epsilon(1_U) \otimes x = 1_K \otimes x$ for $x \in \mathfrak{g}$. It follows that $\epsilon(x) = 0$ and $\epsilon(1_U) = 1_K$. So, ϵ applies every element of U to its constant part (i.e. the term which contains no elements of \mathfrak{g}). ϵ is also a homomorphism. If there exists an antipode s then there must hold: $m \circ (s \otimes \operatorname{Id}_U) \circ \Delta(x) = \mathbf{1}_U(x)$ for all $x \in U$ and s(1) = 1. For $x \in \mathfrak{g}$ it follows that s(x) + x = 0. If we take an element $y \in \mathfrak{g}$ then s([x,y]) = -[x,y] must hold. On the other hand s must be a homorphism of U in U° so that s(xy - yx) must be equal to (-y)(-x) - (-x)(-y) and this = -[x,y] in U. So, s exists. Kostant proved in the 1950's that all cocommutative Hopf algebras over a field with characteristic 0 which have an N-filtering as above are envelopes of a Lie algebra the elements of which are characterized by the formula $\Delta(x) = x \otimes 1 + 1 \otimes x$. These elements are called primitive.

The underlying space V of \mathfrak{g} can also be viewed upon as a Lie algebra with [x, y] = 0 for all x and $y \in V$. The envelope of this algebra is the socalled symmetric algebra $S(\mathfrak{g})$. S is commutative and can be identified to $K[e_{\lambda}]_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$ where (e_{λ}) is a base of V. So the elements of S are polynomials in the variables e_{λ} .

It is relatively easy to construct out of the canonical mappings $T \to U$, $T \to S$ and $U \to G$ a homomorphism of S onto G (also yielding the commutativity of G). Poincaré, Birkhoff and Witt proved that this homomorphism is also one to one. From now on we identify G and S so that the Poisson bracket is defined on S.

From the fact that G = S follows that there is also an *isomorphism* of S into U, not an algebraic one of course but a *coalgebraic* one. This isomorphism is given by the formula

$$\eta(x_1 \dots x_n) = \frac{1}{n!} \sum_{\sigma \in \mathfrak{G}_n} x_{\sigma(1)} \dots x_{\sigma(n)}$$
(7)

where \mathfrak{G}_n is the permutation group of n elements, $x_1 \ldots x_n$ being elements of \mathfrak{g} . Especially $\eta(x) = x$ for $x \in \mathfrak{g}$, so, η has an interesting impact on $\{, \}$: $\eta(\{x,y\}) = [x,y] = xy - yx$ for all x and $y \in \mathfrak{g}$. The formula still holds, i.e. $\eta(\{x,y\}) = [\eta(x), \eta(y)]$, if one of them is element of S and the other of \mathfrak{g} .

The case of finite dimensional Lie algebras.

Let **g** has the base x_1, \ldots, x_n then $S = K[x_1, \ldots, x_n]$. With induction it follows immediately that $\{x, y_i^k\} = ky_i^{k-1}\{x, y_i\}$ for $x \in S$ and $y_i \in \mathfrak{g}$. From this it follows easily that $\{x, g\} = \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{\partial g}{\partial x_i}\{x, x_i\}$ if $g \in S$ and that $\{f, g\} = \sum_{ij} \frac{\partial f}{\partial x_i} \frac{\partial g}{\partial x_i}[x_i, x_j]$ if $f \in S$ too.

Let now $(q_1, \ldots, q_n, p_1, \ldots, p_n)$ be a base of a commutative Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} and $\Phi : \mathfrak{g} \times \mathfrak{g} \to K$ bilinear and alternating with $\Phi(q_i, q_j) = \Phi(p_i, p_j) = 0$ and with $\Phi(q_i, p_j) = \delta_{ij}$ then Φ (trivially) satisfies the relation $-\Phi([x, y], z) + \Phi([x, z], y) - \Phi([y, z], x) = 0$, in other words Φ is a cocycle.

 $-\Phi([x, y], z) + \Phi([x, z], y) - \Phi([y, z], x) = 0$, in other words Φ is a cocycle. The linear space $\mathfrak{h} = \mathfrak{g} \times K$ is a Lie algebra with

 $[(x,\alpha),(y,\beta)]=([x,y],\Phi(x,y))$

for x and $y \in \mathfrak{g}$ and α and $\beta \in K$. We get $\mathfrak{h} = (q_1, \ldots, q_n, p_1, \ldots, p_n, \omega)$ with $q_i = (q_{i,0}), p_i = (p_i, 0)$ and $\omega = (0, 1)$. \mathfrak{h} is a Heisenberg algebra and on $S(\mathfrak{h})$ the Poisson bracket is given by

$$\{f,g\} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \left(\frac{\partial f}{\partial q_i} \frac{\partial g}{\partial p_i} - \frac{\partial f}{\partial p_i} \frac{\partial g}{\partial q_i} \right) \omega.$$
(8)

It is worthwile to compare this relationship between S and U with section 23 of the sixth chapter of the book "Quantum Mechanics" by L.I. Schiff. This relationship is also probably the code to decipher the cryptic book "Operators" by V.P. Maslow.

3. Compact groups and Hopf algebras.

Let G be a compact group and C(G) = H the set of continuous functions $G \to \mathbf{R}$. With the multiplication (fg)(x) = f(x)g(x) the space H is a commutative algebra with unit 1 (the function $x \mapsto 1(x \in G)$). H has the norm $\| \|$ given by $\|f\| = \max_{x \in G} \|f(x)\|$. H is a Banach space, moreover the inequality $\|fg\| \leq \|f\| \|g\|$ holds. For f and $g \in H$ we may identify $f \otimes g$ with the function $(x, y) \mapsto f(x)g(y)$ $(x, y \in G)$ as is well known. According to the theorem of Weierstraß and Stone $H \otimes H$ is dense in $C(G \times G)$ so that this set is the topological tensor product $H \hat{\otimes} H$. We define a coproduct Δ as follows:

$$\Delta(f)(x,y) = f(xy).$$

G is associative so Δ is coassociative. One can see that by a close look to the applications

. . . .

- - -

$$H \otimes H \stackrel{\operatorname{Id} \otimes \Delta}{\longrightarrow} H \otimes H \hat{\otimes} H \text{ and } H \otimes H \stackrel{\Delta \otimes \operatorname{Id}}{\longrightarrow} H \hat{\otimes} H \otimes H.$$

 Δ is cocommutative if G is commutative. There is a counit ϵ given by

$$\epsilon(f) = f(e)$$
 (e is the unit of G).

To see that ϵ is a correct counit one could look first at the mappings

$$H \otimes H \xrightarrow{\epsilon \otimes \operatorname{Id}} \mathbf{R} \otimes H = H \text{ and } H \otimes H \xrightarrow{\operatorname{Id} \otimes \epsilon} H \otimes \mathbf{R} = H.$$

With these compositions H becomes a bialgebra. There is also an antipode s given by

$$s(f)(x) = f(x^{-1}).$$

We prove this as follows. First we must extend the multiplication to a continuous linear mapping $m: H \hat{\otimes} H \to H$. Let $f \in H \hat{\otimes} H$ then there is a sequence $(g_n \otimes h_n)$ on $H \otimes H$ with converges to f. That means that $g_n(x)h_n(y)$ converges uniformly in x and y to f(x,y). Now $m(g_n \otimes h_n)$ is the function $x \mapsto g_n(x)h_n(x)$ so m(f) is the function $x \mapsto f(x,x)$.

If $f \in H$ and if s exists then there must hold $m \circ (s \otimes \mathrm{Id}) \circ \Delta(f) = \mathbf{1}_H(f)$. Let the sequence $(g_n \otimes h_n)$ on $H \otimes H$ converge to $\Delta(f)$ then

 $\lim_{n \to \infty} g_n(x)h_n(y) = f(xy) \text{ for all } x \text{ and } y \in G. \text{ If } s(g_n) = g'_n \text{ then}$ $\lim_{n\to\infty}g'_n(x)h_n(y) \text{ exists because } s \text{ is assumed to be continuous.}$

 $m(g'_n \otimes h_n)(x) = g'_n(x)h_n(x)$ and this must converge to $\mathbf{1}_H(f)(x) = f(e)\mathbf{1} =$ f(e). For $g'_n(x) = g_n(x^{-1})$ all our demands can be met with. s is determined because Id can have only one inverse.

Let $\mathcal{M} = H'$ be the topological dual of H. \mathcal{M} is the set of *measures* on G. We shall prove that \mathcal{M} is a cocommutative Hopf algebra.

 \mathcal{M} is an associative algebra with $m'(\lambda \otimes \mu) = \lambda \star \mu$, the already known convolution of the elements λ and $\mu \in \mathcal{M}$. In the language of measure theory we have the formula

$$(\lambda \star \mu)(f) = \int_{G \times G} f(xy) d\lambda(x) d\mu(y).$$

The counit ϵ of H is the unit of \mathcal{M} .

The norm on \mathcal{M} is given by $\|\lambda\| = \sup_{f \neq 0} \frac{|\lambda(f)|}{\|f\|}$. The real combinations of the Dirac measures ϵ_x form a dense subalgebra ($\epsilon_x(f) = f(x), \epsilon_{xy} = \epsilon_x * \epsilon_y$)

which is nothing else than the group algebra $\mathbf{R}^{(G)}$.

m' is the transpose of
$$\Delta : \langle m'(\lambda \otimes \mu), f \rangle = (\lambda * \mu)(f) = m_{\mathbf{R}} \circ (\lambda \otimes \mu) \circ \Delta(f) = \langle \lambda \otimes \mu, \Delta(f) \rangle, m_{\mathbf{R}}$$
 being the multiplication of \mathbf{R} .

The transpose Δ' of m is the coproduct of \mathcal{M} : for $f \in H \hat{\otimes} H = \mathcal{C}(G \times G)$ we have $\langle \Delta'(\lambda), f \rangle = \langle \lambda, m(f) \rangle = \int_G f(x, x) d\lambda(x)$. Δ' is a homomorphism for on the one hand we have $\langle \Delta'(\lambda * \mu), f \rangle = \int_G f(x, x) d(\lambda * \mu)(x) = \int_{G \times G} f(xy, xy) d\lambda(x) d\mu(y)$ and on the other hand $\langle \Delta'(\lambda) * \Delta'(\mu), f \rangle = \int_{G \times G \times G \times G} f((x, x')(y, y')) d\Delta'(\lambda)(x, x') d\Delta'(\mu)(y, y') =$ $\int_{G \times G \times G \times G} f(xy, x'y') d\Delta'(\lambda)(x, x') d\Delta'(\mu)(y, y') = \int_{G \times G} f(xy, xy) d\lambda(x) d\mu(y),$ because $\int_{G \times G} f(x, y) d\Delta'(\lambda)(x, y) = \int_G f(x, x) d\lambda(x).$ For $\lambda = \epsilon_x$ it follows that $\Delta'(\epsilon_x) = \epsilon_x \otimes \epsilon_x$ because $\langle \Delta'(e_x), g \otimes h \rangle =$ $\langle \epsilon_x, m(g \otimes h) \rangle = g(x)h(x) = \epsilon_x(g)(\epsilon_x(h) = (\epsilon_x \otimes \epsilon_x)(g \otimes h)$ and because $H \otimes H$ is dense in $\mathcal{C}(G \times G)$. So, G yields the grouplike elements of \mathcal{M} . \mathcal{M} is cocommutative because H is commutative and because the transpose τ' of τ is the application $\lambda \otimes \mu \mapsto \mu \otimes \lambda$.

The counit ϵ' is given by $\epsilon'(\lambda) = \langle \lambda, 1 \rangle = \int_G d\lambda(x)$. ϵ' is the transpose of i, the embedding of \mathbf{R} into H. $\epsilon'(\lambda * \mu) = \int_{G \times G} d\lambda(x) d\mu(y) = \epsilon'(\lambda) \epsilon'(\mu)$.

The antipode s' is given by $s'(\lambda)(f) = \int_G f(x^{-1})d\lambda(x)$, so s' is the transpose of s. The embedding of \mathbf{R} into \mathcal{M} is the transpose of ϵ and ϵ' is the transpose of the embedding of \mathbf{R} into H so $\mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{M}}$ is the transpose of $\mathbf{1}_H$. It follows that s' satisfies the definition of antipode because all appearing mappings are transposes of Δ , s, Id and m. It goes without saying that all applications involved are continuous.

4. Alternating and Clifford algebras.

V is again a vectorspace over a field K with characteristic 0. Q is a quadratic form on V: $Q(\alpha x) = \alpha^2 Q(x)$ for $\alpha \in K$ and $x \in V$;

Q(x + y) - Q(x) - Q(y) is a bilinear form $\Phi(x, y)$ on V. Q is called degenerate if Φ is degenerate. C(Q) is the algebra over K equal to the quotient of T(V) and the two-sided ideal I(Q) generated by expressions of the form $x \otimes x - Q(x)$. K and V are embedded into C(Q) and in C(Q), x^2 equals Q(x) for $x \in V$. C(Q) is associative and possesses a unit 1. C(Q) is called Clifford algebra of the quadratic space (V,Q). If Q = 0 for all $x \in V$ then C(Q) is nothing else than the exterior algebra $\Lambda(V)$ of V. C(Q) is characterized by the following property: For any linear mapping f of V into an associative algebra A with unit 1_A with the property that $f(x)^2 = Q(x)1_A$ there is one and only one homomorphism $\overline{f} : C(Q) \to A$ which is an extension of f. (\overline{f} is the socalled lift of f).

C(Q) has a grading $C^+ \oplus C^-$, the elements of C^+ are called *even* (degree 0) and those of C^- are called *uneven* (degree 1). C^+ is a subalgebra of C(Q) $(1 \in C^+)$ and C^- is a C^+ -module, moreover $C^-C^- \subset C^+$.

Let $(x_i)_{i\in L}$ be a base of V where L is totally ordered. For a finite subset $H = (h_1, \ldots, h_q)$ $(h_1 < \ldots < h_q)$ of L we write x_H for $x_{h_1} \ldots x_{h_q}$. The x_H form a base of the linear space C(Q). There are linear isomorphisms $\lambda_Q : C(Q) \to C(2Q)$ and $\mu_Q : C(Q) \to \Lambda(V)$ with $\lambda_Q(x_H) = x_H$ and $\mu_Q(x_H) = x_H$. The inverse of μ_Q shall be denoted by η_Q . Here C(2Q) is the algebra of the quadratic space (V, 2Q). In some cases there is an *algebraic* isomorphism $C(Q) \to C(2Q)$. We shall not use this fact.

Let $(V_i, Q_i)(i = 1, 2)$ be two quadratic spaces with Clifford algebras $C(Q_i)$. Let $V = V_1 \oplus V_2$ and define Q on V by putting

 $Q(x_1 + x_2) = Q_1(x_1) + Q_2(x_2)(x_i \in V_i)$ then (V, Q) is a quadratic space too and the V_i are orthogonal to each other. This means that if $\Phi(x, y) =$ Q(x + y) - Q(x) - Q(y) that then $\Phi(x, y) = 0$ for $x \in V_1$ and $y \in V_2$. The Clifford algebra C(Q) is algebraically isomorphic to the algebra

 $C(Q_1) \otimes C(Q_2)$, the isomorphism being given by the lift of $x_1 + x_2 \mapsto x_1 \otimes 1 + 1 \otimes x_2$ for $x_i \in V_i$. The multiplication of $C(Q_1) \otimes C(Q_2)$ should be given by $(a_1 \otimes a_2)(b_1 \otimes b_2) = \epsilon(a_1b_1) \otimes (a_2b_2)$ with a_i and b_i even or uneven elements of $C(Q_1)$ and $C(Q_2)$ respectively. $\epsilon = -1$ if both a_2 and b_1 are uneven, $\epsilon = 1$ in all other cases.

The linear mapping $x \mapsto x \otimes 1 + 1 \otimes x$ from V into $C(Q) \otimes C(Q)$ can be lifted to a homomorphism $j: C(2Q) \to C(Q) \otimes C(Q)$ because $(x \otimes 1 + 1 \otimes x)^2 = 2Q(x)(1 \otimes 1)$, so $\Delta_Q = j \circ \lambda_Q$ is a linear mapping $C(Q) \to C(Q) \otimes C(Q)$. If Q = 0 then Δ_Q is a homomorphism because λ_0 is the identity mapping. We shall show that C(Q) is a coassociative coalgebra with counit ϵ_Q and with Δ_Q as a coproduct. We use our base (x_H) again. $\lambda_Q(x_H) = x_H$ so we can act as if Δ_Q is the homomorphism j. It is then sufficient to calculate $(\Delta_Q \otimes \mathrm{Id}) \circ \Delta_Q(x)$ and $(\mathrm{Id} \otimes \Delta_Q) \circ \Delta_Q(x)$ for $x \in V$. The result is two times $x \otimes 1 \otimes 1 + 1 \otimes x \otimes 1 + 1 \otimes 1 \otimes x$. So, C(Q) is coassociative. If we put $\epsilon_Q(x_H) = 0$ if $H \neq \emptyset$ and = 1 if $H = \emptyset$ $(1 = x_H)$ if $H = \emptyset$ then ϵ_Q is the counit according to the definition of a counit. The proof of this is the same as that of the coassociativity.

We shall now show that C(Q) is coanticommutative, i.e. that $\sigma \circ \Delta_Q = \Delta_Q, \sigma$ being the linear mapping with $\sigma(a \otimes b) = \epsilon(b \otimes a)$ where a and b are even or uneven and $\epsilon = -1$ if both are uneven, = 1 in the other cases. Let x_1, \ldots, x_n be elements of the chosen base of V then $\lambda_Q(x_1 \ldots x_n) = x_1 \ldots x_n$ so that

$$\Delta_Q(x_1 \dots x_n) = (x_1 \otimes 1 + 1 \otimes x_1) \dots (x_n \otimes 1 + 1 \otimes x_n) =$$

$$\sum_{i=0}^{n} \sum_{\alpha \in I(i)} \epsilon_{\alpha}(x_{\alpha(1)} \dots x_{\alpha(i)}) \otimes (x_{\alpha(i+1)} \dots x_{\alpha(n)}), \tag{9}$$

 $I(i) = \{ \alpha \in \mathfrak{G}_n | \alpha \text{ increasing on both intervals } [1, i] \text{ and } [i+1, n] \text{ of } N \}$ and ϵ_{α} is the sign of the permutation α . The factors $x_{\alpha(1)} \dots x_{\alpha(i)}$ and $x_{\alpha(i+1)} \dots x_{\alpha(n)}$ are even or uneven because the x_i are elements of V and so uneven. It follows that σ just interchanges the terms of $\Delta_Q(x_1 \dots x_n)$. This operation applies to all the x_H .

In particular $\Lambda(V)$ is a coassociative, coanticommutative coalgebra with a counit. Moreover, Δ_0 and ϵ_0 are homomorphisms, so that $\Lambda(V)$ if a bialgebra.

We shall now show that η_Q is a coalgebra isomorphism of $\Lambda(V)$ onto C(Q). If x_1, \ldots, x_n are elements of the chosen base of V then $\eta_Q(x_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge x_n) = x_1 \ldots x_n$. It follows from (9) that

 $(\eta_Q \otimes \eta_Q) \circ \Delta_Q(x_H) = \Delta_Q \circ \eta(x_H)$. One can prove that if (y_1, \ldots, y_n) is any family of elements of V that the following formula holds:

$$\eta_Q(y_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge y_n) = \frac{1}{n!} \sum_{\sigma \in \mathfrak{G}_n} \epsilon_\sigma y_{\sigma(1)} \ldots y_{\sigma(n)}.$$
(10)

Although C(Q) is in general not a bialgebra it possesses an automorphism that plays the role of antipode. This automorphism α is given by $\alpha(x) = -x$ for $x \in V$. α is the identity mapping on C^+ and $\alpha(u) = -u$ if $u \in C^-$. α is also a coalgebra morphism. On $\Lambda(V)$, which is a bialgebra, α is an antipode. One should keep in mind here that $\Lambda(V)$ is equal to its own opponent with respect to σ . α is called *principal automorphism*. There is also a *principal antiautomorphism* β . It is the isomorphism of C(Q)onto the opponent of C(Q) with respect to τ that extends the mapping $x \mapsto x(x \in V)$.

Poisson bracket.

Let C_h be the image of T_h under the canonical mapping $T(V) \to C(Q)$ then we get an *N*-filtering on C(Q) with $C_0 = K$ and with $C_h C_k \subset C_{h+k}$. Let $G = \bigoplus_{h \ge 0} G^h$ with $G^h = C_h/C_{h-1}$ if h > 0 and with $G^0 = K$. G is an algebra with the following multiplication: for $\xi \in G^h$ and $\eta \in G^k$ we have

 $\xi\eta = xy + C_{h+k-1}$ if $\xi = x + C_{h-1}$ and $\eta = y + C_{k-1}$. One can prove that G and $\Lambda(V)$ are isomorphic algebras so that we can identify them. It follows that $\xi\eta - (-1)^{hk}\eta\xi = 0$. In analogy with the Poisson bracket on $S(\mathfrak{g})$ we define

 $\{\xi,\eta\}_{\epsilon} = xy - (-1)^{hk}xy + C_{h+k-3}$. It is not difficult to prove that $\{\alpha,\xi\eta\}_{\epsilon} = \{\alpha,\xi\}_{\epsilon}\eta + (-1)^{jh}\xi\{\alpha,\eta\}_{\epsilon}$ for $\alpha = a + C_{j-1}$, that

$$\begin{split} \{\xi,\eta\}_{\epsilon}+(-1)^{hk}\{\eta,\xi\}_{\epsilon}&=0 \text{ and that}\\ \{\xi,\{\eta,\zeta\}_{\epsilon}\}_{\epsilon}=\{\{\xi,\eta\}_{\epsilon},\zeta\}_{\epsilon}+(-1)^{hk}\{\eta,\{\xi,\zeta\}_{\epsilon}\}_{\epsilon}(\text{``Jacobi''}).\\ \text{If we transport } \{,\}_{\epsilon} \text{ to } \Lambda(V) \text{ and if } x \text{ and } y\in V \text{ then } \{x,y\}_{\epsilon}=\Phi(x,y). \text{ In the notation of BOURBAKI: } \{x,u\}_{\epsilon}&=i_x^{\Phi}(u) \text{ with } x\in V \text{ and } u\in \Lambda(V). \end{split}$$

Let x be the product of h elements of V and y be the product of k elements of V then we define in C(Q) and in $\Lambda(V)$ the ϵ - commutator of x and y by the relation $[x, y]_{\epsilon} = xy - (-1)^{hk}yx$ resp. $= x \wedge y - (-1)^{hk}y \wedge x$. It can be proved that $\eta(\{x, y\}_{\epsilon}) = [\eta(x), \eta(y)]_{\epsilon}$ if one of the elements x and y lies in V.

REMARK. The formula $\eta(\{x, y\}_{\epsilon}) = [\eta(x), \eta(y)]_{\epsilon}$ and the analogous one $\eta(\{x, y\}) = [\eta(x), \eta(y)]$ in the case of Lie algebras are in general not true if both x and y are not in V.

Let V be the space with base $(q_1, \ldots, q_n, p_1, \ldots, p_n)$ again. Let now Φ be a symmetric bilinear form on V with $\Phi(p_i, p_j) = \Phi(q_i, q_j) = 0$ ($\forall i, j$) and with $\Phi(q_i, p_j) = \delta_{ij}$. Φ is non degenerate and Q with $Q(x) = \frac{1}{2}\Phi(x, x)$ is a quadratic form with Φ as bilinear form. We get in this way a Clifford algebra C(Q) with $[p_i, p_j]_{\epsilon} = [q_i, q_j]_{\epsilon} = 0$ and with $[q_i, p_j]_{\epsilon} = \delta_{ij}$. The Poisson bracket on $\Lambda(V)$ is given by $\{p_i, p_j\}_{\epsilon} = \{q_i, q_j\}_{\epsilon} = 0$ and $\{q_i, p_j\}_{\epsilon} = \delta_{ij}$.

REMARK. We have seen quite a lot of similarities between the symmetric and enveloping algebra of a Lie algebra on the one hand and the exterior and Clifford algebra on the other hand. There is another similarity: the envelope contains a Lie algebra; the Clifford algebra contains (the spin representation of) a orthogonal (with respect to Q) group.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Section 1 is based upon

Sweedler, M.E.

Hopf Algebras, W.A. Benjamin, New York, 1969.

Examples 1 and 3 of section 2 are mentioned by

Drinfeld, V.G.

Quantum groups, Proc. Int. Congr. Math. Berkely 1 (1986), 798-820.

Example 2 is taken from

Bourbaki, N.

Groupes et algèbres de Lie, Chap.2, §1: Bigèbre enveloppante d'une algèbre de Lie, Hermann, Paris, 1972.

The idea of the treatment of the Poisson bracket is taken from

Björk, J.-E.

Differential systems on algebraic manifolds, app.4: Gabber's Integrability Theorem, Herbstschule, 1-10 Oktober 1984, University of Hamburg (Germany).

Example 4 is based upon

Bourbaki, N.

Algèbre, Chap.9, §9: Algèbres de Clifford (exercises included), Hermann, Paris, 1973.

Classical and quantum representation theory

N.P. Landsman¹

Department of Applied Mathematics and Theoretical Physics University of Cambridge, Silver Street Cambridge CB3 9EW, United Kingdom

These notes present an introduction to an analytic version of deformation quantization. The central point is to study algebras of physical observables and their irreducible representations. In classical mechanics one deals with real Poisson algebras, whereas in quantum mechanics the observables have the structure of a real non-associative Jordan-Lie algebra. The non-associativity is proportional to \hbar^2 , hence for $\hbar \rightarrow 0$ one recovers a real Poisson algebra. This observation lies at the basis of 'strict' deformation quantization, where one deforms a given Poisson algebra into a C^* -algebra, in such a way that the basic algebraic structures are preserved.

Our main interest lies in degenerate Poisson algebras and their quantization by non-simple Jordan-Lie algebras. The traditional symplectic manifolds of classical mechanics, and their quantum counterparts (Hilbert spaces and operator algebras which act irreducibly) emerge from a generalized representation theory. This two-step procedure sheds considerable light on the subject.

We discuss a large class of examples, in which the Poisson algebra canonically associated to an (integrable) Lie algebroid is deformed into the Jordan-Lie algebra of the corresponding Lie groupoid. A special case of this construction, which involves the gauge groupoid of a principal fibre bundle, describes the classical and quantum mechanics of a particle moving in an external gravitational and Yang-Mills field.

1. INTRODUCTION

In quantization theory one tries to establish a correspondence between a classical mechanical system, and a quantum one. The traditional method, already contained in the work of Heisenberg and Dirac, is canonical quantization. Attempts to generalize this procedure, and put it on a solid mathematical footing have led to geometric quantization [49, 24, 20]. This is a certain algorithm which still contains many gaps, and for various reasons cannot be considered satisfactory [44]. The same comment applies to path integral quantization, but

¹ Supported by an S.E.R.C. Advanced Research Fellowship

we hasten to remark that both techniques have led to many examples, constructions, and insights, in physics as well as mathematics, that would have been hard to reach otherwise, and still provide the main testing ground for alternative methods.

One such alternative method is deformation quantization. The version that we use (and partly propose) employs techniques from algebra, differential geometry, and functional analysis, and appears to be very interesting from a mathematical point of view. One attempts to relate Poisson algebras to C^* algebras in a way specified below, and as such it is possible to relate to, and exploit the phenomenal progress made in both subjects over the last decade. This progress has consisted of discovering and understanding general structures through specific examples, and in a certain sense a unification of the three mathematical disciplines mentioned above has been achieved, under the name of non-commutative geometry. On the operator-algebraic side this includes cyclic cohomology of operator algebras [14] and operator K-theory (non-commutative topology) [42], which have found interesting applications (highly relevant to quantization theory!) in foliation theory and generalized index theorems [32]. As to Poisson algebras, we mention Poisson cohomology [23] and the theory of symplectic groupoids [48].

From the point of view of physics we wish to stress that the quantization procedure discussed here is very satisfactory in that it places physical notions like observables and states at the forefront (inspired by algebraic quantum field theory [21]), plays down the (quite unnecessary) use of complex numbers in quantum mechanics, and accurately describes a large class of examples relevant to Nature. Moreover, it brings classical and quantum mechanics very closely together and highlights their common structures.

We will introduce the relevant mathematical structures step by step, on the basis of the familiar Weyl quantization of a particle moving on \mathbb{R}^n . This will lead us to Poisson algebras, Jordan-Lie algebras, and C^* -algebras. We then introduce the appropriate notion of a representation of each of these objects, and motivate an irreducibility condition. Lie groups form a rich class of examples on which to illustrate the general theory, but since these only describe particles with nothing but an internal degree of freedom, we must look elsewhere for structures describing genuine physics. A rich structure that is tractable by our methods, and at the same time describes real physical systems, is that of a Lie groupoid [31, 16]. It has an associated 'infinitesimal' object (a Lie algebroid), and, as we will explain, the passage from an algebroid to a groupoid essentially amounts to quantization.

2. CLASSICAL MECHANICS AND POISSON ALGEBRAS

2.1. Introductory example: particle on flat space

Consider a particle moving on the configuration space $Q = \mathbb{R}^n$. We use canonical co-ordinates (x^{μ}, p_{μ}) (usually simply written as (x, p)) on the cotangent bundle $M = T^* \mathbb{R}^n$ $(\mu = 1, ..., n)$, so that (x, p) stands for the one-form
$p_{\mu}dx^{\mu} \in T^*_x \mathbb{R}^n$. In mechanics a key role is played by the Poisson bracket

$$\{f,g\} = \frac{\partial f}{\partial x^{\mu}} \frac{\partial g}{\partial p_{\mu}} - \frac{\partial f}{\partial p_{\mu}} \frac{\partial g}{\partial x^{\mu}},\tag{2.1}$$

where $f_1, f_2 \in C^{\infty}(M)$. Here $C^{\infty}(M) \equiv A_0$ stands for the real vector space of real-valued smooth functions on M. Its elements are classical observables. Apart from the Poisson bracket, there is another bilinear map from $A_0 \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} A_0 \to A_0$, namely the ordinary (pointwise) multiplication \cdot . Let us write $f \sigma g$ for $fg (\equiv f \cdot g)$, and $f \alpha g$ for $\{f, g\}$. The algebraic operations σ and α satisfy the following properties:

- 1. $f\sigma g = g\sigma f$ (symmetry);
- 2. $f\alpha g = -g\alpha f$ (anti-symmetry);
- 3. $(f\alpha g)\alpha h + (h\alpha f)\alpha g + (g\alpha h)\alpha f = 0$ (Jacobi identity);
- 4. $(f\sigma g)\alpha h = f\sigma(g\alpha h) + g\sigma(f\alpha h)$ (Leibniz rule);
- 5. $(f\sigma g)\sigma h = f\sigma(g\sigma h)$ (associativity).

The meaning of α and σ is as follows. To start with the latter, we remark that the spectrum spec(f) of a function $f \in C^{\infty}(M)$ is the set of values it takes (that is, the possible values that the observable f may have). If f is concretely given (i.e., we know " $f(m_1) = a_1, f(m_2) = a_2 \dots$ " then we obviously know the spectrum immediately. However, f may be regarded as an abstract element of the algebra A_0 . The point is now that $\operatorname{spec}(f)$ is completely determined by its location in A_0 , equipped with the product σ (forgetting the Poisson bracket). Namely, if $a \in \operatorname{spec}(f)$ then $f - a_1$ (where 1 is the function on M which is identically equal to 1) fails to have an inverse in A_0 , whereas, conversely, $(f-a_1)^{-1}$ is a well-defined element of A_0 , satisfying $(f-a_1)^{-1}\sigma(f-a_1) = 1$ if $a \notin \operatorname{spec}(f)$. Hence we may define $\operatorname{spec}(f)$ as the set of real numbers a for which $f - a_1$ fails to have an inverse in A_0 . A closely related point is that σ allows one to define functions of observables (starting from $f^2 = f\sigma f$); this is related to the previous point via the spectral calculus.

The Poisson bracket α determines the role any observable plays as the generator of a flow on the space M of pure states on A_0 . To explain this, we need to introduce the concept of the state space of an algebra. The state space S(A) of a real algebra A may be defined as the space of normalized positive functionals on A, i.e., the linear maps $\omega : A \to \mathbb{R}$ which satisfy $\omega(f^2) \geq 0$ for all $f \in A$, and $\omega(1) = 1$. If ω_1 and ω_2 are states then $\lambda \omega_1 + (1 - \lambda)\omega_2$ is a state if $\lambda \in [0, 1]$. A state is defined to be pure if it does not allow such a decomposition unless $\lambda = 0, 1$; otherwise, it is called mixed. The physical interpretation of $\omega(f)$ is that this number equals the expectation value of the observable f in the state ω . Any point m of M defines a pure state on A_0 by m(f) = f(m), and these in fact exhaust the set of pure states. This statement holds equally well if we had taken A_0 to be $C_c^{\infty}(M)$ or $C_0^{\infty}(M)$ (the smooth

functions with compact support, and those vanishing at infinity, respectively), but the pure state space of $C_b^{\infty}(M)$ (the bounded smooth functions) is the so-called Cech-Stone compactification of M.

Back to the Poisson bracket, each $f \in A_0$ defines a so-called Hamiltonian vector field X_f on M by

$$X_f g = \{g, f\},$$
(2.2)

and this generates a Hamiltonian flow ϕ_t^f on M (as the solution of the differential equation $d\varphi_t^f/dt = X_f(\varphi_t^f)$), cf. [1, 29]. That X_f is indeed a vector field (i.e., a derivation of $C^{\infty}(M)$) is a consequence of the Jacobi identity on α .

The example $M = T^* \mathbb{R}^n$ has the following feature: any two points of M can be connected by a (piecewisely) smooth Hamiltonian flow. This property is equivalent to the following: $\{X_f(m)|f \in A_0\} = T_m M$ for all $m \in M$. That is, the Hamiltonian vector fields span the tangent space at any point of M.

To sum up, observables take values, and one may define functions of them, which two properties are determined by the product σ ; moreover, they generate flows of the pure state space, which are determined by the Poisson bracket α .

2.2. Poisson algebras and their representations

DEFINITION 1. A Poisson algebra is a vector space A over the real numbers, equipped with two bilinear maps $\alpha, \sigma : A \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} A \to A$ which satisfy the five conditions in the preceding subsection.

The examples of Poisson algebras we will consider are of the type $A = C^{\infty}(M)$ for some manifold M, which has a Poisson structure, in the sense that α is some Poisson bracket and σ is multiplication. In that case, M together with the Poisson structure is called a Poisson manifold. If M has the special feature discussed after (2.2) that any two points can be joined by a piecewisely smooth Hamiltonian curve, then M is called symplectic. If not, we can impose an equivalence relation [47] ~ on M, under which $x \sim y$ iff x and y can be joined by a piecewisely smooth Hamiltonian curve. The equivalence class L_x of any point can be shown to be a manifold, which is embedded in M. If i is the embedding map then the relation $\{i^*f, i^*g\}_{L_x} = i^*\{f, g\}_M$ defines a Poisson structure $\{ , \}_{L_x}$ on L_x , which is obviously symplectic, and we call L_x a symplectic leaf of M. More advanced considerations show that any Poisson manifold is foliated by its symplectic leaves [29].

If M = S is symplectic then the Poisson bracket can be derived from a symplectic form on S [1, 29]. The corresponding $A = C^{\infty}(S)$ are in some sense the 'canonical models' of Poisson algebras. This motivates the following

DEFINITION 2. A representation of a Poisson algebra A is a map $\pi_c^S : A \to C^{\infty}(S)$, where S is a symplectic manifold, satisfying the following conditions for all $f, g \in A$:

1.
$$\pi_c^S(\lambda f + \mu g) = \lambda \pi_c^S(f) + \mu \pi_c^S(g)$$
, for all $\lambda, \mu \in \mathbb{R}$ (linearity);

2. $\pi_c^S(fg) = \pi_c^S(f)\pi_c^S(g)$ (preserves σ);

3.
$$\pi_c^S({f,g}_M) = {\pi_c^S(f), \pi_c^S(g)}_S \text{ (preserves } \alpha);$$

4. The vector field $X_{\pi_c^S(f)}$ is complete if X_f is (self-adjointness).

The c in π_c^S stands for 'classical', and the above defines a 'classical' representation (as opposed to a 'quantum' representation of algebraic objects by operators on a Hilbert space; as we shall see later, the distinction between classical and quantum is actually blurred). A vector field is called complete if its flow exists for all times. If f had compact support then its flow is automatically complete [1]. Condition 4 excludes situations of the following type. Take $M = T^*\mathbb{R}$ with the usual Poisson structure (2.1), and take S any open set in M. If i is the embedding of S into M, with the Poisson structure borrowed from M by restriction, then $\pi_c^S(f) = i^*f$ satisfies 1-3 but not 4 (unless S = M).

The following theorem shows that all representations are actually of the type $\pi_c^S = J^*$, where $J: S \to M$ is a Poisson morphism.

THEOREM 1. Let M be a finite-dimensional Poisson manifold, $A = C^{\infty}(M)$ the corresponding Poisson algebra, and let $\pi_c^S : A \to C^{\infty}(S)$ be a representation of A. Then there exists a map $J : S \to M$ such that $\pi_c^S = J^*$.

Proof. For the elementary C^* -algebra theory used in the proof, cf. e.g. [33, 43, 9]. Take $s \in S$, and define a linear functional $\tilde{J}(s)$ on $C_0^{\infty}(M)$ by putting $\langle \tilde{J}(s), f \rangle = (\pi_c^S(f))(s)$ for $f \in C_0^{\infty}(M)$. By property 2 of a representation, $\tilde{J}(s)$ is multiplicative, hence positive and continuous, so it extends to a pure state on the commutative C^* -algebra $C_0(M)$ (which is the complexification of the norm-closure of $C_0^{\infty}(M)$). Hence by the Gel'fand isomorphism $\tilde{J}(s)$ corresponds to a point J(s) of M. Hence we have found the required map $J: S \to M$. \Box

For reasons to emerge in subsect. 2.3 below, we will refer to J as the generalized moment map. Property 3 of a representation implies that J is what is called a Poisson morphism. Such maps have been studied extensively in the literature [47, 29]. The self-adjointness condition 4 translates into a condition on J, which is called *completeness* by A. Weinstein. Examples suggest that it is actually a classical analogue of the condition on representations of real operator algebras on Hilbert spaces that these preserve self-adjointness (a special case of which is the familiar requirement that group representations be unitary). However, this self-adjointness condition is actually a completeness condition, too, for it guarantees that the unitary flow on Hilbert space generated by the self-adjoint representative of a given operator can be defined for all times (also cf. sect. 3 below). Further conditions on π_c^S could be imposed to guarantee that J is smooth, but as far as we can see we can develop the theory without those.

The following proposition (which is well known, cf. [47, 29]) is crucial for the analysis of irreducible representations (to be defined shortly). Here J_* denotes the push-forward of J [1].

PROPOSITION 1. Let $J: S \to M$ be the Poisson morphism corresponding to a representation π_c^S of the Poisson algebra $C^{\infty}(M)$. Then for any $f \in C^{\infty}(M)$

$$J_* X_{\pi^S(f)} = X_f, (2.3)$$

where X_f is the Hamiltonian vector field defined by f (etc.). Moreover, the image of the flow of $X_{\pi_{2}^{S}(f)}$ under J is the flow of X_{f} .

Proof. Take $g \in C^{\infty}(M)$ arbitrary. By definition of π_c^S and J, we have

$$\{\pi_c^S(f), \pi_c^S(g)\}_S(s) = \{f, g\}_M(J(s))$$
(2.4)

Upon use of (2.2), this leads to the identity $(J_*X_{\pi_c^S(f)}g)(J(s)) = (X_fg)(J(s))$, whence the result. \Box

Since S is symplectic, the symplectic form ω provides an isomorphism $\tilde{\omega}$: $T_s^*S \to T_sS$ for any $s \in S$. This is given by $\tilde{\omega}(df) = X_f$, or $\tilde{\omega}^{-1}(X) = i_X\omega$ (evaluated at any point s). Now let \tilde{T}_sS denote the subspace of T_sS which is spanned by Hamiltonian vectors (i.e., of the form $X_{\pi_c^S(f)}, f \in C^{\infty}(M)$, taken at s). Then

$$\tilde{T}_s S = \tilde{\omega} \circ J^*(T^*_{I(s)}M), \tag{2.5}$$

and $\tilde{\omega}$ is a bijection between $\tilde{T}_s S$ and $J^*(T^*_{J(s)}M)$, where J^* is the pull-back of J (to 1-forms, in this case). This follows rapidly from the preceding proposition.

DEFINITION 3. A representation π_c^S of a Poisson algebra $C^{\infty}(M)$ is called irreducible if

$$\{X_{\pi^S_c(f)}(s)|f\in C^\infty(M)\}=T_sS \ \forall s\in S.$$
(2.6)

As mentioned before in a different variant, this condition guarantees that any two points in S can be joined by a piecewisely smooth curve, whose tangent vector field is of the form $X_{\pi_c^S(f)}$. Of course, since S is symplectic any two points can be joined by such a curve with tangent vectors X_g , $g \in C^{\infty}(S)$, even if π_c^S is not irreducible, but one may not be able to take $g = \pi_c^S(f)$. Note, that we could have broadened our definition of a representation by allowing S to be a Poisson manifold; in that case, however, the irreducibility condition would force S to be symplectic anyway. In the literature [47, 29] people appear to be mainly interested in the opposite situation, where a Poisson morphism $J: S \to M$ (S symplectic) is called *full* if (in our language) the corresponding representation $\pi_c^S = J^*$ is faithful. As the following result shows, this is indeed quite opposite to an irreducible representation, which has a large kernel unless M is symplectic itself.

THEOREM 2. If a representation $\pi_c^S : C^{\infty}(M) \to C^{\infty}(S)$ of a Poisson algebra is irreducible then S is symplectomorphic to a covering space of a symplectic leaf of M. **Proof.** We first show that $J: S \to M$ is an immersion. Namely, if $J_*X = 0$ for some $X \in T_s S$ then $\langle J_*X, \theta \rangle_{J(s)} = \langle X, J^*\theta \rangle_s = 0$, but by (2.5) and (2.6) any $\theta' \in T^*S$ may be written as $\theta' = J^*\theta$ for some $\theta \in T^*_{J(s)}M$. Hence X = 0, and J is an immersion. Since J is a Poisson morphism, it follows that S is locally symplectomorphic to $J(S) \subset M$.

Next, J(S) must actually be a symplectic leaf of M. For suppose that there is a proper inclusion $J(S) \subset L$, where L is a symplectic leaf of M. It follows from the Darboux-Weinstein theorem [1, 29] that any point x in a symplectic space has a neighbourhood U_x such that any two points in U may be connected by a smooth Hamiltonian curve. If we take x to lie on the boundary of J(S)in L, then we find that there exist $m_1 \in J(S)$ and $J(S) \not\supseteq m_2 \in L$ which can be connected by a smooth curve γ with tangent vector field X_f , for some $f \in C^{\infty}(M)$. Let $m_1 = J(s_1)$, and consider the flow $\tilde{\gamma}$ of $X_{\pi_c^S(f)}$ starting at s_1 . By the proposition above, $J \circ \tilde{\gamma} = \gamma$. However, since $m_2 \not\in J(S)$, the flow $\tilde{\gamma}$ must suddenly stop, which contradicts the self-adjointness (completeness) property 4 of a representation. Hence to avoid a contradiction we must have J(S) = L.

A similar argument shows that $J: S \to J(S)$ must be a covering projection. For J not to be a covering projection, there must exist a point $m \in M$, a neighbourhood V_m of m, and a connected component $J_i^{-1}(V_m)$ of $J^{-1}(V_m)$, so that $J(J_i^{-1}(V_m)) \subset V_m$ is a proper inclusion. But in that case we could choose points $s_1 \in J(J_i^{-1}(V_m))$ and $J(J_i^{-1}(V_m)) \not\ni s_2 \in V_m$ which can be connected by a smooth hamiltonian curve, and arrive at a contradiction to the self-adjointness property of π_c^S . \Box

2.3. The Lie-Kirillov-Kostant-Souriau Poisson structure

We obtain a basis class of Poisson algebras by taking $M = \mathbf{g}^*$, which is the dual of the Lie algebra \mathbf{g} of some Lie group G. We may regard $X \in \mathbf{g}$ as an element of $C^{\infty}(\mathbf{g}^*)$, by $X(\theta) = \langle \theta, X \rangle$, and the Poisson structure of \mathbf{g}^* is completely determined by putting

$$\{X, Y\} = [X, Y] \tag{2.7}$$

(cf. [1, 29] for more information). The classical algebra of observables $C^{\infty}(\mathbf{g}^*)$ describes a particle which doesn't move, but only has an internal degree of freedom (e.g., spin if G = SU(2)).

Let $\pi_c^S : C^{\infty}(\mathbf{g}^*) \to C^{\infty}(S)$ be a representation of $C^{\infty}(M)$, with S connected. For each $X \in \mathbf{g}$ we define a function f_X on S by

$$f_X = \pi_c^S(X). \tag{2.8}$$

By definition of a representation

$$\{f_X, f_Y\}_S = f_{[X,Y]}.$$
(2.9)

If \tilde{X} is the Hamiltonian vector field defined by f_X (so that $\tilde{X}g = \{g, f_X\}_S$) then (2.9) and the Jacobi identity imply that $[\tilde{X}, \tilde{Y}] = -[\tilde{X}, Y]$ (where the first bracket is the commutator of vector fields and the second one is the Lie bracket on **g**). By self-adjointness, the flow φ_t^X of \tilde{X} is defined for all t, and this leads to an action π_c^S of $\exp X \in G$ on S by $\pi_c^S(\exp X)s = \varphi_1^X(s)$. If G is simply connected this eventually defines a proper symplectic action of G on S.

Conversely, let G act on a symplectic manifold S so as to preserve the symplectic form ω . We may then define a vector field \tilde{X} for each $X \in \mathbf{g}$ by

$$(\tilde{X}f)(s) = \frac{d}{dt} f(e^{tX}s)_{|t=0},$$
(2.10)

where we have written the action of $x \in G$ on $s \in S$ simply as xs. The action is called Hamiltonian $i_{\tilde{X}}\omega = df_X$ for some $f_X \in C^{\infty}(S)$ (this is guaranteed if $H^1(S, \mathbb{R}) = 0$), and strongly Hamiltonian if (2.9) is satisfied on top of that. If the former condition is met, one can define a map $J: S \to \mathbf{g}^*$ by means of

$$\langle J(s), X \rangle = f_X(s), \tag{2.11}$$

with pull-back $J^*: C^{\infty}(\mathbf{g}^*) \to C^{\infty}(S)$. In that case we clearly see from (2.8) that the map J defined by (2.11) is a special case of the generalized moment map constructed in Theorem 1. Indeed, J in (2.11) is called the moment(um) map in the literature [20, 1, 29]. (Note the varying sign conventions. We follow [1] in putting $i_{\bar{X}}\omega = df_X$, $X_fg = \{g, f\}$, and $\{f_X, f_Y\}_S = f_{[X,Y]}$, but the alternative convention $i_{\bar{X}}\omega = -df_X$, $X_fg = \{f, g\}$, and $\{f_X, f_Y\}_S = -f_{[X,Y]}$ occurs as well.)

If the symplectic G-action on S is Hamiltonian but not strongly so, the right-hand side of (2.9) acquires an extra term, and this situation may be analyzed in terms of Lie algebra cohomology [20, 1, 29]. The result is that the Poisson bracket (2.7) can be modified, so that $\pi_c^S = J^*$ defines a representation of $C^{\infty}(\mathbf{g}^*)$, equipped with the modified Poisson structure.

In the strongly Hamiltonian case J^* produces a representation $\pi_c^S \equiv J^*$ of $C^{\infty}(\mathbf{g}^*)$ equipped with the Lie-Kirillov-Kostant-Souriau Poisson structure (2.7). The fact that J is a Poisson morphism may be found in [1, 29, 20], and it remains to check the self-adjointness condition. We observe that vector fields on S of the type $X_{\pi^S_c(f)}$ $(f \in C^{\infty}(\mathbf{g}^*))$ are tangent to a G-orbit, so that their flow $\gamma_t^{\pi_c^S(f)}$ cannot map a point of S into a different orbit. This reduces the situation to the case where G acts transitively on S. In that case, the vector fields $\{\tilde{X}|X \in \mathbf{g}\}$ span the tangent space of S at any point, so that π_c^S is irreducible. By Theorem 2, the image of J must be a symplectic leaf of g^* , hence a co-adjoint orbit (this shows, incidentally, that the famous Kostant-Souriau theorem which asserts that any symplectic space which allows a transitive strongly Hamiltonian action of a Lie group G is symplectomorphic to a covering space of a co-adjoint orbit of G [20, 29] is a special case of our Theorem 2). Now take $f \in C^{\infty}(\mathbf{g}^*)$ with Hamiltonian vector field X_f and flow γ_t^f . Since (by definition) G acts transitively on any co-adjoint orbit in \mathbf{g}^* , we may write $\gamma_t^f(\theta) = \pi_{co}(x_t)\theta$ for some curve x_t in G (not uniquely defined, and dependent on the argument $\theta \in \mathbf{g}^*$); here π_{co} is the co-adjoint representation of G on \mathbf{g}^* . We now use Proposition 1 and the equivariance of J (that is, $J \circ x = \pi_{co}(x) \circ J$ [20, 1, 29]) to derive $J \circ x_t(s) = J \circ \gamma_t^{\pi_c^S(f)}(s)$ for any $s \in S$; here x_t depends on J(s). Since J is an immersion this implies $\gamma_t^{\pi_c^S(f)}(s) = x_t(s)$, hence $\gamma_t^{\pi_c^S(f)}$ is defined whenever x_t is; in particular, if γ_t^f is complete then $\gamma_t^{\pi_c^S(f)}$ is, so that the representation π_c^S is self-adjoint.

In passing, we have observed that the irreducible representations of $C^{\infty}(\mathbf{g}^*)$ are given by the co-adjoint orbits in \mathbf{g}^* (and their covering spaces).

3. QUANTUM MECHANICS AND JORDAN-LIE ALGEBRAS

3.1. Weyl quantization on flat space

To introduce some relevant mathematical structures in a familiar context we briefly review the Weyl quantization procedure of a particle moving on $Q = \mathbb{R}^n$, with phase space $M = T^* \mathbb{R}^n$ (as in subsect. 2.1). It is convenient to introduce a partial Fourier transform of $f \in C^{\infty}(M)$ by

$$\check{f}(x,\dot{x}) = \int \frac{d^{n}p}{(2\pi)^{n}} e^{ip\dot{x}} f(x,p);$$
(3.1)

this makes \check{f} a function on the tangent bundle $T\mathbb{R}^n$, where we use canonical co-ordinates $(x, \dot{x}) \equiv \dot{x}^{\mu} \partial/\partial x^{\mu} \in T_x \mathbb{R}^n$. For (3.1) to make sense we must have that f is integrable in the fiber direction (i.e., over p). Let f be such that $\check{f} \in C_c^{\infty}(T\mathbb{R}^n)$; we refer to this class of functions as $\overline{\mathfrak{A}_o}$. We then define an operator $Q_{\hbar}(f)$ on the Hilbert space $\mathcal{H} = L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ by

$$(Q_{\hbar}(f)\psi)(x) = \int d^n y \,\tilde{Q_{\hbar}}(f)(x,y)\psi(y), \qquad (3.2)$$

with kernel

$$\tilde{Q}_{\hbar}(f)(x,y) = \hbar^{-n}\check{f}\left(\frac{x+y}{2}, \frac{x-y}{\hbar}\right).$$
(3.3)

This operator is compact (it is even Hilbert-Schmidt, since the kernel in in $C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n)$, and thus it is bounded. (The norm of an operator T on a Hilbert space \mathcal{H} is defined by $|| T || = \sup_{\psi} (T\psi, T\psi)^{1/2}$, where the supremum is over all vectors ψ of unit length. An operator T is called bounded if this norm is finite. An operator is called compact if it may be approximated in norm by operators with a finite-dimensional range [36]. Compact operators behave to some extent like finite-dimensional matrices).

A crucial property of $Q_{\hbar}(f)$ is that it is self-adjoint (since f is real-valued). This means, that Q_{\hbar} may be regarded as a map from $\overline{\mathfrak{A}_{o}}$ into $\mathfrak{A} = \mathcal{K}(\mathfrak{L}^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n}))_{sa}$ (the set of self-adjoint compact operators on $\mathcal{H} = L^{2}$). As a real subspace of $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{A}$ is itself a normed space, which is, in fact, complete (because $\mathcal{K}(\mathcal{H})$ is). We can make $\overline{\mathfrak{A}_{o}}$ into a real Banach space, too, by equipping it with the norm

$$\| f \|_{0} = \sup_{m \in M} |f(m)|.$$
(3.4)

The completion of $\overline{\mathfrak{A}_{o}}$ under this norm is $\mathfrak{A}_{o} = \mathfrak{C}_{o}(\mathfrak{M}, \mathbb{R})$ (the space of real-valued continuous functions on M which vanish at infinity).

We interpret $Q_{\hbar}(f)$ as the quantum observable corresponding to the classical observable f. Accordingly, we call \mathfrak{A} the (quantum) algebra of observables (of a particle on \mathbb{R}^n). As in the classical case, we may identify two algebraic operations on \mathfrak{A} (that is, bilinear maps $\mathfrak{A} \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathfrak{A} \to \mathfrak{A}$). They are

$$A\sigma_{\hbar}B = \frac{1}{2}(AB + BA); \quad A\alpha_{\hbar}B = \frac{1}{i\hbar}(AB - BA). \tag{3.5}$$

The latter depends on \hbar , so we will rename \mathfrak{A} , equipped with σ_{\hbar} and α_{\hbar} , as \mathcal{A}_{\hbar} (the norm $\| \|$ does not depend on \hbar). One may verify the following properties:

- 1. $A\sigma_{\hbar}B = B\sigma_{\hbar}A$ (symmetry);
- 2. $A\alpha_{\hbar}B = -B\alpha_{\hbar}A$ (anti-symmetry);
- 3. $(A\alpha_{\hbar}B)\alpha_{\hbar}C + (C\alpha_{\hbar}A)\alpha_{\hbar}B + (B\alpha_{\hbar}C)\alpha_{\hbar}A = 0$ (Jacobi identity);
- 4. $(A\sigma_{\hbar}B)\alpha_{\hbar}C = A\sigma_{\hbar}(B\alpha_{\hbar}C) + B\sigma_{\hbar}(A\alpha_{\hbar}C)$ (Leibniz rule);
- 5. $(A\sigma_{\hbar}B)\sigma_{\hbar}C A\sigma_{\hbar}(B\sigma_{\hbar}C) = \frac{\hbar^2}{4}(A\alpha_{\hbar}C)\alpha_{\hbar}B$ (weak associativity);
- 6. $|| A\sigma_{\hbar}B || \leq || A || || B ||$ (submultiplicativity of the norm);
- 7. $||A^2|| \le ||A^2 + B^2||$ (spectral property of the norm).

We see that 1-4 are identical to the corresponding properties of a Poisson algebra, and 5 implies that we are now dealing with a deformation of the latter in a non-associative direction, in that the symmetric product σ_{\hbar} is now non-associative. A weak form of associativity does hold, this is the so-called associator identity

$$(A^2 \sigma_{\hbar} B) \sigma_{\hbar} A = A^2 \sigma_{\hbar} (B \sigma_{\hbar} A), \tag{3.6}$$

which can be derived from 1-5. The last two properties imply $||A^2|| = ||A||^2$ [45], which leads to the usual spectral calculus.

Before commenting on the general structure we have found, let us find the meaning of the products σ_{\hbar} and α_{\hbar} (cf. subsect. 2.1). We start with σ_{\hbar} . In classical and quantum mechanics alike, the spectrum of a self-adjoint operator is identified with the values the corresponding observable may assume. We have seen that the spectrum of a classical observable is determined by the symmetric product σ . In standard Hilbert space theory (which is applicable, as we have realized \mathfrak{A} as a set of operators acting on $\mathcal{H} = L^2$) the spectrum of a self-adjoint operator A is defined as the set of values of z for which the resolvent $(A-z)^{-1}$ fails to exist as an element of $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$ [36]. More abstractly, the spectrum of an element A of a C^* -algebra \mathcal{B} is defined by replacing $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$ by \mathcal{B} in the above [43, 9]. In fact, this definition only uses the anti-commutator (rather than the associative operator product, which combines the anti-commutator

and the commutator), so that we conclude that the symmetric product on the algebra of observables determines the spectral content. This observation is originally due to Segal [40] (and was undoubtedly known to von Neumann, who introduced the anti-commutator), and a quick way to see this is that the spetcrum of A is determined by the C^* -algebra $C^*(A)$ it generates; this is a commutative sub-algebra of \mathcal{B} (or, $\mathcal{K}(\mathcal{H})$ in our example above) which clearly only sees the anti-commutator σ_{\hbar} , which coincides with the associative product on $C^*(A)$ (cf. [22, 3.2]). This argument is closely related to the fact that the Jordan product σ_{\hbar} allows one to define functions of an observable, starting with $A^2 \equiv A\sigma_{\hbar}A$. Conversely, one could start with a squaring operation, and define the Jordan product by $A\sigma_{\hbar}B = 1/2((A+B)^2 - A^2 - B^2)$, cf. the Introduction of [9]. The connection between spectra and functions of observables is provided by the spectral calculus.

Next, we wish to relate the commutator α_{\hbar} to the role observables play as generators of transformations of the space of pure states. As explained prior to (2.2), we may introduce states of an algebra of observables as normalized positive linear functionals ω on \mathfrak{A} ; positivity here means that $\omega(A^2) \geq 0$ for all $A \in \mathfrak{A}$ (and $A^2 = A\sigma_{\hbar}A$ as before), and normalized means that $\parallel \omega \parallel = 1$ (which is equivalent to the property $\omega(1) = 1$ if \mathfrak{A} has a unit 1, which is not the case for $\mathfrak{A} = \mathcal{K}(\mathcal{H})$. The state space of $\mathcal{K}(\mathcal{H})$ may be shown to be the space of all denity matrices on \mathcal{H} (i.e., the positive trace-class operators [36] with unit trace). Pure states are as defined before, and we may consider the weak*-closure $P(\mathfrak{A})$ of the set of all pure states of \mathfrak{A} . In our example, any unit vector $\psi \in L^2$ defines a pure state ω_{ψ} by $\omega_{\psi}(A) = (A\psi, \psi)$, and, conversely, any pure state is obtained in this way. Noting that the space of pure states thus obtained is already weakly closed, we find that $P(\mathcal{K}(\mathcal{H}))$ is equal to the projective Hilbert space PH (which by definition is the set of equivalence classes $[\psi]$ of vectors of unit length, under the equivalence relation $\psi_1 \sim \psi_2$ if $\psi_1 = \exp(i\alpha)\psi_2$ for some $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$). For example, $P\mathbb{C}^2 = S^2$ (the two-sphere) is the pure state space of the algebra of hermitian 2×2 matrices. More generally, PH is a Hilbert manifold modeled on the orthoplement of an arbitrary vector in \mathcal{H} . Hence $P\mathbb{C}^n$ is modeled on \mathbb{C}^{n-1} To see this, take an arbitrary vector $\chi \in \mathcal{H}$ (normalized to unity), and define a chart on the open set $O_{\chi} \equiv \{\psi \in \mathcal{H} | (\psi, \chi) \neq 0\}$ by putting $\Phi_{\chi}: O_{\chi} \to \chi^{\perp}$ equal to $\Phi_{\chi}(\psi) = (\psi/(\psi, \chi)) - \chi$. (We assume the inner product to be linear in the first entry.)

The fundamental point is that \mathcal{PH} has a Poisson structure [1]. To explain this, note first that $T_{\psi}\mathcal{H} \simeq \mathcal{H}$, since \mathcal{H} is a linear space; a vector $\varphi \in \mathcal{H}$ determines a tangent vector $\varphi_{\psi} \in T_{\psi}\mathcal{H}$ by its action on any $f \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$

$$(\varphi_{\psi}f)(\psi) = \frac{d}{dt}f(\psi + t\varphi)_{|t=0}.$$
(3.7)

The symplectic form ω on \mathcal{H} is then defined by

$$\omega(\varphi_{\psi}, \varphi_{\psi}') = -2\hbar \mathrm{Im}\,(\varphi, \varphi'). \tag{3.8}$$

We now regard $A \in \mathfrak{A}$ not as an operator on \mathcal{H} , but as a function f_A on \mathcal{H} , defined on $\psi \neq 0$ by

$$\tilde{f}_A(\psi) = \frac{(A\psi, \psi)}{(\psi, \psi)}.$$
(3.9)

(The value at $\psi = 0$ is irrelevant). The point is that this definition quotients to $P\mathcal{H}$, so that $A \in \mathfrak{A}$ defines a function f_A on $P\mathcal{H}$ in the obvious way. Also, the symplectic structure quotients down to $P\mathcal{H}$ (the professional way of seeing this [1] is that U(1) acts on \mathcal{H} by $\psi \to \exp(i\alpha)\psi$, this action is strongly Hamiltonian and leads to a moment map $J : \mathcal{H} \to \mathbb{R}$ given by $J(\psi) = (\psi, \psi)$, and $P\mathcal{H}$ is the Marsden-Weinstein reduction $J^{-1}(1)/U(1)$), and this leads to the Poisson bracket

$$\{f_A, f_B\} = f_{A\alpha_h B},\tag{3.10}$$

with α_{\hbar} defined in (3.5). An analogous equation determines the Poisson bracket on \mathcal{H} itself. As explained in (2.2) and below, the function \tilde{f}_A (hence A) defines a vector field \tilde{X}_A on \mathcal{H} , whose value at the point ψ is found to be

$$\tilde{X}_A(\psi) = -\frac{i}{\hbar}A\psi. \tag{3.11}$$

The flow $\tilde{\varphi}_t^A$ of this vector field is clearly

$$\tilde{\varphi}_t^A(\psi) = e^{-itA/\hbar}\psi. \tag{3.12}$$

Since this flow consists of unitary transformations of \mathcal{H} , it quotients to a flow φ_t^A on \mathcal{PH} , which is generated by a vector field X_A which is just the projection of \tilde{X}_A to the quotient space. This, in turn, is the vector field canonically related to $f_A \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{PH})$ via the Poisson structure (3.10).

Parallel to the discussion following (2.2), we remark that that \mathfrak{A} acts on \mathcal{H} irreducibly, in the sense that any two points in (a dense subset of) \mathcal{H} may be connected by some flow generated by an element of \mathfrak{A} . By projection, a similar statement holds for flows on $P(\mathfrak{A}) = \mathfrak{P}\mathcal{H}$. By (3.11), this is equivalent to the property that the collection $\{A\psi | A \in \mathfrak{A}\}$ is dense in \mathcal{H} for each fixed ψ , and this, in turn, by (3.11) is exactly the irreducibility condition used in Definition 3 for Poisson algebras.

To sum up, we have shown that the product α_{\hbar} indeed leads to the desired connection between observables and flows on the pure state space of \mathcal{A}_{\hbar} (note that all the \mathcal{A}_{\hbar} are isomorphic to \mathfrak{A} for $\hbar \neq 0$), just as in the classical case.

Remarkably, the Jordan product σ_{\hbar} has a geometric expression in terms of the functions f_A on $P\mathcal{H}$, too [11]. Let g be the Kähler metric on \mathcal{H} , which is defined by (cf. (3.8))

$$g(\varphi_{\psi}, \varphi_{\psi}') = \hbar \operatorname{Re}\left(\varphi, \varphi'\right). \tag{3.13}$$

Then a calculation shows that

$$f_{A\sigma_{h}B} = \hbar g(X_A, X_B) + f_A f_B; \qquad (3.14)$$

this should be compared with (3.10), which for this purpose may be rewritten as

$$f_{A\alpha_h B} = \omega(\tilde{X}_A, \tilde{X}_B) + 0. \tag{3.15}$$

We see that the entire Jordan-Lie algebraic structure of \mathfrak{A} is encoded in the Kähler structure of \mathcal{PH} , which is given by hermitian metric Ω defined by the inner product:

$$\Omega(\varphi_{\psi}, \varphi_{\psi}') = \hbar(\varphi, \varphi'). \tag{3.16}$$

Clearly, $\Omega = g - \frac{1}{2}i\omega$.

3.2. Jordan-Lie algebras

We now generalize some of these considerations.

DEFINITION 4. A real Banach space \mathfrak{A} equipped with two bilinear maps σ_{\hbar} , α_{\hbar} : $\mathfrak{A} \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathfrak{A} \to \mathfrak{A}$, which satisfy properties 1-7 in the preceding subsection, is called a Jordan-Lie algebra. If $\hbar \neq 0 \mathfrak{A}$ is called non-associative, and if $\hbar = 0 \mathfrak{A}$ is called associative. In the latter case the operation α_0 is only required to be densely defined.

The Jordan-Lie structure of von Neumann's choice of $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$ as the algebra of observables in quantum mechanics was emphasized in [17]. We here propose that Jordan-Lie algebras are the correct choice to take as algebras of observables in quantum mechanics; allowing more possibilities than $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})_{sa}$ or $\mathcal{K}(\mathcal{H})_{sa}$ allows the incorporation of superselection rules, and the quantization of systems on topologically nontrivial phase spaces [26]. The example above already illustrates the remarkable fact that conventional quantum mechanics may be described without the use of complex numbers. The reader may object that a factor *i* appears in (3.5), but the resulting product α_{\hbar} maps two self-adjoint operators into a self-adjoint operator, and it is the algebraic structure on \mathfrak{A} (given by σ_{\hbar} and α_{\hbar}), a real vector space, which determines all physical properties. Also, the (pure) state space is a real convex space and all observable numbers in quantum mechanics are of the form $\omega(A)$, where ω is a state and A an observable.

A first major advantage of starting from Jordan-Lie algebras is that Poisson algebras are a special case (in which the symmetric product is associative), obtained by putting $\hbar = 0$ in property 5. Hence classical and quantum mechanics are described by the same underlying algebraic structure (of which the former represents a limiting case), a point not at all obvious in the usual description in terms of either symplectic manifolds or Hilbert spaces.

A second comment is that the axioms imply that \mathfrak{A} must the self-adjoint part of a C^* -algebra, so that we recover a mathematical structure that has proved to be exceptionally fruitful in the study of quantum mechanics [40, 26], quantum field theory [21], statistical mechanics [10, 21], and pure mathematics [14, 13, 32, 42, 43, 33]. Indeed, we may define an associative multiplication on $\mathfrak{A}_{\mathbb{C}} = \mathfrak{A} \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}$ by means of

$$AB = A\sigma_{\hbar}B + \frac{1}{2}i\hbar A\alpha_{\hbar}B; \qquad (3.17)$$

the associativity follows from the axioms, cf. [17]. The involution in $\mathfrak{A}_{\mathbb{C}}$ is simply given by the extension of $A^* = A$ for $A \in \mathfrak{A}$. The norm axioms imply that $\mathfrak{A}_{\mathbb{C}}$ thus obtained is a C^* -algebra.

The meaning of σ_{\hbar} and α_{\hbar} is the same as in the example of the compact operators. To explain this, it is convenient to use 'Kadison's function representation' [25] of the self-adjoint part of any C^* -algebra (hence of any Jordan-Lie algebra). Let K be the state space of \mathfrak{A} (equipped with the weak*-topology); this space is compact if A has a unit, which we shall assume (if not, one can adjoin one in a canonical way without any loss of information [43, 22]). Then \mathfrak{A} is isometrically isomorphic with the space A(K) of all affine real-valued continuous functions on K (with norm given by the supremum); since K is a convex subspace of the linear space of all continuous linear functionals on \mathfrak{A} , convex combinations $\lambda(\omega_1) + (1 - \lambda)\omega_2$ ($\lambda \in [0, 1]$) of states are well-defined, and a function f on K is called affine if $f(\lambda(\omega_1) + (1-\lambda)\omega_2) = \lambda f(\omega_1) + (1-\lambda)f(\omega_2)$ for all $\omega_i \in K$ and all $\lambda \in [0, 1]$ (cf. [43, III.6] for detailed information on such spaces). The isomorphism between $A \in \mathfrak{A}$ and $\tilde{A} \in A(K)$ is simply given by $A(\omega) = \omega(A)$. The spectral theory of \mathfrak{A} , which, as we have seen in the case $\mathfrak{A} = \mathcal{K}(\mathcal{H})_{sa}$, is governed by the symmetric product σ_{\hbar} (using an argument which extends to the general case), translates into a spectral theory for such affine functions [4]. Conversely, if one starts from A(K) as the basic structure, one may set up a spectral calculus, which exploits the very special properties that K has because it is the state space of a C^* -algebra (hence, in particular, of a Jordan algebra). This spectral theory may then be used to define σ_{\hbar} [4], making the intimate connection between the symmetric product and the spectral calculus even clearer than in the realization of \mathfrak{A} as operators on a Hilbert space.

By the affine property, an element of A(K) is completely determined by its values on the pure state space $P(\mathfrak{A})$ (which is the w^{*}-closure of the extreme boundary of K [43, 33]). We can define an equivalence relation \sim on $P(\mathfrak{A})$, saying that $\omega_1 \sim \omega_2$ if both states give rise to unitarily equivalent representations (via the GNS construction, which provides a connection between states and representations [9, 43]). Each equivalence class defines a so-called folium of $P(\mathfrak{A})$. Each such folium is a Hilbert manifold, which is diffeomorphic (hence affinely isomorphic) to the pure state space $P(\mathcal{H})$ for some Hilbert space \mathcal{H} (cf. the previous subsection). Therefore, it admits a Poisson structure, which is defined exactly as in the case $\mathfrak{A} = \mathcal{K}(\mathcal{H})$ (the compactness of A and B in (3.10) was not essential). The Poisson structures on the folia can be combined into a Poisson structure on $P(\mathfrak{A})$, which is degenerate iff \mathfrak{A} (unlike the compact operators) admits more than one equivalence class of irreducible representations. This eventually leads us to regard elements of A(K) (hence of \mathfrak{A}) as generators of transformations of $P(\mathfrak{A})$, and we see that the flow of a given operator cannot leave a given folium. This suggests that $P(\mathfrak{A})$ is a Poisson manifold, which is foliated by the symplectic leaves $P(\mathcal{H})$, but much remains to be done before this statement can be made precise, let alone proved (the main problems are to patch the folia together in the weak*-topology on $P(\mathfrak{A})$, and to deal with

the states that are not pure but are weak^{*} limits of pure states. In the uniform topology on K and $P(\mathfrak{A})$ things are easy, because $P(\mathfrak{A})$ splits up as a collection of disjoint components, each component being a folium, but this topology is not the relevant one).

Thus the idea is to identify the inequivalent irreducible representations of \mathfrak{A} (that is, its superselection sectors [21]) with the symplectic leaves of the pure state space $P(\mathfrak{A})$, providing a nice parallel with the classical case. The total state space K of \mathfrak{A} may be equipped with a Poisson structure, too, but it is clear that the symplectic leaves of this Poisson space cannot be identified with inequivalent representations. For already in the simplest case where \mathfrak{A} consists of the hermitian $n \times n$ matrices the state space is foliated by an uncountable number of symplectic leaves, whereas the inequivalent representations are labeled by a positive integer. (To see this, note that K can be embedded in the dual $\mathbf{u}(n)^*$ of the Lie algebra of U(n), equipped with the canonical Lie-Poisson structure, and this embedding is a Poisson morphism. Hence the symplectic leaves of K are simply given by those leaves of $\mathbf{u}(n)^*$ which lie in K; these are generalized flag manifolds, and there are uncountably many even of a given orbit type).

In any case, we see that the role of the antisymmetric product α_{\hbar} as the agent which relates observables to flows on the pure state space survives unscratched for Jordan-Lie algebras. Conversely, we would like to define this product in terms of the Poisson structure on $P(\mathfrak{A})$. This can presumably be done using a result of Shultz [41], who proved that the commutator on the self adjoint part \mathfrak{A} of a C^* -algebra \mathfrak{A} is *abstractly* determined by specifying transition probabilities and an orientation on $P(\mathfrak{A})$. These transition probabilities are the usual ones if one passes from states to their GNS representations (and are zero for disjoint states, that is, states leading to inequivalent representations). Specifying $|(\psi_1, \psi_2)|^2$ plus an orientation is equivalent to specifying Im (ψ_1, ψ_2) , so we see from (3.8) that the theorem in [41] can very simply be understood by saying that the commutator is given by the Poisson bracket (3.10), and that Poisson and Jordan isomorphisms between two state spaces are induced by isomorphisms of the corresponding Jordan-Lie algebras.

We return to the axioms 1-7 on a Jordan-Lie algebra. Especially the norm axioms, but also property 5 look rather arbitrary, and it would be nice to reformulate them in such a way, that the following question may be answered: which physical postulates of quantum mechanics imply its description in terms of Jordan-Lie algebras and their state spaces? A similar question concerned with the Hilbert space formulation of conventional quantum mechanics is analyzed in [30, 7]. Since a Jordan-Lie algebra is isomorphic to the self-adjoint part of a C^* -algebra, we can look at the literature for help. In turns out to be fruitful to shift emphasis from the Jordan-Lie algebra \mathfrak{A} to its state space K (from which \mathfrak{A} can be recovered as A(K), as we have reviewed above). The question above may then be reformulated by asking which properties of a compact convex set K make A(K) isomorphic to a Jordan-Lie algebra, and what the physical meaning of these properties is (as before, we stress the point that by eliminating complex numbers and Hilbert spaces from quantum mechanics through its reformulation in terms of Jordan-Lie algebras and their state spaces, we feel that we have come closer to the physical meaning of this theory).

The latter question has partly been answered in the work of Alfsen and Shutz [4, 3, 41], and others (cf. the reviews [2, 45]). As a consequence of these papers, the origin of the Jordan structure in quantum mechanics (as well as the norm axioms, which only use the Jordan product σ_h) is now quite well understood. The key property of K that leads to a Jordan structure and the associated spectral calculus is the existence of sufficiently many projective faces in K; a projective face plays a role similar to that of a closed subspace of a Hilbert space (or the corresponding projector) and is physically a yesno question. Projective faces are orthocomplemented, and have other nice properties making them suitable as a basic ingredient of quantum logic [7, 12]. Other properties of K which are necessary to derive the Jordan structure are related to the property that pure states in quantum mechanics can be prepared through filtering procedures, and to the symmetry of transition amplitudes (which reflects the symmetry between pure states and finest detectors [21]).

Further properties of the state space K leading to a Lie bracket on $\mathfrak{A} \simeq$ $\mathfrak{A}(\mathfrak{K})$ are known [3, 2], but their physical meaning is not so clear. We hope to be able to show that these properties are equivalent to $P(\mathfrak{A})$ admitting a Poisson structure which foliates the pure state space in a way consistent with the representation theory of \mathfrak{A} as a Jordan algebra. A crucial property of non-associative Jordan-Lie algebras (i.e., $\hbar \neq 0$) is that the restriction of A(K) to $P(\mathfrak{A})$ does not coincide with the space of all continuous functions on $P(\mathfrak{A})$ (unlike the classical case; the essential point is that not nearly every function on $P(\mathfrak{A})$ extends to an affine function on K, because non-pure elements of K generically have many decompositions as convex sums of pure states [9, 43]. This non-uniqueness constrains the allowed functions on the extreme boundary $P(\mathfrak{A})$ of K, which do have an affine extension to K, enormously. Such constraints do not arise when every mixed state in K has a unique extremal decomposition, and this happens precisely when \mathfrak{A} is associative, i.e., in the classical case.). Together with the Poisson structure this property should be related to the uncertainty principle (at least in its naive textbook formulation).

3.3. Representation theory of Jordan-Lie algebras

As we have seen in Definition (2), a representation of a Poisson algebra is a map into $C^{\infty}(S)$ for some symplectic space S, which preserves all the algebraic structures and in addition satisfies a completeness condition. The motivation was that $C^{\infty}(S)$ for symplectic S is a 'canonical' model of a Poisson algebra. More importantly, irreducibility implies that S must be symplectic. Similarly, the canonical model of a Jordan-Lie algebra is the algebra of all bounded self-adjoint operators on a complex Hilbert space \mathcal{H} . The latter is naturally equipped with the Jordan-Lie structure (3.5), and this motivates

DEFINITION 5. A representation of a non-associative Jordan-Lie algebra \mathfrak{A} is a map $\pi_q^{\chi} : \mathfrak{A} \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_{\chi})$, for some Hilbert space \mathcal{H}_{χ} , satisfying for all $A, B \in \mathfrak{A}$

- 1. $\pi_q^{\chi}(\lambda A + \mu B) = \lambda \pi_q^{\chi}(A) + \mu \pi_q^{\chi}(B)$ (linearity);
- 2. $\pi_q^{\chi}(A\sigma_{\hbar}B) = \frac{1}{2}(\pi_q^{\chi}(A)\pi_q^{\chi}(B) + \pi_q^{\chi}(B)\pi_q^{\chi}(A))$ (preserves Jordan product);
- 3. $\pi_q^{\chi}(A\alpha_{\hbar}B) = \frac{1}{i\hbar}(\pi_q^{\chi}(A)\pi_q^{\chi}(B) \pi_q^{\chi}(B)\pi_q^{\chi}(A))$ (preserves Lie product);
- 4. $\pi_a^{\chi}(A)^* = \pi_a^{\chi}(A)$ (self-adjointness).

These conditions are, of course, equivalent to the usual ones on representations of the C^* -algebra $\mathfrak{A}_{\mathbb{C}}$ (the self-adjointness condition 4 is the requirement that π_q^{χ} is a *-representation of $\mathfrak{A}_{\mathbb{C}}$), but we have put them in the given form to make the analogy with the classical Definition 2 clear. In similar vein, the classical irreducibility condition Definition 3 is, as we have seen from the discussion following (3.12), essentially the same as the usual definition of irreducibility for representations of C^* -algebras, which in the present framework reads

DEFINITION 6. A representation π_q^{χ} of a Jordan-Lie algebra \mathfrak{A} on a Hilbert space \mathcal{H}_{χ} is called irreducible iff every vector in \mathcal{H}_{χ} is cyclic for $\pi_q^{\chi}(\mathfrak{A})$ (that is, the set $\{A\psi|A \in \mathfrak{A}\}$ is dense in \mathcal{H}_{χ} for each fixed $\psi \in \mathcal{H}_{\chi}$).

All this may be reformulated in terms of the (pure) state space of \mathcal{H}_{χ} , and the Jordan and Lie products on A(K) as discussed in the previous subsection, but we leave this to the reader.

There is a decisive difference between the classical case ($\hbar = 0$; Jordan product $\sigma \equiv \sigma_0$ associative) and the quantum case as far as irreducibility is concerned. Irreducible representations of a Poisson algebra $C^{\infty}(M)$ are highly reducible as representations of the corresponding Jordan algebra (in which the anti-symmetric product α is ignored), whereas irreducible representations of this Poisson algebra (which are just points of M) do not lead to representations of $C^{\infty}(M)$ at all. In the quantum case, a representation of a non-associative Jordan-Lie algebra is irreducible iff it is irreducible as a representation of the underlying Jordan algebra. This looks curious, because the irreducibility condition above may be formulated in terms of the vector fields (3.11), which are defined using the Lie product (see (3.10)). However, the unitary flow (3.12) is completely defined in terms of the Jordan product (which allows the definition of functions of an operator).

The naive quantum analogue of the generalized moment map J (cf. Theorem 1) is rather trivial: given a representation $\pi_q^{\chi}(\mathfrak{A})$, we may define a map \tilde{J} : $\mathcal{H}_{\chi} \to K$ (where K is the state space of \mathfrak{A}) by specifying the value of the state $\tilde{J}(\psi)$ on arbitrary $A \in \mathfrak{A}$ to be

$$(\tilde{J}(\psi))(A) = \frac{(\pi_q^{\chi}(A)\psi,\psi)}{(\psi,\psi)}.$$
(3.18)

This evidently reduces to a map $J : \mathcal{PH}_{\chi} \to K$, which is the naive quantum analogue of the classical generalized moment map. Namely, for π_q^{χ} irreducible, the image of J is contained in the pure state space $P(\mathfrak{A})$. Thus we see that the quantum moment map just expresses the correspondence between states and vectors in a Hilbert space, which is central to the GNS construction [43, 9], and lies at the heart of operator algebras. A difference between the classcial and the naive quantum moment map is that the image of the former is the set of pure states, even if the representation is reducible, while the image of the latter may well lie among the mixed states (namely if the representation is reducible). Also, the Marsden-Weinstein symplectic reduction construction [1, 29] canot be 'quantized' in terms of \tilde{J} in any obvious way. Hence one needs a deeper quantum analogue of the classical moment map, and this is given by the concept of a Hilbert C^* -module, see [28].

The quantum counterpart of the classical Theorem 2 has yet to be proved (and even properly formulated); this would express that $P(\mathfrak{A})$ is foliated by its symplectic leaves, which, as we have seen in the preceding subsection, should be identified with folia of states leading to equivalent representations.

3.4. The group algebra

For reasons to emerge later, a quantum analogue of the Poisson algebra $C^{\infty}(\mathbf{g}^*)$ (cf. subsect. 2.3) is the group algebra $JL(G) = C^*(G)_{sa}$; it is the quantum algebra of observables of a particle whose only degree of freedom is internal. Here G is any Lie group with Lie algebra **g**. For simplicity, we only define JL(G) for unimodular G (look up $C^*(G)$ in [33] for the general case). The starting point is to construct a dense subalgebra of $C^*(G)$. This is done by defining a product * and involution * on $C_c^{\infty}(G)$ by

$$(f * g)(x) = \int_{G} dx \, f(xy)g(y^{-1}); \quad f^{*}(x) = \overline{f(x^{-1})}, \tag{3.19}$$

where dx is a Haar measure on G. The norm is defined in [33]; in the special case that G is amenable (this holds, for example, when G is compact) one may put $|| f || = || \pi_q^L(f) ||$, where π_q^L is a representation of $C_c^{\infty}(G)$ (regarded as an associative *-algebra) on $\mathcal{H}_L = L^2(G)$, given by

$$(\pi_q^L(f)\psi)(x) = \int_G dy \ f(y)(\pi_L(y)\psi)(x),$$
(3.20)

with $(\pi_L(y)\psi)(x) = \psi(y^{-1}x)$. The closure of $C_c^{\infty}(G)$ in this norm is the group algebra $C^*(G)$. The corresponding Jordan-Lie algebra JL(G) is its self-adjoint part, equipped with the products σ_{\hbar} and α_{\hbar} , defined as in (3.5) (with AB replaced by f * g, etc.).

The representation theory of JL(G) coincides with that of $C^*(G)$, which is well-known [33]: every (non-degenerate) representation π_q^{χ} of JL(G) on a Hilbert space \mathcal{H}_{χ} corresponds to a unitary representation π_{χ} of G on \mathcal{H}_{χ} , the passage from $\pi_{\chi}(G)$ to $\pi_q^{\chi}(JL(G))$ being accomplished by the analogue of (3.20), with L replaced by χ . In particular, irreducible representations of JL(G) correspond to irreducible unitary representations of G.

In traditional quantization theory (applied to this special case) one tried to associate a Hilbert space and certain operators to a co-adjoint orbit $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbf{g}^*$ and the associated Poisson algebra $C^{\infty}(\mathcal{O})$ (which we look upon as an irreducible representation of $C^{\infty}(\mathbf{g}^*)$). This was very successful in special situations, e.g., G nilpotent. In that case there is a one-to-one correspondence between co-adjoint orbits and unitary representations, given by the Dixmier-Kirillov theory [15]. The same strategy was reasonably successful in some other cases, like G compact and semi-simple, when any irreducible unitary representation of G can be brought into correspondence with at least some co-adjoint orbit via the Borel-Weil theory [24]; on the other hand, most co-adjoint orbits do not correspond to any unitary representation of G at all. However, in the general case no correspondence between co-adjoint orbits and irreducible representations exists, and modern research in representation theory looks in different directions [46] (note that this does not undermine the hard fact that the classical irreducible representations of $C^{\infty}(\mathbf{g}^*)$ are completely classified by the co-adjoint orbits and their covering spaces).

The natural correspondence between classical and quantum mechanics exists at an algebraic level, namely in their respective Jordan-Lie algebras of observables. The irreducible representations of a classical Poisson algebra are not necessarily related to those of the corresponding quantum Jordan-Lie algebra, and both should be constructed in their own right.

4. QUANTIZATION

4.1. The definition of a quantization

We now return to the Weyl quantization on \mathbb{R}^n reviewed in subsect. 3.1. We have seen how we may regard Q_{\hbar} as a map from the dense subspace $\overline{\mathfrak{A}_o}$ of the commutative Banach algebra $\mathfrak{A}_o = \mathfrak{C}_o(\mathfrak{T}^*\mathbb{R}^n)$ to the space of self-adjoint compact operators $\mathfrak{A} = \mathcal{K}(\mathfrak{L}^2(\mathbb{R}^n))_{sa}$. Here \mathfrak{A}_o also has a densely defined Poisson structure (which is, in particular, defined on $\overline{\mathfrak{A}_o}$), and may be regarded as an associative Jordan-Lie algebra, equipped with the products $\cdot = \sigma \equiv \sigma_0$ and $\{ , \} = \alpha \equiv \alpha_0$. The space \mathfrak{A} may be dressed up with the products σ_{\hbar} and α_{\hbar} , defined in (3.5), and thus a family of non-associative Jordan-Lie algebras $\{\mathcal{A}_{\hbar}\}$ is defined (the norm in \mathcal{A}_{\hbar} is borrowed from \mathfrak{A} , and is independent of \hbar for $\hbar \neq 0$. The norm on \mathfrak{A}_o is defined in (3.4)). We define $Q_0 : \mathfrak{A}_o \to \mathfrak{A}_o$ as the identity map. It may be shown [27] that the following properties hold for all $f, g \in \overline{\mathfrak{A}_o}$:

1. $\lim_{\hbar\to 0} || Q_{\hbar}(f) \sigma_{\hbar} Q_{\hbar}(g) - Q_{\hbar}(f \sigma_0 g) || = 0;$

2. $\lim_{\hbar\to 0} \| Q_{\hbar}(f) \alpha_{\hbar} Q_{\hbar}(g) - Q_{\hbar}(f \alpha_0 g) \| = 0;$

3. the function $\hbar \to || Q_{\hbar}(f) ||$ is continuous on $I = \mathbb{R}$.

Condition 2 is an analytic reformulation of the correspondence between commutators of operators and Poisson brackets of functions first noticed by Dirac. The first condition is based on the correspondence between anti-commutators of operators and pointwise products of functions, first noticed by von Neumann. The third condition is a precise formulation of (one form) of the correspondence principle due to Bohr. Recalling that $f\sigma_0 g = fg$ and $f\alpha_0 g = \{f,g\}$, note the consistency of the above conditions with (3.14) and (3.10). In the context of C^* -algebras conditions 2 and 3 in their present form were first written down by Rieffel [38] (who did not impose either condition 1 or self-adjointness on a quantization map). The connection between deformations of algebras and quantization theory was analyzed in a different mathematical setting in [8, 6].

The example of a particle on \mathbb{R}^n and the general considerations in sections 2 and 3 motivate the following

DEFINITION 7. Let $\mathfrak{A}_{\mathfrak{o}}$ be a commutative Jordan algebra with a densely defined Poisson bracket (making $\mathfrak{A}_{\mathfrak{o}}$ into an associative Jordan-Lie algebra, cf. Def. 4), and let $\overline{\mathfrak{A}_{\mathfrak{o}}}$ be a dense subalgebra on which the Poisson bracket is defined. A quantization of this structure is a family $\{\mathcal{A}_{\hbar}\}_{\hbar\in I}$ of non-associative Jordan-Lie algebras (Def. 4), and a family $\{Q_{\hbar}\}_{\hbar\in I}$ of maps defined on $\overline{\mathfrak{A}_{\mathfrak{o}}}$, such that the image of Q_{\hbar} is in \mathcal{A}_{\hbar} , and the above conditions 1-3 are satisfied.

As we have seen, Weyl quantization satisfies this definition. A generalization of Weyl quantization to arbitrary Riemannian manifolds is given in [27]. The axioms above are not quite satisfied by this generalized quantization prescription, in that the range in \hbar for which Q_{\hbar} is defined depends on its argument. This is easily remedied, however, by constructing cutoff functions in \hbar , cf. the example below. The cutoff, on the other hand, upsets the physical interpretation of $Q_{\hbar}(f)$ as the quantum observable corresponding to the classical observable ffor all $\hbar \in I$, and for that reason in [27] we preferred to leave $Q_{\hbar}(f)$ undefined whenever it could no longer by interpreted properly. This complication only occurs for manifolds for which the exponential map is not a diffeomorphism on the entire tangent space at each point. A further generalization is to admit internal degrees of freedom, through which the particle can couple to a gauge field. This case is covered in [27], too, and from this general class of examples it has become clear that the definition of quantization given above is satisfied by a number of realistic physical examples.

A non-self-adjoint version of the quantization of $C_0(\mathbf{g}^*)$ by $C^*(G)$ (cf. subsects. 2.3 and 3.4) was first given by Rieffel [39], and the physically relevant self-adjoint version, i.e., the construction of the maps $Q_{\hbar} : C_0(\mathbf{g}^*) \to JL(G)$ is a special case of the theory in [27] if G is compact (obtained by taking P = H = G in that paper, and exploiting the fact that $(T^*G)/G \simeq \mathbf{g}^*$ with the usual Poisson structure). We define $\overline{\mathfrak{A}_o} \subset \tilde{C}_0(\mathbf{g}^*)$ as the space of those functions f on \mathbf{g}^* whose Fourier transform \check{f} is in $C_c^{\infty}(\mathbf{g})$ (since $\mathbf{g}^* \simeq \mathbb{R}^n$ we can define the Fourier transform as usual, cf. (3.1), omitting the x-dependence). The quantization map is given by

$$(Q_{\hbar}(f))(e^{-\hbar X}) = \hbar^{-n} \check{f}(X), \tag{4.1}$$

which defines the left-hand side as an element of $C^*(G)_{sa} = JL(G)$ for those values of \hbar for which \hbar times the support of \check{f} lies in the neighbourhood of $0 \in \mathbf{g}$ on which the exponential function is a diffeomorphism from \mathbf{g} to G. Since \check{f} has compact support, the allowed values of \hbar will lie in an interval $(-\hbar_0, \hbar_0)$, where \hbar_0 depends on f. If the group G is exponential (which is the case if G is simply connected and nilpotent [15]) then $\hbar_0 = \infty$. In general, one could extend the quantization to any value of \hbar , without violating the conditions required by Def. 7, by multiplying $Q_{\hbar}(f)$ by a function h which is 1 in $(-.99\hbar_0, .99\hbar_0)$ (say).

4.2. Positivity and continuity

While the Weyl quantization of subsect. 3.1 (as well as its generalization to Riemannian manifolds) satisfies Def. 7 of a quantization, there are two serious problems with it. The first is lack of positivity; this means that if $f \ge 0$ in $\mathfrak{A}_{\mathfrak{o}} = \mathfrak{C}_{\mathfrak{o}}(\mathfrak{T}^*\mathbb{R}^n)$ then it is not necessarily true that $Q_{\hbar}(f) \ge 0$ in \mathfrak{A} (see e.g. [18, 2.6]). From the equality

$$(Q_{\hbar}(f)\Omega,\Omega) = \int_{T^*\mathbb{R}^n} \frac{d^n x d^n p}{(2\pi)^n} W^{\hbar}_{\Omega}(x,p) f(x,p), \qquad (4.2)$$

with the Wigner function

$$W_{\Omega}^{\hbar}(x,p) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} d^n \dot{x} \, e^{ip\dot{x}} \Omega(x - \frac{1}{2}\hbar \dot{x}) \overline{\Omega(x + \frac{1}{2}\hbar \dot{x})}, \qquad (4.3)$$

we see that the potential non-positivity of $Q_{\hbar}(f)$ is equivalent to the fact that the Wigner distribution function (4.3) is not necessarily positive definite.

The second problem is that Q_{\hbar} (for fixed $\hbar \neq 0$) is not continuous as a map from $\overline{\mathfrak{A}_o}$ to \mathfrak{A} (both equipped with their respective norm topologies). Hence it cannot be extended to \mathfrak{A}_o in any natural way. The problem here is that we wish to work in a Banach-algebraic framework; the map Q_{\hbar} is continuous as an operator from $L^2(T^*\mathbb{R}^n)$ to $HS(L^2(\mathbb{R}^n))$ (if both are regarded as Hilbert spaces, the latter being the space of Hilbert-Schmidt operators on $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$, with the inner product $(A, B) = \operatorname{Tr} AB^*$), and also as a map from the Schwartz space $\mathcal{S}'(T^*\mathbb{R}^n)$ to the space of continuous linear maps from $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ to $\mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R}^n)$, cf. [18, 19].

Both problems may be resolved simultaneously if we construct a positive quantization, that is, find a map $Q'_{\hbar} : \mathfrak{A}_o \to \mathfrak{A}$ which is positive. For a positive map between two C^* -algebras is automatically continuous (see [43], p. 194). Let $\{\Omega_{\hbar}\}_{\hbar>0}$ be a family of normalized vectors in $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$, which satisfy the condition that in the limit $\hbar \to 0$ the Wigner function $W^{\hbar}_{\Omega_{\hbar}}$ is smooth in all variables (including \hbar), vanishes rapidly at infinity, and converges to $(2\pi)^n \delta(x, p)$ in the distributional topology defined by the test function space $\overline{\mathfrak{A}_o}$ (defined after (3.1)). An example is

$$\Omega_{\hbar}(x) = (\pi\hbar)^{-n/4} e^{-x^2/2\hbar}, \tag{4.4}$$

with Wigner function

$$W^{\hbar}_{\Omega_{\star}}(x,p) = (2/\hbar)^n e^{-(x^2 + p^2)/\hbar}.$$
(4.5)

We then define a new quantization map Q^{Ω}_{\hbar} by

$$Q_{\hbar}^{\Omega}(f) = Q_{\hbar}(W_{\Omega_{\hbar}}^{\hbar} * f), \qquad (4.6)$$

with Q_{\hbar} the Weyl quantization (3.3), $\tilde{W}_{\Omega_{\hbar}}^{\hbar}$ defined by $\tilde{W}_{\Omega_{\hbar}}^{\hbar}(x,p) = W_{\Omega_{\hbar}}^{\hbar}(-x,-p)$, and * being the convolution product in \mathbb{R}^{2n} . It follows from Prop. 1.99 in [18] that Q_{\hbar}^{Ω} is a positive map. Since the uniform operator norm is majorized by the Hilbert-Schmidt norm, it follows from the triangle inequality and the first continuity property of Q_{\hbar} mentioned above that Q_{\hbar}^{Ω} defines a quantization if for all $f, g \in \overline{\mathfrak{A}}_{o}$

$$L^{2} - \lim_{\hbar \to 0} \left(\{ \tilde{W}_{\Omega_{\hbar}}^{\hbar} * f, \tilde{W}_{\Omega_{\hbar}}^{\hbar} * g \} - \tilde{W}_{\Omega_{\hbar}}^{\hbar} * \{f, g\} \right) = 0;$$

$$L^{2} - \lim_{\hbar \to 0} \left((\tilde{W}_{\Omega_{\hbar}}^{\hbar} * f) \cdot (\tilde{W}_{\Omega_{\hbar}}^{\hbar} * g) - \tilde{W}_{\Omega_{\hbar}}^{\hbar} * (f \cdot g) \right) = 0, \qquad (4.7)$$

and if the function $\hbar \to || Q_{\hbar}^{\Omega}(f) ||$ is continuous for all such f. These conditions are all satisfied if Ω_{\hbar} is as specified prior to (4.4), and thus Q_{\hbar}^{Ω} is indeed a positive definite quantization (note that Q_{\hbar}^{Ω} is automatically self-adjoint, since $W_{\Omega_{\hbar}}^{\hbar}$ is real-valued). It can be extended to \mathfrak{A}_{o} by continuity, but the extension obviously does not satisfy the quantization condition involving the Poisson bracket (which is not a continuous map on \mathfrak{A}_{o} in either variable).

This procedure may be extended to arbitrary manifolds Q; the smearing $f \to W_{\Omega_h}^{\hbar} * f$ will in general be replaced by the use of Friedrichs mollifiers. It is clear that this positive definite quantization procedure is not intrinsic: it depends on the choice of the Ω_h . It may be argued that the Weyl quantization procedure is not intrinsic either, because from a geometric point of view [27] it relies on the choice of a diffeomorphism between a tubular neighbourhood of Q in TQ, and one of ΔQ in $Q \times Q$. In any case, one may argue that points in space should be stochastic objects, with a probability distribution related to Ω_h . This point of view is defended, in a quite different context, in [35, 5].

5. LIE GROUPOIDS, LIE ALGEBROIDS, AND THEIR JORDAN-LIE ALGEBRAS

The (generalized [27]) Weyl quantization of $C_0(T^*Q)$ by $\mathcal{K}(L^2(Q))_{sa}$ and the quantization of $C_0(\mathbf{g}^*)$ by $JL(G) = C^*(G)_{sa}$ are both special cases of a rather general construction involving Lie groupoids, which are a certain generalization of Lie groups that are of great physical and mathematical relevance (cf. [31, 16] for a comprehensive discussion of these structures, illustrated with many examples).

5.1. Basic definitions

We recall that a category G is a class B of objects together with a collection of arrows. Each arrow x leads from object s(x) (the source of the arrow) to the

object t(x) (the target). If s(x) = t(y) then the composition xy is defined as an arrow from s(y) to t(x), and this partial multiplication on G is associative whenever it is defined. Also, each object $b \in B$ comes with an arrow i(b), which serves as the identity map from s(i(b)) = b to t(i(b)) = b, so that xi(b) = x(defined when s(x) = b) and i(b)x = x (defined when t(x) = b). Hence we obtain an inclusion i of B into G. A category is called small if B is a set.

DEFINITION 8. A groupoid is a small category in which each arrow is invertible.

Hence for each $x \in G$ the arrow x^{-1} is defined, with $s(x^{-1}) = t(x)$ and $t(x^{-1}) = s(x)$, and one has $i \circ s(x) = x^{-1}x$ and $i \circ t(x) = xx^{-1}$. We may regard G as a fibered space over B, with two projections $S: G \to B$ and $t: G \to B$. One may pass to topological groupoids by requiring continuity of the relevant structures, and to Lie groupoids by demanding smoothness:

DEFINITION 9. A Lie groupoid is a groupoid in which G and B are smooth manifolds (taken to be Hausdorff, paracompact and finite-dimensional), so that the inclusion i is a smooth embedding, the projections s and t are smooth surjective submersions, and the inverse $x \to x^{-1}$, as well as the partial multiplication $(x, y) \to xy$ are smooth maps.

Variations on this definition are possible, cf. [31, 16]; for example, in the former ref. the assumption is added that G is transitive, in the sense that the map $s \times t : G \to B \times B$ is surjective (that is, any two points in B can be connected by an arrow), but since a corresponding transitivity assumption is not part of the definition of a Lie algebroid (see below) in [31], we follow [16] in dropping it.

We see that a Lie group is a special case of a Lie groupoid, namely a case in which B consists of one point b (and i(b) = e is the identity of G), so that all arrows can be composed. One may generalize the passage from a Lie group to a Lie algebra in the present context. First note that each $x \in G$ defines not only an arrow from s(x) to t(x), but in addition leads to a map $L_x: t^{-1}(s(x)) \to t^{-1}(t(x))$, defined by $L_x(y) = xy$. Similarly, one has a map $R_x: s^{-1}(t(x)) \to s^{-1}(s(x))$ given by $R_x(y) = yx$. As in the Lie group case, we would like to define left- and right invariant vector fields on G. Hence we would obtain (say) a left-invariant flow φ_{τ} on G, satisfying $\varphi_{\tau}(L_x(y)) = L_x \varphi_{\tau}(y)$ for $y \in t^{-1}(s(x))$. The problem is that L_x is only a partially defined multiplication, so that the right-hand side is only defined if $t(\varphi_{\tau}(y)) = s(x)$, that is, the target of $\varphi_{\tau}(y)$ must not depend on the time τ . Hence $(d/d\tau)t(\varphi_{\tau}) = 0$, or $t_*X = 0$ if $X = (d/d\tau)(\varphi_{\tau})|_{\tau=0}$. In conclusion, we may define a left-invariant vector field ξ_L by the conditions

$$t_*\xi_L = 0; \ (L_x)_*\xi_L = \xi_L \ \forall x \in G,$$
(5.1)

and a right-invariant vector field ξ_R by the conditions

$$s_*\xi_R = 0; \quad (R_x)_*\xi_R = \xi_R \ \forall x \in G.$$
 (5.2)

It is easily shown [31, 16] that the commutator (Lie bracket) of two left (right) invariant vector fields is left (right) invariant. Hence we may define

DEFINITION 10. The Lie algebroid \mathbf{g} of a Lie groupoid G is the real vector space of all vector fields on G satisfying (5.1), equipped with the following structures: i) a projection $pr : \mathbf{g} \to B$ (namely the obvious one, coming from the projections $TG \to G \xrightarrow{s} B$), which makes \mathbf{g} a vector bundle over B;

ii) a projection $q: \mathbf{g} \to TB$, given by $q = s_*$;

iii) a Lie bracket on $\Gamma(\mathbf{g})$ (the space of smooth sections of \mathbf{g}), which is given by the commutator on $\Gamma(TG)$, and which satisfies

$$q([\xi_L^1, \xi_L^2]) = [q(\xi_L^1), q(\xi_L^2)];$$
(5.3)

$$[\xi_L^1, f\xi_L^2] = f[\xi_L^1, \xi_L^2] + q(\xi_L^1)f \cdot \xi_L^2 \quad \forall f \in C^\infty(B).$$
(5.4)

Of course, an equivalent definition is obtained by replacing (5.1) by (5.2), and s and s_* by t and t_* , respectively. One may define a Lie algebroid without reference to Lie groupoids as vector bundle E over B, together with an additional projection $q: E \to TB$ satisfying (5.3) (the 'anchor' of E [31]) and a Lie bracket on $\Gamma(E)$ satisfying the analogue of (5.4). A Lie algebroid is called transitive if q is a surjective; if a Lie groupoid G is transitive then so is its algebroid g. A simple example is E = TQ as a vector bundle over Q, with q the identity map.

One may generalize the identification $\mathbf{g} \simeq T_e G$ for a Lie group G as follows. Since $x = x(x^{-1}x) = L_x(i \circ s(x))$, every left-invariant vector field ξ_L on G is determined by its values at $i(B) \equiv G_0 \subset G$. We have the decomposition $T_{G_0}G = T_{G_0}G_0 \oplus \ker(t_*)[T_{G_0}G \text{ (where } [means 'restricted to'), so we see that <math>\mathbf{g} \simeq T_{G_0}G/T_{G_0}G_0$, which is just the normal bundle N_i of the embedding $i: B \to G$. Equivalently, if we define T^tG as the vector bundle over G consisting of elements of TG annihilated by t_* (with the canonical projection pr_t onto G borrowed from TG), then $\mathbf{g} = i^*(T^tG)$, the pull-back bundle over B given by the map $i: B \to G$. Conversely, $T^tG = s^*(\mathbf{g})$ as a pull-back bundle [31]. Note that T^tG is itself a Lie algebroid over G, with the anchor $q: T^tG \to TG$ just given by inclusion.

An interesting property of a Lie algebroid E is that a connection on E allows one to define generalized geodesics on E (hence on the base space B). Namely, one obtains a vector field ξ on E, whose value at $Y \in E$ is given by the horizontal lift of $q(Y) \in TB$ at Y. The flows of this field are the desired generalized geodesics (for E = TB equipped with the Levi-Civita connection these are the usual geodesics). This leads to the construction of a map $\exp : \mathbf{g} \to G$ which generalizes the one for Lie groups [34]. Namely, by the preceding paragraph T^tG regarded as a vector bundle over G inherits the chosen connection A on \mathbf{g} (considered a vector bundle over B) as the pull-back s^*A , and this implies that one has a generalized geodesic flow γ_{τ} on T^tG . Now for $X \in \mathbf{g}$,

$$e^X = pr_t(\gamma_1(X)), \tag{5.5}$$

where on the right-hand side we regard $X \in \mathbf{g} \subset T^t G$ via the natural embedding of $\mathbf{g} \equiv \ker(t_*)[T_{G_0}G$ in $T^t G$. If G is a Lie group then obviously no connection needs to be chosen (all vectors on \mathbf{g} are vertical, so the geodesic flow on \mathbf{g} is the identity map), and the map exp reduces to the usual one.

5.2. Algebras of observables from Lie algebroids and groupoids

Generalizing the Poisson algebra $C^{\infty}(\mathbf{g}^*)$ of a Lie algebra \mathbf{g} (which is a vector bundle over a single point), one may associate a Poisson algebra $C^{\infty}(E^*)$ to any Lie algebroid E [16]; here E^* is the dual of E as a vector bundle. The Poisson structure is completely determined by specifying the Poisson bracket between arbitrary sections ξ_1, ξ_2 of E and functions f_1, f_2 on B. Here any $\xi \in \Gamma(E)$ defines an element $\tilde{\xi} \in C^{\infty}(E^*)$ as follows: if pr is the projection in E^* then $\tilde{\xi}(\theta) = \langle \theta, \xi(pr(\theta)) \rangle$. These functions $\tilde{\xi}$ are obviously linear on the fibers of E^* . Furthermore, $f \in C^{\infty}(B)$ defined $\tilde{f} \in C^{\infty}(E^*)$ by pull-back. The Poisson brackets are

$$\{\tilde{\xi}_1, \tilde{\xi}_2\} = [\tilde{\xi}_1, \tilde{\xi}_2]; \quad \{\tilde{f}_1, \tilde{f}_2\} = 0; \quad \{\tilde{\xi}, \tilde{f}\} = q(\tilde{\xi})f.$$
(5.6)

This bracket may subsequently be extended to a dense subset of $C^{\infty}(E^*)$ (in a suitable topology) by imposing the Leibniz rule on products of linear functions. On E = TQ this procedure is equivalent to imposing the identities $\{\sigma(\xi_1), \sigma(\xi_2)\} = \sigma([\xi_1, \xi_2]), \{\tilde{f}_1, \tilde{f}_2\} = 0$, and $\{\sigma\xi, \tilde{f}\} = \widetilde{\xi(f)}$, where $\sigma(\xi) \in C^{\infty}(T^*Q)$ is the symbol of the vector field ξ on Q. This leads to the canonical Poisson structure on $C^{\infty}(T^*Q)$. In case that $E = \mathbf{g}$ is the Lie algebroid of a Lie groupoid, a more intrinsic construction of this Poisson structure is given in [16, II.4.2].

In similar spirit, we can construct a non-commutative C^* -algebra (hence a non-associative Jordan-Lie algebra) from a Lie groupoid G (indeed, from almost any topological groupoid [37], but the construction is more canonical in the Lie case, where a natural measure class is singled out, see below). To do so, we need to chose a measure μ_b on each fiber $t^{-1}(b)$ of G, in such a way that the family of measures thus obtained is left-invariant (that is, the map $L_x: t^{-1}(s(x)) \to t^{-1}(t(x))$ should be measure-preserving for all x). Since the fibers are manifolds, we naturally require that each measure μ_b is equivalent to the Lebesgue measure (on a local chart). The precise choice of the μ_b does not matter very much in that case, as the C^* -algebras corresponding to different such choices will be isomorphic. In both the Lie and the general case, groupoid C^* -algebras are of major mathematical interest, as they provdide fascinating examples of non-commutative geometry (cyclic cohomology) and topology (Khomology), cf. [13, 32]. The algebra is constructed starting from $C_c^{\infty}(G)$, which is equipped with a product

$$f * g(x) = \int_{t^{-1}(s(x))} d\mu_{s(x)}(y) f(xy)g(y^{-1}), \qquad (5.7)$$

and an involution

$$f^*(x) = \overline{f(x^{-1})},\tag{5.8}$$

which are clearly generalizations of (3.19). The construction of the norm is described in [37] (for general groupoids), and the closure of $C_c^{\infty}(G)$ in this norm is the groupoid algebra $C^*(G)$. Its self-adjoint part, with the multiplications σ_{\hbar} and α_{\hbar} (cf. (3.5)), is the Jordan-Lie algebra JL(G).

For G a Lie group we thus recover the group algebra, whose representation theory is discussed in subsect. 3.4; the opposite case is the so-called coarse groupoid $G = Q \times Q$, where Q is a manifold. This has base space B = Q, and source and target projections s((x,y)) = y, t((x,y)) = x. The inclusion is i(x) = (x, x), the inverse is $(x, y)^{-1} = (y, x)$, and the composition rule is $(x_1, y)(y, x_2) = (x_1, x_2)$. The measures μ_b may all be taken to be identical to a single measure μ on Q, and one easily finds that $C^*(Q \times Q) = \mathcal{K}(L^2(Q;\mu))$, cf. [13]. Its self-adjoint subspace $JL(Q \times Q)$ is the quantum algebra of observables of a particle moving on Q [27], and it will not come as a surprise that the Poisson algebra of the Lie algebroid TQ of $Q \times Q$ is just $C^{\infty}(T^*Q)$, the classical algebra of observables of the particle. The quantum algebra $JL(Q \times Q)$ has only one irreducible representation, namely the defining one on $L^2(Q;\mu)$ (up to unitary equivalence). Similarly, the classical algebra $C^{\infty}(T^*Q)$ has only one classical irreducible representation (up to symplectomorphisms), given by $S = T^*Q$. These are the quantum as well as classical Jordan-Lie analogues of the wellknown Stone- von Neumann uniqueness theorem on regular representations of the canonical commutation relations (see e.g. [10, 18, 15] for this theorem in its various settings).

The situation where G is either a Lie group, or the coarse groupoid of some manifold, are both special cases of so-called gauge groupoids [31, 16]. A gauge groupoid is equivalent to a principal fibre bundle (P, Q, H), where P is the total space, Q is the base space, and H is a Lie group acting on P from the right. The corresponding groupoid is denoted by $P \times_H P$. It is a quotient of the coarse groupoid $P \times P$, obtained by imposing the equivalence relation $(x_1, x_2) \sim (y_1, y_2)$ iff $(x_1, x_2) = (y_1h, y_2h)$ for some $h \in H$; we denote the equivalence class of (x, y) by [x, y]. Accordingly, B = Q = P/H, the inverse is $[x, y]^{-1} = [y, x]$, the projections are $s([x, y]) = pr_{P \to Q}(y), t([x, y]) =$ $pr_{P \to Q}(x)$, the inclusion is i(q) = [s(q), s(q)] (for an arbitrary section s of P), and multiplication $[x_1, y_1] \cdot [y_2, x_2]$ is defined iff $y_2 = y_1h$ for some $h \in H$, and the composition equals $[x_1h, x_2]$ in that case. For $H = \{e\}$ we get the coarse groupoid, and for P = H = G we get a Lie group G. It can be shown that any transitive groupoid is of the form $P \times_H P$ [31].

If H is compact the groupoid C^* -algebra is $C^*(P \times_H P) \simeq C^*(Q \times Q) \otimes C^*(H)$ [27], which is the quantum algebra of observables of a particle moving on Q with an internal degeree of freedom, namely a charge coupling to a gauge field defined on the bundle (P, Q, H). The Lie algebroid of $P \times_H P$ is (TP)/H (where the action of H on TP is the push-forward of its action on P). The corresponding Poisson algebra $C^{\infty}((T^*P)/H)$ was already known to be the classical algebra of observables of a particle coupling to a Yang-Mills field [20],

and it is satisfying that the quantum algebra $C^*(P \times_H P)_{sa}$ can be obtained as a deformation of it; the quantization maps Q_h are given in [27].

The irreducible representations of the classical algebra of observables $A_0 = C^{\infty}((T^*P)/H)$ correspond to the symplectic leaves of $(T^*P)/H$ (and their covering spaces), which are discussed in [20]. There is a one-to-one correspondence between the set of these leaves, and the set of co-adjoint orbits in \mathbf{h}^* (the dual of the Lie algebra of H): each leaf $P_{\mathcal{O}}$ is a fiber bundle over T^*Q whose characteristic fiber is the co-adjoint orbit \mathcal{O} . Hence locally $P_{\mathcal{O}} \simeq T^*Q \times \mathcal{O}$, and the orbit $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbf{h}^*$ clearly serves as a classical internal degree of freedom ('charge') of the particle. Hence the representation theory of $C^{\infty}((T^*P)/H)$ is isomorphic to that of $C^{\infty}(\mathbf{h}^*)$ with the Lie etc. Poisson structure discussed in subsect. 2.3.

An analogous situation prevails in the quantum case $\mathfrak{A} = \mathfrak{JL}(\mathfrak{P} \times_{\mathfrak{H}} \mathfrak{P})$ [27]. The representation theory of this algebra is isomorphic to that of JL(H)(see subsect. 3.4), hence each irreducible unitary representation π_{χ} of H on a Hilbert space \mathcal{H}_{χ} induces an irreducible representation π^{χ} of \mathfrak{A} , and vice versa. The Hilbert space \mathcal{H}^{χ} carrying the representation $\pi^{\chi}(\mathfrak{A})$ is naturally realized as $\mathcal{H}^{\chi} \simeq L^2(Q) \otimes \mathcal{H}_{\chi}$, so that we see that \mathcal{H}_{χ} acts as an internal degree of freedom of the particle (a 'quantum charge').

To sum up, we see that classical internal degrees of freedom are co-adjoint orbits of a Lie group, whereas the quantum analogue of this is an irreducible unitary representation of the same group, compare with the discussion in subsect. 3.4.

We end in a speculative manner. In [27] one finds a proof of the transitive case of the following

CONJECTURE 1. Let G be a Lie groupoid, and g its Lie algebroid. Then there exists a quantization relating the Poisson algebra $C^{\infty}(g^*)$ canonically associated to g to the Jordan-Lie algebra $JL(G) = C^*(G)_{sa}$, in the sense of Definition 7.

References

- 1. R. Abraham and J.E. Marsden, Foundations of Mechanics, 2nd ed., Addison Wesley, Redwood City (1985).
- E.M. Alfsen, On the state spaces of Jordan and C*-algebras, in Algèbres d'opérateurs et leurs applications en physique mathématique, ed. A. Connes, Editions CNRS, Paris (1977).
- 3. E.M. Alfsen, H. Hanche-Olsen, and F.W. Shultz, State spaces of C^{*}algebras, Acta Math. 144, 267-305 (1980).
- 4. E.M. Alfsen and F.W. Shultz, Non-commutative spectral theory for affine function spaces on convex sets, Mem. AMS 172 (1976).
- 5. S.T. Ali, Stochastic localization, quantum mechanics on phase space and quantum space-time, Riv. Nuov. Cim. 8, 1-128 (1985).
- F. Bayen, M. Flato, C. Fronsdal, A. Lichnerowicz, and D. Sternheimer, Deformation theory and quantization I, II, Ann. Phys. (N.Y.) 110, 61-110, 111-151 (1978).

- 7. E.G. Beltrametti and G. Cassinelli, *The logic of quantum mechanics*, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (1984).
- 8. F.A. Berezin, General concept of quantization, Commun. Math. Phys. 40, 153-174 (1975).
- 9. O. Bratteli and D.W. Robinson, Operator algebras and quantum statistical mechanics, Vol. 1, 2nd revised edition, Springer, Berlin (1987).
- 10. O. Bratteli and D.W. Robinson, Operator algebras and quantum statistical mechanics, Vol. 2, Springer, Berlin (1981).
- R. Cirelli, A. Mania, and L. Pizzochero, Quantum mechanics as an infinitedimensional Hamiltonian system with uncertainty structure, J. Math. Phys. 31, 2891-2897 (1990).
- 12. D.W. Cohen, An introduction to Hilbert space and quantum logic, Springer, New York (1989).
- 13. A. Connes, A survey of foliations and operator algebras, Proc. Symp. Pure Math. 38, 521-628 (1982).
- 14. A. Connes, Geometrie non-commutative, InterEditions, Paris (1990); Noncommutative geometry, Academic Press, to appear.
- 15. L. Corwin and F.P. Greenleaf, *Representations of nilpotent Lie groups and their applications* part 1, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (1989).
- A. Coste, P. Dazord, and A. Weinstein, Groupoides symplectiques, Publ. Dépt. Math. Univ. C. Bernard-Lyon I 2A, 1-62 (1987).
- 17. G.G. Emch, Mathematical and Conceptual Foundations of 20th Century Physics, North-Holland, Amsterdam (1984).
- 18. G.B. Folland, *Harmonic analysis on phase space*, Princeton University Press, Princeton (1989).
- 19. J.M. Gracia-Bondia and J.C. Varilly, Algebras of distributions suitable for phase-space quantum mechanics, J. Math. Phys. 29, 869-878 (1988).
- 20. V. Guillemin and S. Sternberg, *Symplectic techniques in physics*, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (1984).
- 21. R. Haag, Local quantum physics, Springer, Berlin (1992).
- H. Hanche-Olsen and E. Størmer, Jordan operator algebras, Pitman, Boston (1984).
- J. Huebschmann, Poisson cohomology and quantization, J. reine angew. Math. 408, 57-113 (1990).
- 24. N.E. Hurt, Geometric quantization in action, Reidel, Dordrecht (1983).
- R.V. Kadison, A representation theory for commutative topological algebras, Mem. AMS 7 (1951).
- N.P. Landsman, Quantization and superselection sectors I. Transformation group C^{*}-algebras, Rev. Math. Phys. 2, 45-72 (1990).
- 27. N.P. Landsman, Strict deformation quantization of a particle in external gravitational and Yang-Mills fields, J. Geom. Phys. 12, 93-132 (1993).
- 28. N.P. Landsman, Rieffel induction as generalized quantum Marsden-Weinstein reduction, to appear (1994).
- 29. P. Libermann and C.-M. Marle, Symplectic geometry and analytical mechanics, Reidel, Dordrecht (1987).

- 30. G. Ludwig, An axiomatic basis for quantum mechanics. Volume 1: derivation of Hilbert space structure, Springer, Berlin (1985).
- 31. K. Mackenzie, Lie groups and Lie algebroids in differential geometry, LMS Lecture Notes 124, Cambridge, Cambridge University Press (1987).
- 32. C.C. Moore and C. Schochet, *Global analysis on foliated spaces*, Springer, New York (1988).
- 33. G.K. Pedersen, C^{*}-algebras and their automorphism groups, Academic Press, New York (1979).
- J. Pradines, Géometrie différentielle au-dessus d'un groupoïde, C.R. Acad. Sc. Paris A266, 1194-1196 (1968).
- 35. E. Prugovecki, Stochastic quantum mechanics and quantum spacetime: a consistent unification of relativity and quantum theory based on stochastic spaces, Reidel, Dordrecht (1984).
- 36. M. Reed, and B. Simon, *Functional analysis*, Academic Press, New York (1972).
- 37. J. Renault, A groupoid approach to C^{*}-algebras, SLNM 793, Springer, Berlin (1980).
- M.A. Rieffel, Deformation quantization of Heisenberg manifolds, Commun. Math. Phys. 122, 531-562 (1989).
- 39. M.A. Rieffel, Lie group convolution algebras as deformation quantizations of linear Poisson structures, Am. J. Math. 112, 657-686 (1990).
- I.E. Segal, Postulates for general quantum mechanics, Ann. Math. 48, 930-948 (1947).
- F.W. Shultz, Pure states as dual objects for C*-algebras, Commun. Math. Phys. 82, 497-509 (1982).
- G. Skandalis, Kasparov's bivariant K-theory and applications, Expos. Math. 9, 193-250 (1991).
- 43. M. Takesaki, Theory of operator algebras I, Springer, New York (1979).
- 44. G.M. Tuynman, *Studies in geometric quantization*, PhD thesis, University of Amsterdam (1988).
- 45. H. Upmeier, Jordan algebras in analysis, operator theory and quantum mechanics, CBMS Regional conference series in mathematics 67, AMS, Providence (1987).
- D. Vogan, Dixmier algebras, sheets, and representation theory, in Operator algebras, unitary representations, enveloping algebras, and invariant theory, eds. A. Connes et. al., Birkhäuser, Basel (1990).
- 47. A. Weinstein, The local structure of Poisson manifolds, J. Diff. Geom. 18, 523-557 (1983).
- 48. A. Weinstein and P. Xu, Extensions of symplectic groupoids and quantization, J. reine angew. Math. 417, 159-189 (1991).
- 49. N. Woodhouse, *Geometric quantization*, 2nd ed., Oxford University Press, Oxford (1992).

MC SYLLABI

1.1 F. Göbel, J. van de Lune. Leergang besliskunde, deel 1:

I. T. Sobel, J. van de Eulie. Leergang besitskunde, deel wiskundige basiskennis. 1965.
 I. Hemelrijk, J. Kriens. Leergang besliskunde, deel 2: kansberekening. 1965.

1.3 J. Hemelrijk, J. Kriens. Leergang besliskunde, deel 3: sta-tistiek. 1966.

1.4 G. de Leve, W. Molenaar. Leergang besliskunde, deel 4: Markovketens en wachttijden. 1966.

1.5 J. Kriens, G. de Leve. Leergang besliskunde, deel 5: inlei-ding tot de mathematische besliskunde. 1966.

ang ioi de mainematische besitskunde. 1966.
1.6a B. Dorhout, J. Kriens. Lerergang besliskunde, deel 6a: wiskundige programmering 1. 1968.
1.6b B. Dorhout, J. Kriens, J.Th. van Lieshout. Leergang besliskunde, deel 6b: wiskundige programmering 2. 1977.
1.7a G. de Leve. Leergang besliskunde, deel 7a: dynamische programmering 1. 1968.

1.7b G. de Leve, H.C. Tijms. Leergang besliskunde, deel 7b: dynamische programmering 2. 1970.

1.7c G. de Leve, H.C. Tijms. Leergang besliskunde, deel 7c: dynamische programmering 3. 1971. dyna

1.8 J. Kriens, F. Göbel, W. Molenaar. Leergang besliskunde, deel 8: minimaxmethode, netwerkplanning, simulatie. 1968.

2.1 G.J.R. Förch, P.J. van der Houwen, R.P. van de Riet. Colloquium stabiliteit van differentieschema's, deel 1. 1967.

2.2 L. Dekker, T.J. Dekker, P.J. van der Houwen, M.N. Spijker. Colloquium stabiliteit van differentieschema's, deel 2. 1968.

3.1 H.A. Lauwerier. Randwaardeproblemen, deel 1. 1967. 3.2 H.A. Lauwerier. Randwaardeproblemen, deel 2. 1968.

3.3 H.A. Lauwerier. Randwaardeproblemen, deel 3. 1968.

4 H.A. Lauwerier. Representaties van eroepen. 1968.

5 J.H. van Lint, J.J. Seidel, P.C. Baayen. Colloquium discrete wiskunde. 1968.

6 K.K. Koksma. Cursus ALGOL 60. 1969.

7.1 Colloquium moderne rekenmachines, deel 1. 1969.

7.2 Colloquium moderne rekenmachines, deel 2. 1969.

8 H. Bavinck, J. Grasman. Relaxatietrillingen. 1969.

Bavines, J. Grasman, Reitzeinerningen, 1905.
 T.M.T. Coolen, G.J.R. Förch, E.M. de Jager, H.G.J. Pijls. Colloquium elliptische differentiaalvergelijkingen, deel 1. 1970.
 W.P. van den Brink, T.M.T. Coolen, B. Dijkhuis, P.P.N. de Groen, P.J. van der Houwen, E.M. de Jager, N.M. Temme, R.J. de Vogelaere. Colloquium elliptische differentiaal-vergelijkingen, deel 2. 1970.
 D.J. Febine, W.P. van Zurgt, Caradharzienen van de voere

10 J. Fabius, W.R. van Zwet. Grondbegrippen van de waar schijnlijkheidsrekening. 1970.

11 H. Bart, M.A. Kaashoek. H.G.J. Pijls, W.J. de Schipper, J. de Vries. Colloquium halfalgebra's en positieve operatoren. 1971.

12 T.J. Dekker. Numerieke algebra. 1971.

13 F.E.J. Kruseman Aretz. Programmeren voor rekenautoma-ten; de MC ALGOL 60 vertaler voor de EL X8. 1971.

14 H. Bavinck, W. Gautschi, G.M. Willems. Colloquium approximatietheorie. 1971.

Japproximate Brit. 1511.
15.1 T.J. Dekker, P.W. Hemker, P.J. van der Houwen. Collo-quium stijve differentiaalvergelijkingen, deel 1. 1972.
15.2 P.A. Beentjes, K. Dekker, H.C. Hemker, S.P.N. van Kampen, G.M. Willems. Colloquium stijve differentiaalver-gelijkingen, deel 2. 1973.

15.3 P.A. Beentjes, K. Dekker, P.W. Hemker, M. van Veldhuizen. Colloquium stijve differentiaalvergelijkingen, deel 3. 1975.

16.1 L. Geurts. Cursus programmeren, deel 1: de elementen van het programmeren. 1973.

16.2 L. Geurts. Cursus progra meertaal ALGOL 60. 1973. mmeren, deel 2: de program-

17.1 P.S. Stobbe. Lineaire algebra, deel 1. 1973.

17.2 P.S. Stobbe. Lineaire algebra, deel 2. 1973. 17.3 N.M. Temme. Lineaire algebra, deel 3. 1976.

18 F. van der Blij, H. Freudenthal, J.J. de longh, J.J. Seidel, A. van Wijngaarden. Een kwart eeuw wiskunde 1946-1971, syllabus van de vakantiecursus 1971. 1973.

19 A. Hordijk, R. Potharst, J.Th. Runnenburg. Optimaal stoppen van Markovketens. 1973.

20 T.M.T. Coolen, P.W. Hemker, P.J. van der Houwen, E. Slagt. ALGOL 60 procedures voor begin- en randwaardeproblemen. 1976.

21 J.W. de Bakker (red.). Colloquium programmacorrectheid. 1975

22 R. Helmers, J. Oosterhoff, F.H. Ruymgaart, M.C.A. van Zuylen. Asymptotische methoden in de toetsingstheorie; toepassingen van naburigheid. 1976.

23.1 J.W. de Roever (red.). Colloquium onderwerpen uit de biomathematica, deel 1. 1976. 23.2 J.W. de Roever (red.). Colloquium onderwerpen uit de biomathematica, deel 2. 1977.

24.1 P.J. van der Houwen. Numerieke integratie van differen-tiaalvergelijkingen, deel 1: eenstapsmethoden. 1974.

25 Colloquium structuur van programmeertalen. 1976.

26.1 N.M. Temme (ed.). Nonlinear analysis, volume 1. 1976. 26.2 N.M. Temme (ed.). Nonlinear analysis, volume 2. 1976.

27 M. Bakker, P.W. Hemker, P.J. van der Houwen, S.J. Polak, M. van Veldhuizen. Colloquium discretiseringsmett den. 1976.

28 O. Diekmann, N.M. Temme (eds.). Nonlinear diffusion blems. 1976. pro

29.1 J.C.P. Bus (red.). Colloquium numerieke programmatuur, deel 1A, deel 1B. 1976.

29.2 H.J.J. te Riele (red.). Colloquium numerieke programma-tuur, deel 2. 1977.

30 J. Heering, P. Klint (red.). Colloquium programmeerom-gevingen. 1983.

gevingen. 1983. 31 J.H. van Lint (red.). Inleiding in de coderingstheorie. 1976.

32 L. Geurts (red.). Colloquium bedrijfsystemen. 1976.

33 P.J. van der Houwen. Berekening van waterstat zeeën en rivieren. 1977. ıden in

34 J. Hemelrijk. Oriënterende cursus mathematische statistiek. 1977.

35 P.J.W. ten Hagen (red.). Colloquium computer graphics. 1978.

36 J.M. Aarts, J. de Vries. Colloquium topologische dynami-sche systemen. 1977.

37 J.C. van Vliet (red.). Colloquium capita datastructuren. 1978.

38.1 T.H. Koornwinder (ed.). Representations of locally com-pact groups with applications, part I. 1979.

38.2 T.H. Koornwinder (ed.). Representations of locally com-pact groups with applications, part II. 1979. 39 O.J. Vrieze, G.L. Wanrooy. Colloquium stochastische

en. 1978

40 J. van Tiel. Convexe analyse. 1979.

41 H.J.J. te Riele (ed.). Colloquium numerical treatment of integral equations. 1979.

42 J.C. van Vliet (red.). Colloquium capita implementatie van programmeertalen. 1980.

43 A.M. Cohen, H.A. Wilbrink. Eindige groepen (een inleidende cursus). 1980.

44 J.G. Verwer (ed.). Colloquium numerical solution of partial differential equations. 1980.

45 P. Klint (red.). Colloquium hogere programmeertalen en computerarchitectuur. 1980.

46.1 P.M.G. Apers (red.). Colloquium databankorganisatie, deel 1. 1981. 46.2 P.G.M. Apers (red.). Colloquium databankorganisatie, deel 2. 1981.

47.1 P.W. Hemker (ed.). NUMAL, numerical procedures in ALGOL 60: general information and indices. 1981.

AJCOL 60, solution information and numerical procedures in ALGOL 60, vol. 1: elementary procedures; vol. 2: algebraic evaluations. 1981.

47.3 P.W. Hemker (ed.). NUMAL, numerical procedu ALGOL 60, vol. 3A: linear algebra, part 1. 1981. 47.4 P.W. Hemker (ed.). NUMAL, numerical proce ALGOL 60, vol. 3B: linear algebra, part II. 1981.

47.5 P.W. Hemker (ed.). NUMAL, numerical procedures in ALGOL 60, vol. 4: analytical evaluations; vol. 5A: analytical problems, part I. 1981.

47.6 P.W. Hemker (ed.). NUMAL, numerical procedure ALGOL 60, vol. 5B: analytical problems, part II. 1981.

47.7 P.W. Hemker (ed.). NUMAL, numerical procedures in ALGOL 60, vol. 6: special functions and constants; vol. 7: interpolation and approximation. 1981.

48.1 P.M.B. Vitányi, J. van Leeuwen, P. van Emde Boas

(red.). Colloquium complexiteit en algoritmen, deel 1. 1982.
48.2 P.M.B. Vitányi, J. van Leeuwen, P. van Emde Boas (red.). Colloquium complexiteit en algoritmen, deel 2. 1982.

49 T.H. Koornwinder (ed.). The structure of real semisimple Lie groups. 1982.

50 H. Nijmeijer. Inleiding systeemtheorie. 1982. 51 P.J. Hoogendoorn (red.). Cursus cryptografie. 1983.

- 1 Vacantiecursus 1984: Hewet plus wiskunde. 1984.
- 2 E.M. de Jager, H.G.J. Pijls (eds.). Proceedings Seminar 1981-1982. Mathematical structures in field theories. 1984.
- 3 W.C.M. Kallenberg, et al. Testing statistical hypotheses: worked solutions. 1984.
- 4 J.G. Verwer (ed.). Colloquium topics in applied numerical analysis, volume 1. 1984.
- 5 J.G. Verwer (ed.). Colloquium topics in applied numerical analysis, volume 2. 1984.
- 6 P.J.M. Bongaarts, J.N. Buur, E.A. de Kerf, R. Martini, H.G.J. Pijls, J.W. de Roever. Proceedings Seminar 1982-1983. Mathematical structures in field theories. 1985.
- 7 Vacantiecurus 1985: Variatierekening. 1985.
- 8 G.M. Tuynman. Proceedings Seminar 1983-1985. .NL Mathematical structures in field theories, Vol.1 Geometric quantization. 1985.
- 9 J. van Leeuwen, J.K. Lenstra (eds.). Parallel computers and computations. 1985.
- 10 Vacantiecursus 1986: Matrices. 1986.
- 11 P.W.H. Lemmens. Discrete wiskunde: tellen, grafen, spelen en codes. 1986.
- 12 J. van de Lune. An introduction to Tauberian theory: from Tauber to Wiener. 1986.
- 13 G.M. Tuynman, M.J. Bergvelt, A.P.E. ten Kroode. Proceedings Seminar 1983-1985. .NL Mathematical structures in field theories, Vol.2. 1987.
- 14 Vacantiecursus 1987: De personal computer en de wiskunde op school. 1987.
- 15 Vacantiecursus 1983: Complexe getallen. 1987.
- 16 P.J.M. Bongaarts, E.A. de Kerf, P.H.M. Kersten. Proceedings Seminar 1984-1986. Mathematical structures in field theories, Vol.1. 1988.
- 17 F. den Hollander, H. Maassen (eds.). Mark Kac seminar on probability and physics. Syllabus 1985-1987. 1988.
- Vacantiecursus 1988. Differentierekening. 1988.
- 19 R. de Bruin, C.G. van der Laan, J. Luyten, H.F. Vogt. Publiceren met LATEX. 1988.
- 20 R. van der Horst, R.D. Gill (eds.). STATAL: statistical procedures in Algol 60, part 1. 1988.

- 21 R. van der Horst, R.D. Gill (eds.). STATAL: statistical procedures in Algol 60, part 2. 1988.
- 22 R. van der Horst, R.D. Gill (eds.). STATAL: statistical procedures in Algol 60, part 3. 1988.
- 23 J. van Mill, G.Y. Nieuwland (eds.). Proceedings van het symposium wiskunde en de computer. 1989.
- 24 P.W.H. Lemmens (red.). Bewijzen in de wiskunde. 1989.
- 25 Vacantiecursus 1989: Wiskunde in de Gouden Eeuw. 1989.
- 26 G.G.A. Bäuerle et al. Proceedings Seminar 1986-1987. Mathematical structures in field theories. 1990.
- 27 Vacantiecursus 1990: Getallentheorie en haar toepassingen. 1990.
- 28 Vacantiecursus 1991: Meetkundige structuren. 1991.
- 29 A.G. van Asch, F. van der Blij. Hoeken en hun Maat. 1992.
- 30 M.J. Bergvelt, A.P.E. ten Kroode. Proceedings seminar 1986-1987. Lectures on Kac-Moody algebras. 1992.
- 31 Vacantiecursus 1992: Systeemtheorie. 1992.
- 32 F. den Hollander, H. Maassen (eds.). Mark Kac seminar on probability and physics. Syllabus 1987-1992. 1992.
- 33 P.W.H. Lemmens (ed.). Meetkunde van kunst tot kunde, vroeger en nu. 1993.
- 34 J.H. Kruizinga. Toegepaste wiskunde op een PC. 1992.
- 35 Vacantiecursus 1993: Het reële getal. 1993.
- 36 Vacantiecursus 1994: Computeralgebra. 1994.
- 37 G. Alberts. Wiskunde en praktijk in historisch perspectief. Syllabus. 1994.
- 38 G. Alberts, J. Schut (eds.). Wiskunde en praktijk in historisch perspectief. Reader. 1994.
- 39 E.A. de Kerf, H.G.J. Pijls (eds.). Proceedings Seminar 1989-1990. Mathematical structures in field theory. 1996.
- 40 Vakantiecursus 1995: Kegelsneden en kwadratische vormen. 1995.
- 41 Vakantiecursus 1996: Chaos. 1996.
- 42 H.C. Doets. Wijzer in Wiskunde. To appear.